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- TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

MONDAY, MAY 10, 1954

HousE or REPRESENTATIVES,
SeeciaL. CoMMITTEE To INVESTIGATE TAx-Exempr FoUNDATIONS,
\ , Washington, D. C.
The special committee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to notice, in roonr
1801 of the House Office Building, Hon. (Ij)arroll Reece (chairman of
the special committee) presiding.

PfPresent Representatives Reece, Wolcott, Goodwin, Hays, and
ost.

Also present: Rene A. Wormser, general counsel ; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel; Norman Dodd, research director ; Katharyn Casey
legal analyst; and J ohn Marshall Jr., chief clerk of the specmi
committee.

The CralrMAN. The committee will come to order.

- This is the first session of this special committee. This committee
was created by House Resolution 217 of the 83d Congress, 1st session,
which resolution describes its purposes as follows:

The committee is authorized and directed to conduct a full and complete in-
vestigation and study of educational an philanthropic foundations and other
comparable organizations which are exempt from Federal income taxation to
determine "if any foundations and organizations are using their resources for
purposes other than the purposes for which they were established, and espe-
cially to determine which such foundations and organizations are using their
resources for un-American and subversive activities; for political purposes;
propaganda, or attempts to influence legislation. T

If agreeable I would like to ask the reporter to insert the entire
resolution in the record for information.
(The resolution is as follows:) '

[H. Res. 217, 83d Cong., 1st sess.]
BESOLUTION

Resolved, That there Is hereby created a special committee to be composed of
five members of the House of Representatives to be appointed by the Speaker,
one of whom he shall designate as chairman. Any vacancy occurrmg in the
membership of the committee shall be filled in the same manner in which the
original appointment was made.

The commiittee is authorized and directed to conduct a full and complete
investigation and study of educational and philanthropic foundations and other
comparable organizations which are exempt ,from Federal ineome taxation to
determine if any foundations and organizations ‘are using their resources for
purposes other than the purposes for which they were established, and especially
to determine which'such foundations and organizations are using their resources
for un-American and subversive activities; for pelitical purposes propaganda,
or attempts to influence legislationi

The committee shall report to thé House: (or to the Clerk of the House if the
FHouse is not in session) on or before January 3, 1955, the results of its investiga-
tiort and study, together with such recommendations as it deems advisablé R
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For the purpose of carrying out this resolution the committee, or any duly
authorized subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act during the present
Congress at such times and places and within the United States, its Perritories,
and-possessions, whether the House is in s€Sgion, has recessed, ot las ddjourned,
to hold hearings, administer oaths, and to require, by subpena or otherwise, the
attendance and testimony of such witnesses and the production of such books,
records, correspondence, memoranda, papers, and documents, as it deems neces-
sary. Subpenas may be issued under the signature of the chairman of the com-
mittee or any member of the committee designated by him, and may be served by
any person designated by such chairman or member.

Upon the passage of this resolution, the Sergeant at Arms of the House is
authorized and directed to ascertain the location of all books, papers, files,
correspondence, and documents assembled by the former select committee under
H. Res. 561, Bighty-second Congress, and take same into his custody, depositing
such records with the Clerk under rule XXXVI. The Clerk of the House is
-hereby authorized to loan such records and files to the special committee estab-
lished by this resolution for the official use of the special committee during the
Righty-third Congress or until January 3, 1955, when they will be returned in
accordance with said rule. .

The CaairMaN. The study assigned to the committee is one of great
importance. A similar committee had been appointed by the House
during the previous Congress. I shall refer to 1t as the Cox commit-
tee. -The time allotted to the Cox committee was short and inadequate.
The present committee was created largely because-of this, in order
that the work of studying the foundations might be continued to a
greater degree of thoroughness. : : .

Because of the limitations of time and finances, we have decided
at this stage to confine ourselves to only some sections of the general
subject of foundations. :

The term encompasses many types of institutions, such as universi-
ties, hospitals, churches, and so forth, except where peculiar circum-
stances dictate we shall limit our study to foundations as the term
connotes ordinarily in the public mind. A definition is difficult, but
to name examples of such institutions, such as the Rockefeller Founda-

- tion, the Ford Foundation, and the Carnegie Foundation will illustrate
what we shall ordinarily mean when we use the term “fourtdations”
in-these praceedings.

Moreover, and again with an occasional exception, we shall chiefly
confine our attention to the work of foundations in what are called
the social sciences. Little criticism has come to us concerning research
or other foundation activities in the physical or exact sciences, such
as medicine and physics. We shall of course consider breaches of law,
and abuses of what may be desirable conduct wherever we find them.
We deem our function to be essentially and primarily factfinding.

The committee is unanimous in believing that foundations are de-
sirable institutions, that they have accomplished a great amount of
benefit for the people of our country, and tgat nothing should be done
to decrease their efectiveness.. There have been indications,however,
that foundations have not at all times acted in the best interests of the
"peogle.“ “This'may-sometimes happen by intention, but far more often
probably by negligence. Sometimes, also, there seem to be certain
weaknesses in the very structure or conventional operation of founda-
tions as an institution which readily permit them to fall into some-
times accidental and unintended, but serious error. As some of these
errors can be very serious and often fatal, it is our objective to try to
seek out causes and reasons to the end, first, of disclosing pertinent ma-
terial ‘of which the foundations themselves may not always be aware;
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and, two, of enabling them in consequence to take steps to avoid such
errors in the future; and, three, permitting Congress to consider
whether any remedial steps may be necessary or desirable.

There are, I believe, something like 7,000 organizations of the kind
we refer to as foundations, and I believe they control some $715 billion
of capital, of which a handful of these foundations control about one-
third. The size of the financial power which they wield measures
the gravity of the problem involved. Moreover, stimulated by our
high tax rates, more and more foundations are being created, and it
is probable that the aggregate foundation control in the country will
increase enormously in the ensuing years. '

If we shall not spend much time 1n exposition of what great amount
of good the foundations have admittedly done, it is because we deem it
our principal duty fairly to seek out error. It is only through this
process that good can come out of our work. It will be for Congres:
the people, and the foundations themselves to judge the seriousness o
such error, and to judge also what corrective means, if any, should be
taken. Our intention has been, and I wish to make this doubly
clear, to conduct an investigation which may have constructive results,
and which may make foundations even more useful institutions than
they have been. . ‘

. In that statement, I have undertaken to set out the general purposes
of the work of the committee.

The counsel has submitted some suggested rules of procedure, which
have been sent to the members of the committee. Do the members of
the committee feel that those rules are acceptable, or are there others
you wish to prefer? If not, we can say they are adopted. What is
your position? ' ‘

Mr. Hays.'I do not see anything objectionable, but there might be
something we might want to add to them. We can consider them
adopted with the privilege of amending. -

The CuamrmanN. Without objection, then, the rules of procedure
su%gested by the committee will be adopted. ,
~Mr. Goopwix. The only suggestion have, Mr. Chairman, is No. 1,
with reference to a quorum, “one member of each political party.” 1
assumed that there would be no ‘Politics in this investigation, and I
would be satisfied if that said, “one member of both the majority
and minority,” just to leave the word “political” out.

The Caamman. I think that that suggestion is a good one.

Mr. Hays. I have no objection.

The CEARMAN. With that modification, the rules, without objection,
will stand as adopted, and if there are copies of these available for the
press, of course the press will be entitled to have them, and they will
be embodied in the proceedings. . '

(The rules of procedure are as follows:)

RULES OF PROCEDURE

The following rules have been adopted by the committee :

1. Ezecutive and public hearings : .

A. General provisions: No hearing, either executive or publie, shall be held
unless all members of the committee have been notified thereof and either a
majority of the members, or one member of both majority and minority member-
ship is present, '
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B.. Executwe hearings:

) i. If a majority of the committee beheves that the interrogation of a wit-
ness in a public hearing might unjustly injure his reputation or the reputa-
tion of other individuals, the committee shall interrogate such witness in a
closed or executive session.

il. Attendance at executive sessions shall be limited to members of the
committee, its staff, and other persons whose presence is requested, or
consented to, by the committee. -

iii. All testimony taken in executive sessions shall be kept secret and
shall not be released or used in public sessions without the approval of a
majority of the committee.

C. Public hearings : All other hearings shall be public.

2. Subpenamg of witnesses

A. Issuance of subpenas: Subpenas shall be signed and issued by the chair-
man of the commlttee, or any member of the committee designated by said
chairman,

B. Service of subpenas. Every witness shall be subpenaed in a reasonably
sufficient time in advance of any hearing in order to give the witness an oppor-
tunity to prepare for the hearing and employ counsel, should he so desire.

3. Testimony under oath

All witnesses at public or executive hearings who testify as to matters of fact
shall give all testimony under oath or affirmation. Only the chairman or a

member of the committee shall be empowered to admlnlster said oath or
affirmation,

4. Advice of counsel
" A. At every hearing, public or executive, every witness shall be accorded the
privilege of having counsel of his own choosing.

B. The partlmpation of counsel during the course of any hearing and while
the witness is testifying shall be limited to advising said witness as to his legal
rights. Counsel shall not be permitted to engage in oral argument with the
committee, but shall confine his activity to the area of legal advice to his client.

5. Statement of witness
A, Any witness desiring to make a prepared or written statement for the
record of the proceedings in executive or public sessions shall file a copy of
such statement with the counsel of the committee within a reasonable period
of time in advance of the hearing at which the statement is to be presented.
B. All such statements so received which are relevant and germane to the
subject of the investigation and of reasonable brevity may, upon approval, at
the conclusion of the testimony of the witness, by a majority vote of the com-
mittee members present, be inserted in the official transcript of the proceedings.

6. Witness fees and travel allowance

Bach witness who has been subpenaed, upon the completion of his testimony
before the committee, may report to the office of the clerk of the committee,
room 103, 131 Indiana Avenue NW. Washington, D. C. and there sign
appropriate vouchers for travel allowances and attendance fees upon the
committee.

7. Transcript of testimony
. A. A complete and accurate record shall be kept of all testimony and pro-
ceedings at hearings, both in public and in executive session.

B. Stenographic transcripts of the testimony, when completed by the publie
reporter, will be available for purchase by ‘all those who may be interested in
procuring same,

The Cuamman. The general counsel of the committee is Mr. Rene
Wormser, and associate counsel is Mr. Arnold Koch. The director
of research is Mr. Norman Dodd.

Mr. Wormser, what do you suggest this morning ¢
- Mr. WormseR. Mr. Chairman, by informal agreement with the com-
Iittee, we have suggested that Mr. Dodd take the stand first, in order
to give the committee a sort of full report of the dlrectlon which
our research has taken, and the reasoning behind the various steps
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in research, and also to give-those interested, the public and the
foundations themselves, some idea of what our main lines of inquiry
_in this investigation will be. : : ’ :

There are many what you might call collateral lines of investiga-
tion, and comparatively minor matters into which we may probably
go, depending upon time. But I have asked Mr. Dodd to take the
stand to give you what I think can safely be called our main lines
of inquiry.

With your permission I would like to put Mr. Dodd on the stand.

The Caamrman. Mr. Dodd, will you take the stand. '

Do we have copies of his statement ?

Mr. WormsER. 1t has been physically impossible to get them out
in final form at this moment. If you desire them, we can in the
course of the afternoon prepare them for you.

The Cramrman. I understood they would be available this morning.

Mr. Wormser. Counsel did not have time to read them. It has
been quite an effort to get this done so fast. We can have the neces-
sary corrections made, and have it ready tomorrow morning, anyway.
Miss Casey thinks we can have it ready this afternoon.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, is there an agenda available at what
witnesses will be called during the balance of the week and next week ?

The CrairmAaN. . As I understand, Mr. Wormser expects Mr. Dodd
to consume, in the scope of his portion of the committee’s operation,
this morning’s session, and tomorrow morning’s session, and possibly
Wednesday morning’s session, and that when Mr. Dodd completes
his statement, then we will go over until, if agreeable with the com-
mittee, next Monday, so that Mr. Dodd will be the only witness for
this period. '

All right, Mr. Dodd.

Without objection, I think it is the understanding of the committee
that all of the witnesses will be sworn. Will you raise your hand?

I do solemnly swear.

- Mr. Dopp. I dosolemnly swear.

The CHAIRMAN. The testimony I shall give shall be the truth.

Mr. Dopop. That the testimony I shall give shall be the truth.

The CHAIRMAN. The whole truth. '

Mr. Dopp. The whole truth.

The CrairMaN. And nothing but the truth.

Mr. Dobp. And nothing but the truth.

The CraRMAN. So help’ me God.

Mr. Dopp. So help me God.

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN DODD, RESEARCH DIRECTOR, SPECIAL
COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE TAX EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

Mr(.1 ;ZVVORMSER. Mr. Dodd, will you state your full name for the
Tecora ! ’

Mr. Dopp. Norman Dodd.

Mr. Wormser. 1 think that you are sufficiently identified as the
director of research for this committee. Will you then tell the com-
mittee the stor{ of the direction of research, your approach to the
problem, and the various steps which you tool’; in conducting your
research, please? R
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. Mr. Doop. I will be very glad to, Mr. Wormser. May I read a
brief statement beforehand?

Mr. Wormser. By all means.

Mr. Dopp. As the report which follows may appear to have stressed
one aspect of foundation giving to the exclusion of others, I take this
opportunity to call attention to the fact that innumerable public bene-
fits are traceable to the philanthropy in which foundations have been
engaged. Both in volume and kind, these benefits must appear to any
student of this subject to have been without parallel, and in the vast
majority of instances, they must be regarded as beyond question either
from the standpoint of their conformity to the intentions of their
donors, or from the standpoint of the truly American quality of their
consequences.

I also wish to acknowledge the cooperation which without exception
has been extended by foundations to the staff whenever it was found
necessary to solicit information from them, either directly or in
writing. .

And finally, I take this opportunity to state that in the degree the
followin reEort appears to be critical, I sincerely hope it will be
deemed by the committee, foundations, and the public alike, to be
constructively so.

It was in this spirit that the work of which this report is a descrip-
tion was undertaken and completed.

Immediately the staff was assembled, studies were initiated to secure
a full understanding of the ground which had been covered by the Cox
committee, as disclosed in the hearings which it held, the files which
it maintained, and the report it rendered.

To determine the dimensions of the subject to be investigated and
studied, and to satisfy myself as to the contents and its probable rami-
fication, to define the words “foundation,” “un-American,” “subver-
sive,” “political,” and “propaganda,” in the sense in which they were
used in House Resolution 217, and if possible to dispose of their ¢on-
troversial connotations; to familiarize myself with the expressions of
purpose customarily used in foundation charters. '

I would like for 2 moment to go back to the first item which had to
do with our effort to understand what the Cox committee had covered,
in the way of this subject, and also what its files contained, and men-
tion that one of the first situations or conditions with which we were
confronted was the incompletion of the Cox committee files. That was
so marked that we had occasion to report the nature of that incomple-
tion to Mr. Snader, the Clerk of the House of Representatives.

Mr. Wormser, with your permission, I would like to read the letter
which we sent to Mr. Snader as a matter of record. :

Mr. WormsEr. Pleasedo,sir. What isthe date of that letter?

Mr. Dopp. This letter is dated January 26, 1954, and it was for-
warded to Mr. Snader by Mr. McNiece, our assistant research director,
who devoted a portion of his time to an_intense study of these files.
This letter is to Mr. Snader, and from Mr. McNiece : '

On December 1, 1953, Mr. John Marshall and I visited you in your office to
discuss the condition of the files of the Cox committee, as they were turned over
to us. At this time we advised you that in our opinion the files were not
complete, and it was understood that we would write you at a later date. We
are now in a position to give some definite, but not necessarily complete, informa-
tion on this subject.
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A cumulative list of tax-exemption organizations, published by Internal Reve-
nue Bureau: We have been advised that the foregoing publication of 1950 and
the 1952 supplement were used as a check list in making up the mailing list
for questionnaires submitted by the Cox committee. These publications are
definitely missing from the files.

Large questionnaires: The Cox committee designed three sets of question-
naires, namely, “large” form A and form B. The large questionnaires were
sent to a specially selected list of foundations, with large endowments. This
list comprised about 50 of the large foundations, and questionnaires in duplicate
were reéeeived from them. One complete set of these 50 duplicate question-
naires is missing from the files. :

Hearing files: An index in one of the flling drawers is labeled “Hearing file,”
and we have no way of knowing positively what was in this section, but we have
reason to believe that considerable material should have been in there. As
received it contained very little, and some of the indexed folders were com-

Dletely empty. .
Statistical summaries: We know that considerable statistical work was done
over a period of about 4 months, but we have found no statistical materlal

whatever in the files.

Reports of interviews: In its final report, the Cox committee states that it
“interviewed personally more than 200 persons deemed to possess pertinent
information.” ‘

We would assume that a record of these interviews covering pertinent infor-
mation should be found in the flles. We have found very little material that
would conform to this deseription. '

 Prepared statements: The Cox committee in its final report says that it had
received the prepared statements of approximately 50 other persons deemed
to have had some knowledge of the subject. We find relatively little material
of this nature in the files. As outlined to you in our conversation, we are calling
this to your attentiion, because we wish to have it understood that we cannot
iissume responsibility - for such material as may be missing from the files as
oaned to us. -

The Cuameman. I think that that is very pertinent, especially in
view of the fact that this committee now has the responsibility for
those files, and it is well for it to become part of the record, that all
of the files were not in the custody of the Clerk of the House of Rep-
resentatives when this committee was formed, and the committee took
over only such files as were in his custody at the time.

Does the committee have any other comment ? , -

Mr. Havs. Does the witness intend to attach some special signifi-
cance to this, or is it just merely a report of what this committee
obtained ? ' ' :

Mr. Dobp. May I answer, sir?

Mr. Havs. Yes.

‘Mr. Doop. No significance ; merely a matter of record and for pur-

oses of protection on the basis we assumed we were responsible for
them, Mr. Hays. N

Mr. Havs. I notice in the opening paragraph, and perhaps the
second paragraph, it says, “In our opinion the ﬁﬁ)es were incomplete.”
It seems to me an inventory of what we received would be about as
much authority as we have over these files, one way or the other.

Mr. Dopp. We were concerned with identifying, as best we could,
the nature of the material that was missing, rather than just taking
an inventory of what was there.

The CuamrMan. You may proceed.

Mr. Dopp. Simultaneously, I undertook additional studies, one to
determine the validity of the criticism which had been leveled against
the work done by the Cox committee, and two, to substantiate or
disprove the prevalent charge that foundations were guilty of favor-
itism in the making of educational grants, and three, to examine the
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charge that as a result of this favoritism, a few selected universities
and scholars had been able to dominate the field of research to their
own advantage. Finally, it was to prove or disprove the accusations
that foundations had been responsible for a deterioration in the stand-
ards to which otr scholars and teachers had previously conformed.

Once the aforementioned. studies had been completed, keepiiig in
mind the 5 determinations which the committee had been directed
to make, we concluded that the dimensions of the subject to be investi-
gated and studied were some six to seven thousand foundations, capital
resources approximating $71% billion, annual disbursements in the
form of grants amounting to at least $300 million, a time span of 50
years—that is, from 1908 to 1953—and a number of grants conserva-
tively estimated at 50,000, with approximately 15 percent of these
funds concentrated in %4, of 1 percent of the number of foundations,
specifically Carnegie and Rockefeller, which happened to be the
oldest. ' : :

In content, I discovered the subject included grants for every form
of charity, and support of research, within the limits of the arts, the
sciences, and the religions and the philosophies, and the. many sub-
divisions of these well-known disciplines.

It also embraced grants to cover the cost of such physical facilities
as school and university buildings, hospitals, churches, settlement
houses, homes for recuperation, libraries and art galleries, and the
permanent collections housed in each. :

Finally I found that the subject included a myriad of fellowships
awarded to scholars and artists active in fields too numerous to men-
tion, let alone classify for the purpose of accurate evaluation.

I might mention here, Mr. Wormser, that out of many of the statis-
-tical compilations which we indulged in, we were able to graphically
portray the growth of foundations, the Erowth of their capital re-
sources, which show a marked %lrowth and tend to support the chair-
man’s opening statement that these could be expected to continue to
grow from this point on, '

The Cmarrman, Is that too exténsive to be included in the
record ? R

Mr. Dobp. That is a rather long report, Mr. Chairman, of the method
we used to arrive at these estimates, but it certainly could be included
in the record, if you would like. :

© Mr. Wormser. I suggest that it would be very valuable, Mr. Chair-
man to have it included.

Mr. Havs. What is this again?

Mr. Doop. It is a description, Mr. Hays, of the manner in which
we had to resort for a reasonable working estimate of the number
of foundations, the size of their resources, the rate at which they
had grown since roughly 1903, and the rate at which the capital
resources of foundations had grown on an accumulative basis. "

Mr. Wormser. 'Would you like it read, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Hays. As I understand, it is a description of how the staff
went at estimating the field that they had to work in, and it is com-
pletely factual and no opinions. :

Mr. Doop. No opinions.

Mr. Havys. All right, I have no objection.

-+ The 'Cuaikman. Without objection, it will be embodied in the
record. o R
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< { The statement is-as follows:)
[ TR R DT - R .

Sl 0 CAPITAL VALUES AND GROWIH OF CHARITABLE FOUNDATIONS

[ R SR T BT pae oo R . L . . - 1,

It is apparent from the Cox committee hearings and from the available litera-
ture on the subject that there is relatively little information from which the
magnitude and growth of charitable foundations can be judged.

It seems rather illogical to devote serious and extended consideration to
this ‘conmplex problem without having some idea of the number, size, and- char-
aeteristic ' of these charitable organizations that must exert such .a great
inflrende o' our social and economic life. :

" The Russell Sage Foundation has published some excellent studies in ‘which
the ‘actual ‘data available have been limited to 'a relatively small numbezr
of foundations. Ve EERE . :

The Cox committee reported that it had sent questionnaires to more than
1,500 organizations. Based on the record in the files, there was a return from
_approximately 70 percent of these organizations. These returns have provided
the basis for the analysis in this report. " o _ .

. The Internal Revenue Bureau every. 4 years publishes a list of tax-exempt
ofghnizations in the United States. ,In the intermediate 2-year period a sup-
plement s published. The latest major list is revised to June 30, 1950, and
the supplement to: June 30, 1952. These are the latest lists available at The
present time and it-will be some time after midyear of this year before a new
list is available. It‘so happens that there is quite a close agreement between
these publication dates just’ mentioned and the effective dates of the question-
naires from the Cox committee. A large number of them were as of December
31, 1951, and 4 sall number at the end of some fiscal period prior to 1052,

" Analysis' of this Internal Revenue Bureau list indicates that as of this
period there were approximately 38,000 tax-exempt organizations in.the United
States. A sampling of the pages in an’attempt. to identify foundations included
in this list indicated that there may be &n approximate total of 6,300 out of the
38,000 organizations that might be called fonndations. - 'We belleve that we are
‘within clpse liimits,of accuracy if we state that there are between 6,000 and 7,000
foundations in existence as of this period.. -.. SR R, s
e . ACCURAQY OF DATA AND DERIVED ESTIMATER: " 1"

It should be realized that the ensuing tabulations canfiot be aceurate from the
standpoint of good accounting standards. A large proportion of the small
foundations is not endowed but derives its capital from recurring centributions.
Somie endowments are:-reported at book value and others at market valoe. ‘These
must be accepted as reported. It is believed that the greater part of the total
value is based. on:market value. In the case of foundations with capital of $10
million and over, essentially all are endowed, I - : :

'Fhe :questionnaires included in the analysis are of two types: the large .and
form. A’ as described by the Cox committee.  Of the total of 952 included:in the
financial summaries, 65 cover foundations with capital in excess of $10 million
and 887 of less than $10 million capital. Approximately 150 of the form A ques-
tionnaries were excluded from the financial Rummagries because information on
capital, income, or both were omitted from the answers returned. These were
included, however, in the numerical growth data. ’ S

"In.the tabulations of capital, endowment capital and current contributory
capital are added to.obtain total values. : :

ESTIMATED TOTAL VALUES

Pata from 46 of the large foundations as included in this tabulation:were cov-
ered by the large questionnaires. These are the big-name foundations and were
specifically and individually selected as such by the Cox committee. The total
values applying to this group were included without change in the grand totals.
“ ‘Nineteen foundations with capital in excess of $10 million were included in
the tabulations with the 887 that are under $10 million because nearly all of
these were included with a form A questionnaire. This makes 806 question-
naires included in-the form A groupiand these are considered to be about 15

percent of the total remaining foundations in the Bureau of Internal Revenue

list as previously mentioned. « = ° ;

i
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For this reason, the actual values in this group of 906 were multiplied by 6.66 to
arrive at a total capital value of the foundations estimated to be in the Internal
Revenue Bureau tax-exempt list. This estimate is* considered :to: be jon the
conservative side and in any event sufficiently accurate as a good ‘lndlcation of
growth trends and total values involved. .

FINANCIAL CLASSIFICATION OF FOUNDATIONS

The financial classification of the foundations made in accordance with the
foregoing remarks is shown in table I. The first 3 columns show the actual
results derived from the questionnaires, the last 2 show the estimated total
values for éach size classification listed. The values shown in the last 2
columns are 6.66 times their respective values in the 2 prior columns -except for
the 46 large ones and the resulting grand total as-previously mentioned.

TasBLE I
[In thousands of dollars]
Endowment classification,! Form A Numberof [ Total en- Total [Adjusteden-| Adjusted
questionnaires foundations | dowment !{ income |dowment!| income

Less than $60,000- - v.oooonememeemceneeees 379 . 6,198 5, 510 41,277 36, 698
$50,000 t0 $99,999. ... 99 7,076 1,805 47,248 12, 622
125 19, 348 5,380 128, 885 35, 889
87 29, 107 , 430 193, 850 36,162
; 34 , 604 , 3 137,221 22,343

! : 3 25,365 4,133 { 168,933 27,5
$1,000,000 to- 133 <388, 368 ¢ 43, 509 , 586, “289,760
$10,000,000 804 OVer. -mmeeueeemimensmmmnnne 19 304, 882 17,667 | 2,029, 405 117, 660

Total, Form A _._ . ..o 906 800, 948 86,888 | 5,333,319 578, 669 )

Large questionnaires._ ... ....._.._.._.._._ : 46 | 2,129,748 Dﬂ 062 | 2,129,746 96, 062
Grand total ... 952 | 2,930,604 182,050 | 7,463,065 874,731
Total, $10,000,000 and over...______.. 65 | 2,434,623 113,729 | 4,159, 141 213,722

! “Endowment classification” includes endowments as well as contributions to nonendowed-or*“con-
tributory" foundations that were on hand as of end of calendar or fiscal year 1851,
Adjusted data ‘include:total.endowment -and income reported :on.Form: A quoh:innnahas multiplied by
6.86 because the 906 questionnaires included in the summary are estimated to be 15 percent of those included
in the tax-exempt list.

It will be noted that the estimated total capital for the foundations is
nearly $7.5 billion and total annual income nearly $675 million. Both of these
figures will be subject to considerable variation from year to year, in part be-
cause of the proportion of “contributory” foundations in the smaller groups and
because of varying earnings between good years and bad.

The proportions or percentages of foundationg, their capital and their income
in each capital classification as well as the percentage of income to capital in
each class are shown in table XI.

TAsLE I1.—Percentage distriimtion )

Percent of | Percent of | Percent of | Income as
Endowment clagsification, Form A questionnaires total adjusted adjusted | percent of
number |endowment| income capital
Less than $50,000...____________ ... 30.8 0.5 5.4 89.2
$60,000 to $99,990__ 10. 4 .7 1.9 26.7
$100,000 to'$249;099_ 1T 7T TTTTTT 13.2 1.7 5.3 27.8
$25O 000 to $489, 999 .o LD 9.1 2.6 54 18.7
$500,000 to $749,999_ . 3.6 1.8 3.3 16.2
$750,000 to 3999,999 - 3.1 2.3 4.1 16.3
1,000,000 to $9,999, 14.0 M4.7 43.0 1.5
$10,000,000 and over 2.0 27 2 17.4 . 5.8
Total, Form A_____...._._____ - 95.2 71.5 85.8 10.8
Large questionnaxres ................................... 4.8 28.5 14.2 4.5
Grand total.....oococeooo.o .- - 100.0 100.0 100.0 9.0

Total, $10,000,000 and OVer.. ..o oo ooooooooo- 6.8 55.7 316 5.1
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It is of interest to note that the foundations of less than $50,000 capital are
shown to comprise about 40 percent of the total foundations, 0.5 percent of the
capital and 5.4 percent of the income with a ratio of income to capital of 89.2
percent. These strange ratios result from the fact that these small foundations
are largely of the nonendowed or contributory type and receive frequent contri-
butions of cash from creators and friends. Since much of their income is cur-
rently expended the ratio of income to eapital is very high:

At the other extreme are the large foundations of capital of $10 million and
over, These account for 7 percent of the number, 58 percent of the endowment,
and 32 percent of the income. Some cash contrlbutions are occasionally received:
by these.and their ratio of income to endowment is about 5 percent.

An interesting feature of this table is that -the ratio of income to capital
decreases quite steadily. as the capital classification increases as would be
expected from the foregoing remarks. This ‘decrease is evident in the last
column of table I.

- The great increase in foundations created in the decade of 1940-49 is featured

by the large percentage of small foundations which in turn and as previously
stated are composed of a higher percentage of nonendowed or. contributory,
foundations. Based on the answers to the Cox committee questionnaires, the
following comparative figures apply:

Nonendowed foundations created :

Percent of total
Decade 1930-39. : —_— S qRE
Decade 194049 ‘ ‘/ 27, 5

CHARACTERISTIC DATA.ON LARGE FOUNDATIONS .
Table IIT which follows shows data ‘applying to the 65 foundations whose capi-
tal is $10 million and over:

TasLe II1
Number of foundations : 65
" QOriginal capital ! $590, 752, 000
1951 capital? $2, 434, 628, 000
Ratio 1951 capital to original capital 4.1
Average annual total income, 1946 to 1951 mcluswe_______' _____ $113, 729, 000
" Ratio annual incéme to 1951 capital
Cash on hand, 1951 $40, 559, 000
Cash, pei‘cent of income 35.7
Perpetual capital life $1, 120, 202, 000
Limited capital life : $99, 777, 000
Conditional capital life . $1,214, 749 000
Percent perpetual capital life 46.0
Percent limited capital life 4.1
Percent conditional capital life. 49.9
Number of corporations. 40
Number of trusts 1w
Number of associations 2
Number of operating foundations .19
Number of nonoperating foundations 26
Number of combination foundations 20
Average “capital per foundation $37, 400, 000
Average income per foundation : $1, 740, 000

1 Includes eapital of endowed and nonendowed foundations.

This table calls for little comment. The slight discrepancy between the figures
of 5.1 percent in table II and 4.7 percent in table III for earnings as percent of
capital is explained by the larger percentage of “adjusted” earnings estimated
for the 19 large foundations included in Form A group as compared with the 46
in the large group.

As prevmusly outlined, contributions to the nonendowed organizations are
considered as income and unexpended funds largely constitute the capital in lieu
of securities in the portfolios of endowed organizations. This results in a higher
ratio of income to.capital than prevails in the endowed organizations,

It is also of interest to note the relative proportions of foundation capital in-
cluded in the perpetual, limited and conditional life classifications.
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The.endowments of large foundations with definitely limited life comprise only
about 4 percent of the total endowments of this large foundation group while the
perpetual and conditional groups have 46 percent and 50 percent respectively of
the totals. There seems to be very little tendency for the trustees of the con-
ditional life group serlously to reduce their endowments. This might naturally:
be expected.

The numerical data show the number of foundations created each year and
the financial data show the values of the endowments reported for 1951 for the
foundatmns created each year. The accumulated endowments at 1951 values are.
also shown. The values just described are shown in chart I. There is no appre-
ciable increase or decrease shown in the trend of endowment values added since
1900 The trend is essentxally horizontal for these large foundatlons

{ ' P - GROWTH OF LARGE FOUNDATIONS

’l‘he rate of growth both . numerlcally and in capital values of these large
dations ‘during the last 50 years'is shown in table IV. )

TABLE IV -—Foundatwns with capital $10 miltion and over (includes. only those
reporting on questzonnmres)

. [In thousands of dollars]
: . 1951 en- | 1951 accu- 1951 en-: | 1951 accu-
[ Number- Number
Yedr created dow- mulated Year created dow- mulated
created | pent | endowment created | ment lendowment

$62,911 | $1,134,103
56,814 | 1,190,017
30239 | 1,221,156
11,609 | 1 232855

HOMWHENOOOWN ORI IBRO WS H H b

10,300 | 2434 730
_________ 2,434, 730

1,081,192

=]
S
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The influence of some.of the large foundatigns of.1951, but shown in the year
of their origin, is apparent on the chart. These are shown in the following
table ;- : : T

TABLE V
; : " Year Original 1951
Foundation founded endoément endowment
3 - Million

Carnegie CorD- - e mm—mmee 1911 $25,000 .. $161
Rockefeller. . ..o oo eeamaan Ceben 1913 100, 000 323
Commonwealth_ 1918 10, 000 81
Kresge .- 1924 1, 300 79
Duke.._.... 1924 40, 000 131
Kellogg - 1930 22, 000 51
Ford el 1936 25, 000 503
Hayden . e im—————e 1937 17,000 52
POW oo e 1948 46,000 106

2

” I l l l CHART 1. +

asod | FINANCIAL GROWTH /

[}
2 65 FOUNDATIONS Pa
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AND OVER As of 195/ /
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ACCUMULATED GROWTH
AT 1951 VALUES

IN MILLIONS OF DOLLARS -

ANNUAL GROWTH — ]
AT 1951 VALUES ——

9o 1905  1BW 98 ‘920 1925 1930 lays v 1995 \g 1985
49720—54—pt. 1—2
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NUMERICAL GROWTH OF 1,097 FOUNDATIONS

The Cox Committee files contained about 1,100 questionnaires. We :have
classified these numerically according to the year of their origin. The numerical
growth of these regardléss of type or size is shown for each year since 1900 and
the accumulated increase year by year in table VI. These data are also shown
in graphic form on chart II. The numerical-growth trend shown in table VI and
on chart II is of course confined to the Cox Committee list. It should be reason-
ably indicative of the growth trend of the whole group of foundations on the tax-
exempt list.

TasLE VI
. ... | Accumu- Actumu-
Number| lated Number | “lated

number number
| I PO 7 102
0 9 14 118
0 9 10 126
0 9 20 148
1. 10 - 10 156
0 10 6 162
1 11 9 171
1 12 2 173
1 13 180
3 16 10 190
3 19 14 204
1 20 17 221
3 23. 20 241
3| 26° || 16 257
2 28 25 282
2 30 30 312
5 35 27 339
3 38 76 415
4 42 123 538
[ 48 208 744
7 55 116 860
4 59 132 992
[ 85 70 1,062
4 69 1,086
11 | 80 8 1,094
7 87 3 1,007

8 ‘85

The high peak centering in 1945 is composed preponderantly of the smaller
foundations and is apparently a byproduct of a change in the tax laws and of
a profitable period in the American economy. Due to the sharp decline from
1945, the trend of the accumulated increase curve has flattened considerably since
1948.
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Comparative data on cash and income, supplement to capital valuea and-growth.
of charitable foundations

Gish iA‘I.lvemge
- --Oash, { incomse
Founded ﬁl?oﬁ%e Cash, [percent of{percent of"
in— 1-946—5i’ 1951 average 1951
“income | endow-
- .ment
‘Thou- | Thou~ i
sands sands ) N
Altman Foundation. .. _.___._ ... 1013 $408 $825 188,019 4,0
M. D. Anderson Foundation... 1936 1,281 | 424 34.01 - 5.4
Avalon Foundation. ___________ 1940 687 470 69| : ° 3.9
Hall Brothers Foundation_.._____ 1926 232 975 420.0 | 3.7
Louis D. Beaumont Foundation.. 1949 701 | 416 | . 50.0 L 4.2
Buhl Foundation ... ........_-... 1927 581 315 54.0 | 4.4
Carnegie. Corp. of New York._ .. __..______. 1911 5, 941 425 ‘7.0 ¢ 3.7
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace . _.._. 1910 846.| ur4 . ..18.01 .« 4.7
Carnegie Foundation for Advancement of teaching. . 1906 1,698 [ oo |aaees Lol 158
Carnegie Institution 1926 989 109 o] ! 9.2
Carter Foundation. 1945 1,734 570 33.0° "14.4
Cullen Foundation ___._._. 1947 1,171 760 65.0 22.2
The Commonwealth Fund._ 1918 1, 996 1,235 62.0 2.4
Danforth Foundation__. 1927 885 23 26.2 78
1945 697 403 57.9 4.6.
1024 4,013 816 17.0 3.7
1937 507 169 33.0 3.5
1929 417 226 54.0 3.6
1938 248 332 ~134.0 2.1
1940 696 449 64.0 5.9
1951 9 1 1.0 .1
1936 29, 061 2, 580. 9.0 " 5.8
Henry Clay Frick Educational Commi 1909 62 307 405.0 2.6
Firestone Foundation._______. - 1947 57 1,575 | 2,765.0 2.2
General Education Board ... -] 71908 520 788 152.0 10.5
Edwm ‘Gould Foundation for Children.. 1923 315 241 76. 4 2.9
J. 8imon Guggenheim Foundation.... J - 1925 1,083 481 43.0 3.6
Solomon R. Guggenheim Foundation - - 1937 108 84 73.0 2.7
John A, Hartford Foundation._..__ o] 1929 88 702 798.0 5.8.
Charles Hayden Foundation...._... -1 1937 1,746 800 46,0 3.8
Louis and Maud Hill Family Foundation. - 1934 334 g?) (¢9) 2.7
Euygene Higgins Scientific Trust..__... -] 1948 1,000 ?) ) 2.9
Hoviston Endowment .. _._________ . 1937 1,622 435 27.0 52,5
Godfrey M. Hyams Trust.___..... | 1921 601 480 80,0 P44
Anstitute for Ad vanced Study..___ - 1930 887 374 41,5 3.5.
James Foundation of New York.__ o 1941 2, 130 3 388 159, 0 ' 6.8.
Juilliard Musical Foundation....___. .| 1920 519 390 75. 1,31
Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. . Sl 1048 13 ‘83 639.0 S !
W. K. Kellogg Foundatxon ____________ .| 1930 3,253 356 11,0 6.4
Kresge Foundation.._ ... Sl 1924 4,776 1,004 24.0 6.0
Kate Macy Ladd Fum:l._ 1946 440 249 57.0 .31
E. D. Libbey Trust. 1925 565 51 9.0 : 3.8
illy Endowment. 1937 1, 462 826 56.0 - 5.4
ohn and Mary Mark! 1927 728 2 0.3 C 4.2
Josiah Macy Foundation 1930 378 65 17..0 1.9
W. Mellon Educational-an 1930 1,763 644 37.0° 5.2
MeIlon Institute of Industrial Research_ 1927 3,568 274 7.7 1237
R. K. Mellon Foundation. 1947 .. 482 | 250 ..51.8 1 3.3.
Millbank Memorial Fiind_. 1905 601 841 140.0 5.2
William H: Minor Foundat 1923 1,052 87 8.0 8.4
Charles Stewart Mott Foundation. 19268 420 4- - 1,552 370.0 2.9
William Rockhill Nelson Trust._... 1926 833 77 12.0 5.3.
New York Foundation_.____. 1909 465 719 154.0 3.6
0Old Dominion Foundation_ 1941 660 301 45.0 5.0~
Olin Foundation._.__.___. 1938 978 2, 650 271.0 3.2
Permanent Charity Fund.......__ .. ___ .. 1917 367 181 49.3 3.8
Pew Memorial Foundation......_..___._._______..____ 1948 4,125 487 12.0 3.9
Z. 8. Reynolds Foundation.....___.______.._______.. 1936 376 9 2.5 3.3.
Rockefeller Foundation ... _.______.__.________.__ 1913 11, 364 6, 535 58.0 3.5
Rosenberg Foundation. ... . .. .______.._ 1935 196 424 216.0 2.7
Sarah Mellon Scaife Foundation_...____.._______.___ 1941 200 1 0.6 1.9
Russell Sage Foundation. . __________._____._ 1907 542 381 70.0 3.3.
Alfred P. Sloan Foundation_______._________________ 1934 1, 329 1,747 132.0 4.5.
Surdna Foundation_._._______________________._____ 1917 756 558 74.0 4.2
Twentieth Century._______ 1919 457 657 144.0 4.6
Estate of Harry C., Trexler___..__ 1934 433 242 . 558.0 3.4
William C. Whitney Foundation. 1936 75 10 13.0 5.0
William Volker Charities_______.____________._______ 1932 1,027 1,032 100.0 6.6

It is believed that the data portrayed in this report, while not of provable-
accuracy, are sufficiently representative of actual conditions to provide reason-
able guidance in appraising the magnitude of the problems involved. This.
should assist in the consideration of any suggestions that may seem advisable for-

T, M. MONIECE..

possible legislative action.
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of those statisties now, Mr. Dodd ¢

Mr. Dopp. Only the pertinent figures which I gave; namely, some
6,000 to 7,000 foundations and $7.5 billion of resources, and so forth.

Coming now to the subject of definitions, and for our own working
purposes, from our point of view, foundations were defined as those
organizations resulting from the capitalization of the desire on the
part of an individual or a grou]i of individuals to divert his or their
wealth from private use to public purpose.” Un-American and sub-
versive were defined as any action having as its purpose the alteration
of either the principle or the form of the United States Government by
other than constitutional means. This definition was derived from a
study of this subject which had been made by the Brookings Institute
at the request of the House Un-American Affairs Committee some
time ago. . : )

Political: Any action favoring either a candidacy for public office
or legislation or attitudes normally expected to lead to legislative
action.

Propaganda: Action having as its purpose the spread of a particu-
lar doctrine or a specifically identifiable system of principles, and we"
noted that in use this word had come to infer half-truths, incomplete
truths, as well as techniques of a covert nature. .

Mr. Wormser. Pardon me, Mr. Dodd. I would like to interpolate
at this. moment that we have asked the Bureau of Internal Revenue to
give us what guidance they can in their own interpretation of these
difficult terms, particularly the terms “subversion” and “political use
of propaganda.” They have not yet come forward with that material.
T hope they do, and we shall introduce it in the record if they produce
it. .
- Mr. Dopp. These were essentially working definitions from the point
of view of the staff’s research and are not to be regarded as conclusive.
_ Charter provisions: The purposes of foundations were revealed by
these studies to be generally of a permissive rather than a mandatory
character. Customarily they were expressed to place the burden of
interpretation on either trustees or directors. Such words as educa-
tional, charitable, welfare, scientific, religious, were used: predomi-
nantly to indicate the areas in which-grants were permitted. - Phrases
such as “for the good of humanity,” and “for the benefit of mankind,”
occurred quite frequently. The advancements of such general con-
cepts as peace and either international accord or international under-
standing as a purpose for which foundations had been established.

To il%ustrate the extent to which the burden of interpretation is
frequently placed on trustees of foundations, I cite the following:

Administered and operated by the trustees exclusive for the benefit of it, the
income therefrom shall be distributed by the trustees exclusively in the aid of
such religious, educational, charitable, and scientific uses and purposes as, in
the judgment of the trustees, shall be in furtherance of the public welfare and
tend to assist, encourage, and promote the well-doing or the well-being of man-
kind or of any community, ) ' ’

Cox committee criticism: From our point of view there seemed to be
eight criticisms which had been made of the work of the Cox com-
mittee. These eight were that time and facility had been inadequate;
that excuses concerning grants to Communists had been too readily
accepted ; that trustees and officers had not been placed under oath;

Mr. WorMsER. Is there anything you would like to summarize out
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that only a few foundations had been investigated; that the propa-
ganda activities of foundations had not been investigated ; that foun-
dations had not been asked why they did not support projects of a
pro-American type; that extensive evidence had not been used——

Mr. Havys. Just a minute, Mr. Chairman. Will you read that last
one again, please ¢

Mr. Doop. Yes, Mr. Hays. Foundations had not been asked why
they did not support projects of a pro-American type..

Mr. Hays. 'I-would say that is the kind of a question that is some-
thing of the order of when did you stop beating your wife.

Mr. Dopop. Yes. I mention that because it had come to our atten-
tion.

The Camamrman. As I understand, you are now reading from the
report of the Cox committee, or the substance of it; is that correct?

Mr. Doop. No. I am just summarizing, Mr. Chairman, the nature
of the criticisms which had come to our attention with respect to the:
work of the Cox committee.

Mr. Havs. That question implies that the foundations gave nothing
to anything that was pro-American.

Mr. Dobp. Yes;it does. That is one of the criticisms.

Mr. Hays. Where did the criticism come from? Is it the criticism
of the staff, or where did you dig it up? ‘

Mr. Dopp. No. This criticism, as we understood it was one of sev-
eral made of the work of the Cox committee by Mr. Reece. )

Mr. Havs. If he wants to accept it as his criticism, that is all right.
I just want to know the source of it.. Just be sure that T am not asso-
ciated with it, because I don’t like those kinds of questions. T do not
know whether they gave anything to pro-American activities ~r not,
but T have my npinion that they probably did.

Mr. Dopp. Yes.  The next one was that extensive evidence had not
been used, and finally, that the Ford Foundation had not been suffi-
ciently investigated. '

Foundation criticisms: Our studies indicated very clearly how
and why a critical attitude might have developed from the assump-
tion that foundations operating within the sphere of education had
been guilty of favoritism in making their grants. After having
analyzed responses relating to this subject from nearly a thousand
colleges in the United States, it became reasonably evident that only
a few had participated in the grants which had been. made.

Mr. Havs. T have a question right there. You say a thousand
colleges. How many questionnaires did you send out?

Mr. Dobp. Approximately that number.

Mr. Havs. You got practically complete response?

Mr. Dobp. We got a very high percentage of responses.

Mr. Hays. What percentage ?

Mr. Dopp. T would say the last T heard, Mr. Hays, was something-
in the neighborhood of 70 percent.

Mr. Havs. I just wanted that in the record so when they investi-
gate foundations in the next Congress nobody will say that they
missed certain ones. .

Mr. Dobpn. Incidentally, a mathematical tabulation of the results
of those questionnaires, is in the process of being completed now.

However, when the uniqueness of the projects supported by founda-
tions was considered, it became understandable why institutions such:
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as Columbia, Harvard, Chicago, and the University of California
had received moneys 1n amounts far greater than had been dis-
tributed to others. Originally scholars capable of handling these
unique subjects were few. Most of them were members of these
seemingly favored institutions. Now that these subjects no longer
appear to be regarded as unique, and sufficient time has elapsed within
which to train such competent specialists, the tendency of foundations
to distribute grants over a wider area has become noticeable.

The purported deterioration of schelarships and in the techniques
of teaching which lately has attracted the attention of the American

ublic has apparently been caused primarily by a premature ef-
ort to reduce our meager knowledge of social phenomena to the
level of applied science.

As this report will hereafter contain many statements which appear ’
to be conclusive, I emphasize here that each one of them must be
understood to have resulted from studies which were essentially ex-
ploratory. In no sense should they be considered as proof. I men-
tion. tl(llis in order to avoid the necessity of qualifying each statement
as made.

Confronted with the foregoing seemingly justifiable conclusions,
and the task of assisting the committee to discharge its duties as set
forth in House Resolution 217 within the 17-month period, August 1,
1953, to December 31, 1954, it became obvious that it would be im-
possible to perform this task if the staff were to concentrate on the in-
ternal practices and the grant making policies of foundations them-
selves. It also became obvious that if the staff was to render the
service for which it had been assembled, it must expose those factors
which were common to all foundations and reduce them to terms which
would permit their effect to be compared with the purposes set forth
in foundation charters, the principles and the form of the United
States Government, and the means provided by the Constitution for
altering either these principles or this form. :

In addition, these common factors would have to be expressed in
terms which would permit a comparison of their effects with the
activities and interests connoted by the word “political,” and also
with those ordinarily meant by the word “propaganda.” Our effort
to expose these common factors revealed that there was only one,
namely, the public interest.

It further revealed that, if this finding were to prove useful to the
committee, it would be necessary to define the public interest. We
believe this would be found in the principles and the form of sthe
Federal Government as expressed in our Constitution, and in other
basic founding documents. This will explain why subsequent studies
were made by the staff of the size, the scope, the form, and the func- &
tions of the Federal Government for the period 1903-53, the results
of which are set forth in detail in the report by Thomas M. McNiece,
assistant research director, entitled “The Economics of the Public
Interest.” e TS _{?
—These original studies of the public interest disclose that during
the 4 years 1933-36 a change took place which was so drastic as to
constitute a revolution. T%ey also indicated conclusively that the
responsibility for the economic welfare of the American people had
been transferred heavily to the executive branch of the Federal Gov-
ernment, that a corresponding change in education had taken place
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lution had oécurred without violence and with full consent of an

—overwhelming majority of the electorate: In seeking to explain this

¢ unprecedented phenomenon, subsequent studies pursued by the staff

! clearly showed 1t could not have occurred peacefully or with the con-

i sent of the majority unless education in the United States had pre-

‘i} ﬁ pared in advance to endorse it.

) — These findings appeared to justify two postulates, the first of which
‘was that the policies and practices of institutions purporting or
obliged by statute to serve the public interest would reflect this phe-
nomenon, and second, that foundations whose trustees were empowered
to make grants for educational purposes would be no exception.

— On the basis of these, after consultation with counsel, I directed
the staff to explore foundation practices, educational procedures, and
the operation of the executive branch of the Federal Government
since 1903 for reasonable evidence of a purposeful relationship be-
tween them.

~ Our ensuing studies disclosed such a relationship and that it had
existed continuously since the beginning of this 50-year period. In
addition, these studies seemed to give evidence of a response to our
involvement in international affairs. Likewise, they seemed to reveal
that grants had been made by foundations, chiefly by Carnegie and
Rockefeller, which had been used to further this purpose by (1) direct-
ing education in the United States toward an international frame of
reference and discrediting the traditions to which it had been dedi-
cated, by training individuals and servicing agencies to render advice
to the executive branch of the Federal Government, by decreasing
the dependency of education upon the resources of the local com-
munity, and freeing it from many of the natural safeguards inherent
in this American tradition, by changing both school and college
curricula to the point where they sometimes denied the principles
underlying the American way of life, by financing experiments de-
signed to determine the most effective means by which education
could be pressed into service of a political nature.

At this point the staff became concerned with (1) identifying all
the elements comprising the operational relationship between foun-
dations, education, and government, and determining the objective to
which this relationship had been (iedicated, and the functions per-
formed by each of its parts (2) estimating the cost of this relationship
and discovering how these costs were financed. Understanding the
administration of this relationship and the methods by which it was
“controlled (3? evaluating the effect of this operational relationship
upon the public interest and upon the social structure of the United
States (4) comparing the practices of foundations actively involved in
this relationship with the purposes for which they were established,
and with the premises upon which their exemption from taxation by
the Federal Government is based.

In substance this approach to the problem of providing the commit-
tee with a clear understanding of foundation operations can best be
described as one of reasoning from a total effect to its primary or
secondary causes. We have used the scientific method and included
both inductive and deductive reasoning as a check against the possi-
bility that a reliance upon only one o% these might lead to an erro-
neous set of conclusions. : ‘

Lfrom an impetus outside of the local community, and that this revo-
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Neither the formal books and records maintained by foundations
operating within the educational sphere, nor any of their supplemental
or less formal reports to the public make it possible to appraise the
effect of their grants with any degree of accuracy. We therefore
neéded to turn to the grantees rather than the grantors for the infor-
mation required by the committee to make the specific determinations
requested by Congress in House Resolution 217, namely, have foun-
dations useg their resources for purposes contrary to those for which
they were established, have they used their resources for purposes
which can be classed as un-American, have they used their resources
for purposes which can be regarded as subversive, have they used their
resources for political purposes, and finally, have they resorted to
propaganda in order to achieve the objectives for which they have
made grants. '

To 1nsure these determinations being made on the basis of imper-
sonal fact, I directed the staff to make a study of the development of
American education since the turn of the century, and of the trends
and techniques of teaching, and of the development of curricula since
that time. As a result it became quite evident that this study would
have to be enlarged to include the accessory agencies to which these
developments and trends have been traced. The work of the staff was
then expanded to include an investigation of such agencies as the
American Council of Learned Societies, the National Research Coun-
cil, the Social Science Research Council, the American Council on
Education, the National Education Association, the League for Indus-
trial Democracy, the Progressive Education Association, the Ameri-
can Historical Association, the John Dewey Society, and the Anti-
defamation League. '

Mr. Wormser, that covers the start and the scope and the manner
in which the work of the staff proceeded, and also constitutes the base
from which such findings as 1t will from time to time provide you
with, were developed. Sy ‘

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Goodwin. :

Mr. Goopwin. I would like to reserve the right to comment later
on some portions of the data which Mr. Dodd has just submitted, not.
having an opportunity to see it in writing. I have particular refer-
ence to that portion of the data which he has presented which referred
to criticisms of the Cox committee. It so happens, Mr. Chairman, as
you know, I was a member of the Cox committee. If what he says is,
as I understand it to be said, with reference to criticisms that have
been made, that the effect of that only is that somebody said some-
thing about what the Cox committee had done or failed to do, I pre-
sume I have no objections. But I would like to see it actually before
me, and at that time I may want to have some comment to make.

’f‘he CHAIRMAN. Quite so.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Goodwin, it does refer to that type of thing. We
wish to put this committee in a position, if possible, to understand
whether those were justified or not justified.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman.

The CaamrMan. Mr. Hays.

Mr. Hays. It seems to me as I listened quite carefully to Mr. Dodd’s
statement, that there were several charges in there that represent
rather a serious indictment of foundations. It is difficult to question
Mzr. Dodd or anyone else about a prepared statement without having
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had a copy of the statement at least before you while it is being read,
in order to make marginal notes. It has been the custom of committees
on which I have sat 1n the past 5% years that that be done. I would
suggest that before 'we go too much further that we recess and give
him time to get a prepared statement in order that we can intelligently
ask him some questions about that.

The CHAlRMAN. It was my thought that copies would be available
not only for the members of the committee, but also for the members
of the press as far as the press might be interested. Since that com-
pletes the statement that he prepared to make, unless Mr. Wormser
and Mr. Koch, you have furt%ler questions—the House anyway goes
in session at noon—I think the Chair would think that we might just
as well recess so that by morning the statement will be prepared.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, I like Mr. Hays’ suggestion very
much. I deeply regret that we could not have copiles at the beginning
of the hearing this morning. We can have them this afternoon. We
can have not only copies of the statement as far as it went today, but
what Mr. Dodd expects to present tomorrow.

Mr. Hays. I would certainly appreciate it, and I think it would
expedite the work of the committee if he is going to have a further
statement tomorrow to have it in our hands at least by morning. It
would facilitate matters if we could have a copy tonight. :

Mril WormsER. 1 quite agree. I think we can give it to you by
tonight. : :

: T}g;e CuairMan. The Chair apologizes for the statement not being
available, as it was his understanding that it would be available.

Mr. Havs. I am not blaming the Chair.

The CuamrMaN. Yes, I understand. I assume without having any
information that it was due to the element of time. The committee
then will stand adjourned until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning in this
same room through the courtesy of the chairman of the Committee
on Banking and Currency, and Mr. Hays, who is also a member of
the committee.

- ('Theretpon at'11 a.'m., a recess was taken until Tuesday, May 11,
1954, at 10 a. m.)
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TUESDAY, MAY 11, 1954 .

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SrrciaL CommrrTEE To INVESTIGATE
"~ Tax-Exempr FoUNDATIONS,
Washington, D. C.

The special subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to recess, in
room 1301 of the House Office Building, Hon. Carroll Reece (chairman
of the special committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Reece, Wolcott, Hays, and Pfost.

Also present: Rene A, Wormser, general counsel; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel; Norman Dodd, research director; Kathryn Casey
legal analyst; and John Marshall, Jr.; chief clerk of the speciai
<ommittee.

" The CoamrmaN, The committee will come to order. '
- Mr. Wormser, as I understand, Mr. Dodd will resume this morning.

Mr. WormsER. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Will you take the stand, Mr.,

"Dodd, please. : '

'TESTIMONY. OF NORMA_N DODD, RESEARCH DIRECTOR, SI’ECiAL
COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE TAX EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS—
.. Resumed ' ' :

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed, Mr. Dodd.
* . Mr. Dopp. Thank you, M’.,r Chairman. -

Mr. Havs. Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Dodd goes on with his state-
‘ment of which we have a copy today, there are 2 or 3 questions about
‘his statement yesterday which have occurred to me since I have had

a chance to look at the record. I wonder if it might be well to get

-those in the record now? :

The CuARMAN. Yes; I think so.

Mr. Havs. I think it is mainly to clarify some of the things that
‘were said. Mr. Dodd, one of the things you said yesterday was that
only a few foundations were investigated by the Cox committee.
‘Could you give us a figure on that?

Mr. Dopop. Offhand in any accurate terms, I do not think so, Mr.
Hays, but ¢omrpared to,the number of foundations that are involved,
theé committee had very little time and rélatively very few were studied.
I should say prabably 10. :

Mr. Havys.. You think about 10% .

. Mr. Dopp. I think about 10. Yes, sir. They had questionnaires
-on almost 900 of them, Mr. Hays. -

2

23
N




24 TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

Mr. Hays. This might be a pertinent question. In view of the
fact this committee has had more time, perhaps 8 or 4 times more,
how many do you think we will investigate?

Mr. Dopp. We have gone about it a little differently. As I tried
to outline in the statement yesterday, we took up the general con-
cepts that fit all foundations, rather than attempt either by sampling
or tabulation to arrive at conclusions from a specific number of founda-
tions. We knew we could never cover the field and there is no pat-
tern that runs through foundations in general. For example, we
investigated, rather, we communicated with probably 60 or 70 of the
largest ones, just to see whether or not any pattern was discernible
and discovered that they vary so much, one from the other, that we
could not go at it from that standpoint. There was no basis for
sampling which would, in my judgment, end in any fair treatment
of them.

Mr. Hays. To get back to my question, how many will we be able
to cover, I do not expect you to be definite.

Mr. Dopp. In the ordinary sense that a deep investigation of a
single foundation is concerned, I would say not more than 1 or 2. A

Mr. Havs. Another thing you said yesterday in response to a ques-
tion of mine was that you had received replies from 700 colleges.
That is replies to a questionnaire that you had sent out. Can you
tell me@ ofthand how many of those colleges replying received any

rants ?
g Mr. Dopp. No, sir, I cannot yet, because the tabulations have not.
been completed.

Mr. Havs. But they will be available later?

Mr. Dopp. They will be available in very complete form.

Mr. Havs. I have one more question. %Ve discussed a little bit
yesterday this matter of your statement that the foundations have
not been asked why they did not support projects of a pro-American
type. _

Mr. Dopp. That was one of the criticisms. ‘

Mr. Havs, Yes. I objected to that because I do not like that kind
of question, but it might well be, since it is in the record, and since
it is a statement that you attribute to the chairman of the committee,
if we could have along with your other definitions the definitions of
what you mean by pro-American. :

The CuarrmMan, Will the gentleman yield ? ‘ ‘

Mr. Hays. Yes. ‘ e

The CrammMaN. Since that question came up, I have taken'occasion
to review the speech of mine to which it referred, and this is the
language preceding the quotation of the 12 criticisms that were listed,
and I am quoting: o ‘ o

The committee (referring to the previous so-called Cox committee) in its

 report to the House, House Report 2554, listed 12 complaints and criticisms of
foundations in the form of the following questions. .
And I simply quoted from what was contained in the report of the
House committee. So that they were not original criticisms of mine.

By what I say now, however, I am not disavowing the fact that
I might accept the criticisms. I just want to get the record straight
with reference to what was the basis for the so-called 12 criticisms,
whicl® were raised yesterday. They were taken from the report to
the House by the previous cominittee.
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Mr. Hays. In looking this over rather hurriedly I do not see any-
thing in there in exactly that same specific language. Why do we not
include this paragraph or two in the hearing record?

The CmamrmaN, That is entirely satisfactory to me, if 1t is satis-
factory to Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dobp. Yes, indeed.

Mr. Havs. Let us go back far enough to pick up the thought of it.
In fact, I would say the beglnnmg of the paragraph there, so we
understand what it is. '

" The CrairMaN, Yes, It is so-called part 1, stating that the time
and facilities were inadequate and goes (f wn to part 2, I presume.

Mr. Havs. Yes.

_The CuamrMaN. So far as I am concerned I would be glad to have
the whole speech put in the record. N

~Mr. Hays. I have no objection.

The Cuarrman. Without ob;ectmn, it w111 be so ordered.

" Mr. Havs.” Just make sure it 18 Tabeled yourspeech

. (The speech referred to is as follows:) .

Mr. Reece of Tennessee. Mr. Speaker; I do not say this lightly but in my
<opinion, the:subject embraced in House Resolution 217, now before us, is one of

the very important matters pending in Washington.
No one seems to know the number of tax-exempt foundations. There are

/ ‘probably 300,000 foundations and organizations which have great tax exemptions.

These exemptions cover inheritances, income, and capital-zains taxes.
The majority of these organizations are honestly and efficiently conducted.
‘In the past, they have made a magnificent contribution to our national life. In,

/ the past, the majority have justified these tax exemptions, even though the

‘probable cost to the taxpayers runs into the billions,:

Certainly, the Congress has a right and a duty to0 inquire into the purposes and
‘ctonduct of’ ihgtitutions to”which' the taxpayers have made such great sacrifices.

In any event, the Congress should concern itself with certain weaknesses and
dangers which have arisen in a minority of these.

Some of these activities and some of these institutions support efforts to over-
throw our Government and to undermine our American way of life.

—~—r

%

-

These activities urgently require investigation. - Here lies the story of how—+—~

communism and socialism are financed in the United States, where they get their
‘money. It is the story of who pays the bill.
There is evidence to show there is a diabolical conspiracy back of- all this.

F TIts aim is the furtherance of socialism in the United States.

’I

8

Communism is only a brand name for socialism, and the Communist state
represents itself to be only the true form of socialism.

The facts will show that, as usual, it'is the ordinary taxpaying:citizen who
‘foots most of the bill, not the Commumsts and Socialists, who know only how
to spend money, not how to earn it,

The method by which this is done seems fantastic to reasonable men, for
‘these Communists and Socialists seize control of fortunes left behind by capi-
talists when they dle, and turn these fortunes around to finance the destruction
.of capitalism.

The Members of this House were amazed when they read just recently that

" the Ford Foundation, largest and newest of the tax-free trust funds, had just

appropriated $15 million to bé used to “investigate” the investigating powers of
Congress, from the critical point of view.

The-Membhers of the House Committee on Un-American Activities, of which
Judge Velde is chairman, have a great deal of personal knowledge, gained by
hours spent in listening to sworn testimony from Communists and ex-Com-
munists, and those who seek refuge in the fifth amendment ag to the extent of
‘the treasonous conspiracy in our Nation.

No ‘Congressman, who has gone through such experiences, could fail to be
-alarmed at-the fact that $15 million from the fortune of the late Henry Ford,
who probably hated communism more than any other American of his day, was
to be expended to attack the Congress for inquiring into the nature and extent
©of the Communist conspiracy, on grounds that Congress was “abridging civil

r’\\\
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liberties” of individuals by requiring them to answer whether or not they were
Communists.

After all, no committee of Congress ever had a fund of $15 million to ﬂnance
its inquiries, hire a staff, conduct its research, and print and-circulate its ﬂndl:ngs .
The House Committee or. 11 A’mel;ican Activities has g budget of only*$369;000
for this biennium—one-fiftieth of the sum the Ford Foundation proposeé to
expend for a refutation of its findings and those,of other committees of the
Congress engaged in similar pursuits.

The Communists have their own agency to smear the committees-of the United
States Congress and to defend Communists hailed before ‘them., It is called
the Civil Rights Congress and has been listed by the Attorney General as
Communist and subversive. To give it liberal respectability, Mr, Paul Hoffman,
former president of the Ford Foundation, was made chairman. of this king-
sized Civil Rights Congress endowed by the Ford Foundation. - The fund for

/v the Republic, as this Ford Foundation agency is named, has announced  that
it: will make grants for an immediate and thorough investlgatlan of -Congress.

During the last few weeks of the 82d Congress, a select committee of seven
Members of the House conducted—pursuant to House Resolution 561-—a ‘some-
what hasty, limited, and abbreviated inquiry into the administration ot certam
tax-exempt foundatlons ' including ‘the huge Ford Foundation. .

The House passed the resolution to .create this seleet committee on :April 4,
1952, and on July 2, 1952, by a vote of 247 to 99, voted $75,000 for the 1nvest1—
gation. But ac_tually, the counsel and the staff only started its work early in
September, and-thus, had only 4 months to carry out the task entrusted to it
it by Congre Hearings were started late in November and only 17 days were
devoted to hearmg witnesses.

The select committee’s work was further handicapped by ‘the fact that its
chairman, Hon. Eugene E. €ox, who was primarily responsible for the creation
of the select committee, fell ill during the hearings and died before the com-
mittee submitted its final report to Congress. I was prevented from attending
these hearings, as a8 minority member of the select committee, by serious illness
in my family.

The select committee of the 82d Congress filed its report on January 1 1953.
In signing the report, I inserted a notation at its end with the distinct intention
of introducing a resolution to continue the investigation of foundations and
their subversive activities ip this Congress. Pursuant to this notation, I intro-
duced on April 23, 1953, a House Resolution 217, to create a.committee by this
Congress to conduct a full and complete investigation and study of tax-exempt
foundations.

In irtroducing this resolutlon,/;glug_@ some remarks on the work of the

e

select committee of the 82d Congress.] So that my colleagues may be acquainted
witiwhat was revealed by this-Select committee without reading nearly 800

‘ pages of testimony and documents of the hearings, which has no index, I
presented the following summary of what was disclosed :

First. The evidence presented at.the hearings in this case by sworn testimony,
indicated that at least in one case, even some of the trusfees of a supposedly
legitimate foundation, with over $10 miillion in assets, were Communists.

Second. The ‘hearings disclosed’ that some officers of large and supposedly
legitimate foundations were Communists.

Third. Numerous Communists have received grants from foundations char-
tered by the Congress of the United States, and in some instances these Com-
munists received grants from more than one foundation.

Fourth. Foundation grants have been given to many organizations designated
by the Attorney General of the United States as Communists, or exposed by the
investigations of committees of the Senate and House as subversive organizations
subject to Communist Party discipline and control. A primary example of this

\ is the Institute of Pacific Relations, exposed by the Senate Internal Security
/‘ Subcommittee as subject to Communist discipline, which has recelved more than
$21%4 million from various foundation;

“‘“‘ - When introducing House Resolution 217, I listed some of the omissions and
faults of the work of the select.committee of the 82d@ Congress which must be
remedied by this Congress. I'feel that these.omissions and: faults should again
be brought to the attention of the House, and that I should-not only elaborate
these faults and omissions, but should point out what the proposed new select

" committee of this Congress intends to do to remedy them.,
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. L TIME AND FACILITIES WERE INADEQUATE

The Committee To Investigate Foundations in the 82d Congress had completely
Inadequate -time. ang facilitigs- to. do the-job Coangreps. entrysted to. it. The
commitgee, in its report to the House—House Report 2554—listed 12 complaints
and critielsms of foundations in the form of the following questions: .

1. Have foundation funds been diverted.from the purposes establlshed by the
founders?

2. To. what extent have foundations been inﬂltrated by Communlsts and Com-
munist sympathizers?

3. Have foundation funds-been channeled into the hands of subverswe indi-
viduals and organizations; and if so, to what extent?

-4.. Have foundations supported or assisted persons, organizations, and projeots
which, if not subversive in the extreme sense.of that word, tend to weaken or
diseredit the capitalistic system as it exlsts in q:e "United. States and to- tavor
Marxist socialism? -

5. Aretrustees of foundatlons absentee landlords who have delegated thelr
duties and responsibilities to paid employees of the foundations? . |
. 8. Do-foundations. tend to be controlled hy interlocking directorates composed
primarily of individuals residing in:the North. and,Middle Atlantic States?

7. Through their power to grant and withhold funds, have foundations tended
to shift the center of gravity of colleges and other ingtitutions to a point outside
the Institutions themselves?

8. Have foundations favored internationalism? - :

9. To what extent are foundations spendmg Amerlcan money in forelgn
countries?

10. Do foundations recognize that-they are in the nature of public’ tmsts and
are, therefore; accountable to the publi¢, or:do:they clothe their - activities in
secrecy and resent and repulse efforts to learn about them and their activities?

11. Are foundations being used as a deviee by which the eontrol of great cor-
porations -atre kept within the family of the foundation’s founder: or creator?

12. To what extent are foundations being used a8 a device for tax avoidance
and tax evasion?

Before attempting to answer any of these questions, the report of the com-
mittee of the 82d Congress immediately points out:

In dealing with these questions, the committee recognizes all too clearly
that which must be apparent to any intelligent observer, namely, that it was:
“allotted insufficient” time for the magnitude of 1ts task [Quoted matter:
added.

Obvd)usly, the select committee had insufficient time to investigate fully these
matters and make seasoned and timely recommendations to the House for
legislative corrections of those evils which may exist and require serious.
consideration.

A special committee of this Congress, In accordance with House Resolution 217,
would have sufficient time to undertake extensive research and investigation,
for holding public hearings, and to report #t§ findings and recommendations to
Congress.” It should be noted that despite its serious. limitations, the select
committee of the 82d Congress. disclosed,.as indicated by my previous: four-
point summary, substantial evidence regarding support given to Communists.
by foundations, If considéfable evidence can be revénled by an incomplete
investigation, which had So little time, it can be reasonably expected that a
new committee,. which has the time to explore the various ramifications of
support given to Communists by foundations, will produce startling evidence.

II. EXCUSES CONCERNING GRANTS TO COMMUNISTS TOO READILY ACCEPTED

The select committee in the 82d Congress permitted the officers and trustees.
of foundations, exercising control over the disbursement of hundreds of millions
of dollars in tax-exempt funds, to give the excuse, without being challenged
for their veracity or the reasonableness of their statements, that foundation
grants were made to Communist organizations and individuals unwittingly
and through ignorance. A new special committee of the 83d Congress: should.
ask these officers and trustees who' testified to give evidence under oatl‘ that
grants to Communists were, in fact, given unwittingly and if precautions are-
being taken so that the practice of making grants to subversives Wou]d be
stopped
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III. TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS WERE NOT UNDER OATH

The committee to investigate foundations failed to require the officers and
trustees of foundations who appeared before it as witnesses to give their testi-
mony under oath. It did not require the representatives of the foundations
to swear to the truth of the information they furnished the committee in answer
to its questionnaires. The usual jurat was omitted. As a result of this,
neither the Congress nor the people know whether these officers and trustees
were telling the truth. For the sake of the foundations, this error should be
rectified. In fact, under this practice some officers and trustees of foundations
used the hearings as a soundingboard for their opinions and views rather than
giving sworn testimony regarding questionable activities of their foundations.
Thie odly witresses I-can find who were actually sworn and placed under oath
were 2 anti-<Communists, 2 Department of Justice employees, and "Ira ‘Reid
and Walter Gellhorn. Only ¢ witnesses out of 40 were sworn. In view of
these circumstances, much of the testimony has no more validity than common

- gossip, ‘and no proper: 4nwestigation has taken place. House Resolution 217,

to create a special’committee of the 83d Congress, exphcitly charges the proposed
committee to administer the oath so that the serious omission of the former
committee in this respect would be remedied.

‘IV. ONLY A FEW FOUNDATIONS WERE INVESTIGATED

The committee of the 82d Congress had only time to consider evidence about
a few foundations, and much of the information it received in answer to its
questionnaires it did not have time to digest. It did not publish the voluminous
but -revealing answers to“its questionnaires, which would have been valuable
source material for anyone interested in what the foundations are doing. The
select committee of this Congress would have time to digest, utilize, and publish
the answers that the foundations have given to the questionnaires. In fact,
House Resolution 217 specifically charges the Sergeant at Arms of the House
to obtain the records of the former select committee and to make them ava1lab1e
to the new committee.

The select committee of the 82d Congress did not ask the representatives of the
foundations to explain why they were indulging in propaganda, in view of large
grants to organizations, projects, and persons which are promoting special inter-
ests or ideologies. These representatives were also not requested to explain
activities of foundations which are, in fact, influencing legislation, inasmuch as
their grants frequently have an outright political objective rather than an educa-
tional one.

Foundations, in their statement of policy, say that because of the legal exemp-
tion from income tax they cannot undertake to support enterprises carrying on
propaganda or attempting to influence legislation. Such large foundations as
Rockefeller, Carnegie, Ford, Sloan, and Field explicitly make this assertion in
their published reports. Although foundations contend that they are promot-
ing education, documentary evidence in my possession raises the question whether

. some large foundations are not actually engaged in propaganda.

[~

Large foundations have a tremendous influence on the intellectual and educa-
tional life of our country. These foundations, possessing huge sums of untaxed
wealth, seem to be dedicated to promoting specific views on such matters as the
welfare state, the United Nations, American foreign policy, the nature of the
American economy, and so on, rather than presenting objective and unbiased
examination of these issues. Extensive evidence that I have examined shows
that organizations which are primarily committed to a given ideology have
received large grants from some big foundations over many years, and in numer-
ous instances they have received such grants simultaneously from different
foundations.

The assets of the large foundations are tax exempt and, therefore, ought to
be spent on projects and organizations representing the views of all of the people
and not only of a segment dedicated to a specific 1deology ‘Since the activities
of some of the large foundations appear to be biased in favor of a particular
ideology, in reality they are indulging in propaganda calculated to influence
legislation on both domestic and international matters. Under such ecircum-
stances, these foundations are violating their charters given to them by the



TAX—EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 29

United States Congress and are betraying a public trust. I do not mean to imply
that all foundations 'and all 6f their activities are not serving the public welfare.
Some foundatjons by some of their grants have made great: contributions to
medical and technological research and have improved the health and general
welfare of the people. But in the realm of the social sciences many fqundations
hdve not obsgerved the highest standards of scholarship and ethics, which require
the presentation of only factual and unslanted material. In fact, the want of
ethics and the misrepresentations of some foundations are so low that a business
corporation doing the same thing would be condemned by the Federal Trade
Commission and held guilty of false advertising.

‘The foundations must be investigated in terms of the above—mentloned states
ments of fact, and should be given an opportunity to try to disprove them,
The all-important question of the foundation!s propaganda activities and at-
tempts to influence legislation was completely ignored by the previous.com:
mittee. However, House Resolution 217 explicltly authorlzes the. new, .committee
to determine which foundations are using their resources for poht1ca1 pur-
poses, propaganda, and attempts to 1nﬂuence legislation. _
VL. FOUNDATIO‘NS wm NOT ASKED WHY THEY DON’T smonr PRO-AMERICAN -

: PEQIECTS

A very important. question, which is vltal to the futiire -of the Ameri(:‘an
Republic, was never raised at all during' the inquiry of the -82d Congress.
This question is: Why do the: pro—American projects find-it so difficult to' get
grants from some of the foundatlons" Some large founda‘tlons must ansWer
questions such as the following :

A. Have they flnanced studies: regarding the excellence of the Amerlcan
«Constltutlon the importance of the Declaration of Independénce, and the pro-
fundity of the:philosophy of the Founding Fathers? 'Aund, if ‘not, what 1§ ﬂleh‘
excuse for neglecting the study of the basis of the Amerlcan Republie? ' -

B. Have they given support to the educational programs of.  the Améifedn’
Leglon,: the Veterans of Foreign Wars, and €Catholle and Jewish ' veterans’
organizations? “And, if ‘not, what is' their 'explapation’ of ‘theé’fact ‘that: they
have been supporting agencies which:are left of center and: are internatmnaliﬂﬁ
and not similarly favoring nationalist organizations?

‘C. ‘Have they supported studies which areé critical of the welfare state and
socialism;. and:demonstrate the merits of the: competitive private-property’ sys-
tem ?'. And, if not; what justification do! they have For :stuch negligence, While
they have given numerous grants to persons and orgamzations which favor the
welfare state and socialism? < - S

~D. Have’ they -given: grants to act1ve anti Commumsts and repentant Com-
munists ‘whe’ have served the United States bravely and at ‘great self-sacrifice!
by exposing the Gommunist ‘conspiracy within our borders? And, if ‘not; what
are' their- reasons for. not giving 'grants to: such: persons, whlle they have
admittedly supported Communists and! pro~00mmumstsf" :

These ‘large foundations. must be given 'every. opportumty to answer: tully
such guestions to: the committee of the 83d Oongress and to submit' evidence
to the extent-they axe able, to prove:that-they have:given . support to: pre-~
American projects and organizatiens. .. Should: they not be - able-to: do:this,
or should their contribution to such. projects and organizations be:very-secanty,
they must furnish a detailed..justification  for- policies Whlch overlook fhex
preservauon of the Americzm Repubhc T :

¢

VII EXTENSIVE EVIDENCE WAS NOI‘ USED

The select committee of the 82d Congress did not use a great deal of the docu—
mentary evidence that was actually in its possession. Much of this extensive
evidence showed subversive and un-American propaganda activities on the part
of foundations, as well as outright political activities which. attempted .to in-
fluence legislation. It is obviously impossible for me to even su.mmarize this
voluminous evidence, but I feel that my colleagues should .have at least a few
examples of foundation-financed projects which are not only unscholarly, but
of such nature as to aid and abet the Communist and. Secialist movement.
Since time does not permit the full documentation of these examples on the:floor
of this Chamber, the documentation will be presented as an. append1x in a revi-
slon and extension of my remarks in the Record.

49720—084-+pt: 1—38~
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VIII FORD FOUNDATION WAS NOT INVESTIGATED

Important and extensive evidence concerning subverswe and un-American
propaganda activities of the Ford Foundation, which was available to the com-
mltbee of the 82d Congress, was not utilized. Thus, the Ford Foundation—which
is the wealthiest and the most influential of all fgundations—was not actually
investigated.  In fact, the hearings on the Ford Foundation constituted _merely
a forum for the tru@tees and officers of this foundation to make speechés instead
of answering specific questions regarding the many dubious grants made by
them. Documentary evidence in my possession raises some serious questions
regarding some of the officers and activities of the Ford Foundation. Again,
time does not permit the presentation of this evidence regarding the Ford
Foundation on the floor of this Chamber, therefore, the ev1dence will be given
in the extension of my. remarks in the Record..

I have submitted for the consideration of this Chambel an nght-pomt analysis
of the omissions and faults of the work of the select committee of the 82d Congress
and justification of the vital need to remedy these faults and omissions by a
special committee of this Congress, to be created by House Resolution 217,

The matters to which I drew your attention are not only vital for the future
of our Nation, but have also very practical consequences for the pocketbooks of
every American taxpayer. Foundations actually operate by Federal subsidy
through enjoying tax exemptions by authority of section 101 of the Internal
Revenue: Code. . Considerable revenue is lost to the Government by the tax ex-
emption given to foundations. This revenue must be made ‘up by augmented
payments on the part of the average American taxpayer. -Thus,. tax-exempt
large foundations may be abusing their status at the expense of the American
taxpayer. . This abuse of tax exemption is particularly relevant at this time,
when we end up the fiscal year over $9 billion in the red and the Secretary of the
Preasury.has to go out and borrow this amount in cash to keep the Government
operating. .

Should the investigation disclose that some foundations, because of their activi~
ties, are not entitled to tax exemption, the Federal Government would actually
obtain additional revenue in taxes, which, in turn, would lessen the tax burden
of average citizens. I mention this fact because in view of the need for Gov-
ernment econgmy, and because Congress is already spending money for:inyesti-
gatlons it ig important to justify the creation of a new investigating committee
in terms of what it may do to assist the Government to close loopholes in the
tax laws. .

The assets of tax- exempt foundations already run into billions: Tax-exempt
foundations are bound to become more and more important due:to the trend of
putting more and more businesses in such trusts. - The present laws governing
the inheritance and transfer of property are creating a great many tax-exempt
foundations whose assets are based on corporation securities. - In view of this
trend, the foundations may soon become the dominant owners of tax-free Ameri-
can business. Under such circumstances, a very large segment of American
business will be under the control of a few trustees who will be also spending
the large tax-exempt funds entrusted to them. Such-a tremendous concentratlon
of control and power would be in itself an unhealthy development and gefild:get
completely out::of control; furthermore, such concentrated power.and control
could easily be abused. This is still another reason why a careful invest: gatlon
of the tax-exempt foundation situation is imperative. ’

The questionable activities of foundations are of such v1ta1 concern to the
American people that in recent weeks two committees of the United States
Senate—the Internal Security Subcommittee and the Committee on Government
Operations—have announced their intention to look into the activities of founda-
tions. Thus, it appears that my recommendation made in signing'the report of
the select committee of the 82d Congress was well taken.” However, the Internal
Security Subcommittee is specifically concerned with the subversion, and with
matters directly affecting the internal security of the United States. Since the
scope of the committee ‘is limited, it would be impossible for it to investigate
adequately the propaganda activities of foundations and their attempt to in-
fluence legislation. These activities are in a sense much more important than
foundation grants to Communists. Similarly, the jurisdiction of the House
Committee on Un-American Activities is limited to subversion.

Moreover, these three committees, as well as the Ways and Means Committee or
any other standing committee, are too preoccupied with other matters to be able
to undertake a thorough and complete investigation of the complex and extensive



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 31

activities of numerous foundations. This, of course, is not intended as a reflec-
tion on the excellent work done by these committees, but is merely a statement
that only a special committee of the House could do the job properly. Only a °
special committee would have the time, specialized staff, and- facllities to under-
take a thorough inquiry into the complex problems raised by the foundations’
activities, which require exclusive concentration on the part ef an investigating
body. T . .
' Tie House must undertake this task not only because.its previous committee
was not able to complete the job entrusted to it, but alse because some founda-
tions chose to interpret the report of that committee as a mandate for continued
support of subversive and un-American propaganda activities and for undermining
the investigative processes of Congress. For instance, the previously mentioned
Ford Foundation grant makes available $15 million for investigating congres-
gional methods of inquiries into communism and subversion. On.the other
hand,. the House Committee on Un-American Activities. has an appropriation
of only $300,000; the Senate Committee on Government Operations, $200,000; the
Senate Internal Security Subcommittee, $200,000. It would seem that because of
the large sum provided for this task, the Ford Foundation considers ‘the
investigation of Congress highly important. This intention of the Ford Foundar
tion constitutes an. insult not only to the Congress of the United States but the:
American people as well, since this body is the representatives of the American
people. It is up to the House to meet such a challenge by establishing a new
special committee for a thorough and complete investigation of the Ford and
other foundations. ) o \
Therefore, Mr. Speaker, I submit that House Resolution 217 deserves the
immediate and serious consideration of all those interested in the safety and
welfare of our Nation and the dignity and accomplishments of our Congress.

PRO-COMMUNIST AND PRO-SOCIALIST PROPAGANDA FINANCED BY TAX-EXEM?T

FOUNDATIONS \
A few examples of foundation-financed unscholarly projeets which a}e,ﬂ/
fact, pro-Communist and pro-Socialist propaganda are ‘tp‘é;‘ following: =

A. The Encyclopedia of Social Sciences is slanted toward the left

. The Encyclopedia of Social Sciences, financed by tax-exempt funds, is éoq—
sidered a sort of supreme court of the social sciences. It is the flnal authority
to which appeal is made regarding any question in the fleld of social sciences.
The encyclopedia has influenced the thinking of millions of students and othér
persons who have consulted it since the appearance of- its’eonsecutive volumes
during 1930-35. Alvin Johnson, who has been the moving spirit behind the
encyclopedia and was its associate editor and is now president emeritus of the
‘New School for Social Research, estimated that ‘“there are at least half a million
consultations of the encyclopedia every year, in spite of the fact that it is out
of date.” The Rockefeller, Carnegie, and Russell Sage Foundations initially
subsidized the encyclopedia to the amount of $600,000. The eventual cost of
the encyclopedia was $1,100,000. : e

Although the preface of the encyclopedia says that it endeavored to include
all important topics in the social sciences, it does not contain an article on the
American Revolution, while it has articles on the French Revolution and the .
Russian Revolution. .

Johnson, in his book Pioneer’s Progress, on pages 310-312, said that two of
‘his assistant editors were Socialists and that another editor was a Communist.
Johnson, in his great naivete, expected that these editors would not try to slant
the encyclopedia in favor of communism and socialism. Yet articles dealing
with subjects on the left were primarily assigned to leftists, while articles
dealing with subjects on the right were also assigned primarily. to leftists. °

The article on bolshevism and Gosplan were written by Maurice Dobb, an
economist sympathetic to the Soviet point of view. The articles on bureaucracy
and Lenin were written by the Socialist Harold Laski. The articles on Fabian-
ism and guild socialism were written by the Socialist G. D. H. Cole. The article
on communism was written by Max Beer, of the University of Frankfort, who
was a devoted, wholehearted disciple and enthusiastic biographer of Marx. The
article on socialism was written by Socialist Oscar Jaszi. Otto Hoetzsch, of
the University of Berlin, in his article on Government, Soviet Russia, says,
among other things: ‘ : t.

e




32 TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

“National autonomy is thus guaranteed in theory and largely in practice as
well ; there is no legal discrimination between the rates of the Soviet Union * * *,
. The Soviet principle thus results in a parliamentary democracy functioning on
the basis of indirect representation, but exclusively for the proletariat. Although
the elections are subject to the pressure of Communist dictatorship, this worker’s
democracy is not entirely a fiction.”

The following articles on the subjects dealing with the right were also
written by leftists: The article on Middleman was written by Maurice Dobb.
The articles on The Rise of Liberalism and Liberty were written by the Socialist
Harold Laski. The article on Individualism and Capitalism was written by
Charles Beard, who at the time he wrote this article was a leftist. Capitalism
was written by Werner Sombart, a former Marxist who became eventually
affiliated with the Nazis. Laissez Faire was written by the Socialist G. D. H,
Cole, who refers to laissez faire as ‘“‘unworkable’ and as “theoretically bank-
rupt.” He concludes: .

‘“As a prejudice, Jaissez faire survives and still wields great power; as a
doctrine deserving of theoretical respect, it is dead.”

The fair and scholarly procedure would have been to assign articles on subjects
of the left to leftists and the articles on subjects of the right to believers in
limited government and classical .economics. Since this was not done, the
encyclopedia is to a large extent propaganda for communism and socialism, It is
indeed regrettable that this encyclopedia, financed by tax-exempt funds, should
have sponsors which were listed in the preface of the first volume of the en-
cyclopedia as follows:

American Anthropological Association
American Association of Social Workers
American Economic Association
American Historical Association
American Political Science Association
"American Psychological Association
American Sociological Society
American Statistical Association
Association of American Law Schools
National Education Association

The student or anyone else consulting the encyclopedia is thus misled, be-
cause, upon noting the sponsorship, he assumes that the encyclopedia is bound
to be unbiased and is representative of the highest available scholarship,

B. The University of Chicago Roundtable is propagandae, not education

The University of Chicago Roundtable has received during the last 12 years
over $600,000 as of 1950, from the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation. The listening
audience of these Sunday noon roundtable radio broadcasts has been estimated
by its staff to be between 5 to 8 million persons. The roundtable claims to be
an educational program, but this is doubtful. To be a genuinely educational
program, everyone of the roundtable broadcasts dealing with controversial
subjects should have participants who are truly representative of each side
of the problem discussed. However, on the basis of my examination of tran-
seripts of a great many of these roundtable discussions, it appears that in
most cases the background and ideology of the participants were so similar
that no genuine discussion of controversial subjects could take place and no
fair presentation of all sides of these issues could be expected. And in many
cases thet ideology of the participants was leftist.

For example, the August 18, 1946, broadcast dealt with What Is Communism?
The participants were Milton Mayer, a Socialist journalist, and Arthur M.
Schlesinger, Jr. of Harvard University and of Americans for Democratic Action,
and Lynn A. Williams, vice president of the Stewart-Warner Corp. and subse-
quently vice president of the University of Chicago. Part of the discussion
said :

“Mr. SCHLESINGER. It certainly would appall the editors of Pravda to know
that you, an American capitalist, are teaching the Communist manifesto to your
workers. .

“Mr. WILriams, I certainly did not sell it to them, beeause, try as I would
to teach them all the merits of what Marx had to say, they would have none of it.
. “Mr. MAYER. * * ¥ gocialism, as we see it operating under the labor govern-
ment in Great Britain, has collective or social ownership of the means of pro-
duction just as communism does. But socialism is still parliamentary, non-
violent, gradualist, democratic, progressive.”
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In view of the opinion of participants of the broadcast, where is the capitalist,
anti-Communist and anti-Socialist viewpoint?

The March 14, 1948, broadcast, entitled “The Communist Manifesto, 1848 to -
1948,” had the following participants: Herman Finer, a British Socialist, Abram
Harris of the University of Chicago, and Malcolm qharp, professor of law at the
University of Chicago, who was associate attorney for the Rosenbergs, executed
Communist spies, has numerous Communist-front affiliations, and was quoted
by the Chicago Maroon as saying that Communist professors should not only
be hired, but should be sought after.

The December 17, 1950, broadcast, entitled “Freedom in an Age of Danger,”
had the following partlclpants Robert Horn, William R. Ming, Jr., and Louis
Wirth, all of the University of Chicago. All three participants criticized the
Attorney General’s list of Communist organizations and the McCarran Internat
Security Act. Since no one who recognized the patriotic purpose of this list or
of the act participated in the program, it was definitely unbalanced and slanted
to the left.

The June 29, 1952, broadcast, a discussion of how to deal with Communist
subversion,  had as particlpants Daniel Bell of Columbia University, Dwight
MacDonald, a journalist, and Quincy Wright of the University of Chicago. Mae-
Donald attacked the Attorney General’s list of subversive organizations, Sén-
ators McCarthy and McCarran, and the Smith Act. Bell also attacked the Smith
Act. Wright attacked Senator McCarthy and the McCarran committee. No
one participated in the program who had anything to say in favor of Senators
McCarthy and McCarran, the Smith Act, or the Attorney General’s list of sub-
versive organizations.

I.also found that on such controversial issues as the human-rights program of
the United Nations, American foreign policy, and political and economic ques-
tions, little chance was given to conservative and nationalist views. Had the
ideological balance of the program’s participants alternated from week to week,
we would not be forced to the suspicion that this was a propaganda sounding
board.

C. The citizenship education project is slanted toward the left

Between 1949 and 1951, the Carnegie Corp. has granted to the Teacher’s Col~
lege of Columbia University for its citizenship-edueation project the sum of
$1,417,650. Examination of this project indicates that, like the Encyclopedia

of the Social Sciences and the University of Chicago roundtable broadcasts, it
is slanted toward the left. One of the main accomplishments of the citizenship
education project was a card file of 1,046 index cards which are sold to high
schools for use of civics teachers. Each of the cards contains a summary and
annotation of a book or pamphlet on political and social issues for the teacher’s
guidance in presenting a social problem to a class.

Examination of the 1950 card file shows that the great majority of books
and other items selected for summary and annotation are leftist, liberal, and
internationalist in their viewpoint and only a_few are conservative and national-
ist in their outlook. Actually there are only about 2 dozen cards which refer
to material that is conservative in outlook—this is a very small percentage out
of over 1,000 cards. Thus, the teacher who uses this card file has very few
fiiliemsx to contrast against the liberal, leftwing, and internationalist items in the

e.

In addition, leftist materials in the card file are most often annotated as
“factual,” and the few rightist materials are most often annotated as “opinion-
ated.” For example, card No. 554 refers to We Are the Government, by Elting
and Gossett, and describes it as “factual, entertaining, descriptive, illustrative,”
while the book in reality is pro-Communist. Card No. 249 refers to a Mask for
Privilege, by Carey McWilliams, and is described as “historical,.descriptive.”
McWilliams is a notorious Communist. Card No. 901 refers to Building for
Peace at Home and Abroad, by Maxwell Stewart, and is described as “factual,
dramatic.” Stewart has been named as a Communist. Card No. 1020 refers
to The American, by Howard Fast, another notorious Communist who actually
went to jail for contempt of this House, and is described as “historical,
biographical.”

The following are examples of how conservative works are torn down by the
annotations: Card No. 809 refers to the Road to Serfdom, by Frederick A.
Hayek, and is described as ‘“factual, strongly opinionated, logical.” Card No. 730
refers to Be Glad You're a Real Liberal, by Earl Bunting, diector of the National
Association of Manufacturers, and is described as “opinionated, biased, deserip-
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tive.” While the works of Communists and fellow travelers are often referred
to -as factual, this pamphlet by Bunting is called opinionated. In addition, on
the card, where the summary is given, the synopsis starts out by saying:

“Meaning of the word ‘liberal’ (as defined by the National Assoc1at10n of
Manufacturers).”

‘While Communists and fellow travelers are not identified as such, this item
is clearly labeled as to its political orientation. I shudder to think about the
fate of those thousands of schoolchildren who are given this kind of misleading
instruction, financed by a tax-exempt foundation.

D. The public affairs pdmphlets edited by a Communist

The public affairs pamphlets have received support in the amounts of ‘several
hundreds of thousands of dollars from the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation. These
pamphlets are prominently displayed and sold in many public libraries and are
frequently used in high schools, Many hundreds of thousands of copies of these
pamphlets are distributed annually. For numerous years Maxwell 8. Stewart
has been the editor of the public affairs pamphlets, which are published by the
public affairs committee. He has been an associate editor of the Moscow News,
and has taught in Moscow, Dr. Louis F. Budenz has identified Stewart as a
member of the Communist Party in sworn testimony given before the McCarran
committee.

" The House Military Subcommittee charged in 1949 that the publications of the
Public Affairs Committee, Inc., “are recommended by the Affiliated Schools for
Workers”—Communist—“and sold by Communist bookstores.” George Seldes,
in his pro-Communist publication called In Fact, offered a free public affairs
pamphlet as a bonus for renewal subscription for In Fact. Seldes said, in part:
» “These pamphlets prepared by the Public Affairs Committee are, though popu-
larly written, authoritative. You will find them an excellent source for depend-
able information.” ’

One of the public affairs pamphlets, entitled “The Races of Mankind,” by Ruth
Benedict and Gene Weltfish, published in 1943, was banned by the USO and the
Army. Ruth Benedict had Communist-front organization affiliations, and re-
cently Weltfish refused to answer the question whether she has been a Commu-
nist, before a Senate committee. Maxwell Stewart has written numerous pam-
phlets, such as Industrial Price Policy, which is slanted toward the left; the
American Way, which casts grave doubt on the value of the free-enterprise sys-
tem; Income and Economic Progress, which follows a similar line of argument;
and the Negro in America, in which he lauds such undoubted Communists as
Paul Robeson, Langston Hughes, and W. E. B. DuBois, and does not consider
anti-Communist Negroes as outstanding Negroes. Charles Edward Amory Wins-
low’s pamphlet, Health Care for Americans, was recommended as supplementary
reading in the Jefferson School of Social Science. Carey McWilliams, who has
been named a Communist, also write such pamphlets as Small Farm and Big
Farm, What About Our Japanese-Americans. Louis Adamie, an admitted Com-
munist, wrote a pamphlet called America and the Refugees.

% The NEA and PEA propagandize for socialism
- The National Education Association and the Progressive Education Associa-
tion have received major contributions from the General Education Board, one
of the foundations dispersing Rockefeller tax-exempt money. The National
Education Association and Progressive Education Association are very important
becauge through them the foundations are reaching right into the publie
/ schools and are affecting millions of schoolchildren.” By 1947, some $8 million
was spent by the General Education Board on new educational ‘goals and pro-
cedures, and among others the National Education Association and Progressive
Education Association were generously supported in educational reorganization
and experimentation. During the 1930’s these 2 educational organizationg re-
ceived particularly large sums of money, and by 1940 the National Education
Association received a total of $456,100 and the Progressive Education Associa-
‘tion a total of $1,635,941. Just what kind of educational reorganization and
experimentation was supported by the tax-exempt funds of the General Educa-
‘tion Board?

The Progressive Education Association—PEA—in its official magazine called
Progressive Education, on page 257 of the November 1947 issue, had a lead arti-
cle by John J. DeBoer, president, American Education Fellowship—the American
sEducation Fellowship is the present name of the PEA. DeBoer has extensive
Communist-front affiliations. In his lead article, DeBoer said that the 1947 con-
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vention of the American Education Fellowship—AEF—had such speakers as
Langston Hughes and W. E. B. DuBois, whose affiliation with communism has
already been indieated, and Curtis McDougall, who was & senatorial candidate
on the Communist-dominated Wallace-Taylor-Kremlin ticket.

In the same magazine, on page 258, there is an article by Theodore Brameld,
entitled A’ New Policy for AEF.” ‘Thig-article is a resolution for the American
Education Fellowship, which was adopted at-the 1947 convention to which
DeBoer referred. The platform proposed by Brameld says on page 260 of the
magazine : ‘

. “The two great constructive purposes which should now govern the American
Education Fellowship follow directly from-thig brief analysis. They are:

“I, To channel the energies of education toward the reconmstruction of the
economic system; a system which should be geared with the increasing socializa-
tions and public controls now developing in England, Sweden, New Zealand,
and other countries; a system in which national and international planning of
production and distribution replaces the ch#otic planlessness of traditional free
eénterprise; * * * a system in which the interests, wants, and needs of the
<onsumer dominate those of the producer; a system in which natural resources,
such as coal and iron ore, are owned and controlled by the people; a gystem in
which public corporations replace monopolistic enterprises and privately owned
‘public’ utilities. * * * . ) f

“II1. To channel the energies of education toward the establishment of genuine
international authority in all crucial issues affecting peace and security; * * *
an order in which international economic planning of trade, resources, labor dis-
tribution and standards, is practiced, parallel with the best standards of individ-
nal ngtions * * * an order in which world citizenship thus assumes at least
equal status with national citizenship.” )

Is this an educational program or is it propoganda in favor of socialism
and world government? ! o

The ideol of the National Education Association was stated in 1934 by

Willar Givens, who at that timeé was superintendent of schools at Qakland, -

Calif., and subsequently become executive secretary of the NEA, a post which
he' held for 18 years. Under the title “Education for the New America,” in
the Proceedings of the 72d Annual Meeting of the NEA, Givens said in 1934:

“This report comes directly from the thinking together of more thna 1,000
members of the department of superintendents (school superintendents). * * *

“A dying laissez-faire must be completely destroyed and all of us, including
the owners, must be subjected to a large amount of social control. A large sec-
tion of our discussion group, accepting the conclusions of distinguished students,
maintain that in our fragile, interdependent society, the credit agencies, the
basic industries, and utilities cannot be centrally planned and operated under
private ownership.

“Hence they will join in creating a swift nationwide campaign of adult educa-
tion which will support President Roosevelt in taking these over and operating
them a,t full capacity as a unified national system in the interests of all of the
people.” ’

Is this an educational program or is it propaganda in favor of socialism? And
why should the General Education Board, whose funds came from Rockefeller,
who-made his money under the free-enterprise system, support such propaganda?

In 1940 the General Education Board gave $17,500 to the National Associa-
tion of Secondary School Principals and the National Council for the Social
Studies, both divisions of the National Education Association, to prepare several
teaching units which would provide teachers with resource material on social
problems. One of these units was prepared by Oscar Lange and Abba P. Lerner
and was called the American Way of Business. Both Lange and Lerner have
been socialists for a long time, and Lange eventually renounced his American
citizenship in order to become the Kremlin’s Ambassador for Communist Poland
to the United Nations. The American Way of Business, which was published
by the National Education Association, is not an analysis of American business,
but a propaganda tract for communism, Why should tax-exempt funds be
used to enable two Socialists to write a propaganda piece on American business
enterprise? ’

I also want to raise the significant question. whether it is a coincidence that
during the time when the National Education Association and the Progressive
Edueation Association received particularly large grants and the American Way
of Business wag financed, the director for General Education, the division of the

g
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General Education Board under which these grants were made, was Robert J.
Havighurst, who has extensive affiliations with Communist fronts,

The five examples I have given of the use of tax-exempt funds are just indi-
cations of the kind of problems which a committee of the-834 Congress should
thoroughly explore. These few examples are in my mind sufficient to justify
a thorough inquiry. These examples do not involve just a grant of a few thou-
sand dollars to a person who happens to be a Communist, but involve giving
millions of dollars for many years to pro-Socialist and pro-Communist prop-
aganda projects that are vitally affecting our children in our schools and have
a tremendous influence over the public mind. .

SUBVERSIVE AND PRO-COMMUNIST AND PRO-SOCIALIST PROPAGANDA AC'i‘IVI’l‘I.ES OF THE
FORD FOUNDATION

To illustrate the dubious staff and the many subversive and propaganda
activities of the Ford Foundation, I offer the following examples from the
extensive documentary evidence which I have in my possession :

1. Dubious steff of Ford Foundation

A, The record of Messrs. Berelson and Moseley: Bernard Berelson: is the
director of the Ford Foundation’s Behavioral Sciences Division, which has just
been allotted $3,500,000 for the creation of a center for advanced study in be-
havioral sciences, which will consider social relations in human behavior. Berel-
son, while on the faculty of the University of Chicago, served on a committee to
welcome the Red dean of Canterbury, the Very Reverend Hewlett Johnson,
world renowned apologist for communism who sports a Soviet decoration for his
work in behalf of his Kremlin masters. The welcoming committee for the Red
dean of Canterbury was organized under the auspices of the National Council
of American-Soviet Friendship, an agency which has been cited as subversive and
Communist by the Attorney.General of the United States.

The East European fund was established by the Ford Foundation, is financed
by it and deals with issues relating to the Soviet Union and its European satel-
lites, and particularly with the settlement and adjustment of Soviet refugees
who have come to the United States. The president of- this fund is Philip E.
Moseley, who is also director of the Russian Institute at Columbia University.
Some years ago Professor Moseley made the following evaluation of the Soviet
Union in a pamphlet he wrote for the Foreign Policy Association, also sup-
ported by foundations: )

“Over the long run, great numbers of people will judge both the Soviet and
American systems, not by how much individual freedom they preserve but by how
much they contribute, in freedom or without it, to develop a better livelihood and
a greater feeling of social fulfillment.” )

Garet Garett, editor of American Affairs, said that this is straight Communist
Party ideology :

“It means only that pure Communist ideology may be thus imparted by.Co-
lumbia University’s Russian Institute through the Foreign Policy Association.”

Philip C. Jessup and Ernest J. Simmons are members of the administrative
board of the Russian Institute at Columbia University, which is headéd by
Moseley. Professor Simmons is the editor of a book entitled “U. S. 8. R.,” which
grew out of studies at Cornell University that were financed by the Rockefeller
Foundation. At least 15 of the 20 contributors of this symposium edited by
Simmons are pro-Soviet and none of the other 5 has ever been known as critics
of the Soviet Union. Moreover, Professor Simmons has affiliations with Com-
munist fronts. .

B. The record of Mr. Gladieux: Another officer of the Ford Foundation is
Bernard Louis Gladieux, former secretary to and protege of Henry Wallace.
Gladieux entered Federal service in 1938 in Chicago with the Federal Works
Agency, transferred to the Labor Department, Wage and Hour Administration,
from there to the Bureau of the Budget, then to War Production Board, leaving
the WPB on November 23, 1944, to go with UNRRA, On March 2, 1945, Henry
Wallace was sworn in as Secretary of Commerce, and on April 80, 1945, he named
Bernard L. Gladieux as his executive assistant. Gladieux remained in the
Department of Commerce until October 1, 1951, when he was appointed as an
officer of the Ford Foundation in charge of the New York office and as assistant
to the president of the Ford Foundation. . .

I have been advised by a reliable and responsible source that Bernard L.
Gladieux, while in Government service in Washington, had in addition to official
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association in the ordinary course of business, soclal contacts with the following
persons: William W. Remington, Michael J. Lee, Harry Saimuel Magdoﬂ Philip
M. Hauser. Magdoff was identified before a committee of the House in 1948 as a
member of a Soviet spy ring. He recently appeared before the Senate Internal
Security Committee and dived behind the fifth amendment when asked the $64
gpestion, William W. Remington is in jail serving a term for denying that he
was a Communist Party member while in the secret cell of Communists in the
Tennessee Valley Authority. Michael J. Lee was fired from the Department
of Commerce for disloyalty. Dr. Philip M. Hauser, a former professor at the
University of Chicago, who wrote pro-Russian speeches for Henry Wallace, has
not as yet been called as a witness by the commlttees who have investigated
him and his activities.

Advice was also furnished to me that no mvest1gat10n of Bernard L. Gladieux’
loyalty had even been requested or made while he was in Federal service. But
a review of hearings held pursuant to Senate Resolution 230, 81st Congress, 2d
gession, by a subcommittee of the Senate Committee on Interstate and Foreigh
Commerce, certainly indicated that Gladieux’ loyalty should have been investi-
gated. A Member of the Senate took the witness stand before the committee and,
after first being duly sworn as a witness, testified as follows:

“I understand that one Bernard L. Gladleux of the Secretary’s office, who is a
protege of Henry Wallace, has exercised the power of nullifying decisions of the
so-called loyalty board. In other words, if it found he was cleared of actual
disloyalty but recommended as a poor security risk, not a good security risk, then
someone overruled that finding.”

Now, I am informed that it could be, probably is, Mr. Gladieux.

Mr. Gladieux never appeared before the Senate committee to answer the
changes against him which were made on March 28, 30, and April 4, 1950. How-
ever, Mr. Gladieux was a witness on February 27, 1950, before a House Appro-
priations Subcommittee, of which the gentleman from New York, Mr. Rooney,
wa$§ chairman, and the gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Flood, the gentleman
from Georgia, Mr. Preston, the late Hon. Karl Stefan, of Nebraska, and the.
gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Cliff Clevenger, were members.

At page 2341 the gentleman from New York (Mr. Rooney) stated:

“The story this year is that the Department of Commerce has taken the place
of the State Department; that the Department of Commerce is the outfit in
Government which is honeyeombed with people belonging to the Communist
Party.”

Mr. Flood, on page 2346, made the following statement :

“You are executive assistant to the Secretary of Commerce, and after 2 hours
of examination and cross-examination here I have not the faintest idea of your
personal attitude toward this kind of case, which is a borderline case, or frankly
on a case where anything else is concerned. I am very unhappy about your own
point of view. Do you appreciate that?”’

On page 2362, Mr. Gladieux, as the hearings were about to close, made a lengthy
statement, to which the gentleman from New York (Mr. Rooney), on page 2363,
replied as follows: .

“That is all so much nice language. To me it does not mean a thing. You
have come up here this afternoon to acquaint us with the situation in the Depart-
ment of Commerce. The results have been nil. We have not had the cooperation
from you that we have had from the Department of State.

“You refused to take us into your confidence with regard to these things, and
I have tried to handle it in an amicable way so that if questions were raised
on the floor we might have the answers to them. You have reacted in the other
direction, away from us. So now we are far apart, and we will have to stay
that way. There is nothing that I can see that we can do about it.”

Senator Karl Mundt, speaking before the Senate, made the rémark that—

“In 1950 the junior Senator from Nevada (Mr. Malone) rose on this floor
~ to suggest that certain persons in the Department of Commerce were dangerous
security risks.”

Senator Mundt went on to say that a committee was created to investigate
the charges made by Senator Malone, but that “after 3 or 4 days’ hearing, Secre-
tary of Commerce Sawyer rushed up to the Hill and agreed to fire the two men
whom I had drawn into the net—Lee and Remington—if the hearing could be
stopped.” Continuing, Senator Mundt stated:

“I did not hear that agreement, but I know it was made, because I could never
get the committee together again.

“I was really after Mr. Gladieux, secretary to the Secretary of Commerce, and
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Mr. Blaisdell, who was and had been during the troublesomé period in China
in charge of that matter under my attack. They, Mr. Gladieux and Mr. Blais-
dell, subsequently quit for reasons best known to themselves—they knew we
were on their trail.

“I believe that is why they quit.”

Is it possible that the trustees of this huge foundatlon never made any investi-
gatw;l 09f Mr, Gladiuex or checked with the F'BI to determine his loyalty to his
country?

B. The record of Robert Maynard Hutchins: The keyman in the Ford Founda-
tion is Robert M. Hutching, formerly chancellor of the University of Chicago.
His formal position with the Ford Foundation is that of associate director, but,
in effect, he has been running the foundation. While Hoffman was the presi-
dent, Hutchms prominent position was made possible by the fact that Hoffman
conmders Hutchins as the greatest living educator and literally worships him.
With the resignation of Hoffman as president of the foundation, H. Rowan
Gaither, a San Francisco attorney, became president of the foundation. But
Gaither is a mere figurehead and Hutchins is still running the foundation.
Gaither has accepted the presidency only for a year, and thus Hutchins may yet
become the-formal head of the organization. But even without such a formal
presidency, in view of the facts stated above, Hutchins in effect runs the Ford
Foundation.

In his capacity as the policymaker of the Ford Foundation, Hutchins possesses
a completely unprecedented financial power over education, the humanities, and
the social sciences, By giving or withholding grants, Hutchins is in position
to insinuate his views into any aspect of American intellectual life. Therefore,
it is essential to inquire about Hutching’ views and his record concerning the
Communist menace.

Testifying in 1949 under oath before the Illinois Seditious Activities Investﬁa-
tion Commission inquiry into subversive activities at the University of Chicago,
Hutchins admitted that he was a sponsor of the October 1948 meeting .of the
bureau on academic freedom of the National Council of Arts, Seiénces, and
Professions.

Regarding the Methodist Federation of Social Action, Hutching has said:

“Believe you are advancing the cause of true Americanism.”

The first page of the publication of the Methodist Federation for Social Action,
where this quotation appears, asserts that the federation rejects the profit motlve
and favors a classless society. Does Hutchins think that such an ideology con-
stitutes true Americanism?

The University of Chicago, under Hutching’ administration, has distinguished
itself as the only institution of higher learning in America which has been in-
vestigated five times for immoral or subversive activities. These investigations
are: First, Illinois State Senate inquiry, 1935; second, University of Chicago
alumni committee, 1947—48; third, University of Chicago board of trustees,
1948 ; fourth, Illinois Seditious Activities Investigation Commission, March—
June 1949 ; fifth, investigation and subsequent report to the Illinois Legislature
by State Representative G. William Horsley, Springfield, 1949. The first investi-
gation was a whitewash ; the second requested the resignation of Hutchins; the
third held its deliberations in secret; and the fourth and fifth did not clear
the university. Both the majority report of the Illinois Seditious Activities
Commission and the independent report of Representative Horsley condemned the
university’s administration severely and asked the legislature to.deny tax
exemption.

At the hearings of the seditious activities commission of the Illinois Levxslature
at the 1949 investigation of the University of Chicago, Hutchins, after being
sworn in, testified as follows: )

“The subpena which I have received summons me to testify concerning sub-
versive activities at the University of Chicago. This is a leading question, and
the answer is assumed in the question. I cannot testify concerning subversive
activities at the University of Chicago because there are none.”

At the same hearings, Hutchins was asked the following question and made the
following response:

“Question. The records which I shall present through other witnesses show, In
summary, that some sixty-odd persons listed in the latest available directory of
the University of Chicago as professors or professors emeritus have been affili-
ated with 135 Communist-front organizations in 465 separate affiliations. Is
that not something for which the umversity might well be alarmed?

“Answer. I don’t see why.”
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In the course of the same investigation it was disclosed that there were Com-
munist and pro-Communist student organizations on Hutching’ campus. The
student Communist club was freely admitted by Chancellor Hutchins, who sald
“the club has not sought to subvert the government of this State.”

In his testimony before the same investigation, Hutehins stated that “If is
not yet established that it is subversive to be a Communist.”

It must be noted that this testimony was given more than a year after the
start of the Berlin airlift.

‘At the same investigation Hutchins was asked the following question to which
he made the following response:

“Question. Do you consider that the Communist Party in the United States
comes within the scope of a clear and present danger?
© “Answer. I don’t think so.”

Hutchins was also asked: “Are you aware that the Commumst—front orgamza-
tion is a part of the Communist movement, just as much as'the party itself?

HNO ”

Then he was asked: “You haven’t attempted to make & study of the Commu:
nist Party? Co .

“No, I haven’t,” Hutching replied.

He was also asked: “Is there any doubt that the Communist Party is a con—
spiratorial fifth column operated in the interest of a foreign state?

“I am not instructed on this subject,” Hutchins answered.

Such was the attitude of Hutchins toward communism after the start of the
Berlin airlift, and at a time when the United States was spending billions of
dollars abroad to fight communism.

On June 25, 1951, the Daily Worker, on page 2 under the headline “Ford
Foundation Head Joms Blast at High Cost O. K. for Smith Act,” the following
item appeared under a Chicago dateline of June 24

“Prof. Robert M. Hutchins, former chancellor of the University of Chicago
and now associate director of the Ford Foundation, joined with Osmond XK.
Fraenkel, noted New York attorney, opposing the Supreme Court decision up:
holding the conviction of the 11 convicted Communist Party leaders. Dr.
Hutching said that the majority decision indicates that we are at last up
against a great crisis in this country. He spoke of the ruling as a complete
reversal of earlier precedents set by the high Court * * * - Speaking here at-an
American Civil Liberties Union meeting in his honor, Dr. Hutchins declared
that ‘it may now become more difficult for us to take some of the positions
we have in the past.”’ He referred to his stated willingness to hire Communists
as university professors., Hutchins told the Illinois Legislature that he would
even take back into the university faculty Oscar P. Lange, who, as I pointed
out before, renounced his American citizenship to become Moscow’s Ambassador
for Communist Poland to the United Nations, ‘We may even have to decide
whether we must violate the law in order to remain in conformity with our
convictions,’ he said.”

Hutchms wrote the introduction to a book entitled ‘“Character Assassmation,’,’
published in 1950, which was written by Jerome Davis, who has been in more
than 40 Communist-front organizations. Hutchins also wrote the foreword
to a book entitled “Political and Civil Rights in the United States,” published
in 1953 by Thomas I. Emerson and David Haber. Louis Budenz, testifying
under oath, named Emerson as a .member of the Communist Party, a charge
which Emerson denied. But Emerson has been in a large number of Communst
fronts and was head of the Communist-controlled National Lawyers Guild, the
legal arm of the Communist Party in the United States. There is no doubt
that the National Lawyers Guild is a subversive organization, and it has been
cited officially as much.

Hutchins, whose attitudes I have illustrated, is the key man in the Ford
Foundation, which owns outright some 374,000 shares of stock of the 400,000
shares of stock in the Ford Motor Co., one of the biggest industrial giants in the
whole world. The stockholdings, accordmg to Henry Ford II, amount to 90
percent of the outstanding stock of the Ford Motor Co. Recently the New York
Times magazine pointed out that the Ford Foundation is the ‘“virtual owner of
the gigantic Ford Motor Co.” According to Paul Hoffman, then president of the
Ford Foundation, the Ford Foundation had made grants of $72 million in
2 years, 1951-52.

So it may readily be seen that a grant of $15 million, to protect the c1v11
liberties of Communists and to investigate the Congress of the United States,
from the tax-exempt millions of the income from the stock of the late Henry
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Ford, a man of sterling character and unblemished reputation whose industrial
genius helped build America, and whose faith in our institutions and our
American way of life was never shaken, is really peanuts to the Ford Founda-
tion which deals out grants with a lavish hand, both to the left and the right,
mostly left. Here iS the last of the great American industrial fortunes,
amassed in a competitive, free market place in the last 50 years, being used to
undermine and subvert our institutions, $15 million being set aside to investigate
the Congress of the United States, What a sad tribute to the man we all
respected and loved, Henry Ford. He was a symbol of outstanding common-
sense and public virtue. Never would he have approved such tactics by the
Ford Foundation, to which he left his fortune estimated at over a half-billion
dollars in stock in the Ford Motor Co., the earnings of which go directly into
the tax-exempt Ford Foundation.

In view of .the attitude of Hutchins toward communism, it is not at all
surprising that the Ford Foundation has made some highly dubious grants.
I offer the following examples for your consideration:

%. Ford Foundation’s support of communism and Socialist propaganda

A. Grant to aid Communists and to discredit their investigation : I have already
referred to the $15 million grant to investigate the Congress of the United States
and its committees. In a recent broadcast Eric Sevareid, a CBS commentator
who has long opposed congressional investigations of communism, and openly
defended John Stewart Service, 1 of the 6 persons arrested by the FBI in the
Amerasia case, enthusiastically praised this $15 million fund and called Hutch-
ins “the driving spirit behind this new crusade.” There can be no question that
Hutchins is behind this new Ford Foundation project, for he has consistently
expressed his concern for the civil liberties of Communists. Since we know
Hutchins’ attitude toward communism and we know that his conception of civil
liberties is similar to that of the Communists, we can be sure that the new Ford
Foundation project will aid the Communist conspiracy and will try to discredit
all those who fight it. This will undoubtedly happen, for the chairman and the
president of the new Ford Foundation project are mere figureheads and fronts
and Hutchins is dominating the project.

The gentleman from California, Mr. Jackson, said on this floor that “Needless
to state, the investigations proposed by the Ford Foundation will be greeted with
enthusiastic approval from Shanghai to East Berlin. The approval will not be
given voice by the silent millions of captive peoples, but by the commissars and
their agents.” )

He aptly characterized this 13 million project by saying that it “will serve
only to lend additional aid and comfort to the Communist Party.” The Ameri-
can Legion’s newsletter, the Firing Line, stated that this project is regarded by
many anti-Communists as “a huge slush fund for a full-scale war on all organiza-
tions and individuals who have ever exposed and fought Communists.”

In passing, it should be pointed out that the Ford Foundation’s effort to dis-
credit legislative inquiries into Communists activities is not unique inasmuch as
the Rockefeller Foundation has undertaken, on a smaller scale, a project with
the same intention. In 1947 the Rockefeller Foundation made a grant of
$110,000 to Cornell University to conduct a study on civil liberties and the con-
trol of subversive activities. This project resulted in the publication of a series
of books attacking legislative investigations of Communists activities, volumes
full of typical pro-Communist distortion. One of the authors of these volumes
was Prof. Walter Gellhorn, of Columbia University, who has Communist-front
affiliations and who has explicitly demanded the abolition of the House Com-
mittee on Un-American Activities. Recently Gellhorn was identified, in testi-
mony given under oath, as a member of the Communist Party, a charge which he
denied.

It should also be pointed out that at least one foundation has used its funds
not only to discredit the investigation of Communists, but to support directly
Communists fronts and to aid Communists on trial,

On September 24, 1942, the gentleman from Texas [Mr. Dies], in a speech in
the House, showed that the Robert Marshall Foundation of New York was sup-
porting Comgnunist fronts and Communist causes, and he listed the actual
disbursements made from the estate of the late Robert Marshall, a Red New
Dealer from the Department of Agriculture, who left an estate of over a mil-
lion and a half dollars to the foundation and named trustees, most of whom
were radicals and Reds. This is the same foundation which the gentleman
from Illinois [Mr. Velde], in a speech in the House on October 17, 1951, exposed
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as being the provided of the sum of $20,000 in attorney fees to Joe Rauh, chair-
man of the executive committee of Americans for Democratic Action and. af-
torney. for the convicted perjurer and Soviet spy, William Walter Remington,
who is now in jail serving time for betraying his country in wartime and falsely
denying Communist Party membership while in a secret cell of the Communist
Party in the Tennessee Valley Authority. One of the trustees of the Robert
Marshall Foundation was and is Edwin S. Smith. This is the same Smith that
President. Roosevelt put on the National Labor Relations Board. On May 21,
1953, this same Edwin S. Smith was summoned before the Senate Internal Se-
. curity Subcommittee, and when asked if he was a Communist, he immediately
dived behind the fifth amendment and claimed privilege. .

B. Arthur Schlesinger, Jr., of Americans for Democratic Action employed by
Ford Foundation ; According to page-34.of the 1951 Annyal Report of the Fupd
for Adult Education, a subsidiary of the Ford Foundation, the TV-Radio Work-
shop, administered by the fund for adult education, hired Arthur Schlesinger,
Jr., as.commentator for a series of 12 weekly broadcasts. Schlesinger, of course,
is a big shot in the ADA. The following public statements by Schlesinger are
worthy of note : . .

In 1946 Schlesinger wrote that the present system in the United States makes
“even freedom-loving Americans look wistfully at Russia.”

On December 11, 1949, on page 3 of the New York Times, Schlesinger said:

“I happen to believe that the Communist Party should be granted freedom of
political action and that Communists should be allowed to teach in universities,
so-long as they do not disqualify themselves by intellectnal distortions in the
classrooms.” ) ‘ - Y

On August 18, 1946, on a University of Chicago Round Table broadcast en-
titled “What Is Communism?” Schlesinger said: : ’ i

“Surely the class struggle is going on in America. I would agree completely
with the Communists on that.” .

Schlesinger was then asked: .

- “Do you mean that capitalism is dead everywhere except in the United States?”’

He replied : “It is dead.” ' -

In answer to the question, “What did it die of?”, he said:

“It died of itself. There is much to what the Marxists used to say about
capitalism containing the ‘seeds of its own destruction’,” .

Schlesinger, in a public-affairs pamphlet of 1950, entitled “What About Com-
munism?’ criticized the Committee on Un-American Activities and said that it
was:more: interested in slandering and smearing liberals than in exposing real
Communists. He said: i : ) . ! ) o

“The methods of the witchhunt, especially when employed from the ambush
of congressional immunity, are sometimes almost as dangerous to democracy
as the methods of the Communists themselves.” ‘

He algo said:

“With the formation of Americans for Democratic Action, liberals who believed
in a non-Communist left acquired an organization of their own.”

As the gentleman from California [Mr. Jackson] pointed out concerning the
grant of $15 million to investigate the House and Senate, the money might
have been better spent by the Ford Foundation to help ferret out- and expose
the subversion in our schools and our unjversities, or the Ford Foundation might
have ddne something about the Ford plants in the Detroit area which the geritle-
man from California described as a seething mass of Communist conspiracy and
intrigue, where thousands of unsuspecting and loyal American workers were
being duped and held in a tight grip by the Communist leadership of Local 600
of the United Automobile Workers of America. Local 600 is the largest labor
union in the world and has, or did have, some 60,000 members, and still it is
classified as just one local union of the United Automobile Workers of America.

In February, March, and April, 1952, the House Committee on Un-American
Activities held open public hearings in Detroit, and witness after witness took
the stand and testified under oath as to the Communist domination and control
of local 600 by the Kremlin. So the committee issued subpenas for the officers
of local 600 at the Ford plants and brought them before the committee and
dsked them if they were Communists. Not a single officer of local 600 answered
thg question. . They took refuge in the fifth amendment, refusing to answer on
the grounds to do so would incriminate them.- Yet they still work for Ford.

Now you would think that when a congressiondl committee, a comniittée of
this House, goes to Detroit to hold hearings regarding Communists in the Ford
plants that the Ford Motor Co. would assist. Exactly the opposite was true. Not
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only did they offer the committee no assistance, but when requested to cooperate
Wlth the committee in ferreting out and exposing these agents of the Kremlin
m the Ford plants, they refused.

.The House Committee on Un-American Activities got absolutely no help from
the Ford Motor Co., but, even worse, the national leadership of the United Auto-
mobile Workers headed by Walter Reuther, now president of the CIQO, was no
better off. They flnally had to pass an amendment to the union constltutlon
aait the national convention, held in Atlantic City recently, to authorize the
national officers to remove these Communists from the domination and control
of local 600.

So, instead of the Ford Foundation voting $15 million to investigate Congress,
they might well clean up their own backyard first, their plants and the Ford
Foundation, too.

" B. Grant to a Communist: Another example of the kind of grants the Ford
Foundation makes was revealed in the testimony of William M, Canning, a
former member of the faculty of the City College and of Xavier University, Who
said under oath at the hearings of the Internal Security Subcommittee that
Moses Finkelstein, a City College teacher and later a professor at Rutgers Uni-
versity, under the name of Finley, was a member of the Communist Party and
that recently this man received a grant from the Ford Foundation.

C. Grant to an organization supposedly controlled by a Communist: I have
been ‘advised by a reliable source that an organization which has received
substantial grants not only from the Ford Foundation, but also from the Car-
negie Corp., is supposed to be dominated by a Commumst who dictates the
policy of the organization. It would be unfair for me to prov1de speciflc infor-
mation on this matter until witnesses are put on the stand to give their testi-
mony under oath.

D. Grant to a person who wants to abolish the United States: Another dqubi-
ous grant of a different character was made.to Mortimer Adler, who received
$600,000 from the Ford and Mellon Foundations to set up the Institute of Philo-
sophical Research. Professor Adler is such an ardent advocate of world govern-
ment that, according to the Cleveland Plain Dealer, October 29, 1945, he said:

“We must do everything we can to abolish the United States.”

_ It would be interesting to find out just what kind of philosophical conclusions
Professor Adler will ‘arrive at with reference to the virtues of patriotism and
government based on unalienable rights of men.

- B. Grant to promote socialism: According to the Ford Foundation Annual
Report for 1951, the foundation has granted $50,000 to the Advertising Councily
Inc., for “a restatement of the principles of American society.” The council’s
public policy committee includes, in addition to Paul Hoffman, former president
of the Ford Foundation, and Chester C. Davis, its associate director, several
persons who have Communist-front affiliations.

The Miracle of America, a publication of the Advertising Council, Inc., states
that the public-policy committee of the Advertising Council approves and en-
dorses the economic-education program of the council. This program is de-
scribed in the Miracle of America under the title “Platform for All Americans.”
This platform starts out like a firecracker Fourth of July patriotic speech and
then turns out to be a rewrite of the British Labor—Socialist—Party program,
Adoption of this platform would guarantee the success of any Socialist legislation
in America. The Miracle of America, containing this platform, has been cir-
culated by hundreds of thousands by the Advertising Council as a part of its
éampaign of public information. Is this an educational program or is it propa-

anda in favor of socialism?

" F. Grant to pro-Communist India: The Ford Foundation has singled out
India for some of its largest grants and is spending millions of dollars in that
hation. Is there some special significance to singling out India for large Ford
Foundation grants, in view of the fact that the head of the Indian Government
is more sympathetic to the Soviet Union than toward the United States, and
that he wants the United States to recognize Red China and admit that Com-
munist nation, which is slaughtermg Americans in Korea, to the United Nations?
Iam greatly concerned. with what is being done with the Ford Foundation mil-
lions in India. That nation is a potential ally of the Soviet Union, and if the
¥ord Foundation projects in any way are fostering a pro-Soviet attitude in
India, the consequences may be disastrous for the future of America.

The stakes are very high, for if India should definitely become a Soviet ally,
the power of the Kremlin’s bloc would be 1mmeasurably increased. My fear
of what the Ford Foundation might be doing in India is increased by the fact
that in the case of China the activities of the Rockefeller Foundation in that
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nation helped, instead of hindered, the advance of communism. - The late gentle-
man from Georgia, Mr. Cox, on August 1, 1951, made the following statement in
this Chamber, with reference to the guilt of the Rockefeller Foundation for thé
triumph of the Communists in China : O

“The Rockefeller Foundation, whose funds have been used to finance individ-
uals and organizations whose business it has been to get communism into the
private and public schools of the country, to talk down America and to play
up Russia, must take its share of the blame for the swing of the professors and
students in China to communism during the years preceding the successful Red
revolution in China. For two generations, the Rockefeller Foundation played a
guiding role in higher education in China. Over a period of 32 years $45 million
of Rockefeller money was expended in China, most of it going to Chinese institu-
tions of higher learning. If the Rockefeller fund spenders had had 'even an
elementary conception of what was going on among the Chinese teachers and
students, they would have taken steps to halt the stampede of the Chinese col-
leges to communism. When the crisis of the Chinese revolution came, it was
the stitdent and teacher element, educated largely with Rockefeller money, who
were the backbone of the Red success. Our boys are now suffering and dying
in Korea, in part, because Rockefeller money encouraged trends in the Chinese
colleges and schools which swung China’s intelligentsia to communism.”

‘What has happened once can happen again, and I am sure that my colleagues
in this Chamber share my anxiety as to the future of India and what the Ford
Foundation is doing there—whether its activities are of such nature as to hamper
India’s orientation toward the Kremlin or to assist and augment it? In
addition to the Rockefeller Foundation’s activities in China, the Institute of
Pacific Relations, supported mainly by foundations, played a major part in the
success of the Chinese Red revolution. The McCarran committee’s extensive
investigation of the Institute of Pacific Relations showed how this organization,
financed primarily by the Rockefeller Foundation and the Carnegie Corp., played
the Kremlin’s game with reference to China, and how it made possible the
transformation of Nationalist China, our ally, into Red China, our enemy, with
whom we are engaged in a bloody war. This investigation was a post mortem—
it took place after China had been sold out to the Kremlin, But how much more
useful it would be for a congressional committee to try to prevent by exposure
any sort of activity, financed by the Ford Foundation, which may have a similae’
gliflggt in India as the Rockefeller and Carnegie Foundations’ activities had in

ina.

The few examples I have given in regard to some of the officers of the Ford
Foundation and its subsidiaries, and in regard to some of their activities, cer-
tainly warrant a thorough inquiry into their officers and all of their extensive
activities, which reach not only into every area of American intellectual life,
but also into the far corners of the earth. )

Mr. Hays. I want to finish on this—and I do not see anything
similar to the paragraph that Mr. Reece has shown me. If you are
going to leave the statement, that foundations have not been asked
why they did not support projects of a pro-American type, it leads
me to believe that the staff is of the opinion that they did not or have
not. Ifyou are of that opinion

- Mr. Dopp. It was not meant to convey that, Mr. Hays.
Mr, Havs. I would still like to have a definition of pro-American,
Mr. Dobp. May I answer? ;, ‘ :

. Mr. Wormser. May I interrupt Mr. Dodd ? v

Mr. Hays, If you mean by pro-American, if they have not con-
tributed research that led them to the thinking of McKinley, Ulysses
S. Grant, and Cohn and Schine, I am not for that in any case. But
if pro-American means what I think it means, that is a very serious
indictment. If pro-American means the pre-1900 isolationist policy
of one of the political parties, I want to disagree with that definition
of pro-American, because that does not mean pro-American to me.

Mr. WormMser. Mr. Hays, may I make a suggestion? We can, I
think, give you a reference to the Cox hearings in which that question
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was asked and the term pro-American activities was used. That is
where it was gotten.

Mr. Hays. Yes; but Mr. Dodd makes the statement here, the implied
statement that foundations have not contributed to the pro-American
activities.

Mr. Wormser. I would like him to answer that, but I do not think
he meant to imply that.

Mr. Hays. I think that is the crux of the whole statement he made
so far. If the thing is going to turn on that, then we ought to have a
definition of this term. . =

The Crairman. If the gentleman will yield, I riever understood
Mr. Dodd to say that the foundations had not contributed anything
of so-called pro-American activities, but he said the charge had been
made or the criticism had been made that their donations, grants, or
assistance had been weighted against the so-called pro-American activ-
ities. But Mr. Dodd can best answer that himself.

Mr. Havs. Let me read again what Mr. Dodd said yesterday. It
is on page 89 of the report. He says, “From our point of view there
seem to be eight criticisms which had been made of the work of the
Cox committee.” I will not read all of them, but he goes down to
this one, which looks like the sixth, that foundations had not been
asked why they did not support projects of a pro-American type.
If that does not imply that they did not support it, I do not know
what does. I want that clarified right now.

Mr. Doop. May I answer it, Mr. Hays?

Mr. Havs. Surely, I would like you to. . ~

Mr. Dopp. That was nothing more than listing what had been set
forth as the type of criticisms, and we found they had been leveled
against the work of the Cox committee. The effort of the staff was
to include that portion of research which would enable eventually
to have those eriticisms answered. That is all that statement is in
there for. v _ _

Mr. Hays. Then has the staff found any evidence that the founda-
tions have granted aid to pro-American projects? = -

Mr. Dobb. Yes, sir. If you will refer to the statement which I made
in the foreword,1n which I believe

Mr. Hays That is clear enough for me. I just wanted to clarify the
point that there had been, and we are not starting out with an in-
dictment that they had never done anything pro-American,

Mr. Dopp. Oh, no. .

The Cuamman. If the gentleman will permit an interruption, I
undertook to make that clear in my opening statement yesterday.

Mr. Havs. I appreciate that. I did not want that statement to go
unchallenged. I still say I think we ought to have from the point of
view of the staff a definition of what you mean by *“pro-American.”
I do not insist on it at this minute, but {think along with your defini-
tions, I think we ought to get it in the record.

The CraiRMAN. You can do that, can you not?

Mr. Hays. Later.

Mr. Dopp. Not only that, sir, but it would seem to me to be the op-
posite of the working definition which the staff used as to what was
un-American, which was the definition that we obtained from
Brookings, '
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The CramrMAN : You and Mr. Wormser work out that in connection
with your other definition. _

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Chairman, may I refer Mr. Hays to this statement
in the foreword that bears on this question which he has asked.
" Mr. Hays. Do you have the page number?

Mr. Dopp. I have not.
-~ Mr. Hays. All right; read it.

Mr. Dopp. I am reaéing from the foreword, which was the state-
ment made by me as I started yesterday’s testimony.

Angd in-the vast majority of instances, they—
That is the benefit created by foundations—

must be regarded as beyond question either from the standpoint of their con-
formity to the intentions of their donors or from the standpoint of the truly
American quality of their consequences.

Mr. Hays. That is fine. I am glad to have that read again, because
yesterday the public address system was not working too well, and we
did not have a copy of what you were saying. It is very probable that
we missed several important things that you said. -

Mr. Dopp. May I ask if you can hear me all right now? )

. Mr. Hays. I can hear you; yes.

That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. .

The CuairMaN. You may proceed, then.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, I would like to give the committee
the benefit of a few excerpts which illustrate some of the things Mr.
Dodd said yesterday, and is to say today. I think it would be better
if T introduced those or offered them after he has finished his com-
plete recitation. _

The CramMan. Without objection, and any of the insertions, I
t(;lhiqk,.should come at the end of Mr. Dodd’s statement, rather tha

uring. :

Ml‘.gDODD. May I proceed, Mr. Chairman?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. ,

Mr. Doop. I am going on from where we left off yesterday where T
mentioned that there were several entities other than strictly educa-
tional institutions which we felt we would have to include in our
ts,t]‘ldée& I mentioned them by name. To characterize some of these

riefly :

ThZ American Council of Learned Societies was founded in 1919
to encourage humanistic studies, including some which today are
regarded as social sciences. It is comprised of 24 constituent mem-
ber associations. In its entirety, it appears to dominate scholarship
in this country.

The National Research Council was established in 1916, originally,
as a preparedness measure in connection with World argI. Its
charter was renewed in 1919, since which time, on behalf of its eight
member associations, it has been devoted to the promotion of re-
search within the most essential areas ordinarily referred to as the.
exact and applied sciences.

. The Social Science Research Council was established .in 1928 to

advance research in the social sciences. It acts as spokesman for

seven constituent member associations representing all of the major

subdivisions of this new field of knowledge, i. e., history, economics,,

sociology, psychology, political science, statistics, and anthropology-
49720—54—pt. 1———4
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The American Council on Education was founded in 1918—
to coordinate the services which educational institutions and organizations
could contribute to the Government in the national crisis brought about by
World War 1. .

Starting with 14 constituent or founding organizations, this for-
midable and influential agency has steadily expanded until today its
membership is reported to consist of 79 constituent members (na-
tional and regional educational associations); 64 associate members
(national organizations in fields related to education) ; 954 institu-
tional members (universities, colleges, selected private school sys-
tems, educational departments of industrial concerns, voluntary as-
sociations of colleges and universities within the States, large public
libraries, etc.).

The National Education Association was established in 1857 to
elevate character, advance the interests of the teaching profession,
and to promote the cause of popular education in the United States.
Broadly speaking, this powerful entity concentrates on primary and
secondary schools. Its membership is reported to consist of 520,000
individuals who include, in addition to teachers, superintendents,
school administrators, and school secretaries. It boasts that it is—
the only organization that represents or has the possiblity of representing the
great body of teachers in the United States— ‘
thus inferring a monopolistic aim.,

The League for Industrial Democracy came into being in 1950,
when it was known as the Intercollegiate Socialist Society, for the
purpose of awakening the intellectuals of this country to the ideas
and benefits of socialism. This organization might be compared to
the Fabian Society in England, which was established in 1884 to
spread socialism by peaceful means.

The' Progressive Education Association was established around
1890. Since then it has been active in introducing radical ideas to
education which are now being questioned by many. They include
the idea that the individual must be adjusted to the group as a result
of his or her educational experience, and that democracy is little
more than a system for cooperative living.

The American Historical Association was established in 1889 to
promote historical studies. It is interesting to note that after giving
careful consideration, in 1926, to the social sciences, a report was
published under its auspices in 1934 which concluded that the day
of the individual in the United States had come to an end and that
the future would be characterized, inevitably, by some form of col-
lectivism and an increase in the authority of the state,

The John Dewey Society was formed in 1936, apparently for the
twofold purpose o%’ conducting research in the field of education and
promoting the educational philosophy of John Dewey, in honor of
whom the society was named. It could be supposed that those who
were members of this organization would be devoted to the premises
upon which Mr. Dewey had based his experiments in education since
1896. Basically, these were pragmatic and a stimulus to empirical
thinking. He held that ideas were instruments and their truth or
falsity depended upon whether or not they worked successfully.

The broad study which called our attention to the activities ofy these
organizations has revealed not only their support by foundations,
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but has disclosed a degree of cooperation between them which they
have referred to as “an interlock,” thus indicating a concentration of
influence and power, By this phrase they indicate they are bound by
4 common interest rather than a dépendency upon a single source for
capital funds. It is difficult to study their relationshi{) without con-
firming this. Likewise, it is difficult to avoid the feeling that their
common interest has led them to cooperate closely with one another
and that this common interest lies in the planning and control of
certain aspects of American life through a combination of the Federal
Government and education. '

This may explain why the foundations have played such an active
role in the promotion of the social sciences, why they have favored
£0 strong}i-y the employment of social scientists by the Federal Govern-
ment, and why they seem to have used their influence to transform
education into an instrument for social change.

We wish to stress the importance of questioning change only when
it might involve developments detrimental to the interests of the
American people, or when it is promoted by a relatively small and
tightly knit group backed by disproportionately large amounts of
money which could threaten the American ideal of competition.

In summary, our study of these entities and their relationship to
each other seems to warrant the inference that they constitute a highly
efficient, functioning whole. Its product is apparently an educational
curriculum designe% to indoctrinate the American student from ma-
triculation to the consummation of his education. It contrastssharply
with the freedom of the individual as the cornerstone of our social
structure. - For this freedom, it seems to substitute the group, the will
of the majority, and a centralized power to enforce this will—pre-
sumably in the interest of all. Its development and production seems
to have been largely the work of these organizations engaged in re-
search, such as the Social Science Research Council and the National
Research Council.

The demand for their product seems to come from such strong and
sizable aggregations of interests as the National Educational Asso-
ciation and the American Council on Education, whose authorities
seem to see in it the means by which education can render a national
service. They make frequent reference to this service as “synonymous
with the cause of education” and tend to criticize strongly anyone who
dares to doubt the validity of their conclusions.

Its promotion appears to have been managed by such organizations
as the Progressive Education Association, the Xmerican Historical
Association, the League for Industrial Democracy, the John Dewey
Society, and the Antidefamation League. Supplementing their efforts
were others, such as the Parent-Teachers Association, the National
Council of éhurches, and the Committee for Economic Development,
each of which has played some part in adjusting the minds of Ameri-
can citizens to the 1dea of planning and to the marked changes which
have taken place in “the public interest.”

Others, too, are engaged in the dissemination of this idea as being
essential to the security of this country. Neither time nor funds have

ermitted me to direct the attention of the staff to the operations and
influence of any but a few of these, beyond taking notice of their
existence and the purposes which they serve.
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From our studies, it appears that the overall administration of this
functioning whole and the careful selection of its personnel seem to.
have been the peculiar interest of the American Council of Learned
Societies. It is interestin% to note that, by legislative action recently,,
another entity has been brought into being known as the National
Science Foundation, whose purpose is to develop a national policy
with respect to science. Its additional purpose is to serve our Gov-
ernment in an advisory capacity in connectlon with the huge appro-
priations now being made for research in the interests of effective
controls. Evidence exists of close cooperation between privately
endowed foundations, the agencies through which they have operated
and the educational institutions through which they have been accus-
tomed to make grants for research. This process may contribute to
an undesirable degree of concentrated power.

It is also interesting to note that by comparison with funds for
research provided by %()unda,tions, those now flowing from our Gov-.
ernment are so large that they dwarf foundation contributions. This
promises to be true for some time to come and indicates that founda-
tions may extend their influence over a wider area than in the past.

The result of the development and operation of the network in
which foundations have played such a significant role seems to have
provided this country with what is tantamount to a national system of
education under the tight control of organizations and persons little
known to the American public. Its operations and ideas are so com-
plex as to be beyond public understanding or control. It also seems
to have resulted in an educational product which can be traced to
research of a predominantly empirical character in the inexact or
social sciences.

In these fields the specialists, more often than not, seem to have been
concerned with the production of empirical data and with its applica-
tion. Principles and their truth or falsity seem to have concerned
them very little. A

In what appears from our studies to have been zeal for a radically
new social ord%r in the United States, many of these social science spe-
cialists apparently gave little thought to either the opinions or the
warnings of those who were convinced that a wholesale acceptance of
knowledge acquired almost entirely by empirical methods would result
in a deterioration of moral standards and a disrespect for principles.
Even past experience which indicated that such an approach to the
groblems of ‘society could lead to tyranny, appeéars to have been

isregarded.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, I do not like to interrupt Mr. Dodd,
but I have several questions. Right here it seems to me there is one
that it might be well to ask him to clarify. He is tossing this word
“empirical” around with a good deal of abandon, and I wonder
if you would mind defining what you mean by empirical?

Mr. Dopp. It is based upon the accumulation of observable facts,
Mr. Hays, and the tabulation of those. What we would ordinarily
know as a statistical approach.

Mr. Havs. Thank you.

* Mr. Dopp. May I continue, sir?

The CoairMAN. Yes.

Mr. Doop. For these reasons, it has been difficult for us to dismiss
the suspicion that, latent in the minds of many of the social scientists
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has lain the belief that, given sufficient authority and enough funds,
Thuman behavior can be. controlled, and that this control can be exer-
cised without risk to either ethical principles or spiritual values and
tha}tl, therefore, the solution to all social problems should be entrusted
to them.

In the light of this suspicion and the evidence which supports it,
it has been difficult to avoid the conclusion that social scientists of the
persuasion I have been discussing have been accepted by foundations,
Government, and education as though their claims were true—this is
in the face of the fact that their validity has been disputed by men
well trained in these same disciplines.

In spite of this dispute within his own ranks, the social scientist
is gradually becoming dignified by the title “Social Engineer.” This
title implies that the objective viewpoint of the pure scientist is about
to become obsolete in favor of techniques of control. It also sug-
gests that our traditional concept of freedom as the function of
natural and constitutional law has already been abandoned by the
“social engineer” and brings to mind our native fear of controls—
however well intended.

In the face of this, it seems strange that foundations made no
reference in their reports to the consequences to be expected from a
new science of society founded on empiricism and undisciplined by
either a set of principles or proved experiments. Apparently the
‘were content to operate on the theory that they would produce usable
data for others to employ and rely upon them to account for the
effects. It may not have occurred to their trustees that the power
to ‘produce data in volume might stimulate others to use it in an -
untfisciplined fashion without first checking it against principles
discovered through the deductive process.

Their position that they need not closely follow the effects of
their support of such’grants also seems strange. Their reports often
show that they were supporting such a new “science.” e descrip-
tions, however, made it very difficult to judge the ultimate purposes
for which this support was being given.

To summarize, both the general and the specific studies pursued
'ny the staff during the past 6 months lead me to the tentative con-
clusion that, within the social-science division of education, the
foundations have neglected “the public interest” to a severe degree.

In my judgment, this neglect may be found by the committee to
have stemmed from:

The willingness of foundations to support experiments in fields
which defied control; to support these uncontrollable experiments
without first having proved them to be “in the public interest”; and
to extend this support without reporting its purpose in language
which could be readily understood.

I suggest that the committee give consideration to the tendency
of foundation trustees to abdicate responsibility. To illustrate: The
following statement has been taken from An American Dilemma,
the Negro Problem and Modern Democracy, a book by Gunnar
Myrdal, with the assistance of Richard Sterner and Arnold Rose,
volume II: ;

‘This study was made possible by funds granted by Carnegie Corp., of
New York. That corporation is not, however, the author, owner, publisher, or

proprietor of this publication, and is not to be understood as approving by
virtue of its grant any of the statements made or views expressed therein.
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While this refers to but one project out of many, it becomes
significant when it is realized that the project to which these books
relate involve some $250,000, and led to the publication of state-
ments which were most critical of our Constitution.

The similar tendency to delegate responsibility will be seen in
the support given by foundations to agencies such as the Social
Science Research Council, which disregards the legal concept: “He
who acts through an agent, acts himself.” .

Ford Foundation: Finally, I suggest that the committee give
special consideration to the Ford Foundation. This foundation
gives ample evidence of having taken the initiative in selecting pur-
poses of its own. Being of recent origin, it should not be held re-
sponsible for the actions or accomplishments of any of its prede-
cessors. It is without precedent as to size, and it is the first founda-
tion to dedicate itself openly to “problem solving” on a world scale.

In a sense, Ford appears to be capitalizing on developments which
took place long before it was founded, and which have enabled it to
take advantage of the wholesale dedication of education to a social
purpose, the need to defend this dedication against criticism, the
need to indoctrinate adults along these lines, the acceptance by the
executive branch of the Federal Government of responsibility for
planning on a national and international scale, the diminishing im-
portance of the Congress and the States and the growing power of
the executive branch of the Federal Government, the seetning indis-
pensability of control over human behavior.

As if they had been influenced directly by these developments,
the trustees established separate funds for use in the fields of -educa-
tion, national planning, and politics. They set up a division devoted
to the behavioral sciences, which includes a center for advanced study,
a program of research and training abroad, an irstitutional-exchange
program, and miscellaneous grants-in-aid.

Supplementing these major interests are such varied activities as:
a TVpradiQ workshop, “external grants,” intercultural publications,
and an operation called the East European Fund, which is about to be
terminated.

When it is considered that the capital resources of this foundation
approach, or may exceed, $500 million, and that its income approxi-
mates $30 million each year, it is obvious that before embarking upon
the solution of “problems,” some effort should be made by the trustees
to make certain that their solution is “in the public interest.”

It is significant that the policies of this foundation inclide making
funds available for certain aspects of secret military research and for
the education of the Armed Forces. It becomes even more significant
when it is realized that the responsibility for the selection of the
personnel engaged in these projects is known to rest on the foundation
itself—subject as it may be to screening by our military authorities.

In this connection, it has been interesting to examine what the edu-
cational aspect of these unprecedented foundation activities can be
expected to produce. The first example is a pamphlet in which the
Declaration of Independence is discussed as though its importance
lay in the fact that it had raised two, as yet unanswered, questions:

1. Are menequal and do we demonstrate this equality ?

2. What constitutes “the consent of the governed” and what does
this phrase imply in practice?
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By inference, the first question is subtly answered in the negative.
By girect statement, the second is explained as submitting to majority
rule—but the restriction of the majority by the Constitution is not
mentioned. Only an abridged version of the Declaration is printed.
It is interesting that this should omit the list of grievances which
originally made the general concepts of this document reasonable.

It seems incredible that the trustees of typically American fortune
created foundations should have permitted them to be used to finance
ideas and practices incompatible with the fundamental concepts of
our Constitution. Yet there seems evidence that this may have
occurred. .

I assume it is the purpose of this inquiry to gather and weigh the
facts.

Respectfully submitted by myself.

-Mr. Chairman, that is the end of the statement.

The CramrmaN. What does the following page refer to, which makes
reference to charts?

Mr. Dopp. You will recall that I mentioned in my statement yester-
day that the staff had made a study of the changes which had taken
place in the elements comprising the public interest from the turn of
the century to the present day. That study was entitled “The Eco-
nomics of the Public Interest.” In that study, Mr. Chairman, are
these 12 charts.

The CaarMAN. Are those charts to be submitted ¢ :

Mr. Dobp. At counsel’s convenience, I believe he plans to do so.
But I also believe he plans to do so when he submits that particular
study itself. Of that I am not sure.

Mr, Wormser. I think we will introduce it later. You may have
it now if you wish, but it would come in more logically later, Mr.
Chairman. _

May I now offer certain material which Mr. Dodd might read into
the record to illustrate some of the things he had discussed in his testi-
mony. For example, on page 45 of the record, he made a statement
discussing the extent to which foundations like Carnegie and Rocke-
feller had made contributions or expended funds for the purpose of
directing education in the United States toward an international frame
of reference.

Mr. Havs. That is a good place for a question right there, Mr.
Chairman.

The CrHATRMAN. Were you submitting something, Mr. Wormser ?

Mr. WorMser. I was about to; yes.

The CuatrMmaN. Mr. Hays has a question.

Mr. Havs. I would like you to explain a little more fully, you say
that these foundations have furthered this purpose by directing educa-
tion in the United States toward an international frame of reference
and discrediting the traditions to which it had been dedicated.

What are these traditions to which it has been dedicated? That
seems to me to be a rather critical thing, and I would like to know more
about it. I may get educated all over. I am reading from the report
on page 45, where you stopped. I read a little more.

Mr. Wormser. It is page 14 of your manuscript copy, Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dobp. May I answer, Mr. Hays?

Mr. Hays. Yes.
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Mr. Dopp. That which appeared most frequently, Mr. Hays, would
relate to an adage or viewpoint which was to avoid entangling alliances
and which had come down through the years. That would be a perti-
nent aspect of it with respect to international affairs.

Mr. Havs. You mean you are taking that from George Washing-
ton’s Farewell Address.

Mr. Dopp. I am just taking that because they make reference to it.

Mr. Hays. I donot think we can keep something that George Wash-
ington said 150 years ago as being a basis for guidance today and say
anything contrary to it is 100 percent wrong. = I think George Wash-
ington was a pretty smart man, and I respect him and revere him, but
certainly the Monroe Doctrine was an entangling alliance, and it also
is one of those revered cliches that we use a good deal now. I would
rather that this investigation got off without using any more cliches
than we can help. : ;

Mr, Dopp. This is not designed to say whether it is good or bad or be
critical or otherwise. This s the way it appeared, and this is the way
it unfolded.

~ Mr. Havs. I got the pretty firm impression that it was goin%to ap-
pear this way the first time I ever talked to you about it. Do you
remember last fall, more than 6 months ago, I tried to find out just
where this investigation was going, and I got pretty much the impres-
sion that I could have almost written this myself from that first con-
versation. That is all right. I do not want to find fault with that.
But let us bring in the facts to prove it. Let us not stand on a bunch
of assertions.

Mr. Doop. As I understand it, that is what counsel intends to do,
Mr. Hays.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays and Mr. Chairman, we expect in the course
of hearings to introduce in addition to the testimony of witnesses,
various extracts from printed material produced or supported by the
foundations themselves. There will be a considerable xl))ody of that
kind of evidence. : '

In this particular connection, Mr. Hays, we suggest that a proper
subject of inquiry for the committee is whether or not propaganda
is desirable for a foundation which operates as the fiduciary manager
of public funds. In the case of the Carnegie endowment we will be
glad to introduce evidence later to show that they were consciously
produced, a propaganda machine. We are anxious to get the facts.
If there is an adequate explanation of that which takes it out of the -

© class of propagan%la which public funds privately managed should
not be used for, we will be glad to hear it. But it seems to me that
this committee has the duty to inquire whether or not propaganda by
foundations with public money is desirable.

Mr. Hays. You say that the Carnegie Foundation consciously pro-
duced a propaganda machine? ‘

Mr. WorMsER. Yes.

Mr. Hays. And that is bad per se. :

Mr. Wormser. I am presenting that to the committee to decide. I
am not trying to decide.

Mr. Hays. If a foundation has produced consciously a propaganda
machine, it is the Facts Forum. I have not much evidence that the
staff has done much digging there. They not only have a propaganda
machine, but that outfit puts money in to defeat people like me for
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Congress. That is pretty essential to me. That is bad propaganda
from my viewpoint. N

The .CuairMaN. Another foundation, or at least an organization
that comes within the definition of a foundation, has been called to the
attention of the committee, and that is the so-called Christian Laymen’s
Movement, which it certainly would appear from some documents
which I have seen circularized, engages in propaganda.

Mr. Hays. The chairman knows that he and I have discussed that,
and we are in complete agreement, that in the first instance it is not a
foundation, and in the second instance, we ought to bring them in and
find out why they have used the name. :

The CramMan. If any foundations have contributed money for
political purposes, I think that ought to"be developed. '

Mr. Hays. Directly or by purporting to present facts, and doing so
in a biased manner.

The Cuairman. If any of the foundations have contributed money
for political purposes to defeat or elect any candidate, I think that
ought to be developed. v

. Mr. Wormser. May I say regarding the Facts Forum, may I say
that the Bureau of Internal Revenue is making a study of its own of
that institution.

Mr, Hays. May I say I talked to the Bureau of Internal Revenue,
and they have finished their study. If you cannot get it, they will
make the facts available to you.

Mr. Wormser. The second thing I want to say in explanation is
that we have had considerable di%culty in getting access to forms
990-A, as you know. The return of this particular foundation was
finally made available to us last Friday at 4: 30. ;

Mr. Havs. I talked to the Assistant Director about 3:30. He
really acted fast. He told me you would get it. I appreciate the
speed with which he made it available. -

The CmammaN. However, the chairman might say that with ref-
erence to making available the tax return form 990-A which is the
document in which the committee is particularly interested, it has
been authorized to be made available by an Executive order. The
delay and. the difficulty has come through the slowness of the ad-
ministrative action in the Department, as I understand it, but that
matter is now pretty well cleared up; is it not, Mr. Wormser; so that
t‘heff forms are now available. In fairness to the staff, there has been
really

Mr. Havs. I realize that, Mr. Chairman, and I just got into the
picture because the staff informed me that they were having trouble
getting hold of this particular one, because it seemed to be lost or
something. When I called, it was not lost ; they found it right away.

The CramMan. It is my understanding that you had difficulty
getting some of the others also.

Mr. WormsEer. Yes, sir,

The CmarMAN. So, it was not this particular one that was an
isolated case. :

Mr. WorMsER, We gave them a list of those foundations whose re-
turns we wanted particularly to examine. When they finally gave
us access to them, we found that many of those we wanted were still
not there, and the problem was that they had not been gotten into
the Washington office from some of the field offices. So, we still have
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not got a complete story to tell. Moreover, we have the mechanical
difficulty with our small staff that they will not let us photostat any
of these returns and permit us only to examine them on their premises
which. makes it very difficult for us to work with them.

Mr. Havys. I assume that on this complete story, Mr. Dodd says+he
thinks the Ford Foundation ought to be gone into pretty thoroughly.
I suppose we will develop that story by having them in. If the staff
is too busy, it would suit me to bring in Mr. Hunt and the rest of the
Facts Forum people and develop their story right here, too. He
seems to have trouble getting publicity. Maybe we will get him a
little. '

The CHAIRMAN. As a result of my consultation with the staff, it is
expected that the foundation, generally will have opportunity to ap-
pear, in fact will be invited to appear. The presentation by Mr. Dodd
1s more or less forming the basis for the appearance of the representa-
tives of the various foundations.

Mr. Havs. This is the indictment or the bill of particulars.

Mr. Wormser. The bill of particulars is a good term, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Hays. That is what I was going on. I just want to be sure
that we get this one I am talking about in the bill of particulars. I
want to amend it right here and get them in.

The CuarmaN. As I understand it, the staff have had certain rea-
sons for proceeding this way. One was that they thought it was
desirable for the foundations themselves to understand the approach
which the staff had made in this study. From some of the conversa-
tions that Mr. Wormser, as well as myself, have had with foundations,
I think they are rather satisfied with this method of procedure; not
that it is either favorable or unfavorable to them, but they think it
is a sound and logical method in which to proceed.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, let me say that I may be seeming to ask
some critical questions, but I do not want to imply that there has been
any trouble between myself and the staff. It may be that I do not
see eye to eye on a good many things, but the staff has been very
responsive any time I have asked them a question to come up and
explain it, or to make the files available, or anything like that. There
has been no difficulty whatsoever on that score.

The Cramman. Certainly I never so understood you to infer, that
is, not only the staff, but the members of the committee themselves.

Mr. Hays. Let us not be too optimistic.

The CuarrmanN. I am only speaking up to the present time. I am
not projecting that into the future. If there are no further questions,
Mr. Wormser, you may proceed.

Mr. Wormser. This statement was not intended to cover every-
thing we are going to cover in the hearings. This was intended to
cover what we might call the most important or main lines of inquiry
we su%lgest. The reason for doing it now is, as the chairman said, to
give the foundations an opportunity to know what most important
matters we want to go into 1n relation to them.

The CralrMAN. You may proceed.

Mr. Wormser. I think Mr. Dodd might wish to read an extract
from the report of the Carnegie Endowment which is taken from their
1937 yearbook, being part of the report of the division of intercourse
and education. -

t
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Mr. Doop (reading) :

One of the regular branches of work of the division of intercourse and educa-
tion is the distribution of the International Mind Alcove Collection. The public
libraries of small communities welcome these carefully selected books on foreign
countries ‘and international relations as a distinct help in developing and broad-
ening the point of view of their communities often isolated from reading material
of this type. During the past 14 years 739 towns have benefited by this service
with 490 on the Alcove list at the end of 1936.

The Cuamman, What is that number ¢

Mr. Doop. 490, a

Mr. Hays. What is this Alcove list, before you go any further?
Would you enlighten the committee ? -

Mzr. Doop. The list, Mr. Hays, is a composite of titles of books
which go as a single collection into libraries in communities. I think
the name “Alcove” is to designate that it stands by itself in whatever
library it happens to be put. I think that is how they happened to
hit on “Alcove” as a word. Their full title is “International Mind
Alcove Collection.” I think that is to set the tenor of the books them-
selves. In other words, the general subject of international matters.
. Mr. Havs. I take it that the staff- does not approve of this collection;
is that right?

Mr. Doop. No, Mr. Hays. I think counsel is introducing this as an
example of the fact that the Carnegie Corp. or the Carnegie Endow-
ment for Peace was interested in awakening the people of this country
to an international viewpoint. This is not to mean that it is good
or bad, sir, ‘

Mr. Hays. Allright. That is what I want to get clear. That suits
me. : : '

‘Mr. Dobp. I sincerely hope, as that statement was read, that there
are no instances of an attempt at what we call quality judgments.

May I proceed, Mr. Chairman.

The CumairMAaN. You may proceed.

Mr. Dopp (reading) :

After a collection has reach 100 titles, no further books are sent. In this way
funds are released to establish new Alcoves elsewhere.

The librarian agrees when accepting the initial installment to interest readers
in every way possible in the books and in their purpose and often this personal
enthusiasm and cooperation add greatly to the success of the work. The local
press is generous in giving space for the announcement and description of new
Alcove titles, 4 of which are sent every 3 months, thus permitting the very latest
publications to be chosen.

Then on page 59 of this same yearbook :

INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS CLUBS

The international relations clubs organized under the auspices of the division
throughout the world show an increase in 1936 to 66, making a total of 805.
These clubs are most numerous in the 48 States of the United States, in all of
which they are active. Clubs are also organized in 32 other countries reaching
halfway round the globe to distant Siam and including such parts of the United
States as Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, and also the Philippines. For 20 years
the work of the international relations clubs has been described in these reports.
It is an integral part of the work of the division carried along the lines so often
laid down in these pages. ‘

On page 62:

‘There are now (that is as of December 3i,'1936) 157 groups organized in
foreign countries.
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On page 63:

The international relations clubs in high schools have been a-natural out-
growth of the work of the clubs in colleges and universities. Members of these
latter clubs have spoken at -the high schools in their communities and have
invited high-school students to come to their meetings. Also club members
graduating from college frequently go into the teaching profession which puts
them in direct touch with high-school students who are eager to learn more:
about international relations. On December 31, 1936, there were 208 high school
international relations clubs, and applications are constantly being received.
To these clubs a package of pamphlet material is sent twice a year to aid them
in their studies.

And finally this comes from President Butler’s report to the annual
meeting of the board of trustees on page 179:

As you see from the annual report, we have now in the United States between
800 and 900 international relations clubs, chiefly in the smaller institutions of
learning, college and high school. They meet on the average of once a week.
They read and discuss endowment publications, the news of the day, everything
bearing upon economic cooperation and peace. . .

‘We have in addition about 800 International Mind Alcoves in public libraries.
These bear our name, They consist of books, 80, 40, 50, sometimes 100 in number,
which can be read either by young people or old, as the case may be, and which
give an account of the characteristics, the geography, the history, the literature,
the products, the life of other peoples. Sometimes there is included a novel
_ dealing with the psychology and the habits of other people than our own. These
are producing a very profound effect upon the mind of the young people in the
United States and have shown themselves to be very practical, indeed.

Mr. WorMsER. Again in the same area, I would like with your per-
mission, Mr. Chairman, for Mr. Dodd to read from the 1947 yearbook
of the Carnegie Endowment, which contains a report called Recom-
mendations of the President. The president, incidentally, in passing,
at the moment was Alger Hiss. I would like Mr. Dodd to read starting
at page 16. : : ‘

Mrg Hays. Would you describe that again, and tell us what it is?
I am sorry I did not hear everything you said. I did hear the name
Alger Hiss. :

Mr. WormsEr. Yes. It is from the 1947 yearbook of the Carnegie
Endowment for International Peace. Entered at page 15 is a reprint
of a document called Recommendations of the President to the
Trustees. It is signed by Alger Hiss, president. :

Mr. Hays. It was an unfortunate thing when the Secretary of State
recommended him to the Carnegie Foundation, was it not? '

Mr. WormsgRr. I think we would all agree on that.

Mr. Dobp (reading) :

Among the special circumstances favorable to an expansion of the endowments.
own direct activities, the most significant is the establishment of the United
Nations with its  headquarters in New York, and with the United States as its
leading and most infiuential member.

The United States was the chief architect of the United Nations and is its chief
support. The opportunity for an endowed American institution having the ob-
jectives, traditions, and prestige of the endowment, to support and serve the
United Nations is very great. No other agency appears to be so favorably situated
as is the endowment for the undertaking of such a program.

So far as we have been able to ascertain, no other agency is contemplating the
undertaking of such a program. Consequently, I recommend most earnestly that
the endowment construct its program for the period that lies ahead primarily
for the support and the assistance of the United Nations. I would suggest that
this program be conceived of as having two objectives. First, it should be
widely educational in order to encourage public understanding and support of
the United Nations at home and abroad. Second, it should aid in the adoption
of wise policies, both by our own Government in its capacity as a member of the
United Nations, and by the United Nations Organization as a whole.
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The number and importance of decisions in the fleld of foreign relations
with which the United States will be faced during the next few years are
of such magnitude that the widest possible stimulation of public education in
this fleld is of major and pressing importance. In furthering its educational
objective, the endowment should utilize its existing resources, such as the inter-
national-relations clubs in the colleges and international conciliation, and should
strengthen its relationships with existing agencies interested in the fleld of
foreign affairs. These relationships-should include close collaboration with
other organizations principally engaged in the study of foreign affairs, the
Institute of Pacific Relations, the developing university centers of international
relations, the Council on Foreign Relations, the Foreign Policy Association,
and local community groups interested in foreign affairs, of which the Cleveland

Council on World Affairs and the projected World Affairs Council in San
Franecisco are examples.

Of particular importance is the unusual opportunity of reaching large seg-
ments of the population by establishing relations of a rather novel sort with
the large national organizations which today are desirous of supplying their
members with objective information on publ‘if affairs, including .international
issues. These organizations, designed. to servé, respectively, the broad interests
of business, church, women, farm, labor, veterans, educational, and other large
groups of our citizens, are not equipped to set up foreign policy research staffs
on their own. The endowment should supply these organizations with basic
information about the United Nations, and should assist them both in selecting
topics of interest to their members and in presenting those topics so as to be
most readily understood by their members.

We should urge the Foreign Policy Association and the Institute of Pacific
Relations to supply similar service on other topics of international significance.
Explanation should also be made by the endowment as to the possibilities of
increasing the effectiveness of the radio and motion pictures in public education
on world affairs. )

Mr. Havs. Mr. Wormser, may I ask a question?

Mr. WormsEer. Please, Mr. Hays. ;

Mr. Hays. What was the purpose of putting that in the record?

Mr. WormMsER. I am trying to give a few illustrations of some of
the more important statements which Mr. Dodd made in his report
to give some justification for lines of inquiry. As I said before, we
asked the committee to consider whether propaganda by a public
foundation privately managed but consisting of public money ines-
sence is desirable or proper. We helieve we have evidence to show
that the Carnegie Foundation or Endowment for International Peace
ll:)w,s cre:ixted, as I said, a propaganda machine. TIts propaganda might

e good. ,

ﬁrl)‘. Havys. Let us explore while we are at it and see if it is in any
way responsible for the present floundering foi‘%gn policy we have.
There seems to be some connection between Mr. Dulles and this Car-
negie Foundation. Maybe we will get to the bottom of that.

There might be something useful out of this after all.

The Caamrman. I suggest we can make our observations on that
after the hearing has been further developed.

Mr. Wormser. These are merely illustrations and not the complete
story in any way.

Mr. Hays. I do not expect the staff to follow that suggestion, but
it is the line of inquiry I would like to follow. '

The CrarMaN. Do you have further suggestions there?

Mr. WorMSER. Yes..

The CuamrMaN. 1 am sure the staff will give full support to the
suggestion of the gentleman.

Mr. Hays. I willeven try to get them some more money for that.

Mr. Wormser. I believe at page 26 of the record Mr. Dodd referred
to the operations or activities of the foundations in changing our edu-
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cational and to some extent, I believe, our cultural life somewhat
radically. I would like him to read with your permission from a book
of Ernest Victor Hollis, Philanthropic Organizations and Higher
Education, published in 1938. Mr. Dodd will read from page 81.
Mr. Hays. This refers to what paragraph on page 26 of the record ¢
Mr. Wormsgr. I have not the record in front of me, Mr. Hays.
Mr. Kocu. The last full paragraph of Mr. Dodd’s statement.
Mr. Dopp (reading) :

Foundations have been so skillful in overcoming these obstacles that they

now exercise a maximum of initiative. Today they have a vital part in practi-
cally every type of progressive educational experiment underway in America.
Possibly there has been no more radical and forward-looking study of the Ameri-
can scene than is presented in the 16-volume report of the Social Studies Commis-
sion of the American Historical Association, which was begun in 1927 and very
recently completed. : .
" The report demands a radical change in many of the major premises under-
lying our economic, social, and cultural life. This ultraprogressive study was
sponsored and supported to the extent of $340,000 by the Carnegie Corp. In
addition, the corporation has contributed an aggregate of $1,404,840 to experi-
mentation in adult education, $309,500 to the study of radio in education, and an
aggregate of $5,700,000 to the endowment and support of progressive experi-
mental college programs. in general, and specifically at Chicago, Bard, Colgate,
Stevens, Southwestern, and over $5 million to the promotion of educational
efforts in the fine arts, especially the pictorial and graphic arts and music. -

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, this appears, I believe, on page 31
of the mimeographed statement. '

Mr. Hays. We will have an oportunity to come back and question
some of these statements later. : '

The CrARMAN. Yes.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Dodd mentioned in connection with the book,
American Dilemma, by Gunnar Myrdal, that there were some state-
ments. in that book critical of our Constitution. ‘With your permis-
sion I would like him to read several of these statements to-illustrate
what he means. .

Mr. Dopp. This is the first of approximately four such statements,
Mr. Chairman, :

Indeed, the new republic began its career with a reaction. Charles Beard in
An Economic Interpretation of the Constitution of the United States, and a group
of modern historians, throwing aside the much cherished national mythology
which had blurred the difference in spirit between the Declaration of Independ-
ence and the Constitution, have shown that the latter was conceived in con-
siderable suspicion against democracy and fear of “the people.” It was domi-
nated by property consciousness and designed as a defense against the democratic
spirit let loose during the Revolution.

This conservatism, in fundamental principles, has, to a great extent, been
perverted into a nearly fetishistic cult of the Constitution.. This is unfortunate
since the 150-year-old Constitution is in many respects impractical and ill-suited
for modern conditions and since, furthermore, the drafters of the document made
it technically difficult to change even if there were no popular feeling against the
ehange.

Modern historical studies of how the Constitution came to be as it is reveal
that the Constitutional Convention was nearly a plot against the common people.
Until recently the Constitution has been used to block the popular—

The Caatrman. Will you repeat that last sentence ?
Mr. Dopp. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Modern historical studies of how the Constitution came to be as it is reveal
that the Constitutional Convention was nearly a plot against the common people.
Until recently the Constitution has been used to block the popular will: the
14th amendment ingerted after the Civil War to protect the civil rights of the
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poor freedmen has, for instance, been used more to protect business corporations
against public control. ‘ ‘

Another cultural trait of Americans is a relatively low degree of respect of
law and order. . '

Mr. Wormser. I would like to call your attention again, Mr. Chair-
man, to the fact that this two-volume book was financed by the
Carnegie Corp. to the extent of a quarter of a million dollars.

Mr. Havs. On that that you just read, did I understand you to say
that is four different excerpts?

Mr. Dopp. Isaid it was about four different excerpts.

Mr. Hays. Alllifted out of context, no doubt. °

Mr. Dopp. I personally read the book, Mr. Hays, but I would not
say it had been lifted out of context.

Mr. Hays. The way you read. it, I thought it was all one statement.

It isfour different places in the book. - Isthat correct? :
"Mr. Dopp. Yes. The first one appears on page 7, the second one on
page 12, the third one on page 13, and the ?ourth which I read was
sentence No. 1 in a paragraph appearing on page 14. Broadly speak-
ing it is a sequential statement. ) _ , :
. Mr, Havys. There are statements in thére that I certainly disagree
strongly with, and I think are damaging and untrue, but I want to get
the page so I can read the whole thing, and find out what they are
related to. N o - '
h'I‘he CrairmaN. I think to have the.pages listed is a very good
thing. . . ‘ e

M% Havs. I want to make it perfectly clear that I think some of
those statements are certainly statements that the committee has every
valid peason to find faulf with. .

Mr. Dopp.. It goes'on, Mr. Chairman: )

This trait, as well as the other one just mentioned is of paramount importance
for the Negro problem as we shall-show in Bome detail in later chapters. 'There
is.a— .

Mr. Hays. Read that sentence again about the Constitution being
difficult to amend. It sounds almost like. Mr. Bricker might have
said it. RIRTI .

Mr. Dopp (reading) :

This 1s 'unfortunate since the 150-year-old Constitution is In many respects
impractical and ill:suited for modern conditions and since, furthermore——

Mr. Havs, That is not the one.

Mr. Dopp (reading) :

The drafters of the document made it technically difficult to change even if
there were no popular feelihg against change.

Mr. Havs. Part of that statement is certainly true, we will have
to admit. I do not admit your premise. '

Mr. Worcorr. Is that bad?

Mr. Havs. No; I am for it being difficult to change. I rather
enjoyed the attempt that was made here not long ago.

Mr. Doop. Then it goes on, Mr. Hays:

Each legislative statute is judged by the common citizen in terms of his con-

ception of the higher natural law. He decides whether it is just or unjust and
has the dangerous attitude that if it is unjust he may feel free to disobey it.
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That relates to our evidence of disrespect for law and order.

This anarchistic tendency in Americang’ legal culture becomes even more dan-
gerous because of the presence of a quite different tendency, a desire to regulate
human behavior tyranically by means of formal laws. This last tendency is a
heritage from early American puritanism, which was sometimes fanatical and
dogmatic and also had a strong inclination to mind other people’s business: -

So we find that this American who is so proud to announce that he will not
.obey laws other than those which are good and just, as soon as the discussion
turns to something which in his opinion is bad and unjust, will emphatically
pronounce that there ought to be a law against it. To demand and legislate all
sorts of laws against this or that is just as much part of American freedom
as to disobey the laws when they are enacted. America has become a country
where exceedingly much is permitted in practice, but at the same time exceedingly
much is forbidden by law.

And the final statement is as follows:

The popular explanation of the disparity in America between ideals and actual
behavior is that Americans do not have the slightest  intention of living ‘up to
the ideals which they talk about and put into their Constitution‘and laws. . Many
Americans are accustomed to talk loosely and disparagingly about adherence to
the American creed as lip service and even hypocrisy. Foreigners are even
more prone to make such a characterization. :

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, I have here a quotation which, if
you will turn to the bottom of page 81, Mr. Dodd referred to' the
tendency by trustees to delegate their responsibility. There are
apparently several types of delegation. This very short quoté which
I shall read myself with your permission illustrates one type. It is
from a book by Shelb I\EHarrison and F. Emerson Andrews, pub-
lished by the Russell Sage Foundation in 1946, at page 44:

The primary function of a board of trustees is the broad determination of
policies in harmony with the foundations’ charter. However, while complete
authority has been vested in the board, it has neither the time nor usually the
special knowledge required for detailed administration of the work of the larger
foundations. _

I would like to have Mr. Dodd read most of two letters addressed by
Prof. J. Fred Rippy, of the University of Chicago to the Honorable E.
E. Cox, who was chairman of the previous committes which: we Te-
ferred to as the Cox committee. The first is datéd August 4, 1951 the
second is dated November 8, 1952. : s

With your permission, I have deleted two small sections .of the first
letter for the sole reason that they name individuals, and in conform-
ance with our desire to keep individuals out of these hearings as much
as possible, I would prefer not to have them read into the record.
If the committee wants I can show them the original letters. .

- Mr. Hays. I think it would be a good idea for the committee to see
the letters before you read them. Who is this Professor Rippy, and
what is his ax to grind ? ' ,

Mr. WorMsEr. I have here an extract from Who's Who. .

Mr. Havs. Of course, he writes that himself. . That is their honest
estimate of themselves. D

Mr. Wormser. It will give you his university connections. He got
his A. B. at Southwestern, his A. M. at Vanderbilt and his Ph. D. at
the University of California. He has had three fellowships, one from
the Guggenheim Foundation, one from Carnegie. He has been an
assistant professor of history at the University of California. He
was before that I believe an instructor in history ‘at Chicago, then
assistant professor or associate professor. He was a full professor
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of history at Duke, and a full professor at Chicago. He has also taught
at Johns Hopkins, at the National University of Mexico, at the Uni-
versity of Louisiana, and the University of Washington. He belongs
to many of the societies. He has had two Government posts, a member
of the United States National Commission on History and Geography.
In 1985 he was a delegate to the Panamanian Conference on History
and Geography.

Mr. Havs. Is he now associated with the University of Chicago?

Mr. Wormser. These 1951 and 1952 letters say the department of
history. Yes, he is still there. _

Mr. Hays. I assume the letters are critical of the university.

Mr. Wormser. They are not critical of the university; no.

Mr. Havs. I do not see any reason to delete. He mentions his opin-
ion about these people. If they are not so, let them come in and say
so. If you are going to put his letter in, let us not get in the habit
of dropping out things. :

Mr. Dobp. I better read from their original.

Mr. Hays. They will go in in their entirety ¢

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Havs. It is only his opinion.

Mr. WorMsEr. I did it for their protection.

Mr. Hays. Never mind. If you are going to put it in, let them
come in and protect themselves. Maybe they will have something
to say about him. '

Mr. Worcorr. I think Mr. Wormser’s idea was that we should not
turn these hearings into an investigation of individuals’ morals:
or attainments or qualifications and so forth. I respect the fact that
if his opinions of individuals are not germane to this subject, they
probably should be deleted. But I recognize also a member’s right
to object to deleting any part of them. I suppose that as Members
of the Congress and congressional committees are immune from
publishing libelous statements, so I think we are safe in reading it.
I do not know that we want to contribute to it. '

Mr. Havs. I do not want to contribute to any libelous statement,
but I think it might turn out this man—and I am saying it might,
because I don’t know and I have not had a chance to read the letters—
but it might turn out he is a little bit disgruntled, and frequently you
get letters from people like that. He said he had some sad experi-
ences. Maybe from his viewpoint they were sad. I do not know.
He mentions his names of people who gave him sad experiences and
says they are arrogant, and let them come in and say what they think
about him.

Mr. Worcort. If you want to think of the sadness of others, you
will make others sad.

Mr. Havs. Let us leave the letters out. I do not like to put in parts
of letters, because when you start deleting you make the public sus-
picious that everything is not right. Let us either leave them out
or put them in. If you are solicitous about the people he mentions,
I am just willing to forget them.

Mr. Woroort. I surely am not. I have not seen the letters.. I
might agree with you.

r. Hays. It may be a good thing if the committee read the letters
so we would all know what we are talking about, and put them in
tomorrow. That might illuminate the subject.

49720—54—pt. 1—5
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Mr. Wormser. That is perfectly acceptable to me.

Mr. Havs. If there is disagreement as to whether they go in or not.

Mr. Worcorr. I thought if they are not germane to the subject
matter, I think the staff is right in requesting that part be deleted.
But I have no objection to not having it deleted, and that it be read.

- Mr. Wormser. May I make the suggestion that Mr. Dodd read the
second letter, which has no deletions 1n it.

The CrairMAN, Very well.

Mr. Wormsgr. Will you read the second one, Mr. Dodd ¢

Mr. Dopp. I am reading from a letter dated November 8, 1952, from
a Prof. J. Fred Rippy, Unlver51tv of Chicago, department of hlstory
It is addressed to the Honorable E. E. Cox:

DEAR CoNGRESSMAN Cox: Since I wrote you on August 4, 1951, Dr. Abraham
Flexner, a man who has had much experience with the foundations, has pub-
lished a book entitled “Funds and Foundations,” in which he expresses views
similar to those contained in my letter. I call your attention to the following
pages of Flexner’s volume: 84, 92, 94, 124, and 125. Here Dr. Flexner denies
that the foundation staffs had the capacity to pass wisely on the numerous
projects and individuals for which and to which grants were made, and contends
that the grants should have been made to umversmes as contrlbutlons to their
endowments for research and other purposes. -

The problem is clearly one of the concentration of power in hands that could
not possibly be competent to perform the enormous task which the small staffs
had the presumption to undertake. This, says Flexner, was hoth “pretentious”
and “absurd.” In my opinion, it was worse than that. The staffs were guilty
of favoritism. The small committees who passed on the grants for projects

- and to individvuals were dominated by small coteries connected with certain
_eastern universities. A committee on Latin American studies, set up in the
1940’s, for instance, was filled with Harvard graduates. A single professor of
hlstory on the Harvard faculty had the decisive word regarding every request
for aid presented by historians.

By granting these subsidies to favorite individuals and favored ideas, the
foundations contribute to inequalities in opportunity and interfere with “free
trade and ideas.” They increase the power of favored groups to dominate our
colleges and universities. Men whose power exceeds their wisdom, or men who
are not guided by the principle of equality of opportunity, could become a menace.
If possible, under the terms of our Federal Constitution, these foundations should
either be taxed out of existence or compelled to make their grants to colleges
and universities, to be distributed by faculty committees of these institutions.
Evenhanded justice may not prevail even then because such justice is rarely
achieved in human relations., But a greater approximation to evenhanded jus-
tice will be made because these local committees will have more intimate knowl-
edge of recipients. This, as you know, is the fundamental justification for de-
centralization of power, for the local autonomy which was 8o prominent in the
thinking of our Founding Fathers.

Very sincerely,
J. FrReD Rrery.

The CrHATRMAN. Mr. Wormser, do you have anything further?

Mr. WorMser. Just one thmg, Mr. Chairman. I have here a long
memorandum——

Mr. Hays. Wait a minute. Are we leaving Professor Rippy now?
I wanted to ask a question or two before we leave him completely.

Mr. Wormser. I thought you were going to read the letter which
has not been introduced.

Mr. Hays. We are going to read it, but maybe we will never intro-
duce it. If we are going to introduce letters from isolated—and I
would not like to use the word “obscure” because I never heard of
him—professors, maybe we ought to know a little more about him.
Maybe we ought to have him in here to ask a few questions. Does the
staff have any knowledge whether he ever applied to Harvard and
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got turned down for a job? He seems to have a craw for Harvard.
I am no defender of Harvard. I never went there. It would be inter-
esting to know these things.

I might interpolate to say that in my experience in Congress when
people are moved enough to sit down to write you a letter, they usually
have some personal reason for it. I have never gotten a flood of let-
ters about the foundations inquiry. In fact, I have not gotten a
letter, and I am not soliciting any either. But being the suspicious-
minded person I am, I would just like to know more about what moti-
vated him to write tilis, who he is, why that is his opinion. So what?
There are 165 million other people who might have a different opinion.
So where do we go from there ¢ :

Mr. Wormser, 1t is #antroduced only as his opinion. -

Mr. Havs. He says the board of trustees of a university would be
better, in a bald statement, to decide what to do with this.money. I
would not want to get into personalities, but I can think of some boards
of trustees that I would not trust with a $5 bill. I know some of them

ersonally, and who appointed them. Maybe I would not trust the
foundations either, but I would not say it s better without something
to back it up. If you put this stuff in the record, it has a sort of
sanctity. It has the force and effect as though it were true.

Mr. WormMsEr. Mr. Hays, the only way you can judge, I suppose,
is b{; putting things in the record and weighing them when they are
in there. . : :

Mr. Havs. That is all right. Go ahead. 1 got my observations in
about them. If I have cast any doubt about it, I am glad.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, I have a memorandum here which
Miss Casey prepared for Mr. Dodd on the National Education Asso-
ciation. We would like to introduce it into the record. It is prob-
ably too lengthy to read. It is27 pages. Mr. Dodd might identafy it,
and go over its general import, and then I would like you to give us
perm(iission, if you will, to have it physically incorporated in the
record.

Mr. Havs, It is a memorandum Miss Casey prepared on what?

Mr. Wormsgr. A staff memorandum on the National Education
Association. '

I might say, Mr. Chairman, that the National Education Associa-
tion is an extremely important factor, obviously, in the work of the
foundations in the educational field insofar as it is the organization
which represents the teachers who ultimately use the work, we sug-
gest, produced by the foundations in the educational area.

- Mr. Havs. It is not a suspect organization ¢

Mr. Wormser. How do you mean “suspect”?

Mr. Hays. Having any devious motives or subversive influence %

Mr. WormsEr. No, no subversive influence. . :

Mr. Havys. I used to belong to it. I want to be sure I do not get
in trouble here. '

Mr. Wormser. We do think they are subject to your examination
for various reasons.

Mr. Hays. I do not mind. They used to take money out of my
paycheck for membership without asking me. I just wanted to get
“that in, if il ~as a subversive organization. ‘
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The Cramuan. Is that sufficiently identified now? If so, it would
not be necessary for Mr. Dodd to identify it further. It is your desire

that it be submitted for the record. ] o
Mr. Wormser. I think it ought to be written right into the record

so you can read it.

The CrarrMan. Without objection it will be so ordered.

Mr. Dobp. May I identify its source, Mr. Chairman ?

The CumamrMaN. Yes.

Mr. Dopp. It arises from a study of a volume issued by the associa-
tion in 1948 entitled, “Education for International Understanding in
American Schools,” with a subtitle “Suggestions and Recommenda-
tions.” The gist of it, Mr. Chairman, is to clarify the important role
the teacher has to foster two things in this couatry: a development of
an understanding of international affairs, and, at the same time, the
teacher must lead the way to a breakdown, so to speak, of our allegi-
ance to a local or nationalistic viewpoint.

(The memorandum is as follows:)

Memorandum to: Mr. Dodd. May 5, 1954
From: Kathryn Casey.
Subject: National Education Association.

One example of foundation support of organizations which display an unusual
philosophy in their publications is the National Education Association.

This association has received from the Carnegie and Rockefeller Foundations

approximately one and a half million dollars (a complete tabulation is available
by year of grant and nature of project).
- In 1948 the association issued a volume entitled “Education for International
Understanding in American Schools—Suggestions and Recommendations,” pre-
pared by the Committee on International Relations, the Association for Super-
vision and Curriculum Development, and the National Council for the Social
Studies—all departments of NHA. The representatives of each of these depart-
ments on the committee as stated in the front of the book is: .

Representing the Committee on International Relations of the National Educa-
tion Association: ‘
Ben M. Cherrington, director, Social Science Foundation, University Denver,
chairman,
Rachel Evans Anderson, chairman, Physical Science Department, Andrew
Jackson High School, New York, N. Y. (since September 1947).
Rufus E. Clement, president, Atlanta University (since September 1947).
Vanett Lawler, associate executive secretary, Music Educators National
Conference, and music education consultant, Pan American Union (since
September 1947).
William F. Russell, dean, Teachers College, Columbia University.
Howard E. Wilson, associate director, Division of Intercourse and Educa-
tion, Carnegie Endowment for Internafional Peace (since March 1947).
James T. Shotwell, director, Division of Economics and History, Carnegie
Endowment for International Peace (until September 1948).
Representing the Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development, a,
department of the National Education Association : )
C. O. Arndt, professor of education, New York University.
Gertrude A. Hankamp, executive secretary, Association for Supervision and
Curriculum Development.
Gordonn N. Mackenzie, professor of education, and chief, Division of Cur-
riculum and Teaching, Teachers College, Columbia University.
Helen Frances Storen, assistant professor of education, Teachers College,
Columbia University.
Representing the National Council for the Social Studies, a department of the
National Education Association:
Howard R. Anderson, chief, instructional problems, Division of Secondary
Education, United States Oftice of Education.
MeSrrill F. Harshorn, executive secretary, National Council for the Social
tudies. .
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Erling M. Hunt, professor. of history, Teachers College, Columbia University.
Wallace W, Taylor, professor, and head of social studies, Milne High School,
New York State College for Teachers, Albany, N. Y.

The preface signed by “The Committee” states that the book represents the
consensus of “the committee on the basis of information and opinion from many
sources during 2 years of investigation and discussion—from April 1946 to April
1948” (p. v). According to the preface (p. vi), the first question demanding an
answer was: Why should American schools be concerned with education for
international understanding? The committee’s answer to that question will be
found in chapter 1 of this report. The second question was: What schools and
what teachers have the responsibility for educating children and youth for inter-
national understanding? The committee’s answer: All elementary and second-
ary schools have that responsibility; and every administrator and supervisor
as well as every teacher of every subject on every grade level shares a part of it.

Another fundamental question to which the committee and staff devoted ex-
tended consideration in the. early stages of the project was: What should be
the specific objectives of school programs for international understanding? For
assistance on this point the committee sent letters of inquiry to 300 distinguished
Americans of wide experience in world affairs, two-thirds of whom replied with
considered and useful statements. These statements were evaluated by 16
scholars, journalists, and public officials who met with the committee at Pocono
Manor, Pa., in January 1947 for a 3-day discussion of the same basic question.
Ideas obtained from these sources, as revised after review by others and by
committee discussion, are presented in chapter 2 and elaborated in chapter 3.

The next-question was: How can educational effort be most effectively facused
on, and most efficiently expended in, the achievement of these agreed-upon objec-
tives? At this point the help of curriculum experts and classroom teachers was
solicited. Arrangements were made to have this question given systematic con-
sideration by experienced teachers enrolled in the 1947 summer sessions of 23
colleges and universities and 2 city school systems in the United States, and in
the UNESCO Seminar for Teachers at Sevres, France.. Faculty members repre-
senting 12 of these 26 cooperating summer schools met with the project staff
and 3 members of the committee for a 3-day conference in Washington in May
to make advance plans for the summer program. During June and July staff
members visited 14 of the summer-school groups to assist them in their work on
the project and to receive their oral suggestions and written materials. Reports
from the other 12 summer groups were received by mail. During the spring and
summer of 1947 additional help was obtained by mail from teachers, supervisors,
and administrators in all parts of the country. The results of these several
undertakings are embodied in chapters 4 and 5.

The preface (page vii) also states: “Original financial support for the project
was a grant of $13,500 from the National Education Association’s war and
peace fund, a fund established by contributions from many thousands of teacher
members during 194345 in order to enable their association to play a more
signifieant role in “winning the war and securing the peace.” A subsequent
grant of $13,000 from the Carnegie Corporation of New York, in October 1946,
which permitted a substantial expansion of the scope of the project, is hereby
acknowledged with deep appreciation. Although funds from the Carnegie Cor-
poration of New York materially aided the preparation of this report, it should
be stated that that corporation is not the author, owner, publisher, or proprietor
of 'this publication, and is not to be understood as approving by virtue of its
grant any of the statements made or views expressed therein.”

In addition to stressing the Building America series and UNESCO material
throughout, the volume contains the following statements:

In the foreword by Warren Robinson Austin, then United States reprgsentative
at the U. N. he states: ‘“The Assembly of 1947 unanimously passed a resolution
calling upon the member states of the United Nations to provide for effective
teaching about the United Nations in the schools. Education for International
Understanding in American Schools is one appropriate response on the part of
the American people to the United Nations call. It suggests practical ways and
means of extending the fine work American teachers have already undertaken
for international understandmg

“The United Nations is properly presented as a fac111ty to be used by peoples
and government, and to be changed by them from time to time to fit their needs,
not as an isolated institution to deal with problems for which the member
nations might like to escape responsibility.
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“Through educational processes we must develop a habit of individual think-
ing about international affairs which will cultivate a sense of public responsibility
for the success of the United Nations.

“In my judgment, this involves a more fundamental acquisition of knowledge
than we have yet gained. To be responsible participants in a United Nations
world, a citizens must have a clear and accurate picture of their world as it
really exists. . They must understand, in the fullest sense, the facts which make
interdependence of nations and peoples basic. They must achieve a vivid sense
of functional geography, and thus come to recognize that they, as individuals,
their community, and their country depend upon resources and products from
every part of the globe They must understand why it is impossible for any
group of people to survive long in modern society isolated from others.

“This, in my judgment, is the foundation stone of international understandmg

“One of the reasong that education is a . precondition of peace in the modern
world stems from the fact that conflicts are basically caused by contradictions
between popular conceptions on the one side, and the realities of the 20th century
on the other side. In the last hundred years, science and technology have radic-
ally changed the conditions of life and the relatlonshlps of peoples. We have
introduced mass production and specialization and rendered obsolete the old
handicraft economy. Nation-states must adapt themselves to the changes which
have taken place through some such machinery as the United Nations.

“This involves rationalization of production and distribution on a world-
wide basis. It means, for example, that peoples and nations must learn to
act cooperatively on such essential matters as employment, expansion of agri-
culture, health, and trade. Solution of economic problems.on a purely national
basis without regard to the effect of their conduct on other peoples and nations
breeds economic war.

- - - L] - - E

“Development of international collaboration is going on at a remarkable
pace. Witness the cooperative planning of the nations of the Western Hemi-
sphere, the European recovery program and the steps toward European union,
and the work of the Food and Agriculture Organization and the International
Trade Organization on a worldwide basis.

“All of these and many other activities are limited and inhibited to the
extent that citizens of the member states cling to obsolete ideas and attitudes
contrary .to the facts of the 20th century. Therefore, the United Nations
relies upon education to develop the understandings essential to its successful
operation. The modern rate of change is so rapid that we cannot content
ourselves with passing on the old skills and beliefs generation to generation,

“In carrying forward this task of enlightenment for adaptation to the
requirements of a changing world, teachers have a vast new reservoir of vital
informaton in the documentation of the United Nations. . Here is a challenge
to the interpreters—the writers of books, producers of educational fllms, and
educational radio—to translate the findings of United Nations organizations
in terms that can be understood by the average citizen. Without his under-
standing cooperation, rational plans of political leaders cannot be carried
out.

“The rapid adaptation of modern people to the potentialities of our times
can result in knitting them together in such relationships of interdependence
that peace becomes the only practical condition of existence. The facts are
on the side of international collaboration. It is the high mission of education
to teach these facts. If this is done, thé youth of today, and succeeding gen-
erations, will become increasingly competent to unite the strength of nations
to maintain peace.”

. CHAPTER 1. THE CHALLENGE

Page 2: :

“x % * Jt i no longer possible to draw sharp distinctions between foreign
and domestic policies, for the decisions on many questions that seem to con-
cern only the United States and its people now cause serious repercussions
throughout the world. Our traditional pillars of national self-confidence—
geographic invulnerability, military supremacy, and economic independence—
now seem less secure than they once did. The awareness of this changed
situation is being diffused rapidly and forcibly among our people. It is under-
standable that: this 'growing awareness is accompanied by confusion and
anxiety.”
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Page 2:*

“x » * The United States, in spite of its present position and power, is
therefore forced to consider the problem of attaining and maintaining peace
not from the point of view of domestic security and well-being alone but
also from the point of view of the security and well-being of the world in
general.” .

Page 6:

“% * * Ag a first step in this process (establishment of a world order), the -
United Nations has been created. Through its Security Council, every dispute
that affects the peace of the world can be brought before an mternational body
endowed with authority to take all necessary steps for the restraint of aggres-
sion. Its General Assembly is an international forum for the discussion of all
matters of international concern. Collaboration among the nations for economic,
social, and cultural welfare is being organized and given administrative instru-
ments through the Economic and Social Council and the specialized agenc1es the
International Bank, the International Monetary Fund, the Food and Agriculture
Organization, the World Health Organization, the International Trade Organiza-
tion, the International Labor Organization, the United Nations Educational,
Scientific, and Cultural Organization, and others. The fundamental problem of
formulating standards acceptable to all peoples to guide the relationships of
groups with one another receives the continuous attention of a Commission on
Human Rights.

“The United States has assumed full obligations under the charter and has
repeatedly declared officially that it regards full participation in United Nations
activities as a fundamental tenet of its foreign policy. The' creation and opera-
tion of the United Nations, however, is not the whole answer to the problem.”

Page 7:

“% * * The begmnmg has been made, but it is only a beginning. * Much remains
to be done and it is this ‘much’ that is.the crux of the challenge that faces Ameri-
can teachers today

.’ L o* * * * * .
- “Today’s problems must be solved by the adults of today. The immediate
-obligation of teachers, therefore, is to act as adults among adults, and to place
whatever knowledge and ability they have in.the service of the. community in
~an effort to achieve responsible public decisions that will arrest the trends that
.may result in another conflict. Teachers must do more than this. They must
‘improve their own grasp of the world’s problems and the new relationship of the
United States to these problems in order to exert a positive and constructive
influence for peace.

“The other situation facing the teaching profession today is the long-term one—
the education of our children. The obligations here are manifold and they
‘iencompass the needs of the next few years as well as the years beyond. The
needs of the next few years are of immense importance, for our youth are growing
up in the midst of crisis. It is therefore imperative that they (our youth) be
equipped to understand the nature and complexity of problems that surround
them and that they be trained in the ar{ of judgment that will be ultimately
refle"ted in the public decisions that constitute the foundation of official govern-
mental policies. Since it seems evident that the firm establishment of a world
organization and the achievement of a world-order will be a slow and gradual
‘process, the children in our schools will be called upon to sustain, and strengthen,
this movement and to lend their efforts to its advancement.

“Teachers, thus, carry a larger responsibility than most of their fellow
citizens for contributing to the maintenance of enduring peace. More than
average influence in adult community life can properly be expected of them
because of their special qualificatlons of training and professional status.
And, in addition, they are invested with a unique obligation to influence citi-
zen action for peace for years to come by reason of their position of leader-
ship with respect to the younger generation. As citizens, teachers must try
to give children and youth a chance of survival; as teachers, they must equip
children and youth to make use of that chance.”

Page 8:

e "‘ * Tt is more important than ever that teachers recognize the importance
of educating for international understanding in our elementary and secondary
.8chools. This is not to say that the responsibility ends here, for it does not.
However, it can be said that acceptance of the responsibility to educate our
children in international understanding is to give them a basic preparation that
cag be llx(t)ilized in facing the problems that now and will continue to emerge.”

age 10:
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“x = * Jf this educational challenge is to be accepted, it must be accepted
boldly ; that is to say, educators must be prepared to take the matter seriously
and to embark upon a soberly conceived program with a determination to reach
the objective. This will certainly involve curriculum revision and the recasting
of many time-honored educational policies and practices. It is a case in which
half-measures and lipservice will not be adequate, for if these are the substance
of the effort, the challenge will go unanswered.

“This report summons the teaching profession of the United States to unite
in planning and executing an educational program for a peaceful world.”

CHAPTER 2. THE GOAL

Page 11:

“The long-range goal of education for international understanding is world
peace and human welfare, achieved and maintained through a peaceful world
order operating through international organizations. The immediate purpose
of such education in the elementary and secondary schools of the United States
is the development of American citizens who are conscious of their new obli-
gations to mankind.

“The measure of success for a school program in international understand-
ing is the extent to which the young people who are graduated from high school
after 11, 12, or 13 years of opportunities to grow in international understand-
ing can demonstrate both individually and in their communities throughout the
Nation, an ability to think and act as Americans who see beyond the confines
of their own Nation and its own problems. Such a citizen might be called a
world-minded American.”

Page 12:

“* * * Thege 16 experts met with the commitees sponsoring the present proj-
ect for a 3-day conference at Pocono Manor, Pa., January 18-20, 1947. At this
conference exhaustive discussion was devoted to the question of what the world-
minded American should know, feel, and do. The names of members at the
Pocono Conference are given in the acknowledgments.

“Out of the 200 letters and the 500-page transcript of the proceedings of the
Pocono conference, the staff and sponsoring committees formulated a series of
statements designed to identify some of the characteristics of world-mindedness
toward which school programs in ‘education for international understanding’
might be directed. After criticisms and suggestions from many persons, leading
to a succession of revisions, a list of 10 marks of the world-minded American
was agreed upon by the committees. The listis as follows:

“Marks of the World-Minded American

“I. The world-minded American realizes that civilization may be imperiled
by another world war.

“II. The world-minded American wants a world at peace in which liberty
and justice are assured for all.

“III. The world-minded American knows that nothing in human nature makes
war inevitable.

“IV. The world-minded American believes that education can become a power-
ful force for achieving international understanding and world peace.

“V. The world-minded American knows and understands how people in other
lands live and recognizes the common humanity which underlies all differences
of culture.

“VI. The world-minded American knows that unlimited national sovereignty
is a threat to world peace and that nations must cooperate to achieve peace and
buman progress.

“VII. The world-minded American knows that modern technology holds prom-
ise of solving the problem of economic security and that international coopera-
tion can contribute to the increase of well-being for all men.

“VIII. The world-minded American has a deep concern for the well-being
of humanity.

“IX. The world-minded American has a continuing interest in world affairs
and he devotes himself seriously to the analysis of international problems with
all the skill and judgment he can command.

“X. The world-minded American acts to help bring about a world at peace in
whick: 'iberty and justice are assured for all.”
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Page 14:

“* * * The 10 marks of the world-minded American as stated above in this
chapter are the goal of education for international understanding toward which
all teachers of all subjects in American elementary and secondary schools shoutd
direct their instruction. The fuller meaning of each of these marks is elaborated
in chapter 3. Instructional problems involved in educating children and youth
to the attainment of each of the 10 marks, together with suggested learning
experiences appropriate to each, are considered in chapter 5.”

CHAPTER 3. THE MARKS OF THE WORLD-MINDED AMERICAN

Page 21

“* x * More recently, the idea has become established that the preservation
of international peace and order may require that foree be used to compel a
nation to conduct its affairs within the framework of an established world
system. The most modern expression of this doctrine of collectlve security is in
the United Nations Charter.”

Page 31:

“*x x * The gocial causes of war are overwhelmingly more important than the
attitudes and behavior of individuals. If this be true, the primary approach to
the prevention of war must involve action in the area of social and political
organization and control. The role of the individual, however, is not unim-
portant. It must be recognized that individuals do have tendencies toward
pugnacity and aggression, that they react to frustration, that they respond to
emotional appeals of aggressive leaders, and that they can develop callousness
toward violence and human suffering. All these human traits make war more
possible, but by no means inevitable. The educational problem both in and out of
school is to assist individuals to recognize their own behavior tendencies and to
assist them in directing their behavior toward peaceful and other socially
approved ends.”

Page 34:

“* * * While we need not demonstrate the proposition that a world-minded

Amerlcan has a deep faith in the power of education generally, something re-
mains to be said of the power of education as a force for achieving international
understanding and world peace. Here the matter is much broader than formal
education in American schools. Education for international understanding in-
volves the use of education as a force for conditioning the will of a people, and
it comprises the home, the church, the school, and the community. It utilizes
old techniques and mass media such as the printed word, the cinema, the radio,
and now television. It involves, too, the efficacy of education for peace as a force
among all peoples of the world and not merely the United States.
" “In an absolute sense, there is no enipirical evidence to prove that education
can become a powerful force for world peace. It is not, however, necessary to
have this proof for the world-minded American to place a faith in education as
an instrument for world peace. We do know that education has contributed
substantially to the attainment of lesser goals and with this knowledge there is
reason to believe that education can make a substantial contribution to the
achievement of this high purpose.

“It i not encugh, however, for the world-minded American to believe that
simply because education has accomplished certain ends, it canh assist in attain-
ing world peace. Such a belief, if carried no further, rests on a tenuous base of
assumption that mere exposure to a bombardment of ideas and the completion
of I():erta‘én mechanical processes will produce a desired result.”

age 35:

“* * * The world-minded American believes that the force of education as a
factor for peace lies in the capacity of the educative process to develop standards
and values, and to supply knowledge and perception, and from these two to pro-
duce citizens who understand the necessity and desirability of peace and the role
they can play in achieving it.”

Page 36:

“Education for Peace Through Mass Media

“World-minded Americans are aware of the tremendous educational potency of
the media of mass communication—the press, film, and radio. Teachers from 28
different countries, assembled at Endicott, N. Y., in August 1946 for the World
Conference of the Teaching Profession, declared

“ ‘The influence of the press is limited only by the extent of literdcy; the
radio Ieaps across national boundaries to inform and inspire all who have ears
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to hear ; the cinema teaches its lessons, wholesome or detrimental, with a power
and persuasiveness beyond those of the most skillful teachers and the most
highly organized educational systems. These, and other modern media of mass
communication, have in the past and may in the future work either with
teachers or against them in their efforts to develop international understanding.’

“It is important that the world-minded American develop an ability to dis-
criminate and analyze what he reads, Sees, and hears through these mass
media. At the same time, he should use these media in promoting the ideal of
peace and in convincing others of the vahdlty of the objective.”

Page 37:

“% * * UNESCO is devoted to formulating and carrymv out on a world-wide
scale a positive program for promotion of international understandmg through
education.”

Page 37:

“x * x UNESCO offers a direct means through which the power of education
may be channeled for the gradual achievement of its overall objective. There
has seldom been an opportunity of this kind offered to the people of the world.
It behooves the world-minded American to know what UNESCO is and what
it is attempting to do. Having discovered this, he should lend his efforts to
its support. Every person has a part to play in promoting the purposes of
UNESCO, but because of the nature of the job to be done an extraordinarily
large responsublllty rests upon members of the teaching profession.”

Page 44:

“The World-Minded American Believes that Unlimited National Sovereignty
Is a Threat to World Peace and that Nations Must Cooperate to Achieve
Peace and Human Progress
«“* * * The nation-state system has been in existence for about three centuries.

Although serious attempts have been made by many of the nations during this

period to establish permanent peace on a worldwide basis, all such attempts

have failed. The nation-state system has not been able to the present time to
abolish wars. Many persons believe that enduring peace cannot be achieved so

long as the nation-state system continues as at present constituted. It is a

system of international anarchy—a species of jungle warfare. Enduring peace

cannot be attained until the nation-states surrender to a world organization
the exercise of jurisdiction over those problems with which they have found
themselves unable to deal singly in the past. If like conditions continue in the
future as in the past, like situations will arise. Change the conditions, and
the situations will change.”

Page 45

“* » * Unfortunately man did not attain peace through the nation-state
system on a worldwide basis.

“So long as these narrow nationalistic ideas continue to be held by many
people in all nations today, there is a threat to peace.

Page 46:

“The Society of Nations Today

“We are likely to take the present nation-state system for granted; but in so
doing, we are likely to overestimate its permanence and underestimate its
s1gn1ﬂcance A study of the development of nation- states in world history
raises the .possibility that since the society of nations is only three centuries
old, the system is not necessarily permanent but may be only a stage in the evolu-
tio_n of political groups. On the other hand, since we are faced today with the
actuality of some 60 independent, sovereign political entities, recognition must "
be given to the difficulty of reconciling the objectives of their foreign policies.
Attempts to bring about world cooperation in trade, social welfare, control of
armaments, and education are blocked by nations who are either too selfish or
too unenlightened to be willing to cooperate. Since collective action by states
frequently calls for unanimity to achieve a desired goal, the failure of one of
the powers to cooperate will block the attempt. World orgamzatlons derive
their strength from the voluntary participation and support glven by the
member nations.”

Page 53:

s ‘ * Role of public opinion: Some knowledge of governmental structure is
of partlcular importance in understanding the role of public, opinion in foreign
policy, for in democratic countries, the public is ultimately the judge of all gov-
ernmental actions. - In these countries, therefore, the public will be the ultimate
arbiter of the issue of peace or war.
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“In our own country, there is and there will always be a gap between the

formulation and execution of policy by the Government and its scrutiny by the
public except on major issues. This is true because issues arise from day to

day that require action within the framework of established pohcy Some-
times these day-to-day operations create new policy. The point is that except
on matters -involving treaties, approvpriations, and appointments, there is no
constitutional requ1rement that the vublic or Congress be consulted, and in
many cases it is doubtful if this could be done even if it were reqmred

“QOur system is one in which the public can, does, and should express its
opinions through established means, thereby affecting the course of foreign
policy. In many matters, the Congress has a significant voice and the public
has a full opportunity to bring its judgment to bear. In others, the pubiic has
the role of approval or disapproval after a course of action has been embarked
upon.

“There is one charagcteristic of our system that does not obtain in many other
democracies—the pressure group. These are individuals or groups devoted to
special pleading of all types and trained in the art of influencing legisiation.
They are often very influential in determining the course of govermental
action.

“In parliamentary systems, much the same situation obtains. It may be
said, however, that in some parliamentary systems, notably the British system,
official conduet of policy is even more responsive to public opinion than in the
United States since the group in control of the Government may be more easily
deposed from office.

“In totalitarian countries, there is the facade of popular control of government ;
but with opposition ' carefully controlled and représentative bodies carefully
chosen, there is seldom if ever any decision except approval of what the leaders
desire. This may not always be the case, however, and it behooves the world-
minded American to give some attention to the role of public opinion in totali-
tarian states.”

Page 54:

“International Organization

“The world-minded American is deeply concerned with the problem of how
world organizations can be made to work most effectively—how they can be used
to gain big ends as well as little ones—above all, how the United Nations can be
made to contribute maximally to world peace and human progress. And his
concern for these matters is not confined to feeling and wishing ; he also studies
them and does what he can to contribute ta the snccess of the United Nations
and other international organizations.”

- Page 57:

“s * * The gemonstration of the feasibility of international organization in
nonpolitical fields and the failure of the League of Nations makes even more clear
the fact that it is in the area of ‘political’ organization where failure seems to be
consistent. This suggests that the difficulty may be traceable to the dogma of
unlimited sovereignty—that nothing .must be allowed to restrict the complete
independence of the state. It suggests also that the dogma of sovereignty has a
high emoticnal content that is self-generated and self-sustained and that so long
as the dogma of illimitability obtains, international cooperation of a political
nature will at best be tenuous.”

Page 60:

“* » * The development of international cooperation as a contributing force
to economic well-being is possible only insofar as it is applied to give direction
to common positive aims and to condition the effects of national economic policies
that would otherwise be serious disruptions of the interdependent world
economy.”

‘Page 62:

‘“International Cooperation for Economic Well-Being

“* * * And we cannot hope to achieve the objective of an increase of well-being
for all men without planned economic cooperation on a worldwide scale. This
proposition has already been accepted by most of the nations of the world and
is evidenced,in the establishment of new means to effect cooperation. The most
notable of these are the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations and

certain specialized agencies : The International Monetary Fund, the International
Barnk for Reconstruction and Development, the Food and Agnculture Organiza-
tion, the International Labor Organization, and the International Trade Organ-
ization which is now in the process of being formed. The world-minded Amer-
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ican realizes this cardinal proposition, but he realizes, too, that in order to
translate it into action, he niust understand the meaning of ‘planned cooperation,’
the purposes for which the new organizations have been established, and the
extent to which they can contribute to the attainment of the objectives.

“‘Planned cooperation’ in the economic field needs some definition. It is not
simply a matter of many nations doing something together for the whole economic
system. The world economic system is so complex that there are many areas
in which better results may be obtained by not planning. It is, in large measure,
a question of determining ‘what’ and ‘when.’ Planned cooperation is therefore
a deliberate cooperative effort in the economic areas in which a careful study of
the problems and circumstances will give better results than no planning.”

Page 66:

“x x * Wducators as well as our youth, if they are to be world-minded have a
considerable obligation in achieving this particular mark of world-mindedness.
They will support the present efforts being made toward cooperative solution of
world economic problems. But to do thig intelligently they must first make a
concerted effort to understand economic forces and economic complexities. They
can then assess the role of American economic foreign policy; they can then
judge its validity in terms of the contribution it will make to the attainment of
the eventual goal. They can also then lend a more intelligent support to the
international efforts now being undertaken.”

Page 78:

“Awareness of Techniques and Channels of Action

‘“* * * The American citizen can bring his personal infiluence directly to bear
on international affairs in ways * * * and he can become an active memher of
one or more nongovernmental international organizations.”

Page 80:

“# * * An individual can increase his effectiveness in influencing foreign
policy by associating himself with organizations and by helping to: formulate
their attitudes on international questions. The groups most suitable for this
purpose are the political party and those generally called pressure groups.”

Page 81: ’ '

“% ¥ * The world-minded American, as a part of his program of action, should
concern himself with how these groups operate. He will find that he himself
can probably have a greater influence through this technique. He will also find
that since a great deal of official action is determined by pressure group action,
the use of this device will enable him to be heard and will also enable him to
urge his interest for peace against those he considers to be urging a contrary
interest. He will find that the variety and interest of the groups with which
he can affiliate are endless; and lie must, therefore, examine carefully the aims
of the group or groups to which he will devote his energies.”

Page 82: )

«* * » Teachers must act. As citizens, their obligation to act on behalf of
peace and international cooperation is a responsibility shared with all other
citizens. But teachers cannot be content merely to do just as much as others;
they must do more. Teachers in almost any American community have greater
conipetence in leadership skills and in knowledge than most of their fellow
citizens. With greater capacity goes greater responsibility for bringing personal
influence to bear on civic action on the local, State, and Natlonal levels.”

CHAPTER 4. PLANNING FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF INTERNATIONAL UNDERSTANDING
THROUGH THE SCHOOL PROGRAM

Page 83 ' '

“ * * * Regponsibility of the school: What is the responsibility of American
schools for comprehensive program planning focused on the goal of international
understanding? The urgency and the magnitude of the world crisis that
now confronts the world’s people make it mandatory that every person and
institution devote maximum efforts toward building the foundations of peace.
This means that schools must assume responsibility for helping all children,
youth, and adults to have experiences which will advance understanding of
international affairs and which will aid them in recognizing the significance of
decisions in which they share, either directly or indirectly. This comprehensive
approach is necessary in order that the entire population, young and old, may

“have experiences which will aid them to become increasingly effective world-
minded citizens. .
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“To involve all citizens, a program in the field of international understanding
must move beyond the conventional school-community relationships and organi-
zations. In many communities economic and social groups are alréady at
work on programs designed to increase understanding of international prob-
lems. The school, as a public agent, should seek to coordinate such efforts
in order that the total impact of community thinking may be brought to bear
on major issues. Such a role brings the school into working contact with those
agencies in the community which are keyed to action, thus helping youth to
function directly with adults and community agencies. By such procedure,
too, the danger is lessened that the schools may remain ideological islands in a
culture in which decisions are based on values remote from those taught in the
school.”

Page 91:

“x % *» How can schools organize to assume their respongibility?

“Some of the elements and major tasks of developing a program of education
for international understanding have been delineated in the preceding pages.
The problem of organizing schools, school systems, and school-community rela-
tions must yet be considered. The principles and procedures suggested in the
paragraphs which follow are not peculiar to the field of international under-
standing ; they apply to any curriculum area.”

Pages:92-98.:

“Faculty planning.

“Community participation.

“Teaching aids and procedures.

“Student participation.

“Individual teacher initiative.

“Administration and supervision.”

Page 98:

#% * * The administrative officials, together with the interschool planning
committee, should develop such guiding principles as the following :

“The school system is committed to the task of educating for international
understanding, which is recognized as an integral part of the total curriculum
program. The task takes its place with other imperatives in the school program.

“Bach established part of the school system 1s involved.

“An interdepartmental planning committee in each school is desirable for the
purpose of releasing and coordinating individual school developments.

“Each school is encouraged to -develop individual programs as effectively and
rapidly as possible. : i

“An interschool planning committee exists for the purpose of interchange
of information and stimulation. Individual school-planning committees may
pool ideas through it and thus move toward more effective general school-system
procedures.”

Page 1005:

“The School in Community Organization for World Understanding

“The last chapter, VI, is entitled ‘Aids and Sources,’ and has four sections:
“Readings on the 10 marks of the world-minded American.

“Reading materials especially for pupils.

“Films and filmstrips.

“Continuing sources.”

On page 217, under the first of these sections, it is stated:

“Readings on the 10 Marks of the World-Minded American

“This section is devoted largely to books and pamphlets, but a few magazine
articles are also listed. Items in this bibliography have been selected with two
criteria in mind: Authoritativeness and representativeness. Authors of works
cited are in nearly all cases recognized authorities in their respective special
fields. Readings listed have been chosen to represent different points of view
and different facets of each of the 10 marks. No title is cited more than once in
this 10-part bibliography; for, even though many of the references might con-
tribute to understanding of 2 or more marks, each is classified under the mark
to which it can make its most distinctive contribution. . All readings in this
gection are written on the adult level and may, therefore, be expected to be of
most usefulness to teachers, but many of them may also be used profitably by
secondary-school students.
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“The books and pamphlets have not all been checked, because of the limitation
of time, but a casual glance reveals such names as Manley O. Hudson, Philip C.
Jessup, W. E. B. DuBois, Max Lerner, Alvin H. Hansen, Stuart Chase, Commis-
sion to Study the Organization of the Peace (Eichelberger), Maxwell 8. Stewart,
Mortimer Adler, Lowell Mellett, Joseph Kise as well as pamphlets from U, N.
and the Foreign Policy Association, Institute of International Education, the
Public Affairs Committee, and World Peace Foundation.

“In a section headed ‘Acknowledgments’ at the end of the book, these names
appear:

pPChandoe Reid of the Horace Mann-Lincoln Institute of School Experimenta-
tion, Teacher’s College, Columbia University, E. U. Condon, Vera Micheles Dean,
Frank Fleming, Donald Stone, Quincy Wright, Harry Bard, David Adler.

“In addition, Willard E. Givens, under the title ‘Education for the New
America’ in the proceedings of the 72d annual meeting of the National Educa-
tional Association, is quoted as follows:

““This report comes directly from the thinking together of more than 1,000
members of the department of superintendence * * *. .

“‘A dying laissez-faire must be completely destroyed and all of us, including
the “owners,” must be subjected to a large degree of social control. A large
gection of our discussion group, accepting the conclusions of distinguished stu-
dents, maintain that in our fragile, interdependent society the credit agencies,
the basic industries, and utilities cannot be centrally planned and operated under
private ownership. )

“ ‘Hence they will Join in creating a swift nationwide campaign of adult educa-
tion which will support President Roosevelt in taking these over and operating
them at full capacity as a unified national system in the interests of all of the
people. * * *’ ‘

“Mr. Givens became executive secretary of NEA in 1935 and remained in that
post until 1952 according to Who’s Who. Briefly he has a ‘diploma’ from Union
Theological S2minary, A. M. from Columbia, was a fellow of Educational Insti-
tute of Scotland 1947, was a member of the American Youth Commission of the
American Council on Education, member of Educational Policies Commission of
American Academy of Political and Social Science, member of United States
education mission to Japan, 1946, Board of Visitors, Air University, 1946-50:
member, combined Armed IForces educational program, 1949-53; chairman, Na-
tional Conference for Mobilization of Education, 1950 ; chairman, second United
States educational mission to Japan, 1950.

“This organization began back in 1865 as the National Association of School
Superintendents, and 1870 became one of the four original departments of the
NEA. Under the act of incorporation (1906) it was called the department of
superintendence, and in 1921 was reorganized with a full-time executive secre-
tary at NEA headquarters. In 1937 the department adopted a revised constitu-
tion and bylaws, and its name was changed to the American Association of School
Administrators. According to the NEA Handbook, 1953-54, it has a membership
of 8,700” (p. 290).

Mr. Wormser. That is all we have to offer you today, Mr. Chair-
man. Mr. Dodd has been on the stand almost 2 hours.

The Cuamryman. There may be some questions.

Mr. Hays. I have a whole series of questions. I hope they will not
take as long as Senator McCarthy is taking with Mr. Stevens. I
think I can do it in an hour or less. I think in view of the fact that it
is almost time for the House to go into session we might defer them
until the morning. T can start. :

‘'The Cramrman. We do have 15 minutes, but that is entirely with the
convenience of the committee.

Then if agreeable we will resume Tuesday morning, concluding with
Mr. Dodd, and then having the other witnesses, So we will tentatively
schedule the hearing for the Public Works Committee room on Tues-
day, at 10 o’clock. The committee will be adjourned.

(Thereupon at 11:55 a. m., a recess was taken, the committee to
reconvene in the Public Works Committee room, on Tuesday, May 18,
1954, at 10 a. m.)
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TUESDAY, MAY 18, 1954

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Seeciar ComMrrTEE To INVESTIGATE
Tax-ExeMpr FOoUNDATIONS,
_ ' Washington, D. C:

" The special subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to recess, in
room 429 of the House Office Building, Hon. Carroll Reece (chair-
man of the special committee) presiding. ,

fPresent: Representatives Reece (presiding), Hays, Goodwin, and
Pfost. :
" Also present: Rene A. Wormser, general counsel; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel ; Norman Dodd, research director; Kathryn Casey,
legal analyst; and John Marshall, Jr., chief clerk of the special com-
mittee. ’

The CrHATRMAN. The committee will come to order.

I think Mr. Dodd remained to be questioned. :

Will you take the witness chair, Mr. Dodd ?
- Mr. Wormser, Before Mr. Dodd starts, may we introduce a com-
posite copy of the Cox committee record and their report? I cer-
tainly hope it does not need to be reprinted, but I think it ought to
be part of our record.

The CBaRMAN. It is submitted to be a part of the record but not
for printing, you mean? -

Mr. WorMsER. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. I see no objection to that. Without objection, it
will be accepted. :

(The documents referred to are on file with the committee.)

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN DODD, RESEARCH DIRECTOR, SPECIAL
COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS—
Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Hays had some questions he wanted
toask you. - .

Mr. Hays. The record will show that Mr. Dodd is still under oath;
is that right?

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, yes. - I am assuming that is the case. That
is the case, is it not, Mr. Wormser %

Mr. WORMSER. éh, yes.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Dodd, I would like to ask you if you prepared the
statement that you made to this committee on Monday and Tuesday,
May 10 and 117 o

Mr. Dopp. Did I prepare it, Mr. Hays?

75
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Mr. Hays. Yes. Did you prepare it?

Mr. Dobp. Yes, sir; I prepared it, sir.

Mr. Hays. Do you have a copy of that statement in front of you?

Mr. Dopp. I have.

Mr. Hays. You may want to refer to it.

Mr. Dopp. I have a mimeographed copy right here, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Hays. On page 14 of the prepared statement, you said, and I
quote : v
We have used the scientific method and included both inductive and deductive

" reasoning as a check against the possibility that a reliance upon only one of these
might lead to an erroneous set of conclusions.

- Is that true?

Mr. Doop, That is true, sir.

Mr. Havs, In the foreword of the same document, you expressed
the hope that your research report would be determined by this com-
mittee, the foundations, and the public to be “constructively critical,”
and I quote the last two words, is that true? ’ .

Mzr. Dopp. That was my hope; yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. The research report which you presented was your per-
sonal report based on the work of the research staff under your direc-
tion, is that true?

Mr. Dopp. Yes, sir. ’

Mr. Havs. Conclusions of your report are presented therefore and
represent your personal honest conclusions as to the results of the
research work done under your direction ?

Mr. Dopp. In a descriptive sense, yes, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Havs. You have not by omission or alteration set forth these
conclusions in any way so as to mislead this committee or the public
with respect to your findings?

Mr. Dopp. On the contrary, I have done everything that I could
do to make it helpful to the committee.

Mr. Hays. I have some notes being typed up which I thought would -
be here by this time. I have been a little handicapped by not hav-
ing a complete staff, and there are two quotations in those notes that
I would like to read to you from your report. Perhaps I can find
them before the girl gets here.

While I am waiting for that, looking for that, have you been able
to get together with the staff on a definition of what you mean by
pro-American yet?

Mr. Dopp. I have, sir.

Mr. Hays. Could we have that definition at this point?

Mr. Dopp. A working definition for this purpose would to me be
that which fosters and furthers the principles and the form of the
United States Government and the constitutional 'means set forth
to change those principles. ,

In other words, it would be the reverse of the definition which we
used as to what was un-American.

The CuairMAN. And the institutions under which we have pros-
pered for some 160 years.

Mr. Dopp. I have confined it entirely to the Government, for work-
ing purposes, Mr. Hays.

r. Hays. Well, that is merely a working definition, so that we
have it in there when we talk about this term and we will have a
general idea what is meant by it.



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 77

Mr. Doop. I would like to feel that we were very specific in that
sense and we knew that we didn’t mean something else.

The CuamrMan. While you are waiting, would you permit an in-
terjection?

Mr, Havys. Surely.

The CHamrMAN. I might ask, Mr. Dodd, if a,ng efforts to influence
you or the research staff have been made by the chairman or, for
that matter, any other member of the committee ?

Mr. Dobp. On the contrary, sir, I know of no such efforts to in-
fluence, if I understand the word “influence.”

Mr. Havs. I might ask a question right there which is brought to
my mind. Have youhad very much direction from the chairman or any
member of this committee in the way your research would go? I
mean, have you been told what general lines to follow, or have you
just, more or less, gone on your own _
"Mt Dopo. I think it’has heen ‘a matter ef-complete: freedom of .ex-
change, and keeping the chairman absolutely informed, Mr. Hays.

The CHAIRMAN. lgut- has not the chairman, from the very beginning,
advised the staff, as he so advised the committee, that his hope was that
the study of this committee would be completely objective 1n an effort
to draw a picture of the whole foundation question for the benefit of
the Congress and the people in the years to come ?

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Chairman, everybody with whom I have had con-
tact in this has taken that exact stand.

Mr. Havs. I thought I would have these questions typed. But in
the meantime I can ask you a couple of others and then we will go back
to this original group.

I have here an editorial from the New York Herald Tribune of
Saturday, May 15, and I will quote you a statement. It says:

The assumption seems to be—
referring to these hearings—

The assumption seems to be that there is a public interest or an American
idea or an accepted body of dogma to which the facts must be made to conform
in these hearings. :

Now, do you take that attitude, that there is a definitely outlined
public interest, and this is in quotes “or an American idea,” or an
accepted body of dogma that all things must conform to or else they
are not in the public interest, and un-Ameriean ?

Mr. Doop. No, sir. I felt, Mr. Hays, that there was an accepted
body of principles which were traditionally American to which these
facts; as they unfolded, should be related. It is not made to conform,
if I understand what you mean correctly.

Mr. Havs. You say that you think there is an American body of
principles. That is a kind of vague term. I do not exactly know
what you mean by that. Could you define that a little more ¢

Mr. Doop. I can define it by describing exactly how we approached
this matter. '

Starting with the obligations set forth in the resolution, it seemed to
me that the committee was obliged to look over a set of facts against
a background of those elements which were used as the basis for a
definition, as to what was un-American or subversive.

Now, that working definition referred us to the Constitution and a
set of principles. Onlﬁ to that extent do I believe that there is a de-
finable basis against which these facts must be looked at.

49720—54—pt. 1—6
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Mr. Hays. The reason I am: so careful about this series of ques-
tions is that I want them to be exact because there is a considerable
principle involved here, Mr. Dodd. :

Mr. Dobp. We have tried to ke very exact, too, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Havs. Well, that will come. . )

Now, I will repeat this question No. 6, I am sure that I am just doing
this in order to get back on the track, because question No. 7 that I am
going to ask you is the key question. ) .

Number six, have yon not by cmission or alteration set forth these
conclusions in any way so as to mislead the committee or the public
with respect to your findings? ‘

Mr. Doop. No, sir.

Mr. Hays. Your answer was “No, sir”f

Mr. Doop. That is right; yes, sir. ) '

Mr. Hays. Now, Mr. Dodd, I received several copies of your mineo-
graphed statement which you distributed publically last week. I was
amazed to find that these include two significantly different versions of
your public testimony. I just got a group of your first day’s hearings,
and I was going over them, and the thing did not seem to be exactly
the same, and I got to comparing it more closely.

Upon close examination, it appeared to me that one version has been
clearly edited and changed from the other.

Now, under oath, you just said that you had made no omissions or
conclusions which might mislead the committee. I have not had time
to analyze all of the variations between the 2 editions of the report,
both of which you say set forth your conclusions of 8 months’ study.

Mr. Doop. May I ask a question, Mr. Hays?

Mr. Havs. Let me finish this.

But I find, for example, this specific omission which would appear
to have been made solely for the purpose of deleting a conclusion of
your study, which would have been favorable to foundations.

Specifically, on page 10 of the undoctored version, you conclude
that foundations’ grants were not directly responsible for an alleged
deterioration in the standards of American scholarships. The actual
words used in the undoctored version, with reference to the purported
deterioration, were:

Cannot be said to have been due directly to foundation grants,

On page 9, with reference to the charge of favoritism in the un-
doctored version, you conclude that —

We analyzed thoroughly, what was favoritism in the mind of the critic seems to
have been litle more than a reasonable response to circumstances.

Now, here is the question : Is it true that both of these favorable con-
clusions wers deleted in the version which you subsequently gave to
this committee on Tuesday, not having, as you said then, a mimeo-
graphed statement. ready, and which you presented to the press?

Mr. Dobp. To the best of my knowledge, as I sit here right now,
both of those conclusions are in the report.

Mr. Havs. They are in the report that you gave to the committee on
Tuesday ?

Mr. Doop. To the best of my knowledge, yes, sir, as I sit here now
because they were a definite part of it. ’
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Mr. Hays. Let me ask you this, Mr. Dodd : Are there two separate
and distinct mimeographed statements that you purported to have
made? -

Mr. Dopp. Not to my knowledge, sir.

Mr. Hays. Not to your knowledge ?

Mr. Dopp. No. The mimeographed report, Mr. Hays, that I have
here is— ;

Mr. Havs. I have in my hand, Mr. Dodd, two reports, with the
same cover sheet on them. They are starting out with page i, and with
an identical foreword, and that is page ii, it is identical. Then we come
to page 1, part 1, page 1, and they are identical. And page 2 seems to
be 1dentical. Page 8 seems to be identical. Pages 4 and 5 are identical.

But we come over to page 6, and there are several deletions. The
two things do not read the same. And from page 6 on, you cannot
compare them because what is page 6 on one, on the Cox Committee
criticisms, and that goes on for 3 pages in the undoctored version, is
all on 1 page in the doctored version.

Mr. Dopp. I can only answer it this way, Mr. Hays, that those are
two of our findings, and were reported by me. Those two findings
are as you have expressed them.

Mr. Hays. Well, Mr. Dodd, is it or is it not true that these conclu-
sions that I have read were cropped out of the document you read
to this committee? - : :

Mr. Doop. Not to my knowledge, sir.

- Mr. Hays. They were not?

Mr. Dopp. No. ’

M. Hays. ‘Well, we will have to go into thd actual hearings. But
the version. which purported to be the version that came to me on
Tuesday is not the same as the one I got by accident when I asked
for some extra copies, apparently.

The CmamrMaN., Will you yield? I would assume that you had
various working memoranda and data preliminary to reaching the
final draft which you actually presented to the committee. Ordi-
narily that would be the case. I do not know whether it was in this
particular instance or not.

Mr. Dobp. There were many working papers, Mr. Chairman, out
of which I distilled this report, sir, and the 2 conclusions to which
Mr. Hays makes reference are practically engraved in my memory,
because they are two conclusions, that you cannot hold foundations
responsible directly for this supposed deterioration in scholarship,
and the other one is that this charge of favoritism, while it 1s
understandable how it grew up, does not appear to me to be.anything
more than just what Mr. Hays read, an understandable and logica
response to circumstances. I can understand how the criticism
grew up. '

Mr. Hays. Well, Mr. Dodd, if you recall last Monday, I was very
much surprised, as was the chairman apparently, and I am sure the
press must have been, to find that there were no mimeographed copies
of your statement.  You read, as T recall it, your statement from a
looseleaf notebook.

Mr. Dopp. I did, sir, and I read it just as you saw me read it, from
my own carbon copy.
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Mr. Hays. Do you mean to tell me that you do not have any knowl-
edge of the fact that there was a mimeographed statement like this
prepared and then another one which are significantly different?

Mr. Doop. I don’t know of any two mimeographed statements, one
of which contained that statement and another one which did not.

Mr. Hays. Well, I have a copy of each one which came up from
the committee office, and they are mimeographed obviously on the
same mimeograph machine, if we have to go into that. -

Mr. Doop. As far as I am concerned, Mr. Hays, I personally have
spent and concentrated entirely on the content of the report and the
mechanics of it, I have not—— '

Mr. Hays. I thought there was a little something funny about it
the other day, about the fact there was no mimeographed statement,
and the thing sort of began to add up in my mind when I found these
two different statements. I thought perhaps that it had been decided
that you would not present your statement, but would change it.

Now, was there any editing done at any time prior to your”
appearance here?

r. Dopp. Yes, sir; there was editing done.

Mr. WormseEr. Mr. Hays, may I interrupt?

Mr. Havys. I want to ask Mr. Dodd, and then, Mr. Wormser, if you
want to go under oath and have me ask you some questions I will.
But I want to get to the bottom of who edited that and when.

Mr. Doop. All right, sir.

Mr. Hays. That is what I am interested in right now. Can you tell
me on what day and hour these changes were made, Mr. Dodd %

Mr. Dopp. I don’t losk upon them as specific changes, Mr. Hays, but
Mr. Wormser and I first went over this report on Thursday morning,
which would have been 10 days ago. I was in the process of editing it
and tightening it up, but that was a normal editing piece of work.

Mr.gHAYS. That was not done after it was mimeographed ?

Mr. Dopp. No, sir.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays, may I just suggest that Miss Casey can
explain. Mr. Dodd does not know the circumstances. And if you will
trade, for a moment, Miss Casey for Mr. Dodd, she will explain the
mechanies of what happened.

Mr. Havs. If you can put somebody on the stand who can explain
this, I will be glad to have him doit.

The CrARMAN. May I interject an amplifying question, Wayne?

During the period that you were formulating this statement and
making the various changes which led up to the final draft, did you
have any important consultation with anyone other than the members
of the committee and the members of the staff involved ¢

Mzr. Doop. None, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. Hays. Before you leave the stand temporarily, Mr. Dodd, I
want to make clear what I am trying to get at. I have gone over this.
You say that this purports to be your conclusions, after long months
of study. The one version has two very significant statements in it
that the other doesnot. And what-I am driving at is: How after long
months of study can you suddenly throw out these two important con-
clusions?

Mr. Dopp. I can readily understand the importance of the question,
Mr. Hays. This report, 1f you will recall, at the committee meeting,
was my effort to describe for the benefit of the committee the nature of
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the work done, a description of its own findings in general terms, and
the direction in which the facts tended to point.

That was the purpose of this report, and that report in my estima-
tion should have had in it everything significant to be helpful to the
committee.

Now, the two questions and the two statements to which you make
reference have in my judgment been an important aspect of it all
along.

M% Hays. Then you would say that you want in that the conclu-
sion that foundation grants are not directly responsible for any deteri-
oration in the standards of American scholarships?

Mr. Doop. That is my feeling, sir.  Yes, sir.

Mr. Hays. And you want in there, also, with reference to the pur-
ported deterioration, that it cannot be said to have been due directly
to foundation grants?

Mr. Dobp. Yes, sir. And the other has to do with this inferred criti-
cism of favoritism.

Mr. Havs. All right.

I would like to have whoever can explain these two mimeographed
versions to take the stand, and I would like to ask some questions
about it. ,

The Cuarman. Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are
about to give shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth ¢

Miss Casey. Ido.

TESTIMONY OF KATHRYN CASEY, LEGAL ANALYST, SPECIAL
COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

- Mr. Hays. Miss Casey, do you have any knowledge of two different
mimeographed versions of Mr. Dodd’s statement ¢

Miss Casey. Yes, I do, may I explain '

Mr. Havs. Yes. I would like in your own words to have you tell
us about it.

Miss Casex. Well, at the time the hearings were set and it was de-
cided that Mr. Dodd would present a staff report, it was thought that
we should have mimeographed copies available. When the report was
I thought close to its final draft, I will have to confess I jumped the
gun and had the stencils cut. We ran

Mr. Hays. Right there, when was that? Can you give us an exact
date of it ? :

Miss Casey. It was only Friday and Saturday, because we had
quite a bit of difficulty getting the copies done by the duplicating office
here in the Capitol.

Mr. Hays. That was Friday and Saturday, prior to Mr. Dodd’s
appearance on Monday ¢

Miss Casey. That is right. No distribution was made, and not even
to the members of the committee. .

Mr. Havys. T am aware of that.

Miss Casey. One reason Mr. Hays, was, that we were at the office
ulntildmidnight Saturday, and I thought perhaps your office might be
closed.

‘Mr. Hays. I am sure it was. If it was not, it should have been.
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Miss Casey. I think ours should have been, too. I am sure the girls
in the office thought so. But on Monday mornint%l it developed
there was going to be a slight rearrangement on one thing, after Mr.
Dodd and Mr. Wormser had again gone over it. So new stencils were
cut on certain pages, and page numbers changed on the others.

But in reference to what you are talking about, which appears, I
believe, first on page 2, at the top of the page of the final report, it says:

Simultaneously, I undertook additional studies—
I believe thisis what you read— '

to the validity of the criticism leveled against the work done by the Cox com-
mittee, to substantiate or disprove the prevalent charge that foundations were
guilty of favoritism.

But, Mr. Hays, if you turn over to pages 9 and 10—the reference to
foundation eriticism starts at the bottom of page 8——

Mr. Hays. That is 9 and 10 of which version now ¢

Miss Casey. This is the only version that was distributed.

Mr. Hays. The distributed version?

Miss Casey. Yes, sir, and let us call it the final version, because the
other was a draft.

Mr. Hays. All right.

Miss CaseEy. And for which I will take full responsibility, as far as
the duplication is concerned.

The CHairman. It was primarily an effort to be helepful to the
members of the committee and the members of the press?

Miss Casey. That is right. -

Mr. Hays. Miss Casey, right there, now we have got this thing
pinned down pretty well, and you mimeographed these on Friday
and Saturday. And now when were the changes made ?

Miss Casey. The changes were made when Mr. Wormser and Mr.
Dodd met on Monday. Actually, Mr. Hays, they were not “changes”
such as you say. If you will turn to pages 8, 9, and 10, the statement
which I read before, from page 2, is elaborated in the same way that
you {i)und it in the next to final draft. That is on pages 8, 9, and 10,
Mr. Hays. '

Mr. Hays. Do you have any completely assembled versions, like the
one I have, of the original, before it was eut ?

Miss Casey. No, sir, everything, including the stencils were de-
stroyed, and every copy of that was taken to the incinerator, so that
there would be no possibility

Mr. Hays. Every copy was not, because I have one.

The CHAIRMAN. Every copy so far as you knew ¢

Miss Casey. It was my understanding that every copy had been sent
to the incinerator—taken there personally by a staff member.

Mr. Hays. Now, I think we could argue indefinitely about whether
changes have been made, but in order to get the record straight, would
you have any objection, Mr. Reece and Mr. Goodwin, to making this
undi@stributed version a part of the record, just so we can compare the
two?

The CHATRMAN. My own feeling is that the director of research who
submitted his statement should be advised on that, as well as the
general counsel.

As I analyze this thing, this situation, Mr. Dodd is the director of
resarch and he had an initial and primary responsibility for digesting
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and putting this into written form for presentation to the committee,
and he made numerous notes and drafts. :

He had made, after consulting with his assistants, what he thought
was -essentailly a final draft for presentation to the committee. But
at that time, he had not consulted with the general counsel or the as-
sistant general counsel with reference to the exact wording of part of
the report, and they also have a responsibility.

- Over the.weekend that consultation was had amon% themselves,
that is, among the members of the staff, and certain modifications were
“Inade, as Migs Casey states, in some instances something was taken out,
and it-is amplified 1n another part of the report.

It seems to me like a prefectly logical way to develop a statement
for a committee, that is, for the members of the staff to consult among
themselves. They have stated, even under the affirmation of an oath,
that they did not consult with anybody, any oiitside interests, as to
what this preliminary presentation to the committee might obtain.

So far as I am personally concerned, I have no objection for their
work notes and preliminary drafts to go into the record. But I do not
feel that it is the logical way to proceed with a presentation.

- That is my reaction to it.

Mr. Goonwin. Mr. Chairman, I regret that I had to come in late.
As a matter of fact, I would have been here when the gavel fell, as
you know, except for the fact that I felt I ought to be up in the Armed
Services Committee to help save for the (_,gommonwealth of Massa-
chusetts a facility which we believe is very important to us.

So I am a little lost to know what is going on here. Apparently,
the question is whether or not there should be put into the record
preliminary drafts of a certain statement, is that it ?

- The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Goopwin. Do I understand that it is a fact that the preliminar

draftés show some change of heart, or change of mind on somebody’s
part
. Mr. Havs. I would say not that—-

Mr. Goopwin. I should not press that question.

-Mr. Hays. Go ahead and press it.

* Mr. GooowiN. It is in my mind that if this is something simply
cumulative, and if what my distinguished friend from Ohio now wants-
to put into the record is something cumulative and will be of no value
to us in the future, I should think that it should be kept out.

If, however, it states a frame of mind on somebody’s part who is
going to have a portion of the responsibility of directing this investi-
gation,.it seems to me that it might be well that we shou%d have it.

The CramrMaN. Would you permit Miss Casey

.. Miss Casex. Mr. Goodwin, may I say this: That your first state-
}-lment about it being cumulative is more accurate than any change of
eart. : ‘

Actually, it is merely a rearrangement that was agreed on, and a
particular statement on page 2 is not elaborated. Mr. Dodd’s report
said to “substantiate the prevalent charge that foundations were guilty
of favoritism in the making of educational grants,” and then that
is elaborated in the same manner that it was in all of the drafts on
pages 8, 9, and 10, - Mr. Dodd’s statement contains the same language
that Mr. Hays read, “we analyzed thoroughly,” that is a very rea-
sonable thing to have happened, “the way in which the grants were
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originally made by some of the foundations to the larger institutions,”
and he explains why. : '

All of that is in the final version which was distributed to the press
and to the people who asked for it. It was only rearranged from the
next-to-final version for which, as I explained, I had stencils cut
with the idea that it would be available first thing Monday morning.
sultations among themselves, Mr. Dodd, Mr. Wormser, Mr. Koch,

Mr. Hays. To put this back in the language of the chairman, he
says that this represents a digestion of your findings over a period of
8 months. What T am trying to find out is who caused you to get
indigestion over Sunday, here. I will read you some more changes
that were made in this, 1f you would like me to, and in fact I want to
question about them. _

The Cuamman. I don’t remember the chairman’s exact words, but
he did not intend to say that this was a digest of the findings. I
would not want to say that it was a digest of findings. '

Mr. Havys. I don’t want to quibble about your words, but I made
come notes about them, and if I am wrong, the record will show it.

The CaamrMaN. I would like to ask Mr. Wormser whether he feels
there is any objection to the part that is in the working draft being
put in the record along with the presentation which Mr. Dodd made
to the committee.

Mr. Wormser. Before I answer that, may I respectfully request
Mr. Hays to excise his word “doctored,” and I think that there is no
evidence at all that anything was doctored, Mr. Hays. That has
rather unpleasant significance.

The CuamrMaN. That is the purpose of my—— :

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, I am not going to delete my language
from my statement, and I used the word “doctored” and I am going
to stand on it until someone shows me it wasn’t doctored, and I am
going to right now read you another sentence, and I will use:the
word “changed,” if that makes you feel better, Mr. Wormser.

The Cramrman. Will you permit an interjection there again? As
T stated earlier, the staff developed a presentation for the committee.
During the course of that they consulted no one except the members
of the staff, and the members of the committee, insofar as they did
consult the members of the committee. No outside person was con-
sulted. In the process of developing the statement, they had various
working data and they had preliminary drafts, and, as is a natural
consequence, they ultimately had a preliminary final draft, which
might very well have become the final draft. After additional con-
sultations among themselves, Mr. Dodd, Mr. Wormser, and Mr. Koch,
. Mr. McNiece, and Miss Casey, made some consolidations, tighten-
ing it up, and may have taken some things out. But whatever was
done was their own work. The chairman can’t see any possible
grounds for any inferences except that the staff in good faith tried
to develop the most perfect and complete presentation for the benefit
of the committee. '

I, as one, want to commend the members of the staff in their indus-
try and effort in developing and putting out their fullest efforts to
develop the-best statement possible for presentation to the committee.

That, now, is the chairman’s analysis of the way this was handled,
and I don’t see any possible grounds for any adverse inferences to be
drawn from that method of procedure, which is a normal one. I have
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been on committees up here around the Hill now for some 30 years,
and when I could get a staff to proceed in that way I always felt
very grateful. ) .

Mr. WormsEr, May 1 now answer your question, Mr. Chairman.
You asked whether I had any objection to introducing the preliminar
draft. I do have an objection, and I think it is unfair to Mr. Dodd,
and I think it would be just as unfair as asking a man to publish a
draft of a book when he has published the book itself. Mr. Dodd’s
opinions, as far as I know, have not altered one bit between the
drafting of the first one and drafting the second one, but the actual
wording of the instrument, or the document, which he wanted to pre-
sent to the document and read at hearings was in some respects
changed and rearranged and what not. I think that he has personal
responsibility for issuing this report, and he is entitled to rest on the
final report which he gave, and not be confused or made responsible
for a draft of any kind. The draft has not been made public, and no
effort was made to distribute what we call the preliminary report
in any way, and it was not made public as far as the committee was
concerned, as far as the staff was concerned. It was not distributed
to anyone,

“Mr. Hays. Let me say, Mr. Worniser, that I am not trying to con-
fuse Mr. Dodd. God forbid. According to some of the newspaper
editorials, some of the responsible newspapers think he is. confused
enough as it is, and I am just trying to straighten him out a little bit.
I want to say, though, that whether you agreed to introduce it or not
is immaterial to me. Apparently I have the only living copy of the
so-called preliminary final draft, and I still say that I want to get
to the bottom of why this was done after 10 months, Mr. Wormser,
after 10 months of study, and so on.

I am sure that you have known for a long time that these hearings
were going to start last Monday, and as a matter of fact they have
been postponed 2 or 3 times, and it seems to me a little bit queer,
to say the least, that after this draft was mimeographed on Saturday,
that 1t was gone over and completely edited on Monday morning, and
the committee itself didn’t even have a copy of it, and only by acci-
dent I got a hold of a copy when I phoned down to one of the staff
the other day, and I can’t even remember the gentleman’s name. I was
sent up a couple of copies, and only probably by accident I discovered
the changes in them. But to me, after 10 months of study, the fact
that these significant changes were made either Sunday night or at
breakfast Monday morning or sometime, deserves a little bit of com-
ment. If this 10 months of study hasn’t firmed anything up at all yet,
why, then, let us develop the testimony here in hearings and throw
Mr. Dodd’s statement clear out and start afresh. I think that that
would be an invigorating way of doing it.

Mr. Goopwin. Mr. C%airman, I always like to be on even terms
with my associates on the committee, and might I inquire whether
there would be any facilities for all members of the commission to
have made available to them whatever there is by way of working
sheets, and I don’t know what it is that my distinguished friend from
Ohio has before him. Whatever is available to me, should it not be
made available to other members of the committee?

Mr. Havs. It seems that I have the say about that, and since I have
the only copy, I will promise right now I am not going to yield it to
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anybody, but I will have my staff make some. exact duplicates of it,
but I am not going to trust it out of my hands.
- The CramrMAN. For Mr. Goodwin’s benefit, I think Miss Casey
miﬁht state how this draft came into being.

r. GoopwiN. Perhaps she stated it once, and I don’t want her to
repeat anything. ,

Miss Casey. I will be glad to, Mr. Goodwin. At the time Mr,
Wormser left, after going over the statement with Mr. Dodd on
Thursday—and at this point I would like to say that I hope we are
not asked to give copies of all of the drafts, because that would entail
a considerable amount of work :

Mr. GoopwiN. I am sure Miss Casey will know I was somewhat
facetious. I don’t like to feel that I am at a disadvantage, and here
is my associate here with a lot of material before him, which appar-
ently he finds most interesting, and I haven’t anything.

" Miss Casey. The chairman and the staff are at the same disadvan-
tage, because we don’t have copies of the document that Mr. Hays
has now, except perhaps in a penciled draft that is crossed out and
whatnot from which we would have to make another copy just like
that, if we were asked to do it. I don’t say it is impossible, but it
might vary from comma to comma unless we had access to proofread
it against his copy. , ‘

Mr. Hays. I will be glad for you to do that. .

Miss Casgy. If it is decided that we cut the stencils, Mr. Hays, I
will take advantage of it. To answer Mr. Goodwin, after telephone
conversations between Mr. Dodd, and Mr. Wormser, and Mr. Koch,
and myself, the last copy of Mr. Dodd’s report seemed to me to be
approaching a point where it was possible to mimeograph it. I had
the stencils cut, and I had the stencils run with two things in mind. :

The hearings started at 10 o'clock on Monday, and Saturday was
half a day, as far as the duplicating room at the Capitol was con-
cerned. 'We had them run, I have forgotten the exact number of
copies, but there were enough for copies to be available to the press,
and available for each member of the committee. :

On Monday morning, it developed that—well, a rearrangement
and not a deletion, Mr. Goodwin, was made in Mr. Dodd’s report.
The entire material that is in the unpublished draft version that
Mr. Hays has, is in this one, but it is in a slightly different position.
It may not be expressed at as great length, but everything is there:

Now, I am responsible for having the stencils cut, and having the
stencils run and finally having those stencils destroyed, and I thought
all of the copies were taken to the incinerator.

Mr. GoopwiN. Could I ask Miss Casey one question, whether or
not when she started work on whatever was necessary to be done before
it was actually distributed, whether or not the material placed in your
hands then appeared to be a finished product, and ready to go ahead
with ¢

Miss CaseY. Yes, I knew in a sense there might be—or rather,
there is always a possibility that changes might be made afterward,
but considering the length of this, Mr. Goodwin, and I think it runs
some 36 pages, the sheer mechanics of it somewhat overwhelmed me
between Saturday morning and Monday. It may have been an error
in judgment on my part to have had the stencils cut and run.
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Mr. Hays. Were there two complete? Now, this thing comes to us
in two sections, the Monday section and a Tuesday section. Did you
rerun both of them ?

‘Miss CaseY. Yes, we reran it.. You see, by rearranging it, some of
the page numbers varied, and so in those cases, I think that T am right,
we had to rerun it. 'We had to rerun most of it, let me put it that way.

Mr. Hays. I only have the original of Monday’s version, and it is
hard to tell what has been lost to the world by the fact I didn’t get
Tuesday’s, too. '

Mr. Goopwin. Is there something else you want, Mr. Hays?

Mr. Hays. Well, Mr. Goodwin, this is.a little bit serious, I think,
because some of the changes in language, in here, would indicate that
the staff was prepared after 10 months of study to damn these founda-
tions pretty severely, and then apparently somebody came along and
said, “Look, I don’t think we can get away with quite this, we had
better tone this thing down a little%)it, because if we go out at it too
badly we may just get run clear out of the Capitol. We had better
move into this thing a little more gradually.”

So, instead of saying in some places, for instance, here it says, these
penciled notes are mine, but in one place it said, “Our studies indi-
cated conclusively that the responsibility for the economic welfare of
the American people had been transferred completely to the executive
branch.” ' :

. Well, in the new version, they took out the word “completely” and
said “heavily” and you see¢ they didn’t want to go whole hog on that
particular one. T -

The CaaRMAN. There is nothing unusual in changing phraseology
and words. ; .

Mr. Hays. Now, Mr. Chairman, may I finish? There is something
unusual in this whole procedure. It was unusual Monday, and I was
amazed—and maybe this isn’t true; Miss Casey is still here, and she
can tell us to read in the papers that when the press came up to look
at the final complete version, or we have used so many terms here, this
is the preliminary final version, but then the ﬁnaf’ version—which
was in looseleaf typewritten pages, that Miss Casey grabbed it and
refused to let them look at it.

Miss Casey. Let me clear that up. In the first place that was not
the final draft. Those were Mr. Dodd’s notes, and he had a great
many penciled notations for his own guidance. I did not feel, and I
don’t feel now, nor I feel sure would you that the press could just
take that and say, “Well, Mr. Dodd said this,” because it happened
to be a notation. That could be misconstrued, and I félt in justice to
the committee it should not be done. :

Mr. Hays. That is an explanation, and I just wondered about it,
but of course the whole crux of the matter goes back to the fact that
you did have a version ready, and then that version was changed
Mo(rllday morning rather sigmffcantly, and then you didn’t have any
ready.

Miss Casey. I would give you the same protection if you were
going to make a speech on the floor of the House and had some pen-
ciled notations on what you were going to read which might even be
in a sort of, in hybrid shorthand, which could easily be misconstrued.
I would feel you should be protected against someone misconstruing
it.
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Mr. Havs. I will say this, Miss Casey, you needn’t worry much
about that, because if you will sit on the floor and hear what Some of
the Members say and then read the Congressional Record the next
day, you will know that we have complete protection.

Miss Casey. If you were speaking at a dinner perhaps it would be

-a better illustration.

Mr. Havs. As a matter of fact, and I am sure the chairman won’t
take anything personal about this, I read with great interest just
recently what he is alleged to have said when he was getting this
resolution through and there was a lot of stuft that was introduced by
unanimous consent that he didn’t say, but it looks like he said it in the
record. You see, we are protected, you don’t need to worry about us.

The CHAIRMAN. Anything I didn’t say in the record was for want of
time and not disposition. Are there any other questions?

Mr. Hays. I have some more questions.

Mr. Wormser. May I correct the record in one respect? You have
been talking about 10 months of preparation and it has been 6 months
and not 10, and may I recall also that this report was drawn in great
haste. I am not trying to detract from its character, but at a com-
mittee meeting, and I don’t know whether you were there or not,.
Mr. Goodwin, it was agreed that Mr. Dodd would prepare such a
report for the express purpose not only of informing the committee,
but of giving the foundations notice of what our main lines of in-
quiry would be. It was done in great haste, and we had only a week,
or something slightly over a week, to produce the thing and get it out.
I could not see it nor could Mr. Koch until it had been finally drafted.

‘Mr. Hays. You don’t need to apologize, Mr. Wormser. You told
me a month ago that Mr. Dodd was going to be your first witness, at
least a month ago. As a matter of fact these hearings were set down
originally for sometime way back in April, and even then I knew
he was going to be the first witness. Let us not quibble about a week
or so. :

Mr. Wormser. It was not intended then, Mr. Hays, that he would
file a report. Now, this report had to be finished in approximately
a week.

- Mr. Havxs. I have some more questions I want to ask Mr. Dodd.

The CuamrmMan. Mr. Dodd, did you want to make a statement ¢

Mr. Dopp. May I make a comment on something Mr. Hays said a
few minutes ago? Mr. Hays mentioned that the atmosphere behind
this whole thing is as though the staff had set out to damn the
foundations.

Mr. Hays. Now, just a minute, don’t put words in my mouth. I
think what I said was that it would appear from this original, what
do we call it, the final preliminary draft, I can’t remember that
term

Mr. Gooowin. How about the unexpurgated?

Mr. Hays. That is a good word.

Mr. Dopp. May I ask that that be read.

Mr. Hays. I would say that this report would seem to indicate that
and then it was changed and they decided not to go quite so heavily.
That is what I meant.

Mr. Doop. I don’t think that that is exactly what you have said, sir.

Mr. Havs. The record will show.
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Mr. Dobp. In any event, I would like to go on record as emphatically
as possible that there has never entered into this work to my knowledge
a desire to damn the foundations, and thereby get in a position such
as Mr. Hays mentioned, namely, “Do we dare go this far at this time ¢”
This investigation has been carried on in a manner which permitted
the facts to tell their own story, and I am certain that as these hear-
ings go forward that is the way in which it will be done. Nothing
that I have had anything to do with has ever lost sight of that one
purpose, to actually permit thé facts to tell their story.

The CHAIRMAN, é)ertainly, so far as the chairman has had anything
to say, with you or the other members of the staff, he has certainly
indicated that he wanted that course to be followed. And, as chair-
man, I want to say that I have not observed any other disposition on
the part of Mr. Dodd, or Mr. Wormser, or Mr. Koch, or Miss Casey,
Mr. McNiece, or any other member of the staff to do otherwise.

Do you have some further questions?

Mr. Havys. I sure do. '

Miss Casey. Could I make one statement further, and that is Mr.
Hays asked this of Mr. Dodd and he might want to ask it of me. No
one has ever attempted to influence my opinions, or the way in which
I brought out the facts on any of the foundations that I worked on,
and no one attempted to gear my thinking in any respect at all.

The CramrMan. However, it is not at all illogical to me to learn
that members of the staff, especially as important members of the staff
as we have here, might have different views, at least in a tentative way,
that would ultimately need to be harmonized and brought together
among themselves. “There is nothing unusual about that that I can
see at all, if such should happen to be the case. I cannot imagine that
group of men and women starting out with exactly the same views
expressed in the same language.

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN DODD, RESEARCH DIRECTOR, SPECIAL -
COMMITTEE TO INVESTIGATE TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS—
Resumed

Mr. Hays. Do you consider the New York Times to be a rather fair
and impartial newspaper ¢ ‘

Mr. Dopp. May I answer that to give my opinion or judgment ?

Mr. Hays. I want your opinion, and { have my opinion, and Mr.
Reece has his.

Do you consider that to be a fair and impartial newspaper?

Mr. Dopp. My own opinion of it, Mr. Hays, is no.

Mr. Hays. In the light of the editorial they wrote, I suppose that
you wouldn’t be consistent if you didn’t say that.

MIi.QDODD. Mr. Hays, may I remark that I have not read the edi-
torial ? :

Mr. Hays. Let me read a sentence of it to you, and see if you think
so, and may I say that I have gotten several dozen letters which drew
the same conclusions from your statement: The New York Times
on May 13 says:

What is alarming about Mr. Dodd’s opening statement is that it indicates

a belief that intellectual advancement, if any, must conform to a rigid pattern of
those set in the 18th century.
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And you know something, independently I arrived at just the same
conclusion from reading your statement, because I didn’t see this
editorial until this mornming. I have been. questioning you trying to
bring that out. .

The CrarmMan. You don’t reach the same conclusion yourself, did
you, Mr. Dodd ¢ _

Mr. Dopp. No,sir, I did not, Mr. Chairman, and I don’t know where
it says that in the statement.

Mr. Hays. Well, do you recall having a conversation with me back
in November, at Bethesda Naval Hospital ¢ :

Mr. Dopp. Very definitely, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Havs. Now, perhaps fortunately for both of us, I will tell you
right now, there is no transcript of that conversation available, and
we will have to rely upon our memories. But do you recall telling
me generally that you believed there had been some sort of—and I'may
be using the wrong word when I say plot or arrangement—among all
of these foundations to change the whole concept of the social sciences ¢

Mr. Dobp. I remember talking to you about that, that that is what
the facts would ultimately disclose, but it is not between the founda-
tions. !

Mr. Hays. But you told me back in November that that is what the
facts—— ‘

Mr. Doop. That is what the story would unfold, probably.

Mr. Hays. That there is some kind of a big plot ?

Mr. Doop. Not a plot.

Mr. Hays. What do you want to call it? Let us get a terminology
there. : :
Mr. Dopp. It is a happening. .

Mr Havys. Well, now, there is a good deal of difference, Mr. Dodd,
isn’t there between a happening, and something that is brought about
deliberately ? ‘

Mr. Dopp. Very definitely, sir and I am one of those who strongly
advocates and takes the stand that this has not been brought about
deliberately by the foundations.

Mr. Havs. It is just sort of an accidental thing?

Mr. Dobp. I don’t know as you could call it accidental; it is a e-
velopment. But I do not feel that it has been brought about deliber-
atcﬁy by foundations.

r. Havs. Do you think it is bad ?

Mr. Dobp. I have attempted to be objective, and I don’t think of it
1111) terms of bad or good, and I think it is something we should know
about. ’

Mr. Hays. Well, I don’t think that there are any of us here who
wouldn’t know that the concept of the social sciences has changed even
In my generation.

Mr. Dopp. Yes; but I don’t think it is a question of whether it is
good or bad ; I think we should know that it changed.

Mr. Havs. Well, we don’t need a $115,000 investigation to know
that, and you can find that out. Most anybody on the street could tell
you that; is that right? _

Mr. Dopp. But this is in relation, as I understand it, to a resolution
which asks 5 Members of Congress to make 5 determinations. .

Mr. Havs. The way we are going, we may wind up with five de-
terminations; I don’t know.
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 The CaarMaN. Will you permit an interjection? I was going to
say, Mr. Dodd, after he had his conferences with you at the naval
hospital, expressed to me great satisfaction with the conference, and
reported to me something to the effect that if he followed the factual
line of presentation which he discussed with you, that you hoped he
wouldn’t be blocked by the majority members of the committee, or
impeded by the majority members of the committee in the proceeding.
He was very much pleased. . -

Mr. Hays. I was too weak to argue with him much then. ‘But I
want to say this, for the benefit of counsel, and Mr. Dodd: I like Mr.
Dodd as an individual. Heand I don’t see eye to eye on a great many,
shall we say, concepts about social sciences, but I believe Mr. Dodd is
sincere in what he thinks he believes, as I am, and perhaps in the
process that he will educate me or I will educate him; I don’t know.
%ut I want to make that perfectly clear. In any questions that I ma?r
ask you, Mr. Dodd, they are not.asked in a spirit of animosity at all,
and I am trying to get some answers that we can hang something onto
here before we go any further. . ,

Mr. Dopp. I feel that that is the spirit in which they are being asked,
Mr. Hays.

Mr. I':%AYS. But the only reason I ask you about that conversation—
and, of course, you recall, it lasted for some little time, and we talked
about many things, but I was disturbed then as I am still disturbed in
the light of what has transpired so far—that the impression at least is
getting abroad that we think that this committee may come to the
conclusion that change is bad, per se. Now, if we are going to accept
the premise here that there has been a lot of change, and we will bring
the facts out as they are, and then let the public decide whether it is
good or bad, that is one thing, but if this committee is going to come
to the conclusion or try to arrive at a conclusion about what 1s good or
bad in education, I think that perhaps we are a little bit out of our
field, and we have strayed pretty far.

" Mr. GoopwiN. Will you yield there?

Mr. Dodd, with reference to something in between Mr. Hays’ plot
and your
‘ Mly Havys. Don’t call it my plot. 4

Mr. Goopwin. Mr. Hays’ reference to a plot, and your designation of
a happening, would it help any if the suggestion were made that what
you had in mind was a trend or a tendency ?

Mr. Dopp. Itisa very noticeable trend, Mr. Goodwin, and it involves
the coordinated activity of a variety of seemingly separate institutions.
What to call it, and wﬁat name to give it, I gon’t now. I think we
will just have to wait until the facts appear, and allow the committee
to characterize it for itself.

But I have been guided all along here by the fact that nothing
that this staff did, or nothing that the staff plus counsel attempted to
do should be other than that which would make it helpful or help the
committee to discharge its obligations under that resolution. The
guiding factor behind that was an assembly of the facts as they fell.
. Now, Mr. Hays is making reference to the fact that I had ideas on

this subject, seemingly, prior to my assumption of my duties. It is
very hard to have been a student of these .changes and these trends
for 25 years and not to have some knowledge of it. It was out of that
knowledge that I was able to give Mr. Hays assurance the day we first
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met, that this investigation could be carried out in terms of trends,
in terms of practices, in terms of events, and in terms of political
action, and in terms of historic changes, and not have to be carried
out in terms of personalities or general oFinions.

Mr. Havs. Lﬁ Dodd, in the final draft which you made available
to the press and the committee of your first day’s statement, among the
criticisms that you directed at the Cox committee was this, and we
have been over 1t before:

Foundations were not asked why they did not support projects of a pro-
American type.

Now, I am going to read you a short sentence, and ask you if you
ever heard this before:

The significance of this was bound to be missed unless the determination of
foundations to break with tradition had been previously identified.

Mr. Dopp. Yes, sir, that is in the first draft.

Mr. Hays. But not in the second draft?

Mr. Doop. That is right, sir.

Mr. Hays. Why was that taken out?

Mr. Dobp. Well, it was deemed by counsel to be too conclusive,

Mr. Hays. That is a good anwser.

Mr. GoopwiN. It seems also to have been a very good determination.

Mr. Hays. What do you mean, “It is a good determination”? Is
that the determination of foundations to break with tradition or the
determination to take this out? '

Mr. Goopwrin. I think the substance as appeared in the final draft
is certainly nearer to what I think ought to be a statement to come
from this staff than what appeared or what you say appeared in the
other draft that you have there. ‘

Mr. Hays. Let me say this——

Mr. Goopwin. It was the result of some careful thinking on some-
body’s part. :

Mr. Hays. If that is true, then I am very happy, but T am wonder-
ing if it was a result of the fact that they have arrived at this con-
clusion, but didn’t want the public to know it just yet.

The Cramrman. The discussion, as I recall, which the members of
the staff had with the members of the committee as a whole, as well
as the chairman individually, indicated very clearly that they were not
stating conclusions, and I am sure and I can very well understand, in
a preliminary draft some might use a word that after reflection or
after another member of the staff who had not been quite so closely
agsociated with the writing itself, would readily recognize it as being
too conclusive or too strong a language, which would result after a
conference in a modification of language.

That is the way good results are arrived at. And again I just feel
that T want to say that I feel the staff went about this in a very satis-
factory way to get the kind of presentation which the committee was
interested in having.

Mr. Goopwin. I am sure, Mr. Chairman, the gentleman from Ohio
will expect me to be a little jealous of the Cox committee because I
happened to be a member of that committee.

Mr. Havs. Let me say to you, Mr. Goodwin, right here, to
get the record straight, that I think the Cox committee did a good
and adequate job, and I think that the Congressional Record will show
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that I said on the day this resolution was being debated that.I felt the
Cox committee had done the job and it was unnecessary,to rework the
ground. So, let me compliment you, and I hope this committee. will
come up with gs good a one. P e

The CHAIRMAN. As a member of the Cox committee, I am very.much
gl‘atiﬁed. ' L S ) .

Mr. Havs. As I recall it, you were a little critical of the Cox com-
mittee.

Mr. Goopwin. I compliment Mr. Hays for coming along with me.

Mr. Havs. I hope the investigation that we are conducting will have
as salutory and final effects as the Cox committee did.

The CuammaN, You may proceed.

Mr. Havs. Mr. Dodd, in the original speech on the floor last year,
which is now part of the record of this committee, there were quite a
number of pages devoted to the Ford Foundation. There 1s one
whole series of statements under a subtitle called, “Subversive and
Pro-Communist, and Pro-Socialist Propaganda Activities of the Ford
Foundation.” Have you found any evidence of such activity?

Mr. Doop. That will come forward, Mr. Hays, if I may say so, and
that will be brought out in the formal testimony here in the hearings
which is about to consume one or more hearings in its. own right. I
would not like to anticipate that at this time.

The Cuamman. I hope, Mr. Hays, that you won’t hold Mr. Dodd
responsible for my speech. . : :

, ﬁr. Hays. Oh, no, as a matter of fact, after discussing it, I won’t
even hold you responsible.

Mr. Doop. May I mention, Mr. Hays, that the strict definition that
we have been guided by as far as the word “subversive” is concerned is
quite different than that used in the excerpt that you have mentioned:

The CuarMaN. What is your definition, or would you mind re-
stating your definition ¢ L »

Mr. Dovp. We used the one, Mr. Chairman, that Brookings arrived:
at after having been requested to study this subject. I believe it was:
for the House Un-American Activities Committee. That was: That
which was action designed to alter either the principles or the form of
the United States Government by other than constitutional means,
was subyersive. _ ‘

Mr. Hays. In other words, then, we wouldn’t call social security
and bank insurance subversive under that definition would we?

Mzr. Dopp. I wouldn’t think so.

Mr. Hays. I wouldn’t think so either:.

Mr. Dodd, do.you know anybody, and I am sorry, I don’t at the
moment have the notes I made on it, and have the man’s first name,
but I think you will recognize a man by the name of Conrad from
Chicago? ; 3

Mz, Dopp. Yes, Ido, sir. -

Mr. Hays. What is his first name?

Mr. Dobp. Arthur. /

Mr. Havs. That is right; I thought it was Arthur. Has he been
in touch with the staff at all during your preliminary work?

Mr. Dopp. He was at the first day’s hearings, and I met him, T only
met him once during the time that I have been here.

. M}xl' %‘IAYS. He hasn’t offered any advice or information to the staff,
as he?

49720—64—pt. 1—7
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Mr. Dopp. No, sir. - : o Lo
Mr. Havys. Mr. Dodd, I have some more questions, but the Chairman
has suggested that you have a¢ witness here who wants to be heard .
today, or tomorrow, and since it will give me more timegto get some of
these notes I have in form, if it is satisfactory then we will excuse you,
and call you back sometime subsequently in the hearings.

Mzr. Doop. All right, Mr. Hays.

The CramrMan. Is that satisfactory?

Mr. Goopwin. Yes, sir.

The CHATRMAN. Who is the other witness?

Mr. Wormser. Professor Briggs, will you take the stand, please?

The Cuamman. Mr. Briggs, will you be sworn. Do you solemnly
swear the testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Dr. Brices. 1do.

TESTIMONY OF DR. THOMAS HENRY BRIGGS, MEREDITH, N. H.

Mr. Wormser. Will you state your name and address for the record ?

Dr. Briges. My name is Thomas H. Briggs, and my legal residence
is Meredith, N. H. :

Mr. Wormser. Professor Briggs, to save you the effort, may I iden-
tify you by reading part of your record, and 1f I make a mistake, please
correct me. You have the degrees of doctor of literature, and doctor
of philosophy, and on January of this year, received the honorary
degree of goctor of human letters from Columbia University. You
have been a teacher in various secondary schools, and later in Eastern
Illinois State Normal School where you were professor of English.
Before that you were professor at Stetson University. You were a
professor at Teachers College at Columbia from 1912 or at least you
were on the faculty from 1912 and you became a professor there in
education in 1920, and held that position until 1942. You have been
emeritus since 1942, is that correct?

Dr. Briges. That is correct.

Mr. Wormser. You have been on quite a multitude of commissions,
T notice, consumer education study, of the National Association of
Secondary School Principals, and you were a director, I believe, of -
that organization for many years. You were on the commission on
the reorganization of secondary education, the commission on teach-
ing science and industrial subjects in war emergency, the syllabus com-
mittee on junior high schools in the State of New York, on the review-
ing committee of the National Education Association, on the National
Committee on Research in Secondary Education, on the Teachers Col-
lege Faculty Committee, and on the committee on orientation in sec-
ondary education of the NEA, and on the World Congress on Educa-
tion for Democracy at Teachers College, and you were chairman of
that group, and on faculty advisory committee to the dean at Teachers
College, and you were chairman of that group. '

You are the author of numerous books, Formal Grammar as a Dis-
cipline, and the Junior High School, Curriculum Problems, The Great
Investment, Secondary Education, Improving Instruction, Pragma-
tism and Pedagogy, The Meaning of Democracy, and you have con-
tributed to numerous publications.

Dr. Brigas. Yes.
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The CHaRMAN. Do you have a forinal statement that you: w1sh to

first present, Professor Briggs
Dr. BRIGGS ‘T do, Mr. Chalrman : I R

The Cramrman. You may proceed. I

Mr. Hays. Do we have copies of this statement sir, so that we ean
annotate it and make notes of it as we go along, or do we have to
pick it out of the air.

Mr. WorMsgr. I have only one copy which I am. perfectly W1111ng
to let you have before you if you wis E
. Mr. Hays. Mr. Wormser, 1 want to be very patient about ‘this, but
in case I haven’t I would like to make it very clear that when you are
bringing in witnesses to set up your case—and I assume they would
be called committee witnesses; since they have been secured by the staff
and- you have. invited them here—it seems only fair that you shoul(i

et the statements ready so that the committee can have a cop

llow along, as the witness reads it in case we would like to ma. e a
note. Now, 1t is going to be pretty difficult to try to write down. what
he says and then write down your question, if you have one, after-
ward, it is just not in line with committee procedure around here.

Mr. Woruser. Well, of course, the statement -would be——

‘Mr. Havs. You have a copy but we don’t, I don’t want to take
unfair advantage of Mr Goodwin here, and I have already done it
once today.

The CrAlRMAN. It w111 be here for reference.

Mr. Goopwin. We can take care of that.

‘Mr. Wormser. I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, that Professor
Briggs’ testimony is somewhat out-of grder in this sense, that T would
have preferred to call him-later, but; he is retired and he-is leaving
for New Hampshire in a few days, and I took the liberty therefore
of calling him today.

The CHARMAN.  We will receive his testimony.

Mr. Havs. Suppose we let him read it in, and then defer- ques-
tioning until we get a copy of the hearings tomorrow so we can have
a chance to look it over and see what he said. -

Dr. Bgiggs. It is my fault. I didn’t finish this until Sunday :

~Mr, Hays. I don’t think it is your fault, sir, and I think the com-
mltgee should have forewarned. you and helped you have the. coples
rea

MiY WORMSER We couldn’t Mr Hays, 1f you will parden me, be—
cause I didn’t want to bring Professor Brlggs down from New Hamp-
shire and he isleaving on the 23d. "

‘The Cuarman. The chairman might state, when it is feasible and
convenient, we will ask Mr. Wormser to have the statements avail-
able in advance to the :members of the committee, or atleast during
the hearings, but in-some cases it ig not-and I am sure when it is
feasible and convenient that he will do so. It has been my ex-
perience .in the past on committees that it was not unusyal for a
witness not to have statements available, for- members of the -commit-
tee, although I will agree with you, it is a convenience to have the
statements.

Mr. Havs. It has been customaly in the comnuttees I have been
on. ,

The CHAIBMAN. You may proceed
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Dr. Bricoes. There are now in the United States several thousand
foundations, most, if not all of them, chartered by the Federal Govern-
ment or by individual States and freed from obligation to pay taxes on
their income. The purposes for which they were established are
variously stated, but in general the establishment is said to be a—
recognition of the obligation involved in stewardship of surplus wealth, abetted
by a reverent faith in man and his possibilities for progress.

But whatever the stated purpose or purposes, the public has a dee
concern and an actual responsibility to see that the activities of eac
and every foundation, whether its resources are large or small, not
only does not harm but also contributes to a maximum degree possible
to the welfare of the Nation. This right and this responsibility are
derived from the fact that the public has chartered the foundations
and also that by remission of taxes it is furnishing a large part of the
available revenue. In the case of the Ford Foundation, which has
an annual income in excess of $30 million, the public contributes more
than $27 million, or $9 to every $1 that comes from the original donor.

In addition to the right and the responsibility of the public to insure
that foundation moneys are spent for the maximum good of society in
general, the public is concerned that no chartered foundation promote
. a program which in anfy way and to al(lly extent militates against what

society has decided is for its own good. To ascertain if foundations
have either intentionally or because of poor judgment contributed
to the weakening of the public welfare this committee, as I understand
it, was authorized by the Congress.

T should like to insist at this point that the committee should be
equally concerned to consider whether or not any foundation is
spending its income wastefully or on projects that promise benefit to
only a favored section of the country or to arbitrarily favored
individuals.

Two principles that should govern all foundation appropriations
are, first, that each supported project should promise to result not
only in good but also in the maximum possible good; and, second,
that each supported project should promise to benefit, either directly or
indirectly, the Nation as'a whole. Since, as already noted, a large part
of the income of every foundation is contributed by the general public
through the remission of taxes, these principles are incontrovertible,

My competence to testify before this committee is based largely on
my knowledge of the Fund for the Advancement of Education, a
subsidary of the Ford Foundation. This fund was established on
recommendation of a committee of which the late Commissioner of
Education of the State of New York, Francis T. Spaulding, was chair-
man. Announcement of the establishment of the fund was greeted
with enthusiastic approbation by the entire educational profession,
the members of which saw in it great potentialities for the Eetterment
of public schools. The expectations of the profession were raised b
the announcement of the membership of the board of directors, eac.
one a citizen of the highest reputation for integrity and sound
judgment.

But unfortunately these hopes have been in large measure disap-
ointed by the selection of the administrators and the staff of the
und and by much of the program that they have developed. Not a
single member of the staff, from the president down to the lowliest
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employee, has had any experience, certainly none in recent years, that
would give understanding of the problems that are met daily by the
teachers and administrators of our schools. It is true that they have
from time to time called in for counsel experienced educators of their
own choosing, but there is little evidence that they have been mate-
rially influenced by the advice that was proffered. As one prominent
educator who was invited to give advice reported, “any suggestions
for changes in the project (proposed by the fund) were glossed over
without discussion.” As a former member of a so-called advisory
committee I testify that at no time did the administration of the fund
seek from it any advice on principles of operation nor did it hospitably
receive or act in accordance with such advice as was volunteered.

Of course, one can always secure acceptable advice by the selection
of advisers, and equally, of course, advice, however wise, can be ignored
or interpreted as favoring a policy already determined upon.

There are educators who holding to a p{lilosophy to that generally
accepted will give advice that is wanted, and unfortunately there are
individuals who can be prevailed on by expectation of grants of money
to coopefa,te in promoting projects that have no general professional
approval. : ' . -

Because of the failure of the fund to clarify the functions of the
so-called advisory committee, an able body that was given far more
credit by the administration than it was allowed to earn, or to use
it in any effective way, in March of this year I submitted my resigna-
tion in a letter that was later published in-School and Society.

Although this journal has only a modest circulation, the number of
commendations that I have received, both orally and in letters from
all parts of the country, have been surprising and gratifying. It ma
be asserted that I am disgruntled because policies and projects whic
I favored were not approved by the fund. Whether or not I am dis-
gruntled is not important. at-is important for the committee—
and, for that matter, for the public at large—to consider is the validity
of the criticism that is leveled against the fund as administered.

Especially disturbing in a large number of the responses to my letter
of resignation was the fear, often expressed and always implied, of
making criticisms of the fund lest they prejudice the chances of the
institution represented by the critic or of some project favored by him
of getting financial aid from the fund at some future time.

1t is tragic in a high degree that men who have won confidence and

sition in the educational world should be intimidated from express-
Ing criticism of a foundation whose administrators and policies they
do not respect.

I am not inclined to criticize severely the board of directors of the
fund, for they are busy with their own affairs and naturally are in-
clined to put trust in their elected administrative officers, all of whom
were directly or indirectly nominated by a formerly influential officer
of the Ford Foundation who is notoriously critical—I may even say
contemptuous—of the professional education of teachers.

These administrative officers doubtless present to the board, as they
do to the public, a program so general as to get approval and yet so
indefinite as to permit activities which in the judgment of most compe-
tent critics are either wasteful or harmful to the education program
that has been approved by the public.
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- Uninformed laymen are likely to accépt with proud endorsement,
for instance, a proposal to raise the standard of teachers, without being
concerned to consider critically the projects proposed to achieve that
desirable goal as related to a philosophy of education or as contrasted
with other possible and perhaps more practicable means.-

I charge that the present officers of the Fund for the Advancement
of Education have arrogated to themselves an assumption of omnis-
eience, which responsibility for distributing millions of donated dol-
lars does not automatically bestow, nor does it bestow a becoming.
humility and respect for the judgment of others.”

. Presidents Jessup and Keppel and Dr. Abraham Flexner have been
honest enough to say that the great foundations which they repre-
sented made mistakes. But the officers of the fund under discussion
have as yet admitted no such frailty. Whenever foundation officers,
subordinate as:well as'chief, confuse position with ability and power
with wisdom, losing the humility that would keep ears and mind
hospitably open to what others think, the welfare of the general public
is endangered. . :

It can hardly be wondered at that the officers of a foundation stead-
ily tend, as Dr. Keppel once said, toward “an illusion of omniscience or
omnipotence.” Even a chauffeur feels that the powerful engine in
the car that he is hired to drive increases his importance, is in a sense
his own personal power. ' ‘

The fund officers have either made frants to any of the professional
organizations of teachers or of school administrators, nor has it even
sought their counsel. But it is obvious, or it should be obvious, that
no proposed program that affects education, however heavily financed
by a foundation, can be successful unless it is understood and approved
by those who will be called on to interpret and to administer 1t, The
officers of the fund may feel themselves superior in wisdom and fore-
sight to teachers and administrators, but the fact remains that these
people are employed by the public and have been entrusted with the
responsibility for carrying on an approved program of educating the
young people of the Nation.

All thiniing about education should start with an understanding
that it is not primarily a benevolence but, rather, a long-term invest-
ment by the public to make each community a better place in which
to live and a better place in which to make a living, Lilge stockholders
in any other enterprise, the public has a right to determine what it
wishes the product to be. The principle that the public should decide
what it wants in order to promote its own welfare and happiness is
unquestionably sound. An assumption that the public does not know
what is for its'own good is simply contrary to the fundamental prin-
ciples of democracy. ' , ‘

Having decided what it wants its schools to produce, the public
jeaves, or should leave, to management the selection of employees and
decisions about materials and methods to be used. No-more than a
stockholder of General Motors, General Electric, or General Mills
doés it have a right to go to employees and tell them how to do their

job.

] This the officers of the Fund for the Advancement of Education
are assuming to do. But the public does have'a right and an obliga-
tion, which 1t seldom fully satisfies, to require an audited report of the
success of the management that it employs. If the product is not
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satisfactory, the public must decide whether to modify its demands as
to objectives, to employ new management, or to make possible the pro-
curement of better operatives or the purchase of better materials with
which they can work. )

All this being understood, we can assert without fear of successful
contradiction that any attempt by outside agencies, however heavily
they may be financed and however supported by eminent individuals,
to influence school administrators and teachers to seek other objectives
than those which have public-approval or to use methods and mate-
rials not directed by responsible management is an impudence not to
be tolerated. Though cloaked with declared benévolence, it cannot
hide the arrogance underneath. ‘ ‘

This argument with its conclusions is easily seen to be sound when
applied to military or industrial organization and administration. It
ought to be easily apparent as well when applied to public education.
. It would be manifestly absurd to assert that all of the activities of
any foundation have been bad in intent or in effect. As a matter of
fact, the activities of all but a minority of the foundations of which I
know anything have been both benevolent and beneficial to the public

‘at large. It i1s only when a foundation uses its resources, which in

large part you and I made available through waiving their payment
of income taxes, to propagandize for something that the public does
not recognize as for its best interest, that there is reason for concern,
alarm, and perhaps control S
It is admitted that in this country an individual is free to argue for
or to spend his own money to popularize any theory or any proposed
change that he approves, so long as it does not violate the laws of the
land. But that 1s very different from authorizing or condoning the
use of our money to promote what we do not approve.
. I should like to say at this point that if a fraction of the money and
effort that has been spent recently to detect and to eradicate the ad-
vocacy of communism had been spent to inculcate in youth an under-
standing of the American way of life there would now be no-danger
from communism or from any other alien philosophy. 8
It would be a great contribution to the promotion of the welfare of
our Nation if agencies of the public were to devote themselvés to a
constructive campaign to educate our young people to enthusiastic
devotion to what we know is the best way of life possible in this
modern world. Cultivation of a good crop is far more sensible and
economical in terms of ultimate results than neglect of cultivstion for
the puropse of eradicating a few weeds. S ‘
Representing, as I think I do, the sentiment of the vast majority of
educators of the country, I am deeply concerned that a major part of
the program of the Fund for the Advancement ¢6f Education” depre-
cates the professional education of teachers and of school administra-
tors. LT ey
It apparently is assuming that a good general education is sufficient
to insure effective professional work. Such a belief underlay a pro-
gram which proved unsatisfactory not only in England, Germany,
France, and other civilized countries, but also during earlier ‘days in
the United States. ' ST
Consequently, realizing the necessity of professional education, we
have developed during the past two generations a program which,
approved by legislation zamdP by financial support, has resulted in a
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system of schools unparalleled elsewhere in the history of the world.
Whatever their shortcomings, our schools enroll a larger percentage
of children and youth, retain them longer, present courses of study
more continuously adapted to the life of today, and use better methods
developed by science as well as by common sense than any other schools
have ever done before.

There can be no sound argument against an assertion that teachers
need more liberal education than they now in general have. But we
are getting what we are willing to pay for. If we demand teachers
who have a broader background and more cultural education, we must
pay enough to justify young people in spending the necessary time and
money to get it.

This, as is well known, we are not now doing. The salaries of teach-
ers do not compare favorably with the wages of workers in fields
that require little education and even less special training. During
the renaissance one Italian city devoted half of its income to education.
In the United States today we devote only a little more than 2 percent,
with 1 State spending as little as 1.75 percent. If we want teachers
with a larger amount of general education, we simply shall have to
pay salaries that will justify young people in making the necessary
investment in themselves to qualify to satisfy our -demands.

The desired increase in general education of teachers will not result
from the projects, costly as they are, of the Fund for the Advancement
of Education. They may improve a small fraction of teachers, but
they are unlikely to have any widespread national effect.

ne of its projects finances for 200 or 800 high-school teachers
annual fellowships that permit advanced cultural studies. At the
present rate the fund would require 750 years and an expenditure of
$1,200 million to give such advantages to all secondary-school teachers
at present in service, and even at that, because of the turnover of staffs,
it would never catch up. The officers of the fund have stated that they
hope their project would stimulate local school boards to finance simi-
lar leaves for study by other teachers.

But after 8 years of what the fund erroneously calls “a great experi-
ment” there is no evidence that the hoped-for result is in sight. Nor,
according to reports from a number of schools from which the favored
teachers were selected, has the expenditure of several million dollars
on the project produced any material improvement in education or
in the increased ambition of other teachers.

This is but one of several expensive projects that the fund has
financed for a purpose praiseworthy in itself but wastefully unlikely
to have any significant results on education throughout the country.
The relatively few fortunate teachers probably profited from their
year of study, but it was unrealistic to expect that their experience
would materially affect all, or any considerable part, of the schools
of the Nation.

There is no time to comment here on several other projects financed
by the fund. It is sufficient to assert that though some good may come
out of them they are for the most part propagandistic of the idea that
professional education is of far less importance than the public is con-
vinced that it is and also of the idea that secondary education is im-
portant only for naturally gifted youth.
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Moreover, these projects violate the prititiple that foundation funds
should be expended economically ‘with “a reasonable expectation of
beneficent results for the whole Nation. ' -

It cannot be successfull ‘deniég?fthzt‘?saxoolteachers and admin-
istrators need professional training, just as doctors,  dentists, and
ministers of the Gospel do. The ‘edwcation of our children cannot
safely be entrusted to untrained teatchers any more than their health
and moral development can safely be eéntrusted to untrained physicians
and ministers. ‘ ' o

How much professional education and of what kinds is needed we
are trying by experiment and by experience to ascertain. It may
be that in the rapid development of proféssional-education programs
there are now some wasteful courses mﬁl some goor instruction,
which may also be found in liberal-arts colleges, and that there is an
overemphasis on theory and on techniques. But the improvement
that is needed and the desired balancing of general and professional
education will not come about by a condemnation of the whole pro-
gram and an attempt so to discredit and subordinate it that it becomes
insufficient and ineffective. ‘

What is needed, and what as a member of the Advisory Com-
mittee I recommended with what seemed to be the approval of my
fellow members, is an objective study of the whole program of pro-
fessional education of schoolteachers and administrators, a study
conducted by an impartial and able investigator that will show up
any existing faults, Including an overemphasis on pedagogy, and at
the same time recognize and record practices that are sound in theory
and of proved effectiveness. ‘

Such an objective study was made of medical education some years
ago by Dr. Abraham Flexner with an appropriation from the Carnégie
Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching.

Flexner’s objective and sensible report caused a revolutionary
improvement in medical education, a revolution so sound that it
has been universally approved by physicians and by the public alike.
But concerning the professional education of school people the officers
of the fund begin tgeir propaganda against current practices by an
assumption that they know what the preparation should be with
such an assumption, however unsound, would not be disturbing if
these. officers did not have at their disposal millions of money, yours
and mine, as well as Mr. Ford’s to promote their theories. To what-
ever extent suecessful their propaganda, disguised under declared
benevolence, the effect is likely tobe deereasing public confidence
and perhaps decreased public support for- what is desirable and
necessary.

In this extended statement I am not attacking the phenomenon
of foundations that are established with benevolent intent. They
have great potentialities for benefiting mankind, and I say without
reserve that on the whole the major foundations deserve and have
won by their activities the:respect, the confidence, and the gratitude
of informed people. : co

It has been stated that, unlike colleges and universities, founda-
tions have no alumni to defend them. . But they do have influential
people as members of their boards, and these members have powerful
friends, some of whom are more inclined to be partisanly defensive
than objectively critical. Moreover, thers!aire also: thousands wha,
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hopeful ‘of becoming beneficiaries of future 'grants, either conceal
their criticisms or else give expression to a defense that may not
be wholly sincere. _ ‘ , '

Asking nothing for myself and at my age having nothing to fear
by way of reprisal, such professional reputation as I have being firmly
established, I make my criticisms of the foundation that I know
best as a matter of duty. To be constructive, I propose the following
statement of functions which seem proper for any foundation:

1. To seek the advice of official or generally recognized representa-
tives of the public in formulating policies or on the soundness, feasi-
bility, relative importance, and timeliness of important proposed
projects. 'The advice received, along with the recommendations and
'supporting reasons of the administrative officers, should be considered
by the board of trustees il making final decision as to appropriations.

This stated function does not suggest that the administrative officers
should refrain from seeking counsel from other individuals of their
own choosing. But it emphasizes the wisdom and the responsibility
not only of getting counsel from representatives of the public but also
of transmitting their advice to the ultimate authority of the founda-
tion.
~ The responsibility of spending the resources of a- foundation—
which to repeat, are contributed largely by the public—are too great
to be assumed by any individuals without the advice and cooperative

lanning of the professional organizations that will be responsible
?or the success of any project that is undertaken. ‘ :

2. To conduct—or, better still, to finance—scientific research that
will reveal facts needed by the public or its representatives in special-
ized fields in order that 1t can proceed wisely in planning action.

It should go without saying that a foundation should never—
attempt to influence findings and conclusions of research and investigations
either through designation of personnel or in any other way. -

This principle was stated some years ago by the Laura Spellman
Rockefeller Foundation as follows: '

To support scientific research on social, economic, and governmental questions
‘when responsible educational or scientific institutions initiate the request, spon-
sor the research, or assume responsibility for the selection and competency of
the staff and the scientific spirit of the investigations. - :

3. To support projects having promise of making the widest possi-
ble contribution to the whole population.

" This rules out appropriations for projects that are local in character
or promotive of the interests of favored individuals.

" 4. To popularize objectively ascertained facts in order that being
widely known they will influence thinking and action. .

This stated function implies that all pertinent and important facts,

not merely those that are favorable to a favored side of disputed issues,
should be popularized. .
- -5, “To make possible under the auspices of scientific” or professional
vurganizations truly representative of the public’ “demonstrations
which may serve to test, to illustrate, or to lead to more general adop-
“tion of measures * * * which have been devised * * ¥ and recom-
mended by responsible agencies.” = '

6. To support the beginnings of activities which leaders- of the

ublic especially concerned approve but for which financial support
Eas not been made available. o ' '
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_ This implies that foundation- suppert should be gradually with-
drawn as the public is convinced of the wisdom of assuming
responsibility. v . o :
7. To aid institutions and other reputable organizations that seek
to carry out the same or other similar functions. : ‘
In summary, I charge: S
1. That the fund for the advancement of education is impro_perlx
manned with a staff inexperienced in public elementary and secondary
schools, ignorant at firsthand of the problems that daily confront
teachers and school administrators, and out of sympathy. with the
democratic ideal of giving an appropriate education to, all the chil-
dren of all of the é)eople; S
2. That the fund is using its great resources, mostly contributed by
the public by the remission of taxes, to deprecate a program of pro-
fessional education-of teachers and school administrators that hasbeen
approved by the public with legislation and appropriations;: ...+ ...
3. That the fund has ignered, the professional organizations of
teachers and school administrators, neither seeking their advice and
goopﬁra,tion nor making appropriation to support projects proposed
y them; o v C
4. That the fund has made grants to favored localities and indi-
viduals for projects that are not likely to have any wide or.important
influence; S : S
5. That the fund has given no evidence of its realization of its obli-
ation as a: public trust to promote the general good of the entire
ation; - S . o [
6. That the fund has in some cases. been wastefully prodigal in
making grants beyond the importance of the projects ; and
7. That the fund either has no balanced program of correlated con-
structive policies, or else it, has failed to make them publie. .
The CraTRMAN. Dr. Briggs, we appreciate a man with your back-
gound of experience taking time to make. this statement to the com-
mittee. - :
There may be some questions. ‘We have-a few minutes remaining; if
it is agreeable to the committee to run for a few minutes after 12,
we might dispose of the questions today. .If not, we will have to con-
sult Dr. Briggs convenience as to when we might do so. : .o
I have only one question that I had in mind asking: If you will
permit, I will get that out of the way, because it is.a general one; ;
In his report to the committee, Mr.-Dodd referred to the tendency
of foundation trustees to embark upon projects without having made
an adequate effort to make certain that in the eyes of the experts.such
projects could be regarded as being in the public interest. %V'hat evi-
denee have you found in your experience of the way in which the
public interest was taken into consideration before decisions were made
in an effort to serve this interest? -~ - : : o
Dr. Briges. I am not competent to speak, Mr. Chairman, about the
operation of all of the foundations. But as I have said in ‘my state-
ment, there is no evidence that the Ford fund has consulted the repre-
sentatives of the public. They have consulted only advisers of their
own selection. : : C SRR
The CratrMaN. That was all. : : ‘
_+ Mr. Goopwin. I have only one question, Mr. Chairman.
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I preface that a little, perhaps, by a brief observation that my
belief is that one chief justification for the use of these collosal sums
of money tax exempt is that by the use of that money things may
be done for the general good which cannot be done by the expenditure
of public funds. Assuming, also, that one thing much to be desired
is to forestall Federal aid to eduction, then in order to help out in
that line State departments of education certainly should be encour-
aged to use their funds and funds made available to them to the best
possible advantage.

Now, if that is true, then these foundations, using their money for
the general purpose of education, would naturally, I would say, be
ex%ected to work with State departments of educsdtion to the end that
public funds available to the State departments might be released for
other purposes.

What is your estimate as to what this fund of which you are speak-
ing has been doing along that line? Has there been a spirit of
cooperation with State department of education?

Dr. Brigas. There has not. There is only one instance in which
this fund has made an appropriation that looks to the end that you
mentioned and that was an appropriation to the State of New Mexico
to finance the high-school education of gifted boys who could other-
wise not go to school. But that was not directly and not with the
initiation and cooperation of the State department.

On the other hand, the General Education Board some years ago
responded to the appeal of the Southern States for help in initiatin
research department in their State departments of education, whic
the public was not willing to support at that time. And so the
General Education Board appropriated money which was used by
the State departments to organize and continue the statistical divi-
sions until the public was convinced of the wisdom of taking them over,
which they did.

Does that answer your question ?

Mr. Goopwin. Yes. ‘ -

Mr. Wormser. I would like, Mr. Chairman, to ask a few questions.

Mr. Havs. Just a moment, I have a few questions.

The Cuamman. Since we have asked the questions, perhaps Mr.
Hays would like to ask some questions.

Mr. Havs. Dr. Briggs, are you a member of the NEA ?

Dr. Brrees. I am.

Mr. Havs. Do you believe the charge is true that the aim of the
NEA is to create a monopoly over United States education?

Dr. Brices. I do not.

Mr. Havs. Well, that is something, I am glad to have that. That
is a charge that was made here on page 20 of Mr. Dodd’s statement.

Would you say the charge is true or untrue that the NEA and other
educaional agencies with which it cooperates are characterized by
one common interest, namely, the planning and control of certain
aspects of American life through a combination of the Federal Gov-
ernment and education ? o Lo ' )

Dr. Brices. I don’t know what that means, Mr. Hays. o

Mr. Havs. Neither do I. But I thought perhaps you would, since
you are an educator. That is another charge that was made
against the NEA. Tt is that it and other educational agencies with
which it cooperates are characterized by one common interest, namely,
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the planning and control of certain aspects of American life through
& combination of the Federal Government and education.

You do not find any evidence in your tenure in the NEA of any
such thing ? L o

Dr. Brices. Not in the slightest. There has been an effort on the

art of the National Education Asosciation to get funds from the
%.on ress for the aid of States of low educational standards. If that
is what it means, why that is true. g

May I just add, so far as I see, there is an extreme lack of coordina-
tion between the National Education Association and even its own
subordinate associations.

Now I am a member of the National Association of Secondary
School Principals, and I have been prominent since its organization
and I was one of the founders of it. I would say that the N ational
Education Association has had practically no influence on the policies
and the program of that association.

Mr. Hays. What you are saying then just tends to be the apposite
of the statement I read? N

Dr. Briges. If I understand it.

Mr. Havs, If I understand it, I would agree that it does. ‘

Well, now, there is another charge that I have heard against the
NEA, that is that the result of the work of the NEA and other educa-
tional organizations with which it has worked over the years—this is
the quote: : ‘

Had an educational curriculum designed. to indoetrinate the American student
from matriculation to the consummation of his education.

In other words, to put that in common-every-day language, as I
%et it, that is that the NEA has set about to lay out a planned curricu-

um to indoctrinate these students, from the day they ga into school
until the day they get out, with their ideas. ’

Would you say tﬁat is a fair charge? :

Dr. Bricgs. Well, T will have to. back up to answer that question.
Of course, the NEA and all teachers try to indoctrinate their children
to tell the truth and to be honest and to he loyal to the Ameriean Gov-
ernment, and to learn the meaning of allegiance, and to live up. to it.-
That is indoctrination, and if that is what that means, it is gudlty.

If on the other hand, if you mean the statement means that: in that
the NEA or any of its subordinate organizations has attempted a
curriculum to indoctrinate contrary to the génerally accepted program
of American educatien, I would deny it absolutely. :

Mr. Havs. All right. In other words, you say they do try to in-
doctrinate their students with what we are commonly ealling Ameri-
canism, but you deny absolutely that they try to indoctrinate them
with anything that is un-American. -

Dr. Briaaes. I certainly do.

Mr. Hays. Thank you.

Now, there is another charge made against the NEA, that it tends
to criticize strongly anyone who dares to doubt the valicfity of its con-
clusions. Do you think that is-a fair charge?

Dr. Brices. It doesn’t have any conclusions, Mr. Hays.

. Mr. Hays. You know, Dr. Briggs, I think you—I would like to talk
further with you, because I have been a member of the NEA, too, and
that is just the same thing that I thought about it.
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* Then there. is another charge made that the NEA in cooperatlon
with other educational agencies, and the great foundatlons, have pro-
vided this country with what is tantamount to & national system of
education, under the.tight control of organizations and pérsons little
known to the American public.

Dr. Brigas. Well, if you would ask Dr. Carr about the appropria-
tions that the NEA has got from foundations, I think that you would
find. that they are practically nil. The N EA has been one organiza-
tion that has profited very little from appropnatlons by the founda-
tions.

Mr. Havs. In other words, you would sa; - that there is nothing to
this charge that the foundations and the NEA and other educational
agencies have got a sort of a tightly knit superd1rectorate that no one
knows who they are?

Dr. Brices. Well, you have three units there, the foundations, the
NEA, and other organizations. “What organlzatlons are included ?

Mr. Havs. That is a question I cannot answer. . I am quoting from
some of the testimony that has gone on here and I am as much in the
dark about it-as-you are. -

‘Dr. Briges. I certainly am in the dark because the NEA and the
foundations don’t cooperate. Whether the NEA cooperates with
otherdagencles or not, no one can say: unt1l the other agencies are
name

Mr. Havs. Now, Dr. Briggs, what was the name of this group again,
the advisory committee of the Ford Fund?

‘Dr. Briaes., Yes; the advisory committee of the Ford Fund for the
Advancement of Education.

Mr. Hays. How many members were there of that adwsory board ?

Dr. Brieos. I think there were 9 or 10.

Mr. Hays. Do you think the other members agree with your' con-
clusions, as you have read them here?’

Dr, BRIGGS ‘Mr. Hays, they are friends of mine, and I Would 11ke
to be exciised from answering that question,

- Mr. Havs. Do you think it would be fair if we asked them to come
in and tell us what they think about it? :

.- Dr. Briges. May I cite a paragraph of my statement ¢

Mr. gIAYS I'wish that you Would, just, because I cannot keep it all
in min

- Dr. Briges. 1 have sald in my statement, which T rea,d that unfor-
tunately there are people who, through the expectatlon of grants from
funds, are afraid to criticize them.

- Mr. Havys. Do you mean by that statementr——
- Dr. Brices. I don’t mean anything.. -

Mr. Havys. You do not want to-indiet your fellow members$

Dr. Briges. I would also state that there are some very able per-
sonnel in that committee, very able le, but it is interesting to note
that one has been put in charge o 52 million project of the Ford
Foundation, and it is interesting to note that another one represents
the Arkansas project which I don’t like.

It is also. 1nterest1ng to note that another one has béen employed as
an adviser, of the Ford Fund. ' That is- a guaranty of 200 days of
ervice durmg the year. It is also, 1nterest1 to note that another,
fourth member ofthe commlttee, was employe&g for a year as chairma
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of one of the committees developing the Ford Fund project, and so on.
* Mr. Havs. You are about the orﬁy unemployed one on the commit-
tee. . o
~ Dr. Bricas. May I again cite the paragraph of my statement. It
has been said, or it may be said that I am disgruntled because my
olicies and projects have not been approved. That is not important.
?thst is important is the list of criticisms that are leveled at the Ford
nd. ‘ ~ ‘

- Mr. Hays. Doctor, I made a little note about that disgruntled thing,
and I kind of disagree with you. T think probably that is the first
place.-we might be in serious disagreement. -

I think if you are testifying about an organization, whether you,
are disgruntled with them or not might have some bearing on it.

"~ Mr. WormMser. Mr. Chairman—this applies to what you say.

‘Mr. Havs. . Now just a moment, I have some more questions. I am’
more than slightly interested in this, as I got it from hearing your’
statement read, and I will admit I do not know anything about-this.
But one of your indictiments seemed ta be that this fund thought there
was too many professional courses required of teachers and not enough
cultural; ,is‘t}?at, a fair assumption of what ‘you said? ‘ !

'Dr. Briges. Yes. =~ - ’ -

‘Mr. Hays. Would you think it would be more important. for a'
teacher of French to kriow French or to know the psychology and.
philosophy of education? o S

Dr. Brices. He could not teach French without knowing French,
of course. o o R

Mr. Hays: I am afraid that some of the universities are turning out,
teachers who have a lot of required courses, and I might tell you that
I spent abotit 2 years taking them, and I cannot remember offhand.
the name of any professor, except one, or anything they said. =

-Dr, Brieas. You did not take my courses. ‘ ‘

 Mr. Havs. T am sure that I would have remembered some of yours.
But a great many-of those so-called courses in professional education’
to me, as I saw it then, and as I look back on'it now, were a complete
waste of my time. o ' : -

Dr. Briges. ‘May I again cite my. statement? -

~

 Mr. Hays. Surely.

. Dr. Briges. I said it i$ quite possible that in the rapid development
of these professional institutions that there ate courses that are waste-
fu] and that there is instruction which is poor. ‘We are trying to find
out.-what is a proper balanc¢e between cultural demands for education,
and demands for professional education. . - “ ‘

I think this objective study that I proposed would take care of that.
It would show up the sham, and I admit that there is sham and waste,
as you found out, in professional courses, and there is some in liberal
a.rt;s2 colleges, too. I judge you went to a liberal arts college, did you'
not ? ‘ ,

Mr. Hays. I did not want to get the name of it in the record, in any
unfavorable light, but it was Ohio State University, and I suppose it is
1c{on(?‘idered a liberal arts college. It has a number of colleges, as you

now. : : : C
. Dr. Brices. Well, you found some courses that were not much good

in theliberal arts division, did younot? ° :
Mr. Havs. Yes, I think so, and I would not want to name thar
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. Dr. Brices. We will not press that any more than you would not
press the question about my fellow members on the advisory cemmit-
tee.

. ;But, what J am saying is, is that we do not know what the proper
balanee is, between knowing French and knowing how to teach French.
I have known many peop%e who knew their subjects and could not
teach, and unfortunately, I have known some people who had some
techniques of teaching and did not know their subjects. ’

Mr. Haxs. Now, I think we are in agreement, on that. A lot of peo-
ple know how to teach but do not know what they are supposed to
teach. ' :

Dr. Brices. And other people know what to teach and do not know
how to teach. :

Mr. Havs. As I get it, your main indictment then of this organiza-
tion is that, you think, in your opinion, that it stresses too mych the
cultural to the lack of the professional type of education, is that right?

. Dr. Brigas. No; they assumed to know that that is the answer, and
I do not think anybody knows the answer now. T think that we have
got to find out what the proper balance between professional and cul-
tural education is. Just because you have the administration of mil-
lions of dollars does not bestow on you the wisdom to make that
decision. ~ .

Mr. Havs. You made a statement there, as I made a quick note on it
here, that lead me to believe that you were saying that educators
are intimidated by the Ford Foundation.

Dr. Brrees. I do.

Mr. Hays. Well, now, to what extent would you say they are?
As far as I would know out in my State I would. guess that 99.99
percent of educators don’t even know that there is such an orgén-
1zaton.

Dr. Bricas. Oh, yes, they do. ;

Mr. Havs. As this subgroup of the Ford Foundation, so they couldn’t
very well intimidate them ? ; ;

. Dr. Bricas, 99.9 percent of them have made application for grants.

Mr. Havs. I am afraid that that is a bald statement that 1s open
to serious question. - v

The CrAIRMAN. You are speaking figuratively now ? e

Dr. Briges. Yes, that is a hyperbole, but MacCauley said you had to
speak in hyperbole in order to get the point over. No, Mr. Hays, I
wish I had brought with me the file of letters I received since my
resignation. was. published. They came from all over the country.
Time after time these men have said, “We feel,exact:ly as you do, but
we don’t dare say anything because if we do, if we make an application
for a grant from the fund, what we say will be prejudiced.”

Mr. %AYS. Who are these men, are they college professors, second-
ary school teachers, or who ? ‘ R

Dr. Brices. Well, within a month, two college presidents have said
that to me, and I don’t know how many college professors, and super-
intendents of schools, and high school principals, .

Mr. Hays. Well, of course, within a month I have talked to a few
college presidents who say just the opposite, and that this wholg, in-
vestigation is stupid and what should they do with the questionnaire.
It is costing them a lot of money and they think it is silly, and
that is a matter of opinion,
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Dr. Brices. Wait a minute, I am not sure we are talking about
the same thing. Have these people that you have talked to been vocal
in their criticism of foundations?

Mr. Hays. No,they haven’t.

Dr. Bricos. That is the point ; that is what I am saying.

Mr. Hays. That is exactly the point; there are two schools of

- thought on this. -

Dr. Brices. I thought that you thought we were in disagreement.
I think we are in agreement that these people who have been en-
trusted with responsibility in the administering of colleges and uni-.
versities and school systems, are afraid to express their criticism, of
;he {logndations lest they prejudice their chances of their institutions

or help. o

Mr. Hays. Well, I think the way to get the story on that is to have
them come in and testify as to that and I don’t see how we can accept
any outsider’s opinion, yours or mine, about that. :

Dr. Briges. It is immaterial whether you accept it or not. I made
the statement on the basis of the letters that ? have had, and the
statements that have been made ta me. I thought that is what you
wanted me to do. g :

Mr. Hays. That is all. .

The CrarmAN. There is just one question I wanted to raise which
is for you, Mr. Hays. In your earlier questioning, you appeared to be
quoting language which I presume will appear in quotes in the record,
and with those quotations from the statement which Mr. Dodd made
to the committee. ‘ .

Mr. Havs. Yes; I can give you the page number.

The CrAIRMAN. Or the preliminary draft.

Mr., Havys. The first question which the witness answered, was, “Do
you believe the charge is true that the aim of the NEA is to create a
monopoly over education.” That is on page 20. That is the second
question. The first question was, “Are you a member of the NEA,”
which, of course, was not a quotation. :

The next question, “Is the charge true or untrue that the NEA and
other educational agencies with which it cooperates are characterized
by one common interest, namely, the planning and control of certain
aspects of American life through a combination of the Federal Govern-
ment and education,” and that is on page 22, -

The next question, which I won’t take the time to read, comes:in. Mr.
Dodd’s statement on page 23, and the next one on page 24, and I don’t
ha.pp%n to have noted the page number of the last one, also a quots, but
it 18 there. . :

The Cramrman. I wondered whether you quoted from the statement
he made to the committee.

Mr. WormseR.. Mr. Chairman, Professor Briggs would like to get
away today if he possibly can.

- Mr. Havs. Would you have any objection at this point if we recessed
for lunch, and we find this out, this afternoon ? :

The CrairMan. Do you have further questions? o

Mr. Hays. I haven’t had a chance to read his statement, and I might
have. There were several things that occurred to'me at the time, but
I didn’t hawve the exact language and I didn’t want to question him.

Mr. Wormser. I would waive any further questioning, Mr. Hays,
and I would just ask to introduce his letter of resignation to the fund

49720—54—pt. 1——8
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for the advancement of education. Would you identify it, Professor
Briggs?

Dr. Brices. Yes; that is a photostat of it.

Mr. Wormser. I would like to save him the burden of readlng it and
may it be copied into the record ¢

Mr. Havs. Before I say whether or not I would object to that, I
suppose that is the same letter that is in this little magazme, School -
and Society. Is that essentially the same thing?

Dr. Brigas. I think the School and Society editor omitted a little
of it in order to get it into his space, but it is practically the same, Mr.
Hays.

l\%r Havs. Now, before we introduce this in, do you have any plans,
Mr. Wormser, to call any of these other people who sit on this com-
mittee, or did sit on this committee with Dr. Briggs? :

Mr. WorusEr. No; I do not, sir.

Mr. Hays. Well, T think in order to keep these hearings ob]ect1ve,
it might be nice if we had 1 or 2 of them to come in, at least 1 of them,
dnd just pick 1 at random.

Dr. Brices. Don’t pick one at random. '

Mr. Havs. I want to pick him at random.. Now look, Doctor, I
don’t want you to pick the one, and I am sure you would try to p1ck
one who would agree with you. '

Dr. Brices. I would suggest that——- '

- Mr. Havs. Can you name one who d1sagrees with y0119
- Dr. Brigas. Oh, yes.

Mr. Hays. That 1s what I would like to he_ar.

Dr. Brices. Would you like the name?

The Cramrman. Well, now——

“Mr. Havs. I am aslnng this for my own 1nformat10n
“The CaArMAN. I certainly have no ob]ectmn, but I was thmkmg
about the name of the person, the individual. -

Mr. Haxys. T can undoubtedly get the l1st of people, and T will pick
one out.

The CHAIRMAN 1 don’t' want, to put someorne ‘else’s name in ‘the
record, in what somebody might construe as an odious position. -

Mr. Haxys. Could we have an agreement that we w1ll call iy one of ’
these other people? :

The CuarMan. So far as I personally am concerned if 1t fits i in,

“Mr. Havs. We will make it fit in. =~

Dr. Brreas. I'can give you the name personally, 1f you would l1ke

The Cuamuan. But I see no objection to this letter of res1gnat1on,
going into the record and it would occur to me it. is pertinent to his
testimony.

Mr. Havs. I may object to it, because you ob]ected to my putting
into the record something that I thought was pertinent this morning
and I am only trying to keep these hearings objective, Now, if you
will agree we are going to-call in at least one other membér of this
committee and get his views, that is ome ‘thing, but if we are only
going to get one side of it then I ‘will tell you nght now, T am go1ng
to object. -

Dr. BRIGGS I have said practically everythmg in the statement that
I said in this letter of resignation, and so I think 1t is 1mmater1al

The C’HAIRMAN I assumed that you had.
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Mr. Wormser. I would like to bring into the record then, if Pro-
fessor Briggs will confirm it, that he resigned entirely voluntarily, and
he was made a member of this advisory committee of the fund for the
advancement of education and served some years, and resigned with a
letter of resignation to Dr. Faust, the president. It is dated March
16, 1954.

The CHaRMAN. Are there any other questions? If not, you are
excused, Doctor.

Mr. WormsER. May we take it for granted that subpenas are con-
tinued if a witness is not able to appear today, it will carry over to the
next day?

Mr. Hays. May I have an understanding that the next witness who
comes in without a prepared statement and you undertake to question
him and get him out of here, all the same morning, there won’t be any
meeting. If the minority isn’t here, there can’t be a meeting, and the
minority is not going to ge here unless we are going to run this thing
on an adequate basis so we have a chance to find out what it is all about.

Mr.Q Wormser. Do you mean a witness can’t testify without a state-
ment ? .

Mr. Havys. Let him come back when I have had a chance to look at
his statement so I can ask him some questions about it.

Mr. WormseR. The next witness will not have a prepared statement.

Mr. Havs. You had better make plans to let us look at his state-
ment and question him later. -

The Cuarrman. He can be made available for questioning later?

Mr. WorMsER. Yes.

The Cuamman. The committee will meet in this same room to-
morrow morning, Wednesday, and Thursday morning we will have to
reserve the announcement of the place of the meeting, and we may be
able to meet here. If not, we will make the announcement tomorrow.
Being a special committee, we are more or less in a difficult situation
when it comes to meeting places. We will recess now.

(Whereupon, the committee recessed at 12: 30 p. m., to reconvene on
Wednesday morning.)
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WEDNESDAY, MAY 19, 1954

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
Sercrar, CoMMITTER T0 INVESTIGATE
Tax Exempr FoUNDATIONS,
Washington, D. 0.

The special subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to recess, in room
429, House Office Building, Hon. Carroll Reece (chairman of the
special subcommittee) presiding. '

Present : Representatives Reece, Hays, Goodwin, and Pfost. _

Also present : Rene A. Wormser, general counsei; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel; Norman Dodd, research director; Kathryn Casey,
legal analyst; and John Marshall, Jr., chief clerk to the special
committee.

The CraARMAN. The committee will please come to order.

Who isthe next witness, Mr. Wormser ¢

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, Mr. Chairman.

The CHATRMAN. Dr. Hob’bs, will you please stand and be sworn.
Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give in this
proceeding sha’ Ybe the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God? ‘

Dr. Hosss. I do.

Mr. Havys.: Mr. Chairman, just in view of the statement you made
on the opening day about all of the witnesses being sworn, I think it
would be well that the record show that Dr. Briggs yesterday was not
sworn.

The CmarrmaN. Professor Brig‘%s was sworn and I think the
record will so'show, or at least it should show. ’

Mr. Hays. On discussing it last night, we thought he had not been.
We started to swear him and we got off the track. ‘ '

The Caamman. I have not looked at the record.

Mr. Koca. Page 251.

‘Mr. Hays. He was sworn.

The CaarMAN. Yes; I did swear him in. Thank you very much.
h%r? Wormser, do you wish to make a preliminary statement of any

n o

Mr. WormsEeR. Yes; I want to say that Dr. Hobbs will testify chiefly
on the nature of social-science research. I think we may take it for
granted, and I think the¢ foundations will agree, that social-science
research in this country now is financed virtually entirely by the foun-
dations and the United States Government. T¥1ere ig very little pri-
vately financed social research. -

Dr. Hobbs will analyze some of this research for methods and type
and discuss some of the results of the type of research that is used.

113
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STATEMENT OF DR. A. H. HOBBS, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF
SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA

The CHarMaN. As I understand it, Professor Hobbs, you do not
have a prepared statement.

Dr. Hoses. That is correct. . ,

The CuamumaN. In view of the fact that you do not have a pre-
pared statement, the committee will be free to propound questions as
you go along.

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir.

The CHAmRMAN. When a witness has a prepared statement, we
ordinarily then defer questioning until the witness has concluded with
his prepared statement. But where that is not the case, we feel it is
better procedure to be questioned as you go along. You may proceed.

Mr. Gooowin. Mr. Chairman, might I inquire whether or not the
witness is available later in the event that we might feel after we have
seen the record that we want to interrogate him concerning the part of
his testimony which we had not caught when he gave his testimony ¢

The CramrMAN. I assume he could be made available, could he not?

Mr. Wormser. I think Dr. Hobbs is prepared to stay tomorrow if
we want him. I am sure he would be glad to come back 1f necessary.

Ma@ty I ask you first to identify yourself with a short biographical
note

Dr. Hosss. I took undergraduate work at what was then Penn State
College. It is now Penn State University. I took graduate work
at the University of Pennsylvania and received a Ph. D. in 1941. I re-
ceived a Ph. D. in sociology there. I began teaching sociology and
social science in 1936 at the University of Pennsylvania, and except
for 3 years in the military service, I taught continuously.

Is that sufficient ? ' 4

Mr. Wormser. What is your position now ¢ ,

Dr. Hosss. 1 am an assistant professor at thie University of Penn-
sylvania. :

Mr. Wormser. Of sociology % ' .

Dr. Hosss. That is correct.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, you have written quite a number of arti-
cles and several books. I am interested particularly in your most
recent book which is called Social Problems and Scientism. I think
vou might launch into a discussion of “scientism” giving your expla-
nation of how you use that term. ,

Dr. Hosss. All right, sir. There is, or at least there seems to be,
and I think most people would agree with this who have been involved
in the matter in teaching or studying, there is a good deal of confu-
sion about the term “science.” There is a tendency to designate as
science a number of things which are not science, or at least there is
serious question as to whether they are scientific or not. So I at-
tempted to analyze this problem by going to the books dealing with
scientific methods to ﬁn(f out in what way it could be analyzed and
interpreted. S R .

By way of background, I would just like to mention a few things
which are usually included in scientific investigation.

The method of science is one which has been tremendously success-
ful in solving a variety of types of ﬁroblems, but, as we all know, it
began in fields such as physics and chemistry and astronomy.
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Mr. Hays. Are those what you would term, Doctor, the exact
sciences ?

Dr. Hoees. That term is frequently applied to them, although tech-
nically there would be some question if you strained the term “exact”
even in those areas. Some of them are not exact.

Mr. Havys. In'other words, what you are saying is that there is no
such thing as an exact science? :

Dr. Hopss. In absolute terms I think most scientists would agree
with that. '

This method involves, for one thing, controlled observation. By
that is meant that if I express my opinion on something, my belief on
how to raise children, you express your opinion, we can debate these
opinions back and forth from now until kingdom come, and in no way
that will necessarily reach agreement. That, of course, was the situa-
tion in philosophy for many centuries. But with the scientific
method, they gradually learned to use this technique of controlled
observation, a means whereby anybody, no matter what his feelings
on the matter, no matter what his beliefs or prejudices, in observing
the results, is compelled to agree as to them.

In order to use this technique of controlled observation, which is
fundamental in scientific procedure, you have to reduce the things
that you are studying to quantitative units—units which are quantita-
tive, units which are not only quantitative, but which are homogene-
ous, and units which are stable. A quantitative unit is a thing in turn
which can be measured in terms of weight, distance, velocity. - In
science as you know, they have gone a step further and developed
instruments, ammeters, speedometers, scales, things of that type, by
means of which these units can be measured with a sufficient degree of
grecision to justify the type of experiment which is at that time being

one. o

Congressman Hays, that is the general context of exactness or pre-
cision in science for the purpose of experiments. The measurements
must be exact. But that does not mean exact in the sense of perfecta-
bility.

Mr. Hays. What I am trying to get at is this: Is there any science
in which after these experiments the conclusions which are arrived at
can be termed “exact”?

Dr. Hosss. The conclusions can be measured and in terms of the
purposes for which the measurements are being made, they can be said
to be exact. There will inevitably be some element of error which
scientists always attempt to reduce to the least possible terms.

Mr. Havs. I believe you said that you are now teaching sociology
and social science ? ;

Dr. Hoess. I am teaching sociology ; yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. Is there such a thing as social science ?

Dr. Hoess. In the sense in which the term “science” is applied to the
physical sciences, I think it is extremely questionable that the great

ulk of the work 1n sociology, history, political science, could be desig-
nated as being scientific. In that sense,I would say very little.

Mr. Hays. But that is a term that has become quite common, and is
used rather generally to bulk all of the sciences dealing with the
sociological aspects of civilization, is it not ¢ :

Dr. Hoses. That is correct. The terms “social science” and ¢“politi-
cal science” and similar terms are very widely used. I think it would
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be desirable for one thing, if the public were to understand that the
designation “science” in that context is somewhat different than the
designation in the-context as applied to the usually called physical
sciences. .

Mr. Havs. In other words, it was never intended to connotate an
exact science.

Dr. Hoess. Unfortunately, in many of the writings that connota-
tion is not only present but it is emphasized. For example, you will
see books on social science—textbooks on sociology—coming out with
drawings of calipers on the advertising blurbs, test tubes on the cover,
to give the teachers the impression that this is science in the sense
that the term is used in physical science. Unfortunately, there is a
great deal of that, and it confuses not only the general public but
many of the people in the field who are not too familiar with scientific
methods themselves, ' :

The CrairmMaN. You have read the statement which Mr. Dodd made
to the committee?

Dr. Hoess. I have not, sir.

The CHARMAN. You are not familiar with it, then?

Dr. Hoess. I am not, sir.

The CmammanN. He raised the question of some trouble arising
from the premature acceptance of the social sciences. You are not
ready to comment on that. If you are, I would be interested in hav-
ing you comment.

Dr. Hoess. I would, sir. I do intend to comment after I have given
this background which I think is essential.

The CuaTRMAN. Very well; you may proceed.

Dr. Hosss. As for reducing human behavior, particularly the
aspects of human behavior which are most significant in the relation-
ships between people and in civilized society, to attempt to reduce
those to quantitative units is extremely difficult, and for the most part
at the present time impossible. .

With human beings there are some things which are quantitative;
that is, your bodily temperature could be called a quantitative thing,
which in turn can be measured with an instrument, the thermometer.
Similarly with your blood pressure, your corpuscle count, the propor-
tion between white and red, the number of hairs on your head, and
things like that, can be counted. Sometimes it is pretty easy-to count
the number of hairs on your head. The other things, though, like
the sentiments—patriotism, love, bravery, cowardice, honesty, things
of that sort—have never been reduced to quantitative units. There
is still a large element of the qualitative in them. That is, if you say
you are patriotic, your patriotism cannot be measured in precise units
which will be agreed upon by all the observers. ,

Mr. Hays. Professor, I think we are agreed on that. Is there any
argument on that score?

Dr. Hosss. The impression is given in many works, and I will cite
some of them, that that is not the case. It 1s'a crucial and funda-
mental point which I want to give by way of background. .

" Mr. Havs. You mean you say that you can measure patriotism?
" Dr. Hoess. That i$ implied. S '

Mr. Havs. I was aware that there are people who think you can

measure patriotism, but it is always according to their standards.
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Dr. Hosps. Unfortunately, that is the same way with some who call
themselves social scientists.

Mr, Havs. That has been true always.

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. _ :

Mr. Havs. As long as there have been human beings.

Dr. Hoses. Yes. .

Mr. Havys. Maybe they did not call it patriotism, but whatever it is.

Dr. Hoess. Loyalty or whatever you call it. Then the other item,
the matter of the stability of the units which are being studied, also,
I think, is quite crucial. If you are studying electrons, if you are
studying matter, or the behavior of matter, the method of study you
employ, the amount of the time you spend on studying it, the attitude
which you have while you are making the study, does not affect the
object which is under study; that is, if you think electrons are nasty
or unpleasant or things like that, that is not going to affect the be-
havior of electrons. But unfortunately, with human beings again,
sometimes the very fact that a study is being made can change their
behavior. That is always a possibility which you have to be very
consciously aware of. An ilFustmtion of that of course would be
the Kinsey report. The mere fact that you ask people questions in
the rapid fire nonemotional manner which Professor Kinsey says he
uses, would put a different aura on sexual behavior than might other-
wise be present. It could change your attitude toward sex.

Similarly, if you are studying juvenile delinquents, and if your
attitude in the study is that delinquency is caused by their environ-
ment, or caused by the fact that the mother: was too harsh with the
children in their youth, or overwhelmed them with affection, then
there is always the possibility—and some investigators contend that
this is a fact—the delinquents themselves become convinced that this
is the case. They begin to blame their parents, their early environ-
ment, and the situation which you have attempted to study has been
changed in the very process of making the study.

Mr. Havs. As I get it, then, you are saying in effect that there are
dangers in studying hazards.

Dr. Hoeps. That is right.

Mr. Havs. But you would not advise that we give up studying juven-
ile delinquency ?

Dr. Hosss. Absolutely not. These things certainly need study.

The CaamMan. Professor, since you referred to the Kinsey report,
what do you consider the significance of the fact that the initial Kin-
sey study was financed by a foundation grant?$

Dr. Hoess. Sir, I intend to use the Kinsey report as an illustration
of some of these pseudoscientific techniques, and as an illustration of
the possible influence which this type of study may have. In that con-
text, I would prefer to take it up that way. ,

The CHAERMAN. Yes.

Mr. Havs. You are saying that Dr. Kinsey is a pseudoscientist, is
that right ?

Dr. Hosss. No, sir.

Mr. Havs. He has used the pseudoscientific approach.

ﬁDr. Hogss. I said that he has used techniques which are pseudoscien-
tific.

Mr. Havs. I would not know anything about that. I am not ac-
quainted with his books or techniques.
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b Dlr. Hoges. I am, sir, and I will explain something about them a little
it later.

So with the study of human behavior you have the difficulty that in
many instances it is virtually impossible to reduce the type of be-
havior to a quantitative unit. There is always the hazard that the
mere fact that you are studying the thing and the way in which you
study that may change the very thing you are studying.

I will cite specific illustrations of that a little bit later. -

The findings of the study can affect the type of behavior which is
being studiedg. Again if you come out and say in your findings that
sexual behavior of a wide variety is prevalent and so on, that in it-
self can—do not misunderstand me, I am not saying that studies
should not be published because of this factor, but it should be
recognized that the findings of a study can affect the type of behavior
which is being studied.

Mr. Hays. To get the emphasis off sex and on something else that
I am more interested in, say, juvenile delinquency, you would probably
agree with me that the very fact that the newspapers constantly say
or have been recently that juvenile delinquency is increasing, and 1t
is becoming an ever-greater problem, might have a tendency to make
some juveniles think about delinquency. But on the other hand,
we cannot hide our heads in the sand and say it does not exist, can
we?

Dr. Hosss. I certainly believe that the facts in this case, those
findings are from the uniform crime reports of the Federal Bureau
of Investigation, and they are factual findings; and they certainly
should be publicized. But they are not publicized in the newspaper
as being scientific findings. That is the extent of delinquency is not
being published as being a scientific finding. If it were, then it could
have a different effect. S

Mr. Havs. I am inclined to agree with you that it could have an
effect, and perhaps various effects. I think you would perhaps agree
with my thinking that when you are dealing with juveniles or the
subjects in Dr. Iginsey’s books you are dealing with human beings,
and there are just as many variations as the people you are dealing
with ; is that not right? '

Dr. Hosss. There are tremendous variables which have to be taken
into consideration, which make the problem of a study of human
beings an extremely difficult one.

Mr. Hays. In other words, if you approach a study of a thousand
juveniles, you might get conceivably 1,000 different reactions to the
same situation. The c%ances are that you would not, but it is possible
that you could.

Dr. Hoges. It is quite possible.

Mr. Havs. Just the same as every one of the thousand have different
fingerprints.

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. 'With this scientific method being developed,
another thing you have to have is that even if you are able to reduce
the things you are studying to quantitative, uni%’orm, and stable units,
then merely doing that does not constitute the scientific method.
Merely counting things is not science. ‘The philosopher of science,
Alfred North Whitehead, said in effect, if we had merely counted
things, we would have-left science exactly in the state in which it
was 1,000 years ago. '
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Unfortunately, also, in social science, you do get this tendency
which is particularly pronounced now to rely, I would say, and many
of the outstanding Seople in the field will agree with me, an over-
emphasis on the tendency merely to count. Again, do not misunder-
stand me. I do not say that none of that should be done. It is a
matter of degree. _ .

Mr. Goopwin. I do not understand, Doctor, what-you mean by say-
ing that the result of a count is not something exact. If you take a
complete count of it you have the full picture, have you not?

Dr. Hogss. Yes, sir, but to go back to Congressman Hays’ question
about juvenile delinquency,. if you were merely going to count these
deliquents and measure the lengths of their noses and the size and
shape of their ears, and so on, you could make such measurements
which might be exact to a high degree. You could make such meas-
urements for a long, long time. I think you will agree you probably
would not find out anything basic about delinquency.

Mr. Hays. You mean the size of their noses has nothing to do with it.

Dr. Hosss. I would not venture to hazard a guess. I don’t know.
I would say probably not.

Mr. Havs. I wouldy be brave and guess that it would not.

The CraRMAN. But as I understand, you mean to say that it would
not get at what might be the basic causes of f’uvenile delinquency.

Dr. Hoess. I would be extremely doubtful, of course.

Mr. Havs. We would all agree on that, would we not?

Dr. Hoess. In other words, mere accounting is not enough. Even if
you can count with relative accuracy, you still have to have a hypo-
thesis. = A hypothesis is a statement as nearly as exact as you can
make it, a statement of what you are going to try to prove, or what
you are going to try to disprove, and then you make your controlled
observations. Then you will find that the hypothesis is not valid or
you find that it has been validated by your observations, by your in-
ductions and by your deductions,

The final test of scientific method is verification. This, of course,
is particularly vital when you are dealing with human behavior and
where the findings of the study could influence human behavior. In
these cases, the findings should be verified not only by the person who
made the study himself, but they should be verified by other people
who are skeptical of it before you make any attempt to change human
behavior or the society on the basis of the supposed scientific studies.

One test of verification is prediction. Kven here you have to be
extremely careful because sometimes what seems to be a prediction is
merelﬁr a lucky guess. That is, if I predict the Yankees are going to
win the pennant this year, they might win the pennant—I am a little
bit afraid they will—but the fact that my prediction came true does
not prove that I had worked it out scientifically. A prediction could
be a lucky guess, it could be a coincidence, or it could be the result of
factors other than the factors which you are investigating under your
hypothesis. : _ N

Another common mistake is to confuse projection with prediction.
1 could predict that women will wash.on Monday and iron on Tues-
day. When I am doing that, I am not making a prediction, but I am
assumin% merely that the pattern of behavior which held true in the
past will continue to hold true in the future. Many of the so-called
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predictions of population growth are merely projections in this sense,
rather than scientific predictions.

Of course, as you know, most of those projections themselves have
been erroneous because the pattern of bel?avmr does change.

Mzr. Havys. That is one ofp the reasons, though, is it not, Professor,
that women have always been interesting. It has always been unsafe
to predict about them. '

Dr. HoBss. That, Congressman, is a situation which neither you nor
I would like to change. Let us not make that too scientific.

Mr. Havys. I agree with you.

Dr. Hoss. With the scientific method having been so successful,
and: then employed:

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, may I interrupt to ask you, is not experi-
ment an essential mechanism in ordinary natural science whereas it
is unavailable in social sciences?

Dr. Hoses. As a generalization that would be correct, yes. It is
very much more difficult to set up conditions to conduct a controlled
experiment in social science than it is in.physical seience, and the
ability to set up those controlled experiments in physical science has
been a keystone in the tremendous success of the physical sciences.

Mr. Kocu. Do you say that in connection with juvenile delinquency
somg sce)cial scientists have actually measured noses or something
similar ¢ .

Dr. Hoees. No. I justused that asan extreme illustration.

With the tremendous success of physical science, particularly as
the findings of physical science were translated by technologists into
practical things, like steam engines, and automobiles, and so on, it is
quite understandable that many people who have been studying and
have been interested in human behavior, should apply the same meth-
od—and this is crucial—or should apply what they think is the same
method, or what they can lead other people to believe is the same
method. Throughout the history of social science you can see this
correspondence between the attempts to apply the type of scientific
- ‘method which is at that time successful 1n science to the study of
human behavior. '

Mrs. Prost. Dr. Hobbs, you related a while ago about these habits
of individuals, such as women washing on Monday and ironing on
Tuesday. In what manner, now, do you feel that relates to the foun-
dations, this study that we are making here? !

Dr. Hogss. I want to give this background to show the difference—
and it is an essential difference—between science as it is used in the

hysical sciences, and science as it is used in the social sciences, which
1s the type of thing that is sponsored by the foundations.

Mr. Hays. Doctor, I have always been aware of that difference.
Do you think that there is a general unawareness of it ?

Dr. Hoees. I believe that is quite common. I am sorry if I am
taking too long.

Mr. Havys. No, take all the time you want.

Dr. Hoees. I do want to give this background. Then I will give
specific illustrations of the point you have in mind, where there 1s a
dgﬁnite effort to convince people that the two things are the same.
I will bring that out.

Mr. Hays. There has always been a loose term—at least I have
always been familiar with it—in which we differentiated between the
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go-called, and I used the word “so-called” there, exact sciences and
the social sciences. I have always understood that social sciences, if
you want to use that term, or sociologists would be a better term,
are groping their way along knowing they have no exact way to
measure the thing they are studying.

Dr. Hoses. That is, of course, the way with many. But unfortu-
nately there are some, and this is particularly pronounced in text-
books, for example, where the impression is given, and sometimes the
flat statement is made, that this is science, and that it is the same kind
of science that exists in the study of physical phenomena.

Mr. Havs. Yes; but do you not think we are going to have to rely
somewhat upon the intelligence of the people to differentiate? This
committee or the Congress cannot legislate what people are going to
think or what they are going to derive from certain statements in the
newspapers. It might %e desirable—I say very definitely it might be,
I do not think it would be—but we cannot do it.

Dr. Hosss. I would agree with you that the improvement, call it
the reform, in this should come from within the fields, and not through
legislation. That is, in the use of such terms as science. The peo;{illle
in the fields themselves should govern that, and should be more careful
in their usage, which may happen. Idon’t know. But that isnot the
case now. The confusion is greater now than it was in the past. That
is, the attempt to convince the readers of the textbooks, and trade
books, is definitely there, and it is on the increase, rather than being
on the decrease. ’

Mr. Hays. Yes; but do you not think any tendency on the part of
the Congress to try to legislate about that might conceivably get you
in the situation where you would cut off valuable exploration into the
unknown ? ‘

Dr. Hosss. I had no intent of suggesting that in any way. As a
matter of fact, I explicitly stated otherwise.

Mr. Havs. Iam not trying to put words in your mouth. I am trying
to clarify in my mind and the people who read this hearing just what
we are discussing here,

Dr. Hoges. To legislate in that sense, to tell what words should be
used, and how they should be used, would be extremely undesirable.

Mr. Havs. In other words, we could not any more define it than
you can define it. '

Dr. Hoess. I think, sir, I can define it. But that does not mean
that everybody should agree with me in any way.

Mr. Havys. In other words, it will be your definition,

Dr. Hoess. That is correct. Of course, the definition is based on
the interpretation of the outstanding philosophers of science. I make
no claim that it is original with me, or unique with me. It isa common
tyfée of definition,

o in earlier days, the social scientists or what were then social
philosthers, tried to apply the type of scientific technique which was
successful at that time. The success in physical science has been in
the area of mechanics. So the social philosophers attempted to de-
scribe human beings in terms of molecules and atoms and things like
that and contend that human beings came into social groups because
of factors of centripetal force. They dispersed and came in because
of factors of electrical attraction. Looking back on that now, we
would say it was very naive. As the techniques of physical science
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change, the techniques of social science change along with them, That
is understandable; they want to try to use the techniques which are
being used in physical science, or want to try to use what seem to be
the techniques used in physical science.

Unfortunately, however, many of these techniques—even though
they may seem to be the same techniques as used in physical sciences—
in their application to social studies or studies of social behavior, are
different. It is further unfortunate that the difference is not made
sufficiently clear to the readers and to the general public.

Mr. Havs. Right there, do you have any specific suggestions about
what coud be done about that? : ,

Dr. Hoses. I think it should be the burden and the positive re-
sponsibility of persons making the study and publishing the study.
1f they calfit sclence, it should be their positive responsibility to point
out the limitations, and not only point them out, but to emphasize
them to avoid misleading the reader into the belief that it is science
in the same sense that it 1s used in physical science. I think it should
come from the individuals concerned, rather than from legislation.

Mr. Hays. I am inclined to agree with you, that is a desirable thing,
but the specific thing I am getting at is; is there anything we can do
about it, or is it just something that is desirable, that we would like it
to happen, and if it does it is fine, and if it does not, that is all right, too ?

Dr. EIOBBS. Sir, what I am leading up to, and I am very sorry it takes
this long but I think the background is essential, is studies which
have been sponsored by the foundations which have done, and some
of them in exaggerated form, the type of thing which you agree and
I agree should be avoided if it is at all ﬁossible, and that is to give
the impression that the social science in the same sort or virtually the
same as physical science.

Mr. Havs. In other words, to avoid giving the impression that it:
is exact. ‘ i

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. ;

Mr. Havs. And probably prefacing the study by saying that these:
studies are made under certain conditions, and have arrived at cer-
tain conclusions but everybody should know they might not be exact,
because we are dealing with human beings.

Dr. Hoess. That is correct, sir. .

Mr. Goopwin. How about a combination of physical science with
mental or social? I am thinking about the lie detector. That ap-
pa:rfantly is an attempt to measure mechancially what is in a man’s:
mind.

Dr. Hoess. As I understand it, sir, it is not so much an attempt to
raeasure what is in his mind, but it is a measure of fluctuations in
blood pressure.

Mr. GooowiN. Has not that some relation?

Dr. Hos. Yes, and to assume from those fluctuations whether he
is mentally disturbed or concerned or not in a manner which could.
indicate that he were lying. But it rests on an assumption, and the:
assumption may be invalid in some cases. In using such devices, that.
1s something you have to be careful about. '

I would like to'cite a number of these studies to emphasize the man-
ner in which they can and apparently do influence important aspects.
of human behavior, One of these studies I would like to cite as an in-
fluence on moral behavior. Another one is as an influence on political
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behavior. A third one is as an influence on military strategy and
military policy and principles.

. The first one, the one relating to morality, includes two volumes
on sexual behavior. The first volume is entitled, Sexual Behavior in
the Human Male, with the authors being: Alfred C. Kinsey, Wardell
B. Pomeroy, Cly(ie E. Martin, published in 1948. The second one, en-
titled, Sexual Behavior in the Human Female, the authors being Al-
tred C. Kinsey, Wardell B. Pomeroy, Clyde E. Martin, Paul H. Geb-
hart, published in 1953.

In the foreword of these books, it is stated that a grant was made
to make these studies possible through the Committee for Research
in Problems of Sex of the National Research Council of the National
Academy of Sciences, and that the Rockefeller Foundation made
the grant.

Professor Kinsey, in connection -with his first volume, stated or
reiterated or emphasized that he was merely interested in finding the
fact of human sexual behavior. However, in the book (and numerous
reviewers, have pointed this out) Professor Kinsey departs from mere
statement of fact of human sexual behavior, and includes numerous
interpretations, interpretations which do not follow from the type
of data which he collected.

Mrs. Prosr. Dr. Hobbs, may I ask you, these books that you are
relating here, they all have to do with donations that have been made
by foundations in publishing the books. Is that the reason you are
enumerating the particular books?

Dr. Hoess. In this case, the grant was apparently made so that the
study could be conducted. In the second case, the grant was made
so that the study could be conducted. The book was published by a
commercial publisher. Whether any grant was made for purposes
of publication, I do not know. )

Mr. Hays. Dr. Hobbs, I am sure that I am safe in assuming that
you are implying that these Kinsey reports are not very valuable.

- Dr. Hoess. I do not mean to imply that, sir. A tremendous amount
of work was involved in conducting these studies.

Mr, Hays. But you do more or less imply that the scientific ap-
proach was not very good.

.- Dr. Hoees. There were numerous statistical fallacies involved in
both Kinsey reports; yes, sir.

Mr. Hays. You had no connection with the Kinsey project in any
way, have you?

Dr. Hoess. No, sir. 1 have written articles relating to them for
the American Journal of Psychiatry, but no connection.

Mr. Havs. You have no desire to promote the salg of the book ?

. Dr. Hoses. Oh, no.

- Mr. Hays. The reason I ask you that is that all the publicity about
Kinsey has sort of died down and now we are giving it a new impetus
here, and I suppose that will sell a few thousand more books.

" Dr. Hoees. I have no financial interest in that or in any of the
publishing companies, sir.

Mrs. Prost. Dr. Hobbs, you mean to imply that tax-free funds
were used: for the Kinsey report ? o
. Dr. Hoess. Yes. '

Mirs. Prost. Thank you.
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The CrarmaN. As I understand, you are raising a question about
the scientific approach which Dr. Kinsey made in conducting this
research in the first place, and then some of his comments and con-
clusions which he wrote into his report, which did not necessarily
arise from the basis of his research which he had made?

Dr. Hoses. Yes, sir.

The CuammaN. And which might have damaging effect on the
psychology of the people, particularly the young people of the
country.

Dr. Hoees. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. And at the same time undertaking to give to the
" country the overall impression that his findings and his comments
were based upon a scientific study which had been made, as the basis
of a grant.

Dr. Hogses. Yes, sir; a scientific study of the type by implication
which you have in physics and chemistry, and, therefore, its conclu-
sions cannot be challenged.

The CaarrMAN. Enumerating in the preface that it was made by a
grant from one of the foundations giving it further prestige, possibly,
that it was of scientific value, and so forth.

Dr. Hoeps. That would be correct. I have a statement to that effect
to show that very type of influence, which I will come to a little bit
later.

Mr. Havs. Dr. Hobbs, I would like to ask you this: Is there any-
thing in the preface of the Kinsey volumes that says that this is not
to be taken as a general pattern of behavior for the whole country,
but just merely for the 5,000 or 3,000, or whatever number of people
it was that he studied ?

Dr. Hoees. In the first volume—that is the volume on males—Kinsey
employed a technique of projecting his sample, which in that case,
if my memory serves me correctly, involved 5,300 males—a technique
of projecting that sample of 5,300 to the entire male population of the
United States. So the impression throughout the book was conveyed,
and conveyed very strongly, that the ﬁngings—and not only the find-
ings but the interpretation of the findings—applied to all of the males
of the United States. :

"~ In the second volume Kinsey does not use that technique, because it
was—I would guess the reason he does not use it—because it was criti-
cized by statisticians and bthers, including myself. '

Mr. Havs. Then you think he has been amenable to criticism?

Dr. Hoses. The only acknowledgment that I know of that Professor
Kinsey has made to criticism—he may have made others than this, but
this is the only ore I know of—where at one time he said one of the
reasons why people don’t interpret me correctly is because they believe
that the title of my book is “gexual Behavior of the Human Male,”
when actually the title is “Sexual Behavior in the Human Male.” 1
could never quite grasp any deep significance of that difference,
although Professor %(insey’s point apparently was made that there is
in the field of taxonomy, where he came from before he took up sex,
that type of title is generally employed.

The CrammaN. So far as the reaction among the public is con-
cerned, I think there is a very wide feeling that his whole research
and his publications are just a bunch of claptrap that are not doing
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Mz, Goonwm.fls it:mot &, fact, Doctor, if: youw know, that the sale y
of both of the Kinsey volumes i8,very. mppmx;tmg .
_ Dr, Hosss.. I do not know the sales $. . :
In relation to evaluation in the Kinsey volumes, re,ferences ,to 50-
cially approved patterns, of sexual behavior are frequently referred
to as rationalization. That is, the soclallisa,pproved patterns. of sex-:
ual behavior throughout the Kinsey works are referred to in terms
of ridicule, as being mere rationalization, and justifications for types
of behavior whlc.h%; implication are not the best or even the most .
desirable. - . !
Socially condemned forms of sexual behavior, a,nd criminal forms.
of sexual behayior are usually in the Kmsey volumes referred to-as.
normal, or normal in the human animal. . :
The presentatwn of moral codes, codes of sexual behavwr, is. suoh‘
that they are contrasted with,what Kinsey ca,lls normal mammaljan.
behavior, which could give the i impression, and it gave the.impression,
to a number of reviewers, that things which conform to the socially.
proved codes of sexual conduct are rationalizations, not quite right,
Iiule things which deviate from it, such as, homosexuahty, are, nor-
mal, in a sense right.
Mr. Havs. I would like to get that a little. straig hter ‘As I sav,
am. workmg at a dlsadvantage never having read these Yolumes ou:
are saying now that Kinsey says homosexuality is norma.l e

""""""

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. .
The CumammaN. Possibly I should reserve ﬂns obs?'vatmn when
representatives of the foundations concerned are, before the committee,
but what disturbs me, professor, is why.a founda,tlo;r,x whase fun: y
made available by the people and the Government. in, foregam taxes, .
or at least some 90 percent of the funds are made. pssuble,gl?y “the
people foregoing the taxes which they otherwise wo (f receive, which,,
you and I make up, why a foundation should be m ‘ismg grants for a
study of this nature.: It may have sufficient scientjfic. yalue to justify
it, but it certainly is a project that I, as Mr. Hays indjeates, that the .
Government itself would not undertake to. make the funds available,
to.sponsor the project. . Then why should some agericy: whose; funds
are made available by the Government foregoing. fhe. taxes in turn,,
sponsor a project that has at least such a. grea,t questmn and aura
of mystery surrounding it?
r. Hores. Sir, in, respect to a grant for the ﬁrst vnlume, I should,
}317 there should have been.a good deal of ske%tw s, but. I can sep.:
ere the members of the foundations, could feel—de not mistake me
Professor Kinsey is a very able man, he had a very good, backgromd
in. physical science, in biology, specxﬁcally in taXOnomy, and he js-
an extremely hard worker.; .
The Cuammax, 1f you will permlt an mtergectlon,(all Ihave hearc},‘
about Professor Kinsey is very favorab 0 -0} il :
J’I)‘}I; I'g)BBS - Yes, SX‘ lf d ot ﬁgld th iy
e HAIRMAN. S a pro essor an 1 18 al JS VB
capable, The question.is vghether he roamed beyondijﬂgs_ﬁteid when Qﬁ
projected. himself - mto thls study under t,he, -grants. fm,‘ - y the r
foundation; : ... = Liean i, !
.Mr. Haxs. What yOu are saylng, Mr Ghmr;man,_'- that he is ﬁn
expert on wasps U SRR SRR
Dr. Hoees. A particular kind of wasp. '

?N,
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oMir¥Ia¥a. I want to go back to this:business. T-am frankly quite
disturbed ebeut: this statement. I have. always been under: the im:;
prégsion that hemosekuality was a disease. ' Now you sa.y that Kmbey
ialées the flat'statement that it isnormal behavior.

Dr. Hosss. In the context of the presentation’he refers to human?
sexual normah in terins of the human animal, normal in other
anthropoids. These are all quotes. ' Usual’ marmmalian behavior, bio-
logic normality. Perfectly natural and humanly inevitable. . That last:
one, I think—I am not positive abo‘ut *thxs—%pemﬁcally along w1th
the others related to homosexuality. -

My, Haxs. ‘As I follow you now, you are lifting ' group of words
and just mentioning them off, and saying that they were used throught
the book. What T want to know is, ‘@id he or did he not say homox:
sexuality is hormal? If he’ did; T think then we are on safe groundi
in ing farther. ' If he did not, 'let ug'sdythat. At

50 Honss. In the context of the presentatmn these terms were useti
miore‘than 100 times: I am hot picking on an occdsional term. - Thew
terms were used over and over again in’ ‘the first volurie. ' -

Mr. Hays. Tam asking you a simple question.- Did e or dld he
not—you can answer by either yes''or TlO'—-dld he o dld he not say
homosexuallty is normal behaviop i = & sii¥

‘Dr. Hosss. I'would have to get the volume and the exact reference Lo

' Mr. Hays. T thought a moment agé thit you miade: the statément
that he said that. At least you left, me with that i 1mgress1on e ol

‘Dr. Hosss.-If I said that ‘it was & miginterpretation:- The unphca-
tion ‘throughout thé book in the eontext ‘6f normal m&mmahs,q b@-ﬂ
havior, and so on, the: implication which ig' ‘likely to'be left in’ 'thet
minds of most readers is the homoséxuality dnd other forns of socially
conderhned forms of sexual behamor are normal"‘ Normal i the
mammahan sense, : i

" Mr. Hays, In other words you- are; 'ymg he left‘that nnphcgtabn
but he didnot say so flatly? - ,

“Dr. Hoess. The statement may be'i the beok."
definiitely that 1t is,orisnot. ~ © P

Mr. Havs, T think it is bad if he left the 1mpllcwt1on but I thmki
11: is alot worse if he'said so ﬂatly ‘ et

© Dr. Hosss. T agree with youi =/ ‘

- The CratryMaN. But the: quotatwns Whlch you have just read
fessor, 'which are explanations which hie gives in the book certanﬂy?
WOuld ngee the normality of such:behavior. : :

oees. Very definitely and repeatedly. By

Mrs ‘ProsT. Dr. Hobbs, I understood that the purpose of the hear-
ings of this committee was-to investigate'the donations and grantsof:
tax-exempt foundations to un-American activities or'subversive organ-’
ization. ‘I was'woundering: whzat beax*mg t,'hls Kmsey repdré hws o thls :
an le of our hearings.: - A

: Hopss. My understandmg-‘—],t may be mcorrect-—was t‘hwt thare
was an interest-in'whether these grarits:result in studies and’ publica--
tions which in a significant Way aﬁ'ect )pohtlcal actlvzty or: mlhtary:
act1v1t%v or'moral activity. - -

ORMSER. May 1 1nter3ect 1f I may, , Mr; Chalrma,m to suggesb‘
to Mrs. Pfost that Dr. Hobbs hardlyisiin a'position to testify what the
investigation - covers. : I think the-cemmittee itself  would have:to:
determine that.

[ WOuld not say
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 Mrs. Pros. I:can realize that, but: we seem to have gotten ovegto
the Kinsey report arid have sta{led on it for quite some time, ..
‘Mr. Havs; Mr. Wornser, right there; you and I have had numerous.
conversations and we always wind up agre¢ing. that this cormmittee:
did not. set out te:investigate sex. .. - . o i .
- Me; Wormser. ' There 1s no question about that. .. = -
-Mr. Haxs: We dre spending a: lot of time on that. So we got sex
in the baick door. That is going to be good headlines. \
Mr. Kocn. Emj hasizedgby questions, - L S
Mr. WorMser. May I make this eéxplanation. - Professor Hebbs has
written 2 book in which he has discussed what he called “seiemtism.”
I still would like him to explain that word. The word relates to re-
search and the type of writing in the soecial sciences which;is finaneed
widely by:foundations and it has certain, aceording to Dr. Hoebbs and
his book, derogatory effects on our society. It seems to me that is a-
proper subjeet for investigation. - The Kinsey report is one of the
exaniples of .a piece in one sense anyway, a mistaken investigation
which has had dlgrogatory ¢ffects. U . .

- The Cmamaax, My feeling would be, Mrs. Pfost, that the eommit-
tee does have full authority to investigate the grants which any of
the foundations may have made to dgtermine what, the effect of t{ese
grants may have been. However, I think your question is very appro-
pl:-j.at& il:iéndicati;mg,that we. ougfmt not to let ourselves get too far on
the byroad. .0 o S

. M:y GoobwiN.. It seems to me, Mr. Chairman, we ought to let the
doctor go ahead and develop his testimony. So far as I am coneerned,

L will keep in the background any interest L have in this matter. .. ..
. The CrairMaN. If it is agreeable with the committee, I think it
would be in the interest of good procedure to permit Dr. Hobbs to.
proceed with the development of his thesis until we feel abused.. .
. Mz, Haxs. Just before he goes on, I am geoing to insist that we elear
up this remark of the associate counsel, which I think he put it
in there deliberately to indicate I have an undue interest in this
matter. As you know, I told you in the beginning that we better.
leave Kinsei elear out of this hearing one way of anether, because I
do not think this committee is competent to rule an Kinsey or the
subject that he studied. I do not want: any. members of the stafi to
be trying to put me in a bad light. Asa matter of fact, as far as
that 1s concerned, I do not. think any can, even if they try, but I am.
going to make it plain right here that I am not going. to sit idly by
and let it happen. o T R ‘
While I am on the subject, the record might as well show that
there i3 no minowity staff, that the minority is sitting here alome. If
we try to protect-anybody that we think is being persecuted, we:are
still alone, because the staff and the majority are. sll ef the same
opinion. I am trﬁilg to be openminded about the wholé thing.,
Mr. Goopwin., Mr. Chairman, I think the yecord will probably
show that any buildup that has been given Mr. Kinsey this morning
has been done by the committee. . i .
The Crarrman. I think possibly that Professer Hobbs would have -
been very restrained insofar as I am able to obgerve from what he
said so far, and I do not think the development by the eommittee
applies to any oné member of the committee; it applies to sll of us.
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 Mr. WormeEgg.: Mr. Ghairman, may I.say something to Mr. Hays.
1 tried to make clear to him in person at 2-talk wp had that insofar
as 1 personally am concerned as counsel, I-more than welcome: his
-examination of witnesses. 'Iam dehghted to have him examine them
as freely as he wishes. - I am not on the cmmittee; I am on}y counsal ;
but, I want him to understand counsel’s position. .-, - -

The CHazmMay. You may pmceed ‘Mr. Hobbs. ' :

-Dr, Hoess. Thank you, sir.- Perhaps this is not zm context I
don’t know. But what I.am trymg to illustrate is the manner in
which studies can influence important: aspeets of human behavior. 1
don’t mean to impugn Professor Kinsey’s motives, nor the motives of
the members of the foundations or anything of that type. I am
meyely saying that this can happen and thls is. an illustration of
where it does happen.

For an illustration, in conneetion with the: questlon of h-etero-
sexuality compared with homosexuahty, Kinsay in.the first Volqme
has this statement:

" It isomnly because: seciety demands that there be 4 particular choice iﬂ the
matter (of heterosexuality or homosexuality) and does ﬂot 80 otben &ietate

vmﬁ cholee of food or clothing. . . .
uts it in terms of it is ]ust a custom Wh.lch soclety demimds

In the second volume it is stressed, for example, that we object to
adult molesters of children pnmarﬂy because we:have becomecon-
ditigned sgainst ‘sueh adult molesters-of children, and that the chil-
dren who are molested become emotionally upset, primarily beeause
of the old-fashioned attitudes of their parents about such practiees,
and the parents (the implication is). are the ones who do the real
damage by making a fuss about it‘1f'a child is molested. Because
the molester, and here I quote from Kinsey, “may have contributed
favorably to ‘their later sociosexual development.” That is a molester
of children may have actually, Kinsey contends, not only not harmed
them, but may have contributed favorably to their later sociosexual
development. - . .

Especially emphas1zed in the second volume, the volume on females
is the supposed beneficial effects of premarital sexual experlences
Such experiences, Kinsey states:

provide an oppostunity: t'or the females to learn to: adjust emoﬂmnuy to various
'typeﬁ of males, : i

That is on page 266 of the volume on fema.les o

In addition, on page 327 he contends that premarltal sexual expe-
rience may well contribute to the effectiveness of one’s other non-
sexual social relationships, and that many females~~this is on page
115—will thus learn how to respond to sociosexual contacts. . .:

On page 328, that it should contribute to the development of, emo-
tional capacmes in:a more effective way than if sexual experiences
-are acugired. after marriage.

The avoidance of premarital sexual experlence by fema,],es, a.ccord
ing to Professor K'nsey, may lead to inhibitions which damage the
qppaglty to’ resPond so mtich that these 1nh1bit10ns mha Z &)ersls a,fter
years of marriage, “if, indeed, they are ever dissipa That, is
from page 330.

So .you get a continued .emphasis on the desma,bﬁ of ferales
engagxng in premantal sexual bphamor In both of’ t{ese vqumgs
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‘there is'a pergistent emphasis, o persistent: qﬁestxonmg rof the-tradi-
'taonal eodes, -and the Jaws relating ‘to:sexual ‘behavior.: ‘Professor
insey may be: correct or he may be incorrect, but when he gives the
4mpressxon ‘that the ﬁndmgs are scientific in the same sense a8 the
: Andings in physical science, then the issue becomes not a matter of
whether he as a person is correct or incorreet; but of the impression
which is given to the public, which ean be. qulte unfortunate,

Asan 1%1 Istration of this impression, there is a volume which came
“out this year called Sex Life of the American Woman and the Kinsey
Report, which was edited by one Albert Ellis, and published in 1954
In this volume an attorney—shall I' give his name, it is not particu-
larly a flattering reference?

The CramMAN.: Unless there is something to be accomphshed by
1t I see no purpese to it.

. Hosps. I:will omit these names, but if you ‘want them I can
supply them. .An attorney writing in this volume says this:

It may sound strange to say that the most encouraging ‘note about the new
Kinsey report is its:.indication that more and.more women are beginning to
-commit more and more sex crimes.

People get to think that this is a good thmg 1:E Women commit more
and more sex.crimes.

Then from the same volume here are a series of statements from a
Eromment clergyman, and again I would prefer not to identify him,

t:can if you wish. He comes very, very close to comparing the
Kinsey findings and the Kinsey study with religion.

Looking for truths, mathematical, historical, artistic, sexual, any and every
kind of truth is a form of religious devotion. This questioning of the world is

only one kind of worship, of course, but it is one to which we are enjoined. It
isa devotional life 1nvolvmg laboratories and libraries, interviews, and the IBM.

This is by a clergyman, and it comes to be almost a rehglon or
substltube for religion. , : .
" He says:

These (referring to Kinsey’s findings) results are the facts with which the
moralist will-have to work and build.

“Do you want the page numbers on these cltatlons, if a.nybody wants
to check them ¢

The Cuateman: It would not hurt to give the page numbers,

Mr. Hoess. The first reference was on page 79, and the second one
on page 80. The reference by the attorney was: on page 183.

Another one, also, by the clergyman: -

Yet we cannot go back to the legalistic morality which has prevailed so long.
That has really outlived its usefulness if the Kinsey books are right.

Here you fet ‘2 man who is undoubtedly sincere, ‘but unfortunately
like many of us when we are in areas where we are not. expert, quite

ullible.. - Assuming this is published and labeled “science,” therefore
it must be right; even clergymen have to go along with it and change
concepts of morahty
" That legalistic conformism has outlived its usefulness by about 2000 years,
if the New Testament is right. It is an emeritus ethic, due at least for honorable
‘retirement. = - .

- That is on pages 92 and 93,
_ . Just _prior to the publication of the ﬁrst Kmsey volume, the one
oni males, there was an article in Harper’s magazine presenting the

v w
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‘type of 'cgihélﬁSion which Kinsey was going to bring out, written by
‘one’' Albert Deutsch. He described the general type of Kinsey’s con-
‘clusions, that they were shocking, that they would change the laws,

‘‘‘‘‘

‘that they would change attitudes toward morality, and so on, and
‘he had this statement in there, which I think is particularly pertinent
to this inquiry: ‘

"So startling are its revelations, so contrary to what civilized man has been
taught for generations, that they ,would be unbelievable but for the impressive
-weight of the scientific agencies backing the survey. . [

" 'That is the unfortunate thing that you have involved here. I do
_not'meéan that the foundations meant it to be that way. I do not mean
even ‘that Professor Kinsey meant it to be that way. But unfortu-
nately the public does get that impression—that this 1s something that
is final and infallible, which you cannot and should not question. I
‘think that is extremely unfortunate.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, would you take the time to give quickly
1 or 2 illustrations, starting at page 99 of your book, of reactions to
‘the first Kinsey report? I think some of them are particularly im-
portant. There are 1 or 2 which resulted in advocacy of legislation
to change sex laws, There is one from the Scientific Monthly on page
99. There is another from Professor McIver, and a third one from
R. L. Dickinson.

Dr. Hosss. Yes.

The Scientific Monthly is an impressive and deserved title for a sound and
scholarly magazine. In the December 1948 issue a review of the Kinsey report
appeared in this magazine. This review was written by a respected psycholo-
gist who did state some of the limitations inherent in the Kinsey sample, but
then went on to minimize these limitations. He described the report as an out-
standing achievement, which used basically sound methods, which led to trust-
worthy results. Not content to stop with description and assessment of the
‘method, the reviewer did precisely what the Kinsey report seems designed to
lead people to do, stating that it recorded ‘tremendous implications for scien-
tists, legislators, physicians, and public officers.” He contended that the report
“shows clearly that our current laws do not comply with the biologic facts of
normal sexual behavior.” ’

In other words, the implication is that the laws should be changed
to conform with biology. If you have a biological urge, the law
should permit you to express that biological urge as it is demanding
on you.

his review described the final result as “one of the most outstanding
contributions of social and biological science to the welfare of
millions.” - _

Then in another type of review, this was entitled, “About the Kinsey
Report,” edited by Donald Porter Geddes and Enid Curie. Eleven
experts contribute observations about the Kinsey report. These ex-
perts, and some of them of great renown, included psychiatry, pro-
fessor of socielogy, anthropology, law, psychology, economics, and
anatomy. They react in similar fashion. "Some of them simpi do
not know enough about scientific method and statistics to evaluate
Kinsey’s report, and these accepted without qualifications. Others
have a suspicion that it is unscientific, but say in effect that it doesn’t
matter, the important thing is that it be publicized and serve as a
basis for reform of sexual behavior and of laws which deal with
violations of sexual mores, :
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- Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, I do not think you need to take the time
to do more. There are other similar citations in your hook at pages
99 to, I believe, 102. - I think you might here go to another subject.

Dr. Hoess. The point I wanted to make here is that this is the type
of thing which can, and, I think you will a%ree, does in some measure
at least influence an important aspect of human behgvior. It is
something that we should be extremely careful about, careful to a
_degree which was not indicated in the publicizing of books such as
the Kinsey report. I don’t mean toput any onus on Professor Kinsey.
He certainly worked hard, and sincerely, at it, and has an impressive
collection of data. But the end result is quite unfortunate.

The second reference I would like to make is {0 4 book written by
Stuart Chase, called, The proper Study of Mankind published in
1948 by Harpers. Here is the publisher’s blurb on it, which states
under a title, “How This Book Came To Be Written,” and I quote from
the publisher’s blurb:

The story of the origin and development of the proper study of mankind high-
light its importance and suggests its quality. Al his life Stuart Chase has:
been keenly interested in social problems as his many highly successful books-
bear witness. His growing anxiety about the state of the world and the dilem-
mas of the atomic age was challenged some 3 years ago when he was asked by
Donald Young of the Social Science Research Council and Charles Dollard of
the Carnegie Corp. to undertake the preparation of a study which would—

and this is in quotes—

“run a kind of chain and compass line across the whole front of the sciences-
devoted to human relations.”

Then further on it says:

It (the book) was planned and developed in consultation with dozens of social
scientists in all parts of the country, and Messrs. Young and Dollard followed
‘the project step by step to its completion. :

So-that here is an illustration of a book which was not only the

result of a grant, but which directly involved members of the founda-
tions, and which had their specific endorsement.
. Mr. Hays. Dr. Hobbs, I have a couple of questions. I do not
know how long you are going to be here, and I think it is important:
that we get them in. I do not know that this is any better place than
perhaps later on or even earlier.

Dr. HoBss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hays. In view of the fact that there must be literally thousands.
of professors all over the country, I am interested in how you came
to be here today. Did you approach the staff or did the staff ap-
proach you, or just how was the contact made? h

Dr. Hoes. AsIremember the sequence, I believe it was Mr. Norman
Dodd who wrote to me saying that he had read my book and was very
much interested in it, and that he was going to or had ordered copies:
for the research group and then later on he wrote to me saying he
would be in Philadelphia, and would I meet him and have dinner
with him. I did. I believe it was at that time he asked or gave me:
a general outline of the type of thing that the committee was trying-
to do and asked me if I would care to contribute to it.”
~ Mr. Havxs. In other words, then, the staff approached you. You
did not write in asking to testify ¢ '

Dr. Hoess. No, no. : : X

Mr. Havs. Have you ever worked on a foundation project ?
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Dr. Hoess. 1 was with the Princéton office of population résearch in
the early part of the war before T went into the service. I do.not
know frankly whether that was a foundation. It was working under
the Department. of State. 1 don’t know whether grants were in-
volved or not. " ‘

Mr. Havs. In other words, you were never directly involved in one
where you got a grant? ‘

Dr. Hoees. I have received grants, yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. You have received grants?

Dr. Hobss. Yes, sir. At the end of the war, the Social Science Re-
search Council had what they call demobilization awards, which were
for the purpose of enabling people who had been in the service to
help them to get back into the swin% of things, and in a sense at
least sort of make up for lost time. Donald Young approached me
and said in effect, “Why don’t you try for one of these awards,”
and I did. The grant was the demobilization award for the summer
of 1946 and the summer of 1947. Tt was in the amount of $1,000 for
each of those summers so I could work on a book.

Mr. Havs. What foundation was that from?

Dr. Hoees. The Social Science Research Council.

Mr. Hays. Have you ever applied to any of these foundations for
a grant that has been turned down?

" Dr. Hoess. No.

Mr. Hays. You have never been turned down?

Dr. Hosss. No, sir. ‘

Mr. Hays. I want you to get the impression, and I hope you will,
that any questions I may ask you are not unfriendly.

Dr. Hosss. Surely. :

Mr. Havs. I am just interested in some of the background here.
‘Of course, I am sure you realize by this time that your appearing this
morning and the testimony that you have given so far will get your
g:%ne in a lot of papers and places where it has probably never been
‘before.

Dr. Hogss. I might say that my name has been in a lot of papers
already. o '

Mr. Hays. I am sure it has.

Dr. Hoees. Frankly, it does not matter too much.

Mr. Hays. It is going to be in all of them from this testimony
today; let me put it that way. That fact would not have influenced
you 1n your choice of this particular book to discuss ?

Dr. Hoses. No. Frankly, I am interested in the type of studies
I make in teaching. To put it frankly, this is obviously an emo-
tional strain and so on, and I am taking time off from my work.

Mr. Havs. T do not know whether you observed it or not, but I
think this is interesting, and I think it is interesting to you. The last
book you mentioned, what was the name of that?

Dr. Hoees. If you want to, we will keep the title down.

Mr. Hays. No, ¥ want the title of it.

Dr. Hogsss. It is “Social Problems in Scientism.”

Mr. Hays. Not your book. Did you not just mention a book?

Dr. Hosss. Stuart Chase, “The Proper Study of Mankind.”

Mr. Hays. Did you observe that gid not create much of a ripple
-among the reporters. when you mentioned that book, but on the Kin-
:sey book they:all made notes.
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Dr. Hoses. I am sorry. We have to face it, sex is interesting—I

am not sorry that it is that way; it is a fact. _
"~ Mr. Havs. I do not think you need to commit yourself about
whether you are sorry or not. I certainly did hot mean to make e
inference. I just want to point out that this is the thing that is going
to get the news. What I am getting at is, that did not influence you
to use that particular one for an illustration? ,

Dr. Hoees. No. You see, I had written two critical analyses of the
Kinsey books for the American Journal of Psychiatry, and they did,
when they were issued, get a lot of publicity, and so on. So that is
the context in which they are significant, I think. t

Mr. Hays. If what you say about the Kinsey Report is true, and I
certainly have no reason to doubt your statements, I think it is unfor-
tunate if we have encouraged the sale of it any. But since your book
is critical of it, maybe you ought to mention the title of it again, and
maybe we might encourage the sale of it a little. j

The CramrMaN. I have grave doubts whether what he has said
about the Kinsey Report today would promote the sale of it very much.

Mr. Hays. You would be surprised at the number of curious peo-
ple that will want to go and read it.

The CaaRMAN. You may go ahead.

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. One question on this Proper Study of Man-
kind would be why was a man like Stuart Chase selected. Again
I do not mean to impugn Mr. Chase, because he is an excellent writer.
He is a very good popular writer.

Mr. Havs. Right there now, I am interested. You say why was a
man like Stuart Chase selected. Who is he? Give us a little back-
ground about him. :

Dr. Hosss. He has written numerous books which are listed on this
blurb: The Tragedy of Waste; Your Money’s Worth; Men and
Machines; The Economy of Abundance; Rich Liand, Poor Land ; Idle
Men, Idle Money; Where is the Money Coming From? I think
that would still be up to date.

Mr. Hays. If he wrote Where is the Money Coming From!? he
plagiarized former Congressman Rich. He had a copyright on that.

Dr. Hoees. There is another one more recent than this which I
reviewed for one of the journals published after the war, “For This
‘We Fought,” and the usual line that we were fighting for economic

ains, we were fighting for better housing and things like that. I

ad just come out of the service. I had not met anyone who was
fighting for a better house or anything like that. So I wondered
why a man like Stuart Chase, who has in his work definitely indi-
cated his leanings toward collectivism and social planning and that
sort of thing, why he was chosen. . :

Mr. Havs. In other words, you are saying he is a sort of leftwinger;
is that it?

Dr. Hoess. Sir, to answer that, may I cite from another book
written by one of your colleagues, Congressman Shafer, this is the
book called “The Turning of the Tides,” written by Paul W. Shafer,
Congressman Shafer, I understand, and one John Howland Snow,
and there is a reference in there to Stuart Chase and several citations
from his writings: ’

In 1921 the Intercollegiate Socialist Society was ready for the next organiza-

tional step, and this was signalized by a change of name. The 16-year-old ISS in
that year became the League for Industrial Democracy.
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The LID was a membership society organized for the specific. pur-.
pose of “education for a new social order based on production for use
and not for profit.” N

Under its new name, the original Intercollegiate Socialist Society
continued under the joint direction of Harry W. Laidler and Norman
Thomas. The league’s first president was Robert Morse Lovett, a-
professor of literature at the University of Chicago, and an editor of
the New Republic. Charles P. Steinmetz was a vice Ppresident, and
Stuart Chase was treasurer. One of its lecturers was Paul R. Porter,
later with the ECA in Greece. The field secretary was Paul Blanshard.
In 1926 one of the directors was Louis Budenz—a man of whom you
have heard. '

Mr. Havys. A sort of eminently respectable repentant Communist.

Dr. Hoees. Yes.

Mr. Hays. A professional witness, too, isn’t he? :

Dr. Hoggs. thas appeared testifying before committees. I have
read some of the testimony. ‘

Mr. Havs. I do not know whether he is one, but my good friend,
Martin Dies, was saying the other day that he had a string of Com-
munists that he could depend on any time, but television ruined all
of them.

Dr. Hosss. This book also refers to Stuart Chase, addressing the
department of superintendents of the National Educational Asso-
ciation, at its Atlantic City meeting on February 25, 1935, and said:

If we have even a trace of liberalism in our natures, we must be prepared
to see an increasing amount of collectivism, Government interference, centraliza-
tion of economic control, social planning. Here again the relevant guestion
is not how to get rid of Government interference, but how to apply it for the
greatest good of the greatest number.

The citation is from the National Education Association, April 25,
pai?s 107,110. : :

1934 Stuart Chase declared that an abundance economy re-
quires—
the scrapping of outworn political boundaries and of constitutional checks and
- balances where the issues involved are technical. .

That also is from the National Education Association Journal of
May 1934, page 147. .

Mr. '.QH’.AYS. Are you a member of the National Education Asso-
ciation ¢ ‘

Dr. Hosss. No, sir. The National Education Association is for ele-
mentary and secondary school teachers primarily. College teachers
ordinarily would not belong to it. One question here is why was Stuart
Chase chosen when his leanings were definitely known and why not
pick some other person, or if you do pick Chase, and a case could be
made for picking him by virtue of his extremely good writing talent, if
you do pick him, then you would have to be very careful that he did not
slant the material too much in ways that you would know he is likely
to. You have these two members of the foundation, Donald Youngand
Charles Dollard, who presumably would tend to modify or eliminate
iiny leaning which you might tend. to find in the book. * That did not
happen.

ere, sir, I will go back to the question you raised earlier about
giving the reader the impression that the physical sciences and the
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soeid] seierices arevéry mach the same. - Hereds:the type of thing you
gotin Stuart Chage, o o e

What -had the anthropologist, psychologist, sociologist to ‘tell us dbout ‘such:
probléms that wés in any way comparable’to what the physicist and the mediéal
rhieri ‘Had to teéll us about therthodyhamics and filterable viruses, laws and princi-
ples and techniques which & man would rely on? So when it was suggested by
Donald Young of the Social Science Researeh Council and Charles Dollard of
the Carnegie Corp. that I run a kind of ¢hain-and-cotrrpass line across the whole.
front of the seiences devoted to huméan rélations, I wad immediately interested
in .connection with the deep and fundamental quest for certainty which had
troubled me Tor many years. o R )

. My first conferences were with Young and Dollard, who have followed the
project step by step dnd given me invaluable help. Before accepting the assign-
ment at all, I consulted Raymond Fosdick, who has planned and encouraged
mafyy studies in the application of s¢ience to human redations, and he tirged ine
to attempt it. - )

Mr. Havs. Professor, to keep this thing clear, would you identify
¥Young and Dollard a little more? ‘ :

Dr. Hoees. As identified in the book and advertising——

Mr. Hays. What foundations are they with ?

Dr. Hosss. As stated, Donald Young of the Soecial Science Research
Council, and Charles Dollard of the Carnegie Corp. : :

Mr. Havs. As I get it so far, is this Stuart Chase accused of being
a Communist or anything?

Dr. Hosss. No, but his leanings. As I said, according to The Turn-
ing of the Tides, he was a member of the League for Industrial Demo-.
cracy, which was Socialist, or at least quasi-Socialist.

- Mr. Havs. Is that on the Attorney General’s list or anything? I
never heard of it. , v

Dr. Hoess. I frankly do not know whether it is or not. I am not
saying this as a matter of subversion, but a matter of definite leaning
which was indicated in the background.

Mr. Hays. We cannot criticize a man for his leanings, can we?

Dr. Hogss. No, sir. :

Mr. Hays. A fellow might lean the other way, and as far as I am
concerned, he has a perfect right to lean that way... .

Dr. Hosps. Yes, sir; but, if the leanings are known, the question
arises: Should the.foundations lend their prestige and works to foster
those leanings in the eyes of the public or at least the portion of the
public which reads books of this kind ¢ ¥

Mr. Hays. Do you suppose that the intellectual outlook of the in-
dividual foundation member might have anything to do with that?

- Dr. Hosss. It readily could.

Mr. Hays: If you were a member of a board of directors of a founda-
tion and somebody came to you with a request for a grant to promul-
gate the ideas of William McKinley, would you think that would be
a worthy subject for a grant? ' '

Dr. Hosss. No, sir. .

" Mr. Hays. Why? He is a fellow statesman of mine.

Dr. Hosss. William McKinley did not have the title of a social
seientist. o

- Mr. Havs. He had a lot of ideas on social science.

Mr. Goopwin. He had a lot of ideas which are still pretty good, too.

- Mr. Hays, I would not want to say that he did not have any ideas
that were not pretty good. I think his philésophy of politics, and that
of his manager, shall we say, to use a kind word, Mark Hanna, have
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become pretty outdated. Even his principle of campaigning would
not stand up in 1954. The front porch was good then. I wish you
could campaign that way now. It would be better maybe for the
candidate. . ] .

" "Mr. Goopwix. You can stop this celloguy, Doctor, if you will go
forward. ' ' ‘

Mr. Havs. Right there, I do not want you to arrogate to yourself
any right to stop me from making a speech here, Mr. Goodwin.

‘Mr. Goopwin, All right, Doctor. - ‘ ' :

" Dr. Hoess. Then he. goes on to say, after having these conferences
with Young and Dollard, and after they had requested that he do this:
work, that he went to Washington to meet a group of social scientists:
who had been active in war work, who had influenced (and he eites:
examples), Comdr. Alexander Leighton talked of his experiences with.
Japanese Americans in the Arizona desert,-and his work in J apan..
Otgers outlined their work in selecting “cloak and dagger men,” for:
the OSS. In manpower analysis, economic controls for inflation, the:

“selection of officers for the Army. Samuel Stauffer described how
he felt the pulse of 10 million GI’s. Actually I may interject Chase
said 10 million. In the volume on the American soldier which he re-
fers to here, it was a half million rather than 10 million. I repeat
the quote, “how he felt the pulse of 10 million GI’s, via the Army
studies of troop attitudes and opinion which he largely engineered.”

Then he goes on to say that “I am grateful to J. Frederick Dew-
hurst, John Dollard, John (ardner, Pendleton Herring, Ralph Lin-
ton, H. A. Murray, Talcott Parsons, Don K. Priee, and Paul Webbink
for a reading of the manuscript, but I am, of course, responsible for-
the final draft.” ‘ o

This book, Chase says, is an attemﬁt to explore the possibilities of
applying the scientific method which has proved so successful in prob-
lems of matter and energy to problems of human relations. The -
methods in use by many statesmen teday—— _ ,

Mr. Hays. Dr. Hobbs, would you mind just holding up there a
minute. ,

(Discussion off the record.) o
. Mrs. Prost. Mr. Chairman, I was going to ask you a question. Since
we are this morning investigating authors and the effect that their pub-
lications have upon the public in general and it has been alleged that
TV and radio have also been used for those purposes to a great extent,
especially by such foundations as Facts Forum that is backed, it is
alleged, by Mr. Hunt, down in Texas, I was wondering whether
or not if such allegations are true, that-we intend in these hearings to:
investigate those foundations also? :

The CramMan. The preliminary study has been made of a great
number of foundations to determine the general character of their
operations and a considerable number of them will be called, and
there is no indisposition on the part of the staff, so far as I know,
for the chairman to have the representative of the Hunt Foundation
appear before the committee. As a matter of fact, I had a telegram:
from the man who handles the Facts Forum programs stating that
they would like to appear. ; o

Mr. Hays. In that connection, we discussed yesterday, Mr. Worm-
ser, about getting a series of their scripts of their radio program.

Mr. Kocu. Yes, we are going to get them for you.
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- Mrs. Prost. I had not been brought up to date on this.

Mr. Hays. That was late yesterday afternoon, and I did not know
‘whether the staff had done anything at.all. I want to make it clear
as long as they bring in people on their television show and make it
perfectly clear this is John Doe and Richard Roe or somebody else
and that what he says is his opinion, that is one thing; I have no ob-
-jection to that, ; '

There are a lat of programs that do that, and a lot of people that
think they are all right, and some they think are not. That is Amer-
ica. The program I am interested in is where they purport to give
both side of the thing themselves. One man says I will give you the
pros and cons.  The radio program is what I am particularly inter-
ested in, and those are the scripts I want to get hold of.

" Mr. Wormsgr. You want to see the scripts before we bring them on.
. Mr. Havs. Definitely. '

The Cramrman. The committee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock
this afternoon in this same room. S

(Thereupon at 11:55 a. m., a recess was taken until 2 p. m., the

. same day.) . :
N AFTERNOON SESSION

The Cuamman. The committee will come to order.
Professor Hobbs, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF DR. A. H. HOBBS, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF
SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA—Resumed

The CuammaN, The oath that was administered earlier is con-
tinued. :

_ Dr. Hoess. I should like to go back and complete a quotation which
I started- this morning. Another quotation which I am quoting to
illustrate— o o

The CramMAN. . Professor, will you please keep in mind that we do
not have the amplifiers this afternoon?

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. L ) . '

This is another quotation which is designed to show the attempt to
identify social science as being identical or at least very similar to
physical science. I quote from Stuart Chase again:

This book is an attempt to explore the possibility of applying the scientific
method which has proved so successful in problems of matter and energy to the
problems of human relations. The methods in use by many leaders and states-
men today leave something to be desired. Are there any more dependable ways
to promote well-being and survival? BRI

The implication there is that through this scientific method you can
supplant or at least add to the methods used by statesmen. ‘

Another quotation to the same effect :

Social science might be defined on a high level as the application of the scien-
tific method to the study of human relations. What do we know about those

relations that is dependable? The “wisdom of the ages” obviously is not good
enough as the state of the postwar world bears eloquent witness.

Another one to the same effect:

The sclentific method does not tell us how things ought to behave but how they
do behave. Clearly, there is no reason why the method should not be applied to
the behavior of men as well as to the behavior of electrons.
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.. All through this, if I may interject, giving the reader the impression
that these 't‘wo"m'etil'odé' are the same. The quotation continues:

. There are social experiments and. physical ‘experiments, and the scientific
method can be used mogt advantageously in bqth. / i
- I would like to interject again, there sare social experiments and
there are physical experiments, but I would like to point out in the
physical experiments you are dealing with electrons and things of
that type. With the social experiments you are dealing with human
beings and it makes quite a different situation.

On the level we are discussing, there is no difference between social sclence

and natural science. - On:this level, we defipe social science once more as the use
of the scientific method to solve the questions of human relations. Sclence—

and the word “science” is in quotes—
goes with the method, not with the subject matter.

I wanted to establish that in Mr. Chase’s book, which was sponsored
and in which he was assisted by membérs of the foundations, the
definite implication was made repeatedly to give the readers the
impression that there was no substantial difference between social
science and natural science.. As for the ideas in this book, I would say
further that there is nof a balanced presentation of ideas.
 There is, for example, stress on cultural determinism. Cultural
determinism is the notion which is fostered in much of social science
that what you do, what you are, what you believe, is determined by the
culture. The implication of that is that man is essentially a puppet of
the culture. A further implication would be since he is a puppet he is
to be given neither blame nor credit for what he does. .

I cite these things to indicate how these ideas can spread out and
have very significant implications. ~

Mr. Chase stresses the cultural concept throughout the book. I will
just cite 1 or'2 instances of this:

Finally, the cxilture coneept gives us hope that many of our problems can be
solved... If people are bad by virtue of their “blood,” or their genes or their
innate characters, there would not be much we could do about it, but if people
are basically all right, and the problem lies primarily in an adjustment of culture
patterns, or to culture patterns, perhaps a great deal can be done about it.
~ That is, you get the idea that by manipulating society, you can
change not only the society, but change the people within the society..
This is the concept of cultural determinism. It has been fostered
Erimaril by a number of cultural anthropologists. The most in-
uential book in this area is Ruth Benedict’s Patterns of Culture.

- Mr. Hays. Doctor, do you think there is no validity whatsoever in

that theory %

Dr. Hoges. Sir, it is not a matter of there being no validity what-
soever. It is a matter of a theory of this type being presented to the
public with the weight of the foundations behind it, as though it were
the scientifically proved. fact. In that context, it is not correct.

Mr. Havs, But I am not so sure that anyone reading those para-
graphs that you have read would get that implication. T don’t think
that I would if T were directed into it. I mean, let’s use a more simple
example: Say a couple with an infant were in the jungles of Africa,
somewhere, and something happened and the father and mother were

“killed, and this child was brought up by an uncivilized tribe. It
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- would certainly react the same way the uncivilized tribe would, in
general, wouldn’t it? I mean, it wouldn’t react as a member of our
civilization. ‘

' Dr. Hogss. Sir, we have had those examples in social-science text-
books for many, many years. Children purportedly—and these are
offered, too, as scientific evidence—purportedly raised by: wolves, pur-
portedly raised by swine, and you may remember the Gazelle Boy.

Mr. Havs. Let’s not change my example.

Dr. Hoses. Would the culture affect him ¢

Mr. Hays. What was that?

- Dr. Hoess. Isthe question, “Does the culture affect you?”’

The answer is obviously, “Yes.” The question is not, “Does the:cul-
ture affect you ?” however, the question is, “Does the culture determine
without you having any control over that determination; your behav-
ior, your attitudes, your idgals, your-sentiments, your beliefs %”. It is
the difference, sir, between the culture affecting you, which it certainly
does, that is obvious, and the question: “Does culture determine your
behavior #” '

Mr. Hays. Inother words, we are talking about a degree.

Dr. Hoees. A matter of degree; yes, sir. . .

Mr. Hays. Well, I don’t know whether we can ever determine any-
thing much there or not. As you said earlier, you might argue until
doomsday about the degree of it. A -

Dr. Hosps. Yes, sir. But this is cultural determinism. The con-
text of the Chase book is cultuiral determinism, not. cultural influence.

The CrairmaN. However, from the list of books -which you read,
which have been sponsored by foundations and some members. of the
foundation staffs had collaborated on the books, I rather gathered the
impression that possibly the preponderance of the books which had
been sponsored and curried by the foundations, were promulgating the
theory along the lines that you have advanced here. ’

Dr. Hoees. The ones which have been most highly publicized and
pushed stronger than the others. v L : e

Now and again, you will find publications of the foundations on the
other side. But they are ones that are few—not necessarily few, but
so far as the public is concerned they do not come in.contact with those.

Mr. Hays. Going back to the chairman’s statement, he said that of
all the books whose titles you have read—as I followed you very
intently, you have just discussed two books; is that correct ?

Dr. Hoses. Yes, sir. I have taken up two volumes of Kinsey and
this Chase book. . .

Mr. Havs. Actually 2, volumes I and II of Kinsey, and 1 by
another author. 7

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir. . _

Mr. Hays. And all two of them do what the chairman said.

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. These ones that I have taken up, yes, sir.

I may have misunderstood your question. : S .

The Cratrman. I was thinking you had referred to another, that
you made a summary statement in the very beginning and referred to
some other books. . : o : B

Dr. Hopps. I will, yes, sir, refer to another book which was actually
four volumes. . ‘ o

The Caairman. Very well. You may proceed. '



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 141

'Dr. Hoess. This quotation continues:

Theoretically, a soclety could be completely made ovér in something like: 15
years, the time.it takes to inculcate a new culture into a rising crop of young-.
sters. -

- If T may interject again, you see it is stronger, merely, than cul-
tural influence. It is the idea that you can take over society by chang--
ing the culture, change the entire society and the people in it.

r. Hays. Don’t you think you can do that to a significant extent ¥

Dr. Hosss. George Qrwell in a book: called 1984 described how it
could be done. o

My, Havs. Let’s not talk:about anything theoretical that he says
could be done. Let’s take the period from 1933 to 1945, we will say,
That is only 12 years. A fellow by the name of Hitler pretty signifi-
cantly changed:the whole German concept of civilization, did he not,
or did he?

Dr. Hoses. It definitely was in that direction. But I would say
a more nearly apt analogy even than the Hitler one would:be the Rus-
sian one, where they have deliberately, apparently, used these tech-
niques, these same techniques to change the minds, to brainwash,“
create the ideas and sentiments in their people. o

‘Mr. Havs. I agree with you about the Russian one.

Dr. Fosss. Yes, sir. ' ‘

Mr. Hays. The reason I used Hitler was because he did a job in a
lesser amount of time, €éven, than the Russians did. Prior to 1933
he was considered to be more or less a clown:and a boob, and so on,
whoever you happened to be talking to you heard, “He isn’t going to
ameunt to anything.” And certainly by legal means, of course, legal
German means, he became the head of the state. And almost overnight
you had the Hitler Youth and all of those, and you had’a militant-con-
cept built up there that Germany was to r;u{e,the world,. and, you
had all of these youngsters brainwashed and believing it as the Rns-
sians are doing with theirs. o o '

- Dr. Hosss. It definitely was in that direction. But I would: say
that the Russians, and now they passed it on to the Chinese, have de-
veloped these tchniques to a. mugh more effective level. It, again,
is a matter of degree, but I think they developed them to a very highly
effective level. , )

Mr. Hays. Well, I wouldn’t want to.argue that point with you, I
don’ know whether their techniques are more effective than Hitler’s,
or not. To me, as far as T am personally concerned, and this predates
this investigation by a good many years—as a matter of fact, I was
a_ little bit unpopular %ack in the early 1940%, when I said that
to me there was no difference between Stalin and Hitler and their.
philosophies except the difference, perhaps, in title. One of them .
called it National Socialism and the other called it communism.
But their aims and, ultimate objectives and ultimate conclusions were
about identical. T mean, they did about the same things to the
people who lived under them and to the people they conquered.

r. Hoees. Personally, I feel that the Communists have more.
effective techniques. The techniques are along these social science
lines, so called. ‘

Mr. Havs. They have had a longer time to develop them. ,

. Dr. Hopeg. They have done within their context pretty well.

49720 54—pt. 1——10
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The CrHAIRMAN. But when you see a pattern or what appearsto be
a pattern developing, to develop the people along the same lines that
gave this result in Russia, not only Russia and Germany, but a number
of other countries can be cited, also, it gives cause for concern. I
assume that is the basis of the concern which you are expressing——

Dr. Hogsss. Yes, sir; exactly. ‘

The Cuamman. Of what you fear is going on as a result of your
observations that you have made. , ‘

Dr. Hosss. It is definitely along those lines; yes, sir, :

Mr. Havs. Are you connecting this book, then, definitely with the
'Com;nunist concept of brainwashing and saying that is happening
here ’

Dr. Hosss. In some of these techniques, particularly the psycho-
analytic technique, there are disturbing similarities in the approach,
which if you read for example a book by Edward Hunter, Brain-
washing in Red China, you find a series of disturbing similarities
between the situation—not the situation as it exists now—but the
direction we seem to be going in. .

“Mr. Havys. Are you disturbed at all by the brainwashing that Secre-
tﬁ;y %tevens got for 14 days, and do you see any similarity to this
thin : ,

Dlg. Hoess. I would say there is certainly a difference in the tech-
nique and the finesse. ,

Mr. Havs. I will go along with the finesse. But I can’t say that I
see much difference in the technique. ,

Dr. Hosss (reading) : ;

But such a theory assumes that parents, nurses, teachers, have all been reedu-
cated themselves, ready for the inculcating task which, as Euclid used to say,
is absurd. But it helps, I think, to know that the trouble does not all come
from an erring and variant human nature; it comes mostly from culture
patterns, built into the plastic human nervous system.

He goes on with the heading:

- Prepare now for a surprising universal. Individual talent is too.sporadic and
unpredictable to be allowed any important part in the organization of seciety.
Social systems which endure are built on the average person who can be trained
to occupy any position adequately if not brilliantly.

All of this, of course, goes back to Pavlov’s dog, which he condi-
tioned and then described his theory of conditioned reflexes,. Then
it leads into John B. Watson’s theories of behaviorism, which were
popular in the 1920’, which lead mothers to raise their children on a
stopwatch schedule, afraid to pick their babies up if they cried. This
was the science of that time. o C

Mr. Havs. Doctor, right there I want to agree with you about that.
I remember that era pretty well. And I suppose that had Congress
been so unoccupied at that time that it did not have anything better
to do, it could ﬁave investigated that thing in the 1920’s, but we sort
of outgrew it, didn’t we? I mean, we got over it. I mean, I lived
through it and you lived through it, I guess. I didn’t mean that to
be funny. Iam assuming you are old enough to have lived through it.

Dr. Hosss. Sure.

The CrHATRMAN. May I interject ?

Mr. Havs. Surely, go ahead. ©

The CHamman. It isn’t the mere fact that this occurs, if it does

,,,,,,, I

occur, that disturbs me, but it is the fact that the foundations, and
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there are some 6 to 7,000 of them in the United States, with a good many
‘billions of dollars, 90 percent of the income of which is there because
-the Government, the people: who pay the taxes, have foregone taxes
-on that income. - That 1s, in effect, Government money. . And it isn’t
the fact that a large percentage of the income of these foundations
might be used to promote a certain ideology or certain line of culture
-«or certain line of thinking which leads to the result which you have
«discussed in your exchange with Congressman Hays, but if any con-
siderable amount of the funds of the foundations accumulated as a
result of the sacrifices of the people should be used to that end, that,
to me, is disturbing. As I understand it, that is one of the purposes
of the committee, to find out whether that 1s being dene, and the extent
to which it is being done. : .

To my mind it is a very, very serious question. At the rate which
.the foundations have multiplied in the last few years as a result of our
-tax, not only our tax structure but the size of our tax levies, it is only
reasonable to assume, looking only a very short way into the future,
‘that a very substantial part of the wealth of the United States is going
to be found in these tax-exempt foundations. Therefore, the public
has an increasingly great interest, not only in the mere establishment
-of the taxation, but more importantly in its responsibility to see that

the money from the foundations is net used for a purpose that is vio-
lative of the principles of government in which we believe and in
-which the Government itself devotes its interests in maintaining.

That isn’t a question, it is just more or less expatiating, I presume,
giving the basis for my interest and concern in this question. :

Mr. Hays. Isthat the énd of your statement ¢ L .

The CrarmMaN. That is the end for the time being. You may pro-
ceed if there are no other comments. :

Mr. Hays. Let me say this, that of course the public has a right
to know what is being done with this tax-exempt money, but it seems
to me, to use an old saying that isiextant in my sectionn of the country,
that maybe we should:not try to make a mountain out of a molehill.
' As Tovecall Mr, Podd’s testimony, and I could net find the exmact
quotation in a hurry so I hesitate to use a figure, but I think he said
something like 80 percent—or at least in excess of that—of these
foundations had done grand work and that 90 percent of them had
devoted practically all of their resources to cancer research and to
various things like that.

If you will permit me to digress here, one of the people in the world
that I have never been very fond of is Mr. Bevan, the former Health
Minister of Great Britain; but I never have forgotten a thing that he
said to a menyber of a congressiona] committee who was querying him
in London one time. I happened to be there not as a member of
the committee but as a guest.

They were talking about the British health scheme, or he was, and
this member from the Midwest said, “Well, Mr. Minister, are the
British people thoroughly satisfied with this health scheme?” and
Mr. Bevan very quickly replied, “Until such time ag medical science
is able to confer immortality upon mankind, they will never be satis-
fied with any health plan.”

That illustrates what I am driving at.. Until such time as human
beings become perfect, if we accept the doctor’s premise that this par-
ticular book is bad and money should never have been granted, that is
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'his opinion; and maybe that of many others. *If it 1s'a mistake, just say
‘it is a mistake. You cannot expect these foundations not to make any
mistakes, and you cannot expect ihem' to channel all of their funds
iuto projects which would be approved, shall we say, by the Chicago
Tribune or somebody who believes along that line. There are liable to
'be differences about 1t. R ,

Mrs. Prost. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Dr. Hobbs what he
thinks the percentagﬁ of money coming from foundations that is going
into the type of books that you are speaking about, in comparison to
the other extreme. - " :

Dr. Hosss. T would not know.

Mrs. Prost.: You have no idea ?

‘Dr. Hoess. No.

Mrs. Prost. In other words, you are simply basing your testimony
entirely upon two or three books that have been furtﬁered, that the
research has been paid for, by the foundations, and you are centering
your tmimon§7entlre1y upon that? ,

Dr. Hoees. Yes. But it is more, I think more important than that,
"in that these are the books, and these types of books are the ones which
reach a much wider audience than the vast majority of works spon-
sored and published by the foundations, that these are in a sense the
‘crucial ones, and these, with few, if any exceptions, these crucial
‘ones, are all in the same general direction.

So it is not & matter of counting the number of publications, nor is
-it even a matter of finding the percentage of money spent on one or
the other. - The issue, as I am tryin% to frame it here, is in what areas
is the public most widely and significantly influenced by foundation-
“supported work in the social sciences?

. Hays. I was just going to ask you in view of the last state-
men‘g, is there some reason why this type of books get wider circula-
tion o s : :

~Dr. Hosss.: Well, to answer in terms of the Kinsey report, there
is an obvious reason. Sex is interesting. The proper study of man-
kind, Stuart Chase’s book—your question would be: “Why would this
get more publicity and more circulation than most other studies?”:

Well, Stuart Chase is an excellent writer and it was highly publi-
cized as being backed by the foundations and so on. It was put in
the area of a trade book rather than of a specific piece of research.

Mr. Havs. What is the title of your volume %

‘Dr. Homps. Social Problems and Scientism.

Mr. Havs. Social Problems and Scientism?

Dr. Hoses. Yes, sir. Co
- Mr.Havys Now,suppose the average man walks inte a bookstore, and:
I guess not many of them do any more since television, not as many
perhaps as we would like to have, and he sees two books on the shelves,,
‘one of them'is Social Problems and Scientism and the other is Sexual
Behavior of - the Human Male, and he happens to pick up the latter
one. Do you attach any special significance to that?- o

Dr. Hoess. I'would say it would be most unusual if he would make
the other choice. = : T e

Mr. Havs. I think that is a good answer. I think you and I are
‘in perfect agreement. ~ e ’ ‘

In other words, if what you wanted to do primarily in your book—
“and' I am not sureit wasn’t, I am trying not to put you in a bad light—
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if-what you primarily wanted to do was to sell your beok, you would
have left that very forbidding word “scientism” off the end of it and:
found some other title, would yownot ? - e . :

Dr. Hoess. If I wanted to popularize it ? SEPRRE PR

Mr. Havs. Yes. . e :

Dr. Hoess. Of course I would have given it a popular title, some-
thing that sounded good. - ; _ R

Mr. Havs. And that might have more to do with reaching a wider
audienee than any othet one thing, than the contents of it ever would;
wouldn’t it? : T ‘

Dr. Hoess. Of course, on some books the title has an appreciable
influence on the sales, I would guess.

Mr. Havs. I wouldn’t say I would approve of that, but I would
think from what little knowledge I have of the book-selling business it
{)s t}];at they do deliberately set out to get eyecatching titles to sell the.

00ks. ~ :

Dr. Hoses. I would think so.

Mr. Havs. And if the Eeople are influenced by that and they don’t
like the book, well they have made a bad investment.

The CHATRMAN. I won’t want to take additional time, but in regard
to the mountain and the molehill, we can do something about the -
molehills, but sometimes it becomes very difficult to do anything
about the mountain. The illustration that you earlier gave, in Ger-
many it was the molehill, was disregarded.

Mr. Havs. I don’t agree with that at all. T say it was a mountain.

The CuamrmaN But it was not so recognized. )

Mr. Hays. I recognized it as such. Maybe I was alone, but I
thought so.

The CHAlRMAN. But the people there did not. But where we see
defects, it would seent to me that it would be our responsibility to
cure them.

Mrs. Pfost, your observation was very pertinent, but down home
on the farm we make a great deal of cider. And one thing that we
are always very careful a%-(r)ut is picking all the bad apples before they
are run through the cider mill because there might %e only a very
small percentage of bad apples run through that taints and has a
tendency to destroy the whole product. I think in the course of some
of these studies, it isn’t the fact that the preponderance of the money
is spent along certain lines, but it is that a sufficient amount is spent,
and effectively so, so as to propagate a particular line of thinking
that might be detrimental to the Interests of our Government. But
still we are just kind of discussing it among ourselves here, and I
am willing to forego, after you make your observations.

Mr. Hays. I think it is interesting. Out home in the cider season
they pick out the wormy apples if they have time, but if they get
rushed, they throw them all in and people buy it just the same. But
T just wonder if you are insinuating that this bad book, or at least
we will call it that, that the professor is talking about, could taint his
book. It couldn’t, could it? ‘

The CrarMaN. T don’t think it could taint his book, but I could
think where it might spoil it in such a way as to reduce the interest in
4 sound way. ‘

Mr. Hays. Then we better investigate the publisher.

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed. ' :
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Mr. Havs. No, I have another question. I want to go back to the
molehill and mountain deal. As(} got your statement, you are say-
ing 1-of 2 things: Eitheér that nazism was a molehill or that the people:
did not ‘recoghize it for what it'was. Which is it?

The CrAIRMAN. In the very beginning they did not recognize it for
what it was, I think. They Waiteg too long.

Mr. Havs. Yes. Well, you and I are agreeing. And when they did
recognize it for what it was, it had become a mountain then.

 The CramrmaN. Yes. I was expressing agreement with your line:
of thinking. I was just developing it a little more.

Mr. WormsER. Mr. Chairman, may I suggest to Dr. Hobbs that I
think he ought to make clear, which I believe is the fact, that he
does not intend merely to discuss 3 or 4 books as the only books in
this area which have any unpleasant connotation to him. What he is:
really doing is giving them as illustrations, perhaps particularly
sharp illustrations, of the use of what he calls scientism and its pro-
motion by foundations. Please answer this yourself, Dr. Hobbs, but
isn’t your main thesis that what you call scientism widely promoted
by foundations and that in itself has a deleterious effect on society ¢

Dr. Hoees. The thesis is not in the book in relation te the founda-
tions specifically, but I would say that, speaking in general terms, the
thing which I call scientism is promoted in an appreciable measure
by the foundations. And scientism has been described as a point of
view, an idea, that science can solve all of the problems of mankind,.
that it can take the place of traditions, beliefs, religion, and it is
in the direction of that type of thing that so much of the material
in the social sciences is pointed. I am not saying that we have reached
that, or that many would come out blatantly and say that now that cam
or should be done. But it seems to me, and I may be wrong, but it does’
seem to me that we are going in that direction, and it is time that
we might take a little stock of it.

Mr. Hays. How many copies of this particular book do you suppose
have ever been sold ¢ -

Dr. Hosss. Which book is that?

Mr. Havys. The one by Stuart Chase that you are quoting from.

Dr. Hoses. I don’t know the sales. It was widely reviewed and ad-
vertised, publicized extensively, but sales figures I don’t have.

Mr. Havs. Would you be remotely acquainted at all with the works
of Mickey Spillane?

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir; I am.

Mr. Hays. Do you think Stuart Chase or Mickey Spillane has done
more damage to America ? ‘

Dr. Hoees. That is in another area.

Mr. Hays. Well, of course, any other book except this one would
probably be in a little different area. .

Dr. Hoees. No; I am confining this to the influence of social science.
Mr. Spillane, I think, does not pretend to be a social scientist.

Mr. Havs. I don’t know what he pretends to be; but I would say
that he is having some sort of an effect on social science, at least om
social behavior; and even perhaps a more serious effect- than Chage is
having, and I wouldn’t be surprised that he has had as much effect
l())r ﬁlsore than Kinsey, because I expect more people have read his

00ks. ;

Dr. Hoess. I expect they have.
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- Mr. Havs. And even a far more vicious effect, in my mind, would -
be coming from some.of these horror comic books that are widely
distributed. - ‘ i

Dr. Hosss. Thatmaybe. The context-in which I place this,though,.
is in the influence of science or social science on these things. For
example, a novel by Philip Wylie called Opus 21 came out, based
in large measure on the Kinsey findings, and the theme, briefly, was
in outline that the protagonist of the novel meets a girl who is sittin
in a New York saloon, sitting there reading the Kinsey book. An
the protagonist——- '

Mr. Havs. That is definitely fiction, is it not?

Dr. Hoees. Yes,sir. The protagonist tries to find out what is on her
mind

Mr. Havs. I would say they had stupid characters in that book.
I mean, you have painted a picture there. He wouldn’t have to try to-
very hard, would he? ,

Dr. Hoess. Then the theme develops that what happened was that. -
she found out that her husband was homosexual, and she had left
him because he was homosexual. Then throughout the remainder
of the book this protagonist is explaining to her that science, in this
case Kinsey, has proved that homosexuality is normal and that she
is the abnormal one for leaving him. And finally the protagonist
convinees her of this, so whereupon she forms a homosexual alliance
herself and returns to her homosexual husband and presumably they
live happily ever after. It is in this way that what starts out as
being science or social science spreads out into popular literature.
b I\{Ir? Hays. Would you mind telling me how you came to read that

00 :

Dr. Hoess. I forget the exact circumstances. I read pretty widely.
I read a lot of books.

Mr. Hays. I was wondering if it was in connection with the research
on Kinsey. Iam not being a bit facetious when I say this—maybe I am
too conservative and too archaic and too far behind the times, but
I cannot imagine very many people wasting their time to read that
kind of stuff. .

Dr. Hoegs. If I may continue, the cultural deterministic theme is
then tied in with the cultural lag, the cultural lag hypothesis, and
briefly the cultural lag hypothesis is that the technolo Eas advanced
very greatly, but that our ideas, our beliefs, our traditions, have not
kept pace with it. Therefore, there is a lag between the technological
advance and the culture, and the implication is that the beliefs, ideas,
sentiments and so on, about the family, the church, about government,
should be brought up to date with the technology, whick superficially
sounds rea,sona%le enough, except when you begin to analyze 1t it really
settles down to being in the first place, a nonscientific notion, because:
two things being compared are not commensurable, that is, they have
not been reduced to any common denominator by which you can
measure the relative rates of change in between them.

Mr. Hays. T hate to keep interrupting you here, but I can’t help
wondering about one thing, and I would like to know the answer, if
there is any way of knowing it. We are spending a lot of time on the:
book of Mr. Chase, and I would like to know how widely that thing:
was printed and circulated. '
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If hardly anybody read it, it couldn’t have had:much influence.. M1
Wormser, 1s there any way we can get the distribution of that, how
many thousands or hundreds or millions of coples of it there \werwZ

Mr. Wormser. I ¢an find out for you, sir.

Mr. Havs. People in this audience are probably all people Who are
interested in'this, or they would not be here. I wonder if anyone
in the room has read it besides Dr. Hobbs. I never heard of it until
this morning.

The CrairmaN. In add1t1on to the circulation of the book, am ¥
Tight that earlier you referred to other publications that quoted ex-
-cerpts, pertinent excerpts, from the "book, in advancing certain
thoughts? :

Dr. Hosss. 1 don’t believe, sir, that I did relate to that, no, sir.

Mr. Hays. You might have mentloned book reviews, or reviews in
say the New York Times book magazine, or something. Probably

there was one, I suppose, was there not ?
" Dr. Hoees. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. But unless you were specifically interested in either Mr..
Chase or the subject, you probably wouldn’t even read that

Dr. Hoess. O the foundations, sir.

Mr. Havs. Yes. '

Dr. Hosss. Then this cultural lag notion has the implication that
we should keep religion up to date, and patriotic sentiments, ideas
about marriage and ﬁe family.

“Well, if you do this, of course by implication. to take an extreme
1llustratlon, then you would have to modify your religion every time
there was a significant technological change with dutomobiles or air-
planes, things of that sort, which would glve you of course a great'
deal of lack of permanence.

The cultural lag theory has appeared in manyif not most of the
sociology textbooks with the implication that we should abandon the
traditional forms of belief about the family and religion. Inescapa-
bly that tends to be the implication. The way Stuart Chase puts it:

The cultural concept dissolves old ideologies and eternal varities but gives us
something more solid to stand on, or so it seems to me. Prediction thkes shape,
the door to the future opens, and light comes through. Not much yet, but enough
to shrivel many intellectual quacks, oververbalized seers and theorists, whose
theories cannot be verified.

At the very time he js talking about a theory which cannot be veri-
fied. Then I will just mention one thing that is stressed in Mr. Chase’s
book, and that is the belief is stressed that the polls, opinion polls, had
been sclentlﬁcally verified and that they could and should be used by
the general public.

Mr. Hays. Doctor, rlght there a lot of people have tried to sell that
idea before. I remember a magazine one time that had a wide circu-
lation predicated on the belief that its poll was exact. I think the
name of it was Literary Digest. ,

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. Tt died a very abrupt death after 1936.

Dr. Hosss. The significance here, sir, is that this opinion and belief
did not die. Because it still has the prestlge of science to verify it.

Mr. Hays. You mean in the validity of polls?

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. o L

Mr. Hays. I don’t agree with that. I don’t take too much stock of
polls. I vividly remember the Gallup mistake in 1948,
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- He probably will make some more. I don’t consider myself to be
a superintelligent citizen. I think polls are maybe able to indicate
a trend, but you couldn’t rely on them as being absolutely factual and
something you could never doubt for a minute and I don’t think ve
many other people will. ‘

Dr. Hoees. The point I am trying to make, sir, is that with the pres-
tige of science behind a thing like polling, you could get to the point
where they would be substituted for elections and things like that. Mr.
Chase cites examples of that tendency in a highly approving fashion.
This was written just prior to the election results of 1948. Just sup-
gose far a minute that we had accepted this so-called science and aban-

oned the election of 1948 and taken the word of the pollsters.

‘Mr. Havs. As long as vou have skeptics like me, it would never do
that. T refuse to accept the validity of the Gallup poll, and that is
why I am here today. I came down here in the 1948 Dewey landslide.

Dr. Hosss. Suppose it had been based on a poll instead of an elec-

.tion. The results might be quite different.

Mr. Havs. I think you are predicating something there on a fool-
ish assumption. I don’t think we will ever substitute polls for elec-
tions. At least, you will never get the politicians to agree.

Dr. HoeBs. Mr. Chase cites the desirability of this polling tech-
nique and illustrations of where it is being used by another social
scientist, who also wrote a book along the same lines, George Lun-
berg—Can Science Save Us?—and cites Lunberg as using the polls

-in actual practice. He quotes here:

There is no limit to the future of the technique—
That is the polling technique—
on this front.

That is, measuring political attitudes and beliefs.

Mr. Havs. He apparently never heard about this fellow who ran
for sheriff. Isthatin your State, Mr. Reece? He said he shook 9,000
hands, kissed two hundred-and-some babies, traveled 9,000 miles and
got only 243 votes. His poll didn’t turn out so well. He thought he
was going to win.

Dr. Hoses. The difference in all of this is that these are presented
as being scientific and the prestige of science is that there is more of
a tendency to accept these than to accept other techniques. [Reading:]

Then, as the elections of 1948 changed the conclusions to be drawn from the
foregoing two chapters, clearly Presidential polling is no exact science.

* That is, the results have come out and conflicted with the results of
especially the Gallup and Roper polls. So Mr. Chase had to back up,
backpeddle quite a bit on this. '

Mr. Havs. At least, we give him credit for admitting he was wrong.

Dr. Hoees. He could do little else at that point. It was such a
fiasco:

Does 1948 wrong prediction mean the downfall of the present elections as the
downfall in 1936 caused the downfall of the Literary Digest? Does it meam
as some critics declare that sampling theory itself is suspect and science can:
never be applied to human affairs? Certainly not—

He answers his own question—

‘One érror or a hundred errors cannot invalidate the scientific method.
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There you have a glimpse, a glimmer, of the type of, you might
-say, arrogance that this supposed scientific method, which, I repeat
and emphasize, is not scientific, will' and can, no matter what the
-errors are, no matter what the mistakes are, will be foisted, pushed on
the public scene, whereas with the Literary Digest you gage it in the
terms of commercial appeal, and after the failure in 1936, it folds up
.as a magazine. But this type of thing continues. It not only con-
tinues but it expands. '

Mr. Hays. There was one difference between Dr. Gallup’s mistake
-and the Literary Digest, wasn’t there? Dr. Gallup made a slight mis-
-#take of ‘a “few percentage points, but they ha}é Landon winning
by 36 or 40 States, whereas he actually carried only 2.

Dr. Hoess. His percentage figures are a matter of statistical manip-
alation. I could go into that in some detail. The actual error is
:appreciably greater than you would be led to believe by the state-
‘ments of Dr. Gallup. But that would be a statistical matter which
is not particularly germane. In this book, in summary, you have
‘throughout it, among other things, this characteristic emphasis on
«cultural determinism, cultural relativity, the idea that if you find a
primitive group which permits wife lending, then, by implication,
‘that is dall right for us, too, and emphasis on Kinsey throughout the
“‘book as having now discovered the scientific facts about sex, and the
-emphasis on cultural lag that we should jettison older beliefs and
'bring all our beliefs up to the latest advances in technology.

In one section in the book, you do get a balanced presentation. This
is the section dealing with economics. Mr. Chase knows the field of
-economics much more, much better, than he knows these other fields.
So when it came to economics, there he admitted that economics was
not a science, and he cited, as I recall it, 155 erroneous, seriously errone-
‘ous, economic predictions to show that economics was not a science.
My feeling in reading the book was this, that if Mr. Chase knew that
-about his own field, and if he were relying as he says he was, and as
‘the book indicates, if he were relying on these experts from the founda-
‘tions for the other areas, why didn’t they warn him of the limitations
in these other fields, sociology, anthropology, and so on, in the same
way in which he himself knew of the limitations in economics.

It was certainly their responsibility, it would seem to me, to have
-emphasized these limitations rather than to give Mr. Chase the im-
pression, and through him many other people the impression, that
these areas-are really scientific in the sense in which the term applies
in physical science. The next and final book which I want to cite is
actually in four volumes. The title is The American Soldier, a
subtitle is Studies in Social Psychology in World War Two. It was
prepared and edited under the auspices of a special committee of the
‘Social Science Research Council, published by the Princeton Uni-
versity Press in 1949 and 1950. I will give you some of the back-
ground of this. _

In this, I want to cite it as an illustration of the influence of sup-
posed social science on military policy at a high level and, further-
more, that this influence was, according to the book itself which,
remember, was written by persons favorable to the effects which the
social scientist brought about. KEven in this type of presentation,

- there is a definite and repeated evidence that the military, with what
turned out to be excellent reasons, struggled against this thing right
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-down the line, and: the social scientists were able to overwhelin -them,
were able to incorporate their own ideas in a matter of }u%hqst military
significance against the opposition of the military of the United States.

‘Mr. Havs. What did they do against the will of the military?

Dr. Hoees. Well, may I develop it? I will bring that out, what
seems to me to be the crucial point here. ) ) :

The Research Branch was officially established in October 1941,
within what was known, successively, as the Morale Division, Special
Services Division, and Information and Education Division. Here
is one of the indications of the resistance of the military in purely mili-
tary matters. Earlier efforts to set up such machinery within the
Army had been blocked by a directive from the Secretary of War,
which said: '

Our Army must be a cohesive unit, with a definite purpose shared by all. Such
an Army can be built only by the responsible effort of all of its members, com-
missioned and enlisted. An anonymous opinion, or criticism, good or bad, is
destruective in its effect on a military organization, where accepted responsibility
on the part of every individual is fundamental. It is therefore directed that
because of thelr anonymous nature, polls will not be permitted among the per-
sonnel of the Army of the United States.

Mr. Havys. Does that make it right because the Secretary said that?

Dr. Hoess. No,sir. It does not make it wrong, either. ‘ )

. Mr. Havs. One time he issued a letter that a soldier could not write
a letter to his Congressman. But the Congress sort of changed his
mind about that. - I would say from my experience with the Army,
it is very difficult to inculcate them with any idea. They resist any-
thing in the way of change. They resisted the use of air power.

You will remember they made one man in this country die of a
broken heart. Of course,he wasright all along. The Navy right now
is resisting the abandoning of battleships. Of course, they are nice
ships, T have been on them and all of that, but they don’t have much
value any more in war. But they are still using them. The very
fact that the Army resisted them does not mean much to me. I do
not know what they resisted, but whatever it was that is their usual
procedure.

Dr. Hoes. May I please develop this point ?

The full story of how the War Department changed from a position of flat
opposition to such research to one in which it would use such research not conly
for internal planning but as justification to the American people for such a vital
program as its demobilization system should someday make instructive reading.

That is a quote from volume 1 of the American Soldier. I would
say it certainly should make interesting reading.

Many factors converge to make possible the establishment of the Research
Branch, not the least of which was the character and personality of the new
Director of the Morale Division, directly commissioned from civilian life, Brig.
Gen. Frederick H. Osborne, later major general. He was a businessman who
was also the author of two volumes on social science. In spite of General
Osborne’s personal prestige, his persuasive skill, which had served him so well
in business, and his deep sincerity, there were times when even these assets
might have availed little against occasional opposition at intermediate echelons,
had not General Marshall unequivocably, supported the strange, new program.

Mr. Hays. Doctor, I think before you start accusing General Mar-
shall or anybody else—— '

Dr. Hosss. I have accused General Marshall of nothing, sir, I have_
quoted from the book.
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Mr. Havs. What is your strange new program? Is it fair to ask
you that? :

Dr. Hosss. That is what they term it, not me.

Mr. Havs. What is it# )

Dr. Hosss. It was a program of taking opinion polls te determine
military decisions. ,

Mr. Havs. Do you mean the last war was run on opinion polls?

Dr. Hosgs. It would have been run to a much greater degree——

Mr. Havs. I think Eisenhower ought to resign, then, because I think
he got elected on the grounds that he ran the war. He made his
reputation on that. If it was run on polls, then we have been under
a lot of misapprehension.

Dr. Hosss. I quote again from the book:

A major purpose of the research staff was.to provide a basis of factual
knowledge.

I will interject. When they say “factual knowledge,” thefr mean
knowledge based upon opinion polls, which are much more fallacious
than political polls, which involve merely the choice of a candidate.

Factual knowledge which would help the director of the Army Information and
HEducation Division in his administrative and policy decisions. This purpose
was abundantly fulfilled. Without research, we would have too often been work-
ing in the dark. With research, we knew our course and were able to defend
it before Congress and the press. Further, we made a remarkable discovery.
The Army gave little weight to our personal opinions, but when these opinions
were supported by factual studies—
and, again, if I may interject, these are not factual studies, they are
opinion studies—
the Army took them seriously—

and here, again, you get the influence which, in some cases, may be
good, but in other cases could be very disastrous due to the aura of
science which surrounds this type of investigation.

For the first time on such a seale, the attempt to direct human behavior was
in part, at least, based on scientific evidence. If this method could be developed
and more widely used, it might provide further impetus for a great advance
in the social relations of man, To that hope, these volumes are dedieated.

The main thing, these polls went into many, many aspects of be-
havior in the military, but the one thing I would like to concentrate on
is the point system of discharge, the system by means of which the
military forces of the United States were demobilized at the end of
World War IT, demobilized in rapid, and in the perspective of history,
chaotic fashion.

Mr. Havs. You know something right there, there was a cause for
demobilization more than any poll, speech on the floor of this House,
or numerous speeches, but I am thinking of one, in which a- Member
of Congress who now holds a very high position in the Armed Services
Committee, who was not satisfied with getting the men demobilized
by bringing them home on the Queen Mary, but he wanted to fly them
home. That is in the Congressional Record. I am not going to drop
his name into the hearings, I do not want to embarrass him. But most
anybody could learn who it was. I say to you advisedly, sir, that
speeches such as that had much more to do with demobilizing than any
.opinion polls, or private opinion polls, or Army opinion pells they
took. The pressure of the American people back home was American
democracy, and perhaps I might say that some Members of the Con-
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gressyielded to that to the extent of doing a little “demagoging” on the
subject, thinking that was a popular viewpoint. Maybe yeu and I.
think it is bad, but I don’t think we are going to chaxige 1t.

Dr. Hosss. Exactly. - S e

Mr. Havs. One other question right there. ' I am trying te be very
friendly. "I do not mean to embarrass you. You do net mean to
infer, and I am afraid that maybe some might have gotten the infer-.
ence from- a question that I asked, you do not mean to infer that
they took a’ poll on whether they should invade through the soft
underbelly or across the channel, do you, or what day the invasion
should go across, and so on? ‘

Dr. Hoses. Well, they admit that they were not able to do as many
things as they wanted to do. .

Mr. Hays. That you think they might have liked to do?

Dr. Hoees. Well, I don’t know. _

Mr. Hays.. You know that is a funny thing. In my limited expe-
tience with the Army, nobody ever a - me anything. They just
told me. I might say, if I volunteered—I .did once, and I got to
dig latrines, so in all of my experience with it, they discouraged you
from offering opinions. : . : .

Dr. Hoess. Sir, there is an old Army precept that you violated
when you volunteered.. - - S S

Mr. Hays. Iknow. That was the first day. They asked for people
who could operate a typewriter. I.stepped forward and he said,
“Well, ,if you can run a typgwriter, you ought to be gble to handle
a pick.” o SR -

PI‘he CHAIRMAN. You may proceed now. o

Dr. Hosss. Here is some more background of this point system
of discharge: ‘ : ‘ : '

In the course of a speech to the Americah people in 1944; Président Rooge-
velt justified the Army’s plans for demobilization at the end of the war on
the grounds that fhe order of demobilization would be determined in terms
of what the saldiers themselves wanted. The idéa of a point system for
demobilization had been conceived in the research branch and accepted by
the Wat Department ‘and-thy  President. Repregentative samples of 1ien-
throughout the world were queried and from their responses the variables of
length of sgervice, averseas duty, combat duty, and parenthoed, emerged as
most significant. X

If I may interject, from these ?inion polls, you can be very much
misled about things like this, and in a matter so big, so important,
it is extremely hazardous to use them, not that they -don’t have a
use, or not that efforts should not be made to develop them as far
as we can and so on, but as yet, certainly, it is very risky to use them
in matters of this kind. , ,

Fhie final welghts assigned to these variables yielded point scores which have
a close correspondence with the wishes of the maximum number of soldiers,
even if it did not exactly reproduce these wishes.

And then they go on to say that the point system established the
order not the rate of demobilization, and that 1s a questionable con-
tention, because when you have given and publicized a notion of this
kind, here, again, is an illustration of where the fact that you make
the study can change the situation which you are studying. If you
give members of the armed services the notion that they are to be
and should be consulted on vital military policy, then this fact in
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itself can create dissatisfaction, unrest, of the very type of thing.
which the Secretary previously had anticipated. ,

Mr. Havs. Doctor, all of this is new to me, but did the foundations;
- have anything to do with encouragin?g this point system:in the Army.t
Did they get into this act in any wa R e

Dr. Hoee. The people involveX were people who were previ-
ously, and most of them still are, very heavy recipients of founda-
tion funds, and the foundations, as I indicated, the Social Science
Research Council, did get this material at the end of the war, got the
material declassified by the War Department and worked on it and
then it was published through the—the various volumes were pub-
lished through a series of authors, with the senior author being Prof.
Samuel A. Stouffer.

Mr. Havs. Are you challenging anything in there as to the validity
of it? That is not a_good way of phrasing. Are you challenging in
your statement whether or not this did happen or did not happen?
Are you challenging the theory behind it %

Dr. Hoses. The theory.. It did happen, asI am citing.

Mr. Havs. In other words, if the book says so and it happened,
about the only connection the foundations have is that they made it
possible for that book to be published, is that right ¢

Dr. Hoess. Not only made it possible to be published, but the in-
fluence, what I am pointing out here—the influence of this type of’
social science, what 1t can have and does have in this context, in the:
military, even in'a military sphere. ,

Mr. gAYS. You do not think the point system was bad, do you ?

Dr. Hoess. I was in the service, too, and fortunately I had enough
¥oints to-get out so at that time I thought it was dgood. Incidentally,

stayed in awhile longer but I was glad that under this I could have:
gotten out at-an earlier date if I wanted to. But I made no pre-
tense—— : ‘ ' SRR ' :

Mr. Havys, As I remember it, the decision was made that we were:
going to demobilize and we were going to discharge a certain number-
of men. Now, what we come to is to find out which ones we keep:
and which ones we let go. :

Dr. Hosss. That was not a military decision. The military de-
cision was quite different. , \ '

Mr. Havys.Mayhe the Congress made the decision, but somebody-
said you are going to discharge so many, right ¢

Dr. Hosss. 'No, sir. The groups, the individuals, rather, who were-
discharged, and the nature of the entire demobilization program was,
as I would like to point out, the result of this influence of social
science rather than the result of military policy which opposed it.

Mr. Havs. Doctor, you do not mean to tell me:that‘lf it had not:
been for this littlé group of social scientists, that we would not have-
demobilized ? o o R

Dr. Hosss. Inthe mannerin which we did, we would not.

Mr. Havs. Nevier mind the manner. - .

Dr. Hosbs. T think that is of vital significance. —

Mr. Havs. I think we are quibbling over something that is not very-
important.: I‘say to you that the American people urged on by cer--
tain demagogic speeches said, “We are going to tear this Army down
bring the'boys home.” That is what they wanted. ‘The milifary was::
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confronted with the situation, “We are going to bring them home,
and the politicians are going to say or make us say which ones we are
going t~ bring first.” - 1s that not what happened ¢

r. Hoses. Which ones we are going to bring home first was: de‘:
termmed by the point system.

- Mr. Hars. Ithink that is all to the good.

Dr. Hoes. You may change your opinion, sir.

. The Caamman. I was around here then, as I had been awhile before.
I never felt any overwhelming demand from home: for demobiliza-
tion. I heard a lot about it since.

Mr. Havs. I will refer you to a speech, and I will not mention his
name, in which he said, “I don’t want the boys sent home by shjp; I
think we ought to fly ‘them home,” and he is a good orator. You
know who, he is talking about.

"The Crammax. I know who you are talking about.

Mr. Havs. He said that, did he not? I was not here then, but I
thought it was a good idea.

The CHARMAN. I never had any overwhelming demand from the
folks back home.

Mr. Havs. I do not know what you had, but my predecessor sald.
that most of his mail consisted—and it was very heavy in letters from
mothers especially after V--E day—of when do we get the boys back.

r. WORMSER. May I again ask Dr. Hobbs to clarify something for
Mr Hays, namely, 1f I understand it correctly, that he is not dis-
cussing the desirability of demobilizing or not demobjlizing. What he
is discussing is essentially this, that instead of the military making the
decisions to demobilize in such a way as to protect best the welfare of
the United States, the decision was made under the influence of .a
group ‘of ‘social scientists, the decision: on ‘how. the demobi)ization :
should take place, not the quantity but how, and' that that- decisiotr
mjight well have or it did fly in the face of military necess1ty Is that
correct, Dr. Hobbs?

Dr. Honss. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Hays. That is interesting and perhaps very true. I would llke;
to hear.more. about it.. In what way did it fly in the face of military
necessity? Do you mean the fellows had been in for 6 years, they:
should have kept them because they knew more about it and let the
boys who served only 90 days out, is that it? .

Dr; Hases. May I describe that, please, from the book ?

Mr. Havs. Sure.

Dr. Hosss. There were two schools of thought.

One school of ‘thought which had particularly strong representation in Army ;

Ground Forces tended to see the problem as one of preservmg intact at alk :
costs the combat fighting teams.

You see, they were thinking in mlhtary terms.

‘This meart discharging mainly service troops, limited serv icemen, and solchers ,
not yet fully trained. Combat veterans, especially the experienced noncom’s,
were obviously the core of our magnificent fighting ‘machine.. Another school
of thought, also arguing on the basis of military efficiency— -

they say military efficiency here, but I don’t know how they could -
justify 1t—

held that the men of longest service should be so disaffected bv a policy which
regdrded ‘the 'men who had made the least sacrifice that the morale of thé
combat teams would be as much endangered by retaining.such men as by dis-
charging some of them. Furthermore, they pointed out
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Mr. Havs. Do you-agree with'that conclusion® - 0 o 0 o0
*Dr. Hoegs. Neo, sir, = o vvo o0 i e e T i
Mﬁe Hays. You do not think the morale would have been affected .

atall? - -0 oo oo T e e L g T LRI L

Dr. Hoess. It would have been affected soitie, Bitt iny rélative toris’
of military strategy and policy, I do not think the effect would have
been so great here as it would have been on the other side. :

Mr. Havs. Let me tell you something about that. I will give you
the benefit of my experience. I was in Greece in 1949 with General
Van Fleet for a few days. General Van Fleet went to Greece and
took a disorganized, beaten, army, and in 2 yeéars made man for man,
I will say, one of the finest fighting forces the world has éver seeri.
But do you know what he tolgl me his biggest problem was? They
knew how to fight, but his biggest Iilroblem was morale because most
of those men that he got & hold of had been in the Gre¢k Army for
9 years, and their morale was shot to piecés because they hidd béen
fighting and lots of people back home had not been called upon to
do anything more than run away from the Comimunists. And he said
that that was his biggest problem. So that just is econtriry to the
theory that you say, s it not, it would not have dffected méorale?

Dr. Hosss. I did not say, sir, that it would not have afféctéd meérale.
The question here is which would have affected the militatry stréngth
of the United States more, and that question; I would dziswer, the .
policy of the point system of discharge, in my opinion, which i$ cer-
tainly not a professional opinion, professional militaty epinieni; in
my opinion would have affected it more than the other. :

Mr. Havs. Doctor, I again want to say that you have a perfect
right to your opinion; and it may very well be that "%bui' opinion is
the correct one. I do not happen to agree with it. But that is one
of the beautiful things about the democeracy we have. Let me Say
further along that line, that it would have been probable in anything
but a democracy, that the military would have been able to do what-
ever they wanted to do. But unfortunately, from their poiit of view,
and I say this from my point of view fortunately, inh a démocracy,
such as we have, even sometimes thé will 6f the people can be made
to have an influenée on the military. :

Dr. Hosss. But, sir, this was not the will of the people.

Mr. Havs. I disagree very vitally with you. R

Dr. Hoees. It may have been the will of the people that this hap-
pened, but the influencing factor, and this is what I am trying to
stress, the influencing factor was not a balance such as it should be
democratically, net a balance of conflicting opinions, but:- it was the
influence of what was called social science.: ‘

Mr. Hays. Well, I say to you that I was back in Ohio at that time,
and it was the influence of the people back home. That is what it was.
I do not think that they knew anything about social science or cared
less, in the Army.

Dr. Hosss. That is quite irrelevant. : ,

Mr. Hays. They just felt that the boys who had given the most or
served the longest and who had been in there for the greatest length
of time ought to come home first. Some who had not been and
did not go, if they needed any more men, take them. That prin-
ciple still applies today. We have pretty much of a rotation under
the draft system, and I do not think you will disagree that that



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 157

is because the people want it that way. You know, the Army wanted
universal military training, but they did not get it. Why didn’t they

get it? Because the Congress did not vote to give it to them. Why

didn’t the Congress vote to give it to them? Because a good many

of them felt that if they did, they would not come back to Congress.

%tlis just as simple as that. That is the way democracy makes itself
elt.

Dr. Hoses. On these issues, I am not, fretending that T am right or
you are wrong. That really is not involved.

Mr. Hays. T am only putting these in in order to show that there
are two sides to it. I certainly want to say right here and now that
there is a side that you are presenting, and it certainly can be a valid
one. In other words, T am saying there is plenty of room for argu-
ment, but the only reason I am interrupting you 1s so that the record
will not show that we sit here and concur in these views which may
or may not be yours, even.

Dr. Hoses. That 1s quite proper.

The CHalrMAN. Tam assumin%)that my silence will not be construed
as agreeing with everything you have to say.

Mr. Havs. I cannot be responsible for anything that anybody con-
strues about your silence. 1 would suggest that you just speak up.
That is the way I do. Just because you think I am wrong, I will not
get wrong.

The Caamman. Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)

The CrarmMaN. You may proceed. :

Mr. HoeBs. Thank you. The book referred to two schools of
thought. It continues:

Proponents of the first point of view—
that is, the military— _
had an additional argument which has a special plausibility. If discharges were
to be made on the basis of entire units, the Army would not be opened to charges
of favoritism to individuals. If an individual’s record were taken into account,
there was too much chance of a scandal, particularly if the Army yielded to
political pressure to discharge certain individuals or certain categories of individ-
uals without respect to military needs. It was admitted that the replacement
gystem had operated so that a given unit was likely to contain personnel with a
very wide range of service and that a unit discharge would give new replace-
ments in demobilized outfits a head start in civilian life over the combat veterans
in outfits retained. But this was advanced as the lesser of two evils.

Then they describe the fact that they took the polls, and one poll
was taken and as a result of that first poll the criteria for discharge,
the basis for the point system, included length of time in the Army,
age, overseas service, and dependency. Combat service was not
included in the first poll. But in the first poll, they had left a place
‘where the soldiers could write in things which they believed should
be included in a discharge system, and one of the things which was
written in frequently was the thought that combat experience should
'be weighted into the point system.

After studying the data of the type summarized in the tables 1 and 2, General
‘Osborne decided to put all of the influence of the Information and Education
Division behind a system which would: (@) establish priorities on an individual
not a unit basis; and (b) take into account the explicit preferences of the

soldiers themselves insofar as the latter was consistent with military necessity,
‘On the basis of soldier preferences, the Information and Educational Division

49720—54—pt. 1——11



158 TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS

recommended a point system which would take into account combat, measured by
length of time in the combat zone and by number of Purple Hearts awarded,
the number of months of overseas service, the number of children, and the length
of time in the Army. After lengthy discussions, the War Department accepted
the outlines of this proposal, leaving to a future date the setting of the exact
number of points for each category and the method of determining such a factor
as combat service. This decision was announced to the public in September 1944.

And again, if T may interject, once you publicize a thing like this,
you create a different situation than the one which existed before.

It was decided that the actual points to be assigned would not be announced
until after the surrender of Germany. Between September 1944 and the defeat
of Germany, there followed several months in which there was much argument
in the special planning division as to the assignment of points. The four factors,
longevity in the Army, overseas service, combat and parenthood, had been
publicly announced, but it was thought still possible by opponents of the plan—
and this is another instance where you see persistently the military
for reasons which they had but which they could not publicly reveal,
sensed or knew that we were going to run into a situation in Europe
with one of our then allies, that is, R-u-s-s-i-a.

Mr. Hays. Would you repeat that statement?

Dr. Hoses. The indications are that the military knew or at least
it sensed that there was a good likelihood of running into trouble with
Russia at the end of the German war, but, however, at that time, we
were allies with Russia. They could not publicize this. They had to
keep it quiet. Yet it turns out they were right. They could have
been wrong, but it turns out they were quite correct. Here is another
group which probably knew nothing of this very important military
matter, and, knowing nothing, they still insist and push and get this

; tyﬁf of thing adopted.

r. Havs. T am very interested in that statement, because I am just
wondering whether it is valid or not. I do not give the military the
benefit of that much foresight. I will tell you why. The military
made the agreement with the Russians about Berlin, and about all of
the matters of the ways to get in Berlin and what have you. The
military also made the agreements with the Russians about Vienna.
You probably know that we have never had any trouble about Vienna
but we have had a lot of trouble about Berlin, for the simple reason
that the group of military men who made the rules down at Vienna
111313,(%9 one set of rules and there was another set of rules made up at

erlin,

The Russians have taken every advantage, as the Communists
always do, to harass, to blockade, to do everything they could within
the rules. I have been in both places a number of times since the war.
Every time I go to Berlin, I go by the sufferance of the Communists.
But if you go to Vienna, it is very clearly outlined that from the air-
field to Vienna, the road is American property. There is no such
outline about the road from the American zone to Berlin. That seems
to be Russian property. '

Dr. Hoses. That is correct.

Mr. Hays. Maybe the boys down at Vienna had some indications
thoy were going to have trouble with Russia, or maybe if they were
smart enough to have them, to do something about them, but appar-
ently the boys in Berlin, if they felt that way, didn’t take any
precautions. : - o

Dr. Hosss. I guess the Russians considered Berlin for what it is, a
much more important——
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The Cuamrman. I do not think we ought to get into this question,
but I am not sure that the military was the sole determining factor in
the arrangements up around Berlin. 1 think that question might
very well be left open. .

Mr. Hays. I made a statement there and I am standing on it. I
said that they made the ground rules. I don’t say they made the
decision that we would pull back from here or pull back from there,
but they in conference with the Russian high command made the
ground rules. You do not need to take my word for it, you can go
back and get the history and get the pictures of them having their
parties together. E :

I don’t know who did the job down at Vienna, but those unsung
heroes certainly did a lot better job than was done up north.

The CaARMAN. You may proceed.

Professor Hobbs, before you begin, if T may, how much time do you
think would be required for you to complete your statement ?

Mr. Havs. Without any interruption. :

Dr. Hoses. Without any interruptions, this material on the Ameri-
can soldier, maybe 15 minutes, and then there is another matter; a
final matter which will come up which should take no longer than 5
or 10 minutes. ‘

Mr. Wormszer. I have a few questions I would like to ask, myself,
Mr. Chairman. '

The Cmamman. Would it be inconvenient for you to be here
tomorrow ¢ L

Dr. Hoees. No, sir. I have made arrangements in Philadelphia
to be here on Thursday, so I could have gone back tonight but it would
be no special hardship to stay over.

The CuatrmanN, Why do we not run until 4 o’clock?

Mr. Havs. Let him finish with this subject.

Dr. Hosss (reading) :

It was thought still possible by opponents to the plan to obtain the benefit of
claiming soldier endorsement and still manipulate the weights so that overseas
service and combat service actually would count negligibly toward the total seore.
The Information and Education Division always recognizing that military
pecessity should come first—

Now, where they interject these matters of military necessity, and
so on, I question that they really comprehended them in high degree,
but that 1s a question—
held that either the final points must have the effect of approximating the priori-
ties desired by the majority of soldiers or else the reasons why this wasn’t
possible in terms of military necessity should be frankly admitted by the Army.

In other words, they pressed the military group, and if they had
as their reason the possibility of Russian aggression and encroach-
ment into European territories, such as actually did happen, if the
military had that in mind, they could not publicly announce it because
Russia at that time was an ally. And from a standpoint of both mili-
tary policy and from a standpoint of diplomatic policy, it was just
something that they could not do. Yet this group pushed them into
a position where they had to do it or accept this point system of
discharge which the military consistently opposed.

“To increase the combat credit, it was decided also to give five points for each

decoration received, including the Purple Heart for wounds. This decision made
at a -time when it was thought that the Air Forces would be discharged'oq a
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different basis from the rest of the Army, was to lead eventually to some feelings
of injustice. When Air Forces were blanketed in under a uniform point system,
the numerous decorations of flying personnel gave these men priorities which
were particularly to be resented by veterans of ground combat.

There are two items there, one, that this is supposed to make par-
ticularly the ground combat men pleased and happy but it turns out
that it makes them disgruntled and dissatisfied. The second is that
when it is (probably in an unforeseen manner) applied to the Air
Force, which was, of course, if you were to name at that stage and
under those circumstances the one crucial unit of the military services,
you would probably name the Air Force; when it was applied to them
then it resulted in an extremely rapid, almost chaotic disbandment
of the American Air Forces in Europe.

Among the combat veterans in the worldwide cross section there was a sharp
difference of attitude as between Air Force veterans and ground force veterans.
Among the former, whose point scores were inflated by numerous decorations,
a third—
that is, this resulted in a situation where one-third of the personnel
of the Air Force was immediately entitled to discharge under the
point system which, obviously, disrupted the military value of the
Air Force—

among the Air Force there was one-third that had 85 points or over, while among
the latter—

that is the ground forces—

only one-ninth had 85 points or over. Incredible as it seemed at the time to
many in the Information and Education Division, there was a strong sentiment
githin the War Department for eliminating combat credit entirely after V-J
ay—
and again, as you learn throughout this, the military was attempting
to preserve the power, the strategical military power of the United
States, and in retrospect it certainly appears that they had good
reasons for that decision. But again you get this group pushing
them, preventing them from using military principles in a military
situation, sacrificing such principles for what is called social science.

The research report quoted above played a part in the War Department’s
decision to leave the point system intact after V-J Day. It was felt that the
capitulation of Japan was so near at hand that any recalculation of point
scores should not be undertaken unless overwhelmingly sought by the men.
This was a keen disappointment to some of the revisionists in the War Depart-
ment who were working to reduce or eliminate overseas and combat credit. It
wag also a disappointment, though perhaps a lesser one, to the Information and
Education Division, which would have preferred an increase in credit for over-
seas service, and an addition of the combat infantry badge to the elements
counting for combat credit.

Mr. Wormser. I would like to be sure of the stenographer, to be
sure that you are quoting from somebody else’s work.

Dr. Hoees. I am quoting from volume IT of American Soldier.
That is another indication of the almost diametrically opposed view-
points in this military situation, with the social scientist insisting
on one thing and the military, for what turns out to have been
eminently good reasons, insisting on another.

I quote again:

In the official history of ground forces the havoc played in one division in
Europe by transfer out of its 85 point men after V-J Day is described in some
detail, The facts In general were, however, that of all the men with combat



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 161

experience in ground units throughout the world, only 1 man in 9 had 85 points
or more.

Now, again, here is an application of a statistic, in a context in
which it cannot be applied safely. You say, or these people say,
only 1 in 9. But if this 1 in 9 is a keyman, that might disrupt an
entire squad. It might even disrupt an entire company. It might
‘disrupt the crew of a heavy bomber, and things of that sort, which
should certainly have been taken into consideration, but which could
not be taken into consideration with this approach.

It is true that many of these were keymen, but it is also true that there were
replacements with combat experience available who could have taken their
places and, indeed, many more such men than any current estimates for the
Pacific war required.

And the citation for that official history of the ground forces
describing that havoc played in one division in Europe, the citation
is “United States Army in World War II, the Army Ground Forces,”
published in Washington 1947. ' :

They conclude, and I will conclude this material on the American
Soldier in this way: that is, volume II, which discusses the point
system sums it up in this way:

There are “ifs” where history cannot definitively answer. In taking its cal-
ciilated risks, the Army won its gamble.

Now, if I may interject here, it was not the Army, it was this group.
The Army, the military insisted on quite another policy, and to say
that the Army won its gamble is misleading and, you might add, one
more such victory and we are undone. This turned out, in the retro-
spect of history, to have been an extremely costly political as well as
military procedure.

One cannot say for certain what would have happened after V-J Day as well
as before if there had not been an objective method of demobilization which the
majority men regarded as fair in principle because “military efficiency” 'is not
independent of “morale.” There are grounds for believing that the War Depart-
ment chose collectively when it broke all precedent and went to the enlisted men
for their opinions before promulgating its redeployment and demobilization policy.

That is the opinion of the authors of this volume.

Another and quite contrary opinion, I would say, could be at least
equally justified. But the point that I wanted to stress all through
is the way in which social science can and does encroach out and
expand into areas not only of morality but of politics and in this
instance military policy which was of the very highest order. Un-
fortunately, the situation is one in which, at the present time, and in
the foreseeable future, we just—and I use “we” in the context of social
scientists—we just don’t know enough to gamble with supposedly
scientific methods in these areas. If mistakes are to be made, let them
be made by people who are expert in the field, and of course they will

make mistakes. :
"~ The CHARMAN. Now do you want to make your concluding state-
ment, Professor? We will meet your wishes on that.

Dr. Hosss. A question was raised before, I think, about is there any
pressure exerted on scholars in connection with these things. .

I would like to mention just this: There was another book that came
out, titled “Studies in the Scope and Method of the American Sol-
dier,” and in one of the reviews—this book contained a number of
reviews about what was the greatest or seemed to be the greatest feat
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of social science at the time—and in one of the reviews they referred
to someone, a scholar, who had the temerity to question these findings
and this is the type of pressure you get in this connection. I quote
from this book:

The rivalrous role is enacted by social scientists whose interest in empirical
research quantitatively reported is low. Since no reviewer has taken the view
that better research of this type is available or in sight, the rivalrous posture
involves a preference (stated or implied) for a search of a different type. When
this preference is merely implied and no alternative specified, the result is a
vigorous negativism which leads to the extreme attitude we have designated
as diabolic.

Now if you will just imagine yourself, you are in this case, a young
fellow getting started out, and you happen to tread on sacred soil,
you just do a little bit of criticism against these groups who are so
powerful. Thisis the type of thing that comes back at you. I continue
with the quote: '

1?nly one reviewer has approximated this extreme view in point, Nathan Glazer,
who is—

please note these words—

who is a young man at the periphery of the profession and hence, perhaps, less
heedful of its imperatives toward discretion. )

In other words, “If you want to get in with us, watch your step
and don’t criticize our work.” '

That type of thing is certainly undesirable, unhealthy, in studies
which are supposed to be openminded, where you are supposed to
allow for these differences of opinion which, Congressman, as you
rightly, I would say, place such high value on. When you get
pressure of this type it isn’t a very good situation.

Mr. Havs. It seemed to me that you were rather critical of the
foundations a little earlier for not directing this Mr. Chase, was it,
in how to write his book.

Dr. Hoess. Advising him of the limitations particularly in the
fields in which these men were supposed to be experts and in which
he was not.

Mr. Hays. Would you consider it a salutary situation where if a
foundation granted money to someone to write a book, to just let
him go ahead and write it? It would seem to me they ought not to
tell him one way or the other.

Dr. Hoeps. Yes, I agree with this, but the Chase incident was a
completely different situation. He was requested, and as the quota-
tion will show, two important members of the foundation requested
him to write it. By his own statement they worked with him all
through and, presumably, were for the purpose of giving him their
best knowledge and advice and still they permitted him to make a
series of very extreme, unwarranted statements, about the very mat-
ters in which these people were supposed to be experts.

Mr. Havys. I have an impression that his book did not sell very
well. ' :

Dr. Hosss. I think that is not too vital a point one way or the
other.

Mr. Hays. I just might feel, and I am just old-fashioned enough
to think that maybe the reason it did not is because somebody asked
him to write it. I always had the old-fashioned belief that if some-
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one had an urge to write a book, and it came because he had the
urge, that is when you got a good book.

Dr. Hoess. I would agree with that principle.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Chairman, Dr. Hobbs has some more material
and I have a few questions which are rather important. I think
we will have to carry over until tomorrow morning.

The Caairman. If it is agreeable. I think we are about to reach,
as they say down home, quitting time.

As an additional observation with reference to the observation
you made of what General Van Fleet said about morale, if you will
pardon me for referring to it, I recall on the 9th of November 1918,
when I got a message from the brigade commander, stating that it
was reported that the morale of blank division was bad, and asking
me to report on the morale of the third battalion, which I happened
to be commanding as a lieutenant. This message is on record and
my reply is on record down here in the War Department:

The morale of the men of the third battalion is good. They may not be
a hundred percent efficient because of the arduous service they have Deen
called upon to render during the past several days, but they are remarkably
subservient to the will of their officers and are ready to perform any duty
that may be required of them.

And that has been the experience I have had, in my limited way,
in dealing with the American soldiers when they are confronted
with an important duty, that I have always found them ready to
perform it, whether they have been in the service 1 month, 1 year,
or 2 years. ’

Mr. Hays. Well, I think that is a valuable addition to my argu-
inent, that you didn’t have to keep the men that had been there the
ongest.

'Ighe Cuaamman. We find it necessary to change our committee room
for tomorrow. The committee will meet in room 1334, being the
Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee Room. That is in the
New House Office Building.

I would appreciate the members of the press advising any of the
others that you might come in contact with, who might be interested
in the location.

Mr. Hays. Do you have any plans to bring anyone else besides Dr.
Hobbs tomorrow :

Mr. WorMser. Yes. Tom McNiece, the assistant research direc-
tor, who will read another report which we are working our heads
off to get ready for you at least by the time of the hearing.

Mr. Hays. Why do you not keep your heads and let me finish ask-
ing Mr. Dodd some questions about his report before we get another
one? It isimmaterial to me, but I am ready.

The Cmarrman, I think my reaction to orderly procedure would
be to let Mr. McNiece make his presentation and then any questions
};hﬁt you might want to ask ofp Mr. Dodd or Mr. McNiece could

ollow.

Mr. Hays. It is immaterial to me, Mr. Chairman. I do not see
what that has to do with orderly procedure. In the first place, we
didn’t get Mr. Dodd’s statement the day he made it, and I have the
notes made. I could have gone ahead yesterday except you said Dr.
Briggs wanted to get back to New Hampshire. I do not want the
thing to hang fire forever. But I don’t care.
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Mr. Wormser. We would just as soon have Mr. Dodd go on.

The CHARMAN. I am incI]ined to think Mr. McNiece has a state-
ment to make and my reaction would be it would be best for him to
make the statement and then we ought to have the rest of the period
of the day for questioning. Mr. Dodd can come on first and then if
we want to question Mr. McNiece we would proceed, if that is
agreeable.

Mr. Havs. I have no objection except I understand I will be able
to interrupt Mr. McNiece.

The Cuamman. That is all right.

We will recess until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 3:55 p. m., the committee was recessed, to recon-
vene at 10 a. m. Thursday, May 20, 1954.)
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Houske or REPRESENTATIVES,
SeeciaL Commrrreer To INVESTIGATE
Tax Exempr FoUuNDATIONS,
Washington, D. C.

The special subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to recess, in room
1334, New House Office Building, Hon. Carroll Reece (chairman of
the special subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Reece (presiding), Hays, and Pfost.

Also present: Rene A. Wormser, general counsel; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel; Norman Dodd, research director; Kathryn Casey,
Jegal analyst.

The CuarmMaN. The committee will please come to order.

Who isthe first witness ?

Mr. WorMser. We will continue with Professor Hobbs.

TESTIMONY OF DR. A. H. HOBBS, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF
SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA—Resumed

The CHARMAN. Do you have an additional statement to make, Pro-
fesso?r Hobbs, or are you submitting yourself for questioning at this
time -

Dr. Hoess. I believe Mr. Wormser indicated that he had some
questions to ask of me.

The CramrMaN. You may proceed, Mr. Wormser.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs’, you testified in some detail about a few
particular books. You don’t mean to leave any inference that your

neral opinions concerning what you call scientism relate only to

ose few%ooks?

Dr. Hoees. No, sir. This is a very widespread situation. It is con-
tained in dozens and dozens of books. I cited those which I did cite
only to illustrate the point. Many other books could be cited. But,
of course, most of those other books, in fact, would have no connection
with foundations.

Mr. Wormser. Doctor, I hand you this morning an advertisement
of Dr. Kinsey’s second book. I think it is very important to illustrate
the extent to which that book has resulted in a discussion of changes of
law in the area of marriage and sex.

Would you read the material on that ad and describe it? It ap-
peared in the New York Times on May 11.

Dr. Hoges. This is an advertisement for the second volume in the
Kinsey series, the volume on Sexual Behavior in the Human Female.
The advertisement reads:

What do you care about sex laws?

- 165
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It goes on:

Maybe you ought to think a little bit about our laws concerning sex and sex
offenders.

These laws are supposed to protect you; they don’t always do that, and they
are sometimes turned against ordinary citizens like yourself.

The Kinsey report cites instances of how and when and where. Shouldn’t you
read it? . .

Mr. Wormser. Have you read the entire ad?

Dr. Hosss. Except the price of the book and the publisher.

Mr. WorMser. Would the committee like to see the ad? I would
like to offer it in evidence and you might wish to see it.

The CuaRMAN. Without objection it is so ordered.

(The material referred to is as follows:)

What do
you care
about

sex laws?

Maybe you ought to think a little bit about our
laws concerning sex and sex offenders.

These laws are supposed to protect you: they
don’t always do that, and they are sometimes
turned against ordinary citizens like yourself.

The Ki'nsey Report cites instances of how,

and when, and where. Shouldn’t you read it?

842 pages, $8.00. At any bookseller,
or send order with remittance to

W. B. Saunders Company

W. Washington Square, Philadelphia 5, Pa.

THE NEW YOAK TIMES BOOK REVIEW MAY 6, 1954
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Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, would you express your own opinion,
please, as to whether the production of a book of this type, advertised
in this manner, is a desirable activity of a foundation?

Dr. Hoses. I would say that they are encroaching, as in the instance
of the encroachment in the military area, in areas in, in this case,
legal areas, as well as moralistic areas, where they should be extremely
cautious.

I don’t mean to imply that no investigation should be made, nor
that the findings should be suppressed, or anything of that kind. But
a great deal of caution should be used in connection with these extra-
sclentific areas, if you wish to call them such, and that degree of
caution certainly has not been exercised.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, do I express your opinion correctly by
this statement? The foundations, or some of them, in the Cox hear-
ings last year, maintained that the best use of their funds would be
in experiment in reaching out for new horizons, in considering their
precious funds in what they call risk capital. You would approve of
experiment in the sense of trying to reach new horizons, but you would
caution, I assume, against experiment as such where it relates to the
relationship of human beings and basic factors in our society ?

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir; a great deal of caution, I think, should be
applied in those areas. For one thing, because of the points I tried
to establish yesterday, that the mere fact that the thing is being
studied can change the situation; and secondly, because the findings
of a study can affect human behavior and we should be extremely
cautious when we are entering into areas of that sort.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Wormser, would you go back to the question just
immediately preceding this? Could we %ave the question read?

b(Th()a question referred to was read by the reporter as recorded
above. .

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, I would like you to extend your remarks
somewhat on the subject of empiricism. The material has been used
by witnesses several times. I would like you to discuss this aspect of
empiricism; whether or not it is safe to be used in consideration of
human problems by itself, or whether it must not always be related
to any other pertinent material in the social sciences, such as basic
moral codes and so forth?

Dr. Hoess. I would feel very definitely that so-called empirical
findings must be fitted into a framework of the legal precepts, the tra-
ditions, the history, the moral codes, the military principles of the
area in which they are applied. That in and oflglemse]ves, by their
very nature, they exclude the intangibles which may be not only
important but may be crucial in a final decision. '

Mr. Havs. Dr. ijlobbs, right there, do you mean to imply that all the
studies by foundations in this field of social science are empirical
studies and that they have no relation or are not fitted in in any way,
shape, or form with the other things you mentioned % .

Dr. Hogss. No, sir; I don’t mean to imply that at all. There are
studies fostered which are other than empirical. But it is my im-
pression, and not only mine but the impression of quite a number of
other professors with whom I correspond, that there is coming to be
an overemphasis on what is called empiricism. Empiricism itself, of
course, is a thoroughly acceptable technique of investigation. ILike
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other techniques it has to be included within the overall framework
of the scientific approach, but it is thoroughly respectable and desir-
able as an approach in and of itself. ) o

Two things, however, seem to be occurring. One, that it is not
really empiricism which is being sponsored. It is more nearly statis-
tical manipulation without any real background of the numbers which
are being manipulated. Those numbers usually represent people.

" Mr. Havs. Right there, I want to ask you about that before we
go any further. . .

The word “manipulate” usually has a connotation meaning that
you decide what the answer is going to be first and then manipulate
the figures. Do youmean to imply that?

Dr. Hosss. No,sir; I didn’t mean to imply that at all.

Mr. Hays. Maybe we ought to use some other term.

Dr.Hosss. Statistical computations if you wish.

Mr. Hays. I think that means what you want to say and the other
had a different meaning.

Dr. Hosss. I am very glad you mentioned that because I had abso-
lutely no intent to imply that. ,

Mr. Havs. In other words, these people decide what the answer is
to be and then set out to make it come out that way ¢

Dr.Hosss. Ididn’t mean that ;no,sir.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, I would like your opinion and whatever
discussion you can give us on the general influence that foundations
have had on research in the colleges and universities.

Dr. Hosss. I don’t think I could speak as to the overall general
influence. I have made no separate study of that. But from my
own experience, and as I indicated from the experience of others,
some of whom are prominent within their respective fields, there are,
myself included, and others, who are becoming increasingly concerned
about what is or what seems to be—perhaps we are wrong in this—an
overemphasis upon this so-called empiricism. Unfortunately, as I
said before, it is a respectable and acceptable technique, but it is only
one part of a very large pattern, if you want to approach a better
understanding of human behavior.

Particularly where large grants are involved, the grants tend to be
%eared into programs of “empiricism”—and I wish the word would

e kept in quotes whenever it is used here—and then graduate students
receive their training through these grants. I don’t mean to imply
in any sense that the foundations have organized their grants for this
purpose, or that they are promoting intentionally and purposefully
the type of thing I am going to describe. I merely wish to point it
out as a situation which does arise and which I believe is quite unfor-
tunate.

"These graduate students, who, of course, will be the researchers
and the teachers of the future, are subjected by the very nature of
the situation to enter-in disproportionate numbers into this one small
area, an important area, to be sure, but just one area of their training.
They are encouraged through the situation to embark upon study
projects which are extremely narrow, and with the aid of the grant,
the persons running the research are able to employ professional
interviewers, for example. One part of graduate training should be
some acquaintance with people. The graduate student, I would feel,
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would gain much more if he were to do his own interviewing, rather
than merely take the results which were collected by a professional
interviewer. In failing to do his own interviewing, he has thereby
lost an important element, I would say, of what should be his train-

ing.

%‘urthermore, these projects aid these students to a disproportionate
degree. Other students who, through differing interests, through a
broader viewpoint of society and behavior, who do their own work
and who don’t have such assistance, are handicapped in comparison
with the ones who receive the aid through foundation grants.

So that there are cases where the graduate student in his training
has concentrated in a very small area of the statistical computations—
and I wish to add that in themselves there is nothing wrong with
that, but they are a very small part of the overall picture—but i such
training they neglect studies of the traditions of the country, the studies.
of the history of the country, they neglect actual experience with
people, they neglect studies of the philosophies which have been devel-
oped in connection with human civilization, and they even neglect—
and this may sound extreme, but I can vouch that it does happen—
they even neglect studies of science.

One of my favorite questions when I am examining students for a.
graduate degree is a question of this sort. Here you are, you are going:
to get a doctor of philosophy degree. What have you read in philos-
ophy? I appreciate that this sounds extreme, but there are graduate
stuh ents who get such degrees who have never read a book in philos-
ophy.

T%en another question along the same lines: What have you ever
read in the philosophy of science; and some of them have read little
or nothing in that area either.

So you get this tendency to overspecialize, overconcentrate in one
area which admittedly has its merits, but which leads to a narrowness
of mind, not the broader outlook which we need in the present unde-
veloped conditions associated with social science.

Another asgect of this same situation is that graduate students and
faculty members are discouraged from applying for grants unless
they, too, are willing to do this type of “empirical” investigation.

For example, this is a bulletin of the Social Science Research Coun-
cil, an announcement of fellowships and grants to be offered in 1953.
In this bulletin it states that fellowships and grants described in this
circular are of two distinct types. One, those designed exclusively
to further the training of research workers in social science.

If I may interject to read: “Research worker” for a layman would
have a broad general significance—research is desirable and so forth.
But in the connotation in which it is all too frequently used, in social
science, research means statistical computation. A social scientist
reading this would interpret it to mean that probably, almost certainly,
what they are interested in is only statistical computations.

The quotation on this first point goes on to say:

These include the research training fellowships and the area research-training
fellowships, These fellowships provide full maintenance.

- A second category listed :

’Ijhose designed to aid scholars of established competence in the execution of
their research, family, the travel grants for area research, grants in aid of
research, and faculty research fellowships,
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Then in a description of the research-training fellowships there is
the statement : i

These fellowships may be granted for programs that will afford either experi-
ence in the conduct of research—
and remembering here that the reader of this material knows or be-
lieves they mean statistical computation—
and first-hand analysis of empirical data under the guidance of mature investi-
gators or further formal training or both.

Purposes for which grants-in-aid may be expended include wages of clerical and
technical assistants, tabulating, photostating, microfilming and similar services,
transportation, and living expenses of the grantee himself while traveling in pur-
suit of his investigation. Grants are not ordinarily available for travel to pro-
fessional society meetings or conferences or for purposes of books and manu-
scripts. Grants will not be given to subsidize the preparation of textbooks or
the publication of books or articles or to provide income in lieu of salary.

Fellowships will be selected on the basis of their actual and prospective accom-
plishments in formulating and testing hypotheses concerning social behavior by
empirical and, if possible, quantitative methods.

Now, I don’t mean to imply that there is anything categorically
wrong 1n such a statement, but I do wish to point out that it does tend
in the direction of giving the people in the field the impression that
-unless research involves statistical computation, then they don’t have
much chance of getting a grant. Now, perhaps that impression is in-
correct. It may well be incorrect. I justsay that the impression does
spread, so that if it does occur to you to ask for a grant to make a
-broader study of the history of the development of social science or
something of that sort, then after having read such things you are
‘likely to be discouraged.

It may be your own fault. Perhaps if you had gone ahead and
requested you would have obtained it. I am just saying that atmos-
phere is created and I think the foundations themselves would regret
-that this is the situation and would probably be willing to do whatever
they can to change that atmosphere to create one which everybody
appreciates they are interested in, broader types of research instead
of this particular empirical one.

Mr. Wormser. Isn’t the term “comptometer compulsion” used ?

Dr. Hoess. I have used it facetiously and unkindly to describe the
extremes of this empirical research where comptometers and similar
machines are substitutes for actual experience with people and actual
study of the philosophy of science and the history of peoples and
-80 on. ‘

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, in connection with one subject you dis-
cussed, that the foundations support a type of research which you call
“scientism, which sometimes penetrates'the political area, do you have
any opinion that any of the foundations themselves encourage going
into the political scene ?

. Dr. Hosss. Certainly, that type of thing is indicated repeatedly
throughout one of the books that I mentioned yesterday, in Stuart
Chase’s The Proper Study of Mankind.

In addition here is a report of the Social Science Research Council,
annual report, 1928-29, in which they have what I would consider to
be quite an extreme statement, but perhaps there is some other expla-
nation of it. They have a listing of their history and purposes of the
Social Science Research Council, and one of these purposes is that—

a sounder empirical method of research had to be achieved in political sciencé,
if it were to assist in the development of a scientific political control.
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Mr. WormseRr. Is that a quote?

Dr. Hoees. That is a direct quote from this annual report.

Mr. Havys. Is that bad?

Dr. Hoees. It could be. The implications that you are going to
control political

Mr. Havs. They say “on a sounder.” In other words, the inference
is there that they recognize it is not very sound.

Dr. Hoers (reading) :

A sounder empirical method of research to assist in the development of a
scientific political control.

If you are talking in terms of scientific political control, it would
seem to me that you are going to hand over government to these
social scientists. That seems to be the implication.

Mr. Hays. Do you teach political science at all?

Dr. Hoses. No, sir. '

Mr. Hays. I assume you have taken some courses in it?

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. Have you ever had any practical experience in politics?

Dr. Hoees. No, sir.

Mr. Havs. Let me say that I have a minor in political science from
Ohio State and they have a very fine political science department
there.

But in the past few years in politics, I found out that it has very
little relation if any to either science or politics. They do teach you
a lot about government and Constitution and the government of the
various other nations and the difference between our constitutional
form of government and the British parliamentary form of govern-
ment, for instance; but ever since I can remember it has been called
political science and that would be, I suppose, under some of the
definitions we have used here, a very bad and misleading term. Yet
it is one that is used all the time.

Dr. Hosss. So long as there is understanding that it is different
froin science as the term is used in connection with the physical
sciences.

In your training in political science you are apparently getting the
type of broad background which I referred to earlier. I think that
is desirable. Not only desirable, but essential. If, in your training,
your teachers had been trained only in this empirical method, then
your training in political science would have been predominantly,
perhaps solely, studies of how to make opinion polls and the tech-
niques of statistical computation and examination of the results and
things along those empirical lines.

Mr. Hays. Do you mean to say, then, Doctor, that there are uni-
versities that are teaching their students in political science nothing
but how to take polls, and so forth?

Dr. Hoess. I do not. I say political science is not my field. My
field is sociology. In sociology, there are, I am sorry to say, some
institutions where there is a definite movement in that direction, and
where this empirical type of thing has assumed a proportion which
is way out of balance considering the general things that people
should know about human behavior.

Mr. Hays. I believe you have frankly said yesterday you didn't
think that sociology was very much of a science. . :
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Dr. Hoess. Not in the sense that the word is used with political
science. That does not mean that it is of no value or anything like
that. :

Mr. Havs. I didn’t mean to imply that. I think it has great value.
But it is a subject that you can’t study and say, “this is it, these are
the conclusions and they don’t vary.” :

Dr. Hoees. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Havs. It is something that you can only approximate.

Dr. Hoees. You get as much data as you can and you generalize
about it, but you should always avoid giving the impression that this
is the final scientific answer to any important area of human behavior.
Always leave open the possibility of alternative explanations.

Mr. Havs. Then, as I get it, your criticism broadly has been that
there is a tendency among these empiricists, if we can use that term,
to try to tie this down as a definite thing and say these are the answers
and there are no variables?

Dr. Hoees. There is, I would say, a definite and in my opinion an
unfortunate tendency in that direction, to the degree that it has over-
balanced and overshadowed a more nearly rounded study of human
behavior and societies.

Mr. Havs. You don’t think there is anything that the Congress can
do about that except bring it to the attention of the people.

Dr. Hosss. Of the foundations, and I would guess they would be
probably not only willing but anxious to do what they coulg to modify
this and avoid it.

Mr. Wormser. Dr. Hobbs, there is one other subject I wish you
would discuss, please, in your own way, and that is what is called
moral relativity—the tendency of this inaccurate or unbalanced type
of research to have perhaps an undermining effect on moral standards:

Dr. Hoess. In this type of empirical approach, by definition you
must attempt to reduce the things you are studying to the type of
units which I indicated yesterday, to quantitative units, which are
measurable. By the very nature of the approach, therefore, you
exclude intangibles, such as sentiments, love, romance, devotion, or
other tangibles, such as patriotism, honesty, and things of that type.

So if it is strictly empirical, then the behavior involved is reduced
to cold quantitative items which are important, perhaps, but which
if presented alone give a very distorted picture of love or sex or
patriotism or whatever else the topic may be.

Mr. Wormser. Is it analogous, perhaps, to use a syllogism without
including all the premises? The missing premises being moral codes
and basic principles of government and so E)rth.

Dr. Hoess. It would be analogous to that. I would say that in the
context of the scientific method it is using just one of the elements
instead of including all of the elements which should be involved.
That is unfortunate.

Mr. Wormser. Unless the committee has further question, I would
like Dr. Hobbs to conclude in whatever way he wishes, himself, if he
has any further material to offer. ’

Mr. Havys. Before we go any further, how many questions I will
have depends on whether on not somebody. is going to be brought in
by the staff to present the other point of view. Because I am confidant
that there must be another point of view. If we are going to be objec-
tive, I would like to hear from somebody on the other side.
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I might have just as many pointed questions to ask him as I have
to ask Dr. Hobbs. If we are not going to bring anybody in, then I
am going to try to develop the other side right here so we can be
objective. -

r. Worumser. I can answer that by saying that we will certainly
ask the Social Science Research Council to appear and I would assume
that they would present the other side of the case.

Mr. Havs. You say you are going to ask the Social Science Research
Council ; that is a kind of intangible body, isn’t it ?

Mr. Worumser. If you wish to designate its representative, we will
call him.

Mr. Havs. I don’t know anybody in the Social Science Research
Council any more than I didn’t know Dr. Hobbs until now.

The CuarmaN. You have in mind calling someone who is a rep-
resentative of the official body of the research council

Mr. Wormser. Yes. I would normally call the president. If the
committee would prefer to have someone else called, I would do it.

The CuarMAN. Someone from their own section ¢

Mr. WorMseR. Yes, I told them that.

The CuairmaN. Likewise, in due time the representatives of the
foundations, I assume, of various foundations, will also be called ¢

Mr. WorMSER. Yes.

The Cuamrman. So there is certainly no predisposition to have only
one viewpoint presented.

Mr. Hays. Are we planning to call in the representatives of these
foundations or invite them in?

Mr. Kocu. I would think we would ask them first whether they
would want to present their case. If none of them did, and I would
rather doubt that, then I suppose we would have to get someone to
present the other side ourselves. I would guess that the foundations
would be only too anxious to present their best spokesmen.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays, may I amplify that by saying that I have
had conferences with the attorneys, I think, for most of the major
foundations, and in each case have told them that while we might ask
an individual from the foundation, including the Social Science Re-
search Council, to appear for a particular piece of testimony, that we-
had no objection whatsoever to their designating their own representa-
tive to testify.

Mr. Havys. The reason for that question is simply this: At dinner
last night with some friends of mine, one of whom spent an hour or two-
in the hearing yesterday, the subject came up about this, and this
gentleman said, “I understand that up to now the foundations think
that this has been so insignificant that they are just going to ignore
it altogether.” If they take that attitude, then I suppose we will
only get one side of it.

Mr. Kocu. Mr. Hays, can we leave it this way: If they elect to
ignore, we can then perhaps recall Professor Hobbs and you can cross-
examine him at that time.

" Mr. Hays. That would be all right. I do have some questions to
ask him. But I don’t want to go into a lengthy day or two on it.

Mr. WorMsER. You don’t want to ask them now ¢

Mr. Havys. Yes, I sure do.

Mr. Wormser. If you want to, ask them now by all means. I am
sure Dr. Hobbs would be glad to come back on reasonable notice.

49720—54—pt. 1——12
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Mr. Havys. I think the time to ask questions is now.

The CaairmaN. That was the purpose and intention of having this
session this morning. If you will bear with me for a moment, I might
review what I said at the opening of the hearing in connection with
the method of presentation: That the committee staff was making a
presentation and then others would be called in who were representa-
tive of the other viewpoint, and also the foundations themselves would
be invited to come.

So far as my own feeling is concerned—I have discussed this with
counsel—I would say it is not altogether within the discretion of the
foundations to decide whether they should or should not come, because
we have only one thing in mind, and that is a complete, objective,
and thorough study.

Mr. Havys. T understand that anybody can be subpenaed.

The Caairman. Yes.

Mr. Havs. I didn’t want to prevent you, Doctor, from making a
final statement.

Dr. Hoees. No, sir. T had completed the things that I wanted to
take up.

Mr. II){AYS. You have completed your statement ¢

Dr. Hoses. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hays. One of the things I would like to ask you—of course,
understand in the very begining that I don’t care what your answers
are, I only want your opinion because I am interested since you have
given your opinion on a variety of things, and I would like to have
it on some that we have not touched upon so we get a well-rounded and
balanced picture—and one of the things I would like to ask you is this:
In Mr. Dodd’s opening statement he said one of the things—and I
am not quoting exactly, but he left a very definite impression—that
one of the things wrong with foundations, and I will quote, is: “That
they are willing to support experiments in fields that defy control.”

Do you think that is a fault? :

Dr. Hoess. Assuming that that was the substance of his state-
ment

Mr. Hays. I am quoting exactly, “That they have been willing to
support experiments in fields that defy control.”

Dr. Hoses. It is true that in any study of the significant aspects
of human behavior, such as criminality, juvenile délinquency, political
behavior, the studies are such that they defy control, in the sense that
there are intangibles involved which, no matter how conscientious you
are in making the study, these intangibles still remain.

The word “control” in scientific investigation means that you are
able to control, to measure the significant variables, and that no other
variables can come into the investigation to significantly influence
the results.

That is not the case with studies of human behavior.

Mr. Havs. That is right. But any field, unless it is completely
comprehended—and I don’t know that there is any such field—and any
research into the unknown would probably defy control, would it not ?

Dr. Hosss. But there is a. difference in the usage of the term. A
physicist can make a study which is a complete controlled study. His
study may be one which involves the weight of matter. He may and
can create conditions under which he has to all intents and purposes
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complete control over'the conditions of his experiment. You cannot
do that in social science, unfortunately.

Mr. Hays. It is probably unfortunate. All right, we will agree
with that. But you would not suggest that we just abandon all experi-
ment because we can’t control? '

Dr. Hoegs. By no means.

Mr. Hays. I don’t want to ask you any leading questions, but would
you or would you not suggest that the foundations just refuse to make
any grants in that field because it does defy control ?

%I‘.-HOBBS. If that were the case, then they would have to go out
of business so far as the social sciences are concerned. I think that
would be undesirable, that grants should be made and efforts should
be made in all directions, but I do think there should be more of a
halance than there is at present.

Of course, when these things are done, then the results should be
stated in very heavily qualified terms, particularly if the title “science”
is applied to the investigation.

Mr. Hays. Then to sum up the main part of your criticism—and I
am trying now only to find out if I am right in my thinking—you
object mainly to the use of the term “science” in connection with these
things that are not exact because it is a misleading term.

Dr. Hoess. Extremely misleading. The people in general, I believe,
when they hear the word “science” think in terms of the physical
sciences which have been so tremendously successful. - It is unfor-
tunate, therefore, that when they hear social science or read that this
is a scientific study of delinquency or a scientific study of sexual
behavior, they are given the impression that this is the final defini-
tive word, that there is no alternative possibility, that the condition
in short is the same as it would be with an investigation in physical
science:

Mr. Hays. Doctor, do you think it is possible to have a scientific
study of delinquency?

Dr. HoBss. Again in the sense that you have scientific studies of
‘matter and energy, the answer would have to be “No.” There have
been some efforts—and 1 would say very commendable efforts—made
to increase the degree of control involved in the study. That is by
conducting studies such as the one made by, for example, Sheldon
and Eleanor Glueck. '

In their studies of delinquency they attempted to reduce the vari-
‘ables by going to slum areas and picking 500 boys who were delin-
quents and serious delinquents. - They were not just one-time offenders
or incidental mischievous children, they were serious delinquents;
and then from the same slumn area they picked out another 500 boys
who were not delinquents.

Already they have exerted some element of control over one of the
possible variables, that is, the environmental conditions, the slum
conditions. All of the boys came from slum areas.

Then, further, they matched the delinquent boys with the other
500 boys as for age, as for their school record, as for their 1. Q., as
for their nationality background, the income of their parents, and in
this manner they attempted to reduce the number of variables in-
volved in the situation to arrive at what would be called a controlled
stuﬂy 1to the degree that you can call studies in social science con-
trolled. -
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I would say that type of effort is extremely desirable.

Incidentally, the findings of that study upset all of the other beliefs
that had been held on the basis of earlier studies which were made
and which were empirical about delinquency.

Mr. Havs. Of course, that is the way down through the ages. We
have found out what little we know about things, that is, by trial
and error more or less.

Dr. Hoes. Yes. Aslong as we understand that it is trial and error,
then that is, of course, perfectly acceptable. But when we are given
the impression that this is science, and final and definitive, irrefu-
table, unchallengeable, that is another situation.

Mr. Havs. Do you think there is a possibility about your fears
that this is so firmly imbedded in the minds of the public might
be exaggerated ?

Dr. Hogss. Sir, it is not a fear. It is a concern.

Mr. Hays. I won’t quibble with you about adjectives or verbs or

Mr. Hays. Do you think there is a possibility that your fears
or concern, you use your own terminology, but do you think there
is a possibility that you are more concerned about it than maybe is
necessary ¢ ‘ :

Dr. Hoess. That is always possible. 4

Mr. Hays. To go back to your book that you cited yesterday, this
book by Stuart Chase.

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. What was the title of that again?

Dr. Hoees. “The Proper Study of Mankind.”

Mr, Hays. It is not a very appealing title.

Dr. Hosss. The title is taken from a poem by Alexander Pope.

Mr. Hays. You seemed to indicate to me that this book, The Proper
Study of Mankind, had exerted a rather undesirable influence. Am I
right in assuming that?

Dr. Hosss. As to the influence of the study, of course, there is no
way of measuring that. You cannot tell when someone reads a book
the degree to which they have been influenced by it. I cited it as an
illustration wherein foundations had encouraged and promoted the
impression that social science is identical or virtually identical with
physical science. o

Mr. Hays. The thing that I am a little concerned about is that I
don’t think very many people have read that book and if that is so, I
dont’ think it could exert much influence one way or another. I have
been toying with this every since yesterday. I have a 15-minute tele-
vision show every Saturday night in my district and it covers parts
of three States. If there was some way. to advertise that I was goin,
to offer a prize and be sure the thing would not be loaded, I woul
like to offer $50 to the first person who called in and told me that they
read that book in those three States. I don’t know how many people
listen to it, but I am sure if we put it in the papers at $50 I Woulid get.
a good-sized audience. Maybe no one watches it, I don’t know.

he CrarmMan. It depends on how much time you give them.

Mr. Hays. I don’t want to sell the book. I would have to give them
them a time limit.

The point I am making, and I don’t come from exactly an illiterate

art of the country—Pittsburgh and Wheeling and Steubenville and
oungstown and other cities in Ohio-—is that I would be almost will-
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ing to gamble that I couldn’t find anybody there who read that book.

Dr. Hosss. That, of course, would be a biased sampling which was
involved. , ‘

Mr, Hays. Would that be empirical ¢ _ '

- Dr. Hosbs. I suggest, sir, if you are concerned and think this is an
imgortant point that some of the staff mi%ht write to the publishers
and perhaps they would release the sales figures.

Mr. Hays. We have already made that request of the staff and they
will get that. The thing was belabored pretty extensively yesterday,
I thought, and I just wondered if it was not given an importance out
-of all comparison with what it deserves.

Mr. WorMsER. Mr. Hays, may I ask in that same question: Do you
suppose, Dr. Hobbs, that 1t has been widely read among academic
circles where its influence might be great?

Dr. Hosss. From my own experience I know that it was widely
read. I would judge that it was generally widely read in academic
circles where, of course, that would be the crucia{7 point—how much
young and naive scholars were influenced by this point of view.

Mr. WormsER. I think Mr. Hays would agree that they were prob-
ably reading it in the libraries rather than buying copies.

Dr. Hoees. You might check that also.

Mr. Havs. I am embarrassed to bring this up but I have been won-
dering after the last campaign whether they had much influence any-
way. You know there was ridicule, and they developed a term called
eggheads which I deplored, and an anti-intellectual thing. If you
showed any interest you were immediately labeled with there being
something a little queer about you. In fact they almost sold the
slogan so well they had some people afraid to admit that they even
knew a college professor rather than listen to one.

The CrammaN. I assume you are not familiar with the origin of
the eggheads? :

Mr. Havs. I don’t know which one of the hucksters came up with it,
firgt, but I imagine it was the same one that came up with the slogan
“dynamic foreign policy.” I could mention some more.

Doctor Hobbs, you have expressed various criticisms of social sci-
ence and I am sure you are far more of an expert in that field than I am.
Ifind it a little hard to make a judgment on what you said. I certainl
respect your opinions in view 0f your academic background, but {
would like to try to tie down a little of this if I can. :

Do you feel that the Congress has any business in trying to pass
judgment on the questions of scientific method and the validity of
scientific work?

Dr. Hoess. Generally, I would say no. I can’t conceive of a situa-
tion at the moment or on the spot where that would be desirable.

The CrarMaN. Will the gentleman yield ¢ .

Mr. Havs. Sure.

The CaAmMan. I feel myself that Congress should not.

My general concern with this question and related questions is that
Congress or the Government through the funds which it has made
available to the foundations by relieving them of payment of taxes,
not be used to do the same thing that Congress would not do, and that
it would not be proper for Congress to do. ’

"~ Mr. Haxs. Doctor, in view of your last statement, I suppose this
question is almost superfluous, but to get it in the record I Wi?lpask you.
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Do you think that there is some action Congress should take, or some
contro] it should impose, to redirect the work of social scientists which
you think is not good in some cases ¢ .

Dr. Hosss. I don’t want to give the impression that they are not
good in that sense, but I did try to emphasize in a number of instances,
and I think they have been important ones, they have encroached
and they have encouraged encroachment into areas where, in the pres-
ent state of the development of the social sciences, they should not
encroach except with many, many qualifications as to their findings.

Mr. Havys. fn other words, then, the main thing is that you say go
ahead and make these experiments, but qualify your findings so no-
body can misunderstand them ¢ )

Dr. Hoees. That is correct.

Mr. Havs. That might be a little tough. But at least so they won’t
get the wrong impression about them.

Dr. Hoses. That is correct.

Mr. Havs. To get back to the question, Do you feel that Congress
should take some specific action about this, or that we should just let
these hearings perhaps stand as a sort of danger signal?

Dr. Hoess. My feeling would be that ideally the foundations should,
with the advice and with the information coming out of hearings like
this, that they themselves should take the initiative to determine if
there are excesses in one direction or another and to try, I would say
more than they have in the past, to keep things in balance and not
to go overweight in one direction, such as empiricism ; that they should
try themselves to keep a better balance than they seem to have done in
the past and at present..

I\E‘. Hays. In other words, you think then that any policing that is
done should be done by the foundations themselves, and not by the
Congress ?

Dr. Hoess. Ifitis a matter of policing, I would say yes. Of course,
when you get excesses and if there is a definite effort to influence laws,
such as has been indicated, then I think progerly Members of Con-
gress, to whom this prerogative is delegated, should be somewhat
concerned. ,

Mr. Hays. But you don’t have any specific recommendations te
make at this moment about anf' laws that we should pass?

Dr. Hosss. I am not a legislator, sir. I would not; no.

Mr. Havs. I realize that, and I didn’t want to put you on the
sEot. But the usual idea, when you have a congressional investigation,
the ultimate thing, if it comes to any conclusion at all that anything
is wrong, is that there should be some remedial action taken.

You have indicated, at least, that you think there are some things
that are wrong but you don’t think that they are so badly wrong
that Congress ought to pass a law about it.

Dr. Hoees. I certainly think a great deal of thought should be
given. I can’t conceive, as I indicated before, how such a law could
be drawn up without restricting investigation in some area or other.

Mr. Hays. In other words, stifling further education and research ¢

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. That is exactly what I am afraid of.

Dr. Hoess. I think that would be undesirable.

Mrs. Prost. I would like to ask, Dr. Hobbs, do you think it would
be proper or don’t you think it would, that this committee call other
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witnesses of a different point of view from yours in order to get a
fuller picture of these issues?

Dr. Hosss. Absolutely.

Mrs. Prost. Also, I would like to ask you, Dr. Hobbs, do you think
any of this tax-free money is being channeled into needless projects?

Dr. HoBss. You want my opinion?

Mrs. Prosr. Yes.

Dr. Hoess. Absolutely.

Mrs. Prost. If I understand you correctly, a little while ago, you
made the statement that you felt that the foundations should direct
their studies in a more diversified field. How do you feel that they
could better balance—how can they set about better balancing their
field of study?

Dr. Hoees. As Iindicated, there is, or at least at present there seems

to be to me and to other academic people, this atmosphere that
the foundations are primarily interested only in this empirical ap-
proach. They, on their own initiative, could make efforts to dispel
that atmosphere and to correct it, if it is erroneous, or to correct the
situation if it does exist, through their circulars and advertising and
through letters which are sent to universities, emphasizing that they
are interested in all types of approaches.

Mrs. Prost. Thank you very much.

Mr. Havs. Dr. Hobbs, yesterday you talked at considerable length
about the influence of certain social scientists—is that the term you
used—on the Army?

Dr. Hogss. Social scientists.

Mr. Hays. I made the point yesterday I thought, and I don’t wish
to put a mantle around my shoulders and say I am a prophet, but
I pointed out yesterday that whatever else you said, Dr. Kinsey
would get top billing. That seems to have been the case 1n a few press
notices I read this morning,.

But to me the most important charge you made, or the most serious
one, I will put it that way, is the charge you made—that the social
scientists had more or less tampered with the workings of the Army
to the detriment of the country.

Dr. Hosps. I did not make that in the form of a charge. I made
statements from the books themselves and did indicate in making those
statements that this apparently, from the evidence, was a definite con-
flict between military policy on the part of the Army and social-science
approach on the part of the social scientists involved.

Mr. Hays. Let me say here that I don’t want to put words in your
mouth. If you didn’t make a charge against the Army, I don’t want
to imply that you did. ,

Dr. Hoses. I did emphasize that there was a conflict; yes, sir.

Mr. Hays. But the impression was very definitely left with me that
it was in the nature rather of a charge or indictment or whatever you
want to call it. At least it seemed to me to be rather serious. Just ex-
actly what did you mean to imply?

Dr. Hoses. I meant to imply that here was a situation involving an
extremely important military principle. That within this situation
there was a conflict. On the one hand you had the military, on the
other hand the social scientists. This they admit repeatedly through-
out their work.
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The social scientists continued to insist that their method -of han-
dling this important principle be used instead of methods which were
advocated by the military. They succeeded in doing this, resulting in
the point system of discharge, a discharge which, according to the mili-
tary side, was undesirable.

Mr. Hays. Doctor, you say there that on the one side was the Army
and on the other side was social science. That is two sides.

How many sides does this thing have? To me it must have at least
one more. Maybe it was a triangle, I don’t know, but there is a side
that it seems to me on which there were millions of people in this
country and the way you define it, if there were only two sides then
they were not on the side of the Army as you speak of the word.

By the Army I assume is meant what is commonly called around
here the “high brass,” or the people who run it.

Dl; Hoees. That expression “there were two sides” is from the book
itself.

Mr. Hays. Wouldn’t you say that in addition to the social scien-
tists, there were about 6 million soldiers—maybe the figure is too
high-—maybe only 5 million wanted to be discharged, I don’t know.
But at the time it seemed to me like they all did. If there were 6
million soldiers there were probably 12 million fathers and mothers
more or less and I don’t know how many million sisters and brothers
and other relatives, but I distinctly remember they were all on that
side, too.

Do you agree or not ?

Dr. Hogss. That is probably true, but if military policy is to be
based on the wishes of the individual members of the military service,
then you are going to have a very, very interesting-sort of Army, Navy,
Air Force and Marine Corps.

Mr. Hays. I agree with you. Probably more interesting than we
have ever had. But in a democracy how else would you have the Army
directed? Are you going to set it up a little sacrosanct outfit which
does whatever it pleases without regard to the wishes of the people? If
you do that you don’t have a democracy, do you ?

Dr. Hogpss. That is correct. But within a military organization by
definition you do not have democracy. It is necessary to have ranks
within a military organization. It is necessary definitely to delegate
responsibility and authority.

Mr. Hays. As I understand it, the decision had been made that we
are going to have to demobilize some of these men. We can’t keep
them all.” It is not necessary to keep them all. We can’t afford to
keep them all. The public won’t stand for us to keep them all. All
of those factors entered in.

Do I understand you to say that it is bad to ask these men, we are
going to demobilize part of you, would you want to give us your
opinion of how you would like to have it done? Do you think that
is bad per se?

Dr. Hoees. I made the point, or tried to delineate the differences or
some of the differences between physical science and social science,
that one of the differences was that the very fact that you attempt
to make a study may influence the attitudes, the opinions, the behavior
of the persons who are involved in it.

In this particular situation, there is the possibility—and I would
say the likelihood—that when members of the military service are
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given the impression, which they are likely to be given through
opinion surveys, and which you remember the Secretary of War
warned against, when they are given the impression that they are to
have the decision about im%;)rtant matters of strategy and military
iwlicy, then there is always the %ossibilit that you create disaffection.
would say that is a real possibility. It could have turned out that
the technique accepted and used was desirable. That could have
happened.
. 'As it did turn out in the perspective qf history, it was, let us say,
at least questionable from a military point of view.

Mr. Havs. Don’t say “let ussay.” Yousay it.

Dr. Hoegs. I would say it was definitely questionable.

Mr. Hays. That is your opinion ?

Dr. Hoess. 1t is my opinion.

Mr. Hays. Yes. That is a very interesting thing, and I am just
curious to know how would you have gone about demobilizing these
people if you didn’t use the point system, if you personally had the
decision to make?

Dr. Hoees. If T had the decision to make—you want to make me
Secretary of War for the moment$

Mr. Havs. I will want to make you anything you want. You made
yourself something in criticizing it. So take the same title and tell
us what you would have done in place of what you say was wrong.

Dr. Hoess. In the situation which apparently existed the military
did know or feel that there was good reason for not disbanding the
combat veterans, for maintaining intact, efficient, effective combat
units. '

The social scientist on the other hand did not feel that same way.

I suspect, without knowing, from reading it, that the military was
worried and concerned about possible Russian encroachment in
Europe, a condition which did eventuate. The social scientist was
concerned only with his small area and did not know of that pos-
sibility. By the very nature of the study, you see, it was something
that they could not include. That is the type of hazard that you
encounter.

I don’t mean to imply that these men were stupid, evil, or vicious
or anything of that kind; they are very capable men, all of them.
Technically the studies were very good. My main point which I tried
to stress is that when you enter an area and use the weight and prestige
of social science you are encountering possible hazards—in this case,
military hazards.

Mr. Hays. Doctor, they used a similar system in Korea right at
the time the fighting was going on, didn’t they? They called it a
rotation system. They were constantly pulling men out of units and
putting them back and replacing them with other men.

I want to say very frankly I certainly recognize your right to your
opinion, but I don’t see anythin% bad in bringing a man back home
who has risked his life repeatedly and let someone else assume that
gamble for a little while because if the combat veterans stay indefi-
nitely, it seems to me you have a chance of upsetting their morale,
because they will say, “Well, we have two alternatives—one of them
is that we stay here and get killed eventually and the other one is
that we stay here and get killed tomorrow.”
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Dr. Hoses. That, of course, was not the issue. The issue was
whether the military forces should be maintained intact or at least
in sufficient strength so that they could combat a possible military move
on the part of some potential enemy, in this case, of course, Russia.

Mr. Hays. I don’t think the decision to keep them intact or not
to keep them intact—I insist—was made by any group of social
ficientists. It was made right here about a block away, under the

ome.

Dr. Hoess. As I pointed gut in citing from the book, there was the
point that the military did (fesire to keep the units intact. The social
scientists did not. ’

Mr. Hays. Would you agree with that statement? The military,
especially from the rank of lieutenant colonel on up, would desire to
keep them intact forevermore? I never found a colonel or lieutenant
colonel or a general who thought that the country was not in imminent
danger of destruction if you let one out. Whether or not it has
anything to do with the fact that you have to have so many thousand
men to have so many dozen colonels, I don’t know. But that is the
attitude they seem to take.

Dr. Hoses. I have had some experience with the military, also.
In my experience, I found the people—of course, military life 1s their
specialty and career—they are concerned with it much more than
nonprofessional military personnel. I did not find in my experience
the degree of dogmatic agirma,tion that we will maintain armies at
the largest size, we will maintain navies at their fullest strength,
regardless and in complete disregard of any military threat, imagi-
nary or real, and regardless of the interests of the entire country., I
do not find that in my experience.

Mr. Havs. I overemphasized the thing perhaps and exaggerated.
T am sure that you did not find that the case. , ,

Will you agree that 99 percent of the time whenever there is a cut
suggested that you immediately ran into resistance in the high com-
mand? That is a perfectly normal human tendency. I am not
saying they are awfu? people. , ‘

Dr. Hoess. On the part of all of us when it comes to things we are
interested in and seriously concerned with, of course that is very true.

Mr. Havs. Ihave found that with social workers. '

Dr. Hoess. Of course, sir, it was true also of the social scientists
who were so concerned with their methods and techniques that they,
too, overworked the military side of the situation.

Mr. Havys. In other words, two little empires there kind of clashed
head on?

Dr. Hoees. That is right. ,

Mr. Havs. And one wanted this and the other wanted something
else. That is an interesting thing that you brought up, and I thought
it was worthy of some development. ,

I again want you to repeat what I understood you to say, that you
don’t think there was any bad or deliberate plot on their part to
destroy the Army.

Dr. Hogs. I have absolutely no knowledge, I read nothing to that
effect, I didn’t mean to imply 1t.
- Mr. Havs. In other word};, they thought this is the way it should
be done and they were firm in their belief and they pressed forward
with it.
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Dr. Hosss. That is right.

Mr. Havs. That puts a somewhat different light on the matter.

T have 1 or 2 other questions, Doctor, and then I will be through. -

Someone once made the statement—and I can’t quote who it was—
that the scholar who has never made a mistake has never made a
discovery or a correction. Would you be inclined to agree with that?

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havys. Then going back to this business of having controls over
research, research that is valuable is going to occasionally stray off
into fields where it is going to make mistaken conclusions and mis-
taken decisions and so on and so forth, would you agree that is true?

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir. ,

Mr. Hays. Do you have any specific suggestion as to how these
foundations might prevent more than a minimum number of mistakes?
I mean do you have any suggestion as to how they should tighten up
their grant-giving machinery? You are more familiar with founda-
tions than Igl ‘We have admitted that they are going to make some
mistakes. That is almost inevitable, is it not ?

Dr. HoBBs. Yes, sir. -

Mr. Hays. The desirable thing would be to keep those mistakes to
a minimum. :

Dr. Hosss. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. T ask this very kindly. T am only trying to get some
ligBt on the subject. Do you have any suggestion? A

r. Hoees. One suggestion I made before would be that they em-
phasize that they do not wish to concentrate research and studies
within the empirical area to a disproportionate degree and to thereby
exclude or seriously minimize other important areas of study.

Another suggestion would be that they be much more careful than
they have been in the past in encroaching on large and significant
areas of human behavior, such as the military area where you can say
it is all right to make a mistake, but with high military policy perhaps
one mistake is the only chance you get. It may be your last mistake.

In this area any findings which are arrived at should be presented
very tentatively and with many, many reservations and quaﬁﬁcations
and not pushed to the degree which the findings in connection with
the point system of discharge were apparently pushed from reading
the book. .

Mr. Hays. You say a mistake in a military decision might be your
last mistake. Did I understand you to say that?

Dr. Hogss. It could be in a military situation.

- Mr. Hays. Whether it came about as a result of an empirical study
or just somebody’s decision, that'could be true ?

r. Hoees. That is corréct. :

Mr. Hays. So if we make a mistake about the ultimate decision on
what we do in Southeast Asia, while it might not necessarily be our last
mistake, it might be our next to the last?

Dr. Hoess. That is correct.

Mr. Havs. So we are getting right back, as I see it, to the funda-
mental conclusion that I think we are going to have to arrive at, and
that is, that human beings are susceptible to mistakes and in the situ-
ation we are now we better not make too many.

Dr. Hoees. Yes, sir, but with this additional factor: That when
your decision is based on studies which are purportedly scientific, then
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your results are no longer regarded as the results of an individual,
but are regarded as the results of a method which many people have
the impression is infallible. So you create quite a different situation
from the necessary and desirable difference of opinion between indi-
viduals or between members of the military and civilians, where the
" differences can be weighed and ironed out on their own level of merit.
You don’t have the injection of this factor which seems to be the final
and decisive ultimate factor. I think that is a significant difference.
Mr. Hays. I think you and I are in complete agreement on that
oint. In other words, you don’t like an attempt to wrap a cloak of
infallibility around them and say this is it. :

Dr. Hoees. Exactly.

Mr. Hays. That is a tendency not only of social science, and I am
being strictly nonpolitical when I say this, that has been the tendency
of recent Secretaries of State we have had, too. They sort of put
a mantle of infallibility on and say whatever decision I come to is right
and this is it, and I don’t want you to question it. That is a short-
coming that is confined not only to social scientists.

Dr. Hosss. No,sir. But you always have the factor of the prestige
of science involved.  You can argue about a decision of a Secretary of
State on political bases, on bases of knowledge of history, on bases of
knowledge of the foreign situation, and on many grounds you can
justifiably argue a decision of that type. '

Mr. Hays. Mr. Wormser, there is a question you asked there that
I thought ought to be developed a little more and I don’t recall, since
I don’t have t%le transcript here, the exact wording of it. It had to do
with the foundations going into political fields. You asked it early
in the testimony.

Mr. WorMsEr. You mean today ?

Mr. Havs. Yes. Do you have a list of the questions you asked
there?

The Cmamrman., While he is thinking about that, may I ask one
question with reference to your suggestion ?

With reference to these suggestions that the foundations might
follow to improve the situation, do you feel that any of the founda-
tions have exercised sufficient care in selecting the key personnel, or if
the boards of trustees have exercised sufficient care and responsibility
in considering the recommendations of the personnel of the staffs?

Dr. Hosss. I am afraid that I wouldn’t be qualified to give an
opinion on that. I have made no separate study of foundations and
their personnel. I just wouldn’t know.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays, I don’t recall the exact question, but I
think what you are referring to was this: I had in my mind that there
is some evidence that foundations have to some extent consciously
determined to enter the political field in this sense: That social
scientists should be assigned the job, let us say, of directing society
and of telling us what is best for us. I asked some question which
related to that, bringing out the political field itself. I think Dr.
Hobbs then quoted something from the report of the Social Science
Research Council.

Is that what you mean?

Mr. Havs. Yes, I think that had to do with it. Maybe we can
develop what I was thinking about without having the exact language.
I thought if youhad it there it would be helpful.
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Do you think the foundations have gone into the realm of politics
to any great extent? L

Dr. Hosss. That would be difficult to determine. Political influ-
ence, as you know much, much better than I, involves many, many
intangibles as to what does influence people politically one way or
another. Have some of the findings influenced political attitudes?
I would say that is likely. But again, to measure it and to say exactly
how much and precisely in what direction, I would be at a loss to say.

Mr. Hays. Do you think they have gone into it in any significant
way or to any great extent ?

Igr. Hoggs. Certainly not directly. That is, not in any sense of a
lobby or anything of that type, to my knowledge.

Mr. Havs. If they have gone in at all, then, with the exception
of perhaps some who sponsor radio programs and political figures,
they have gone into it in a rather subtle way?

Dr. Hoess. That could be the case. I don’t know the specific situa-~
tion which you refer to. I have never heard that program. I don’t
know.

Mr. Havs. I don’t want to show here that I am accusing them—and
we are speaking now, of course, of Facts Forum—of anything, but
I have had a lot of complaints about them, especially even prior to the
time of these hearings, and a great volume of letters since then.

To be perfectly fair I have had a few which say they are all right.
So all T am interested in with regard to that particular organization
is finding out whether they are biased or whether they are not. I
want to make it clear here, which apparently it has not been in some
people’s minds, that if they are biased, they still have a perfect right
1%3 gdo on the air; but they don’t have any right to go on with tax-exempt

nds.

Dr. Hoess. I would agree with that.

Mr. Havs. They have a right to their opinion, certainly. They
can be just as biased as they want to as long as they are using their
own money without any tax exemption..

Mr. Koca. Mr. Hays, I am glad you brought up that point. You
mentioned earlier this morning that one of the principal purposes of
a committee such as this is to find out whether legislation might be
necessary or whether present legislation should be amended.

I think after the representative of the Internal Revenue Depart-
ment testifies, I think, next week, you will find that his department has
difficulty in determining just what is propaganda and what is designed
to influence legislation. e hope to present to the committee samples
of various types of propaganda, including Facts Forum, and various
types of efforts to influence legislation, and maybe at the end of these
hearings we can define this a little bit better for the aid of the tax
department.

Mr. Hays. I would say to you, that I am sure that it must be a very
difficult proposition. I am sure it must be just as difficult as there
are points of view. When you use the word “propaganda”—and
I think we ought to make that definitive here—the Woré) “propaganda”
itself has come to have a sort of undesirable connotation.

In the strict sense it can be good propaganda as well as bad. I
suppose whether it is good or bad depends on your point of view and

whether or not you agree with it. That would be somewhat of a
determining factor.
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Mr. Kocu. But we shall try to define it a little more clearly because
some of the types of propaganda will shock us. If we can define it
better the tax department will have an easier time. '

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays, I can now give you your statistic that
vou ask for. Roughly 50,000 copies of Stuart Chase’s book have been
sold which happens to be more than the aggregate sales of the 8 books
which I have written.

Mr. Havs. All I can say is that if he sold 50,000 copies with that
title, if he jazzed up the title a little he could have probably sold
half a million. Whoever merchandised that book did not do a
good job.

Mr. KocH. I would like to have Mr. Wormser give us the names of
his eight books.

- Mr. Havs. I think we ought to get a plug in for him and mention
one from memory, Estate Planning in a Changing World.

Mr. Wormser. That is right. ,

Mr. Havs. I found it a little heavy going but it is perhaps because
I don’t have an estate to worry about.

The CrHarMAN. Since I quoted it in one of my speeches I should
also mention his most recent book the Myth of Good and Bad Nations.

Mr. Havs. I hope I will have the time to read it before this hear-
ing is over.

I have just one more question which may lead into some sub-
questions. I have a letter here from a man—1I don’t suppose he would
care if I identified him, but there is no reason to bring him in. It
is a rather kind letter "with several points of view. He makes a
challenging statement here and I would like to hear your comment.

. He says, “Man’s greatest problem today is man himself.” Would
you agree with that?

Dr. Hosps. Could I answer that a little indirectly ?

Mr. Hays. In any way you wish.

Dr. Hosss. I was going to lunch some time ago with a colleague
and he asked me, “What do you think the Negro really wants?” 1
asked him, “What do you really want for lunch?” He said “I am
not, sure, 1 don’t know.” I said, “You don’t even know what you
want for lunch and you ask me to tell you what the Negro really
wants.”

I don’t know what man’s gr ef\test problem is.” Also, I don’t know
what I want for lunch.

Mr. Havys. I will read further and he says:

Human behavior is the area in which understanding of any general validity
ts most difficult to obtain. ‘

You would agree with that, would you not ?

Dr. Hoess. I am sorry, sir, would you repeat that?

Mr. Hays (reading) :

Human behavior is the area in which understanding of any general validity
is most difficult to obtain.

Dr. Hosss. If you leave out the supernatural I would say that is
correct. ‘

Mr. Havs: Letusleave it out by all means.

Dr. Hoses. Frankly, we have been in a couple of areas here that
I have very little knowledge of and if we get into-the supernatura]
1 will be completely w ithout. knowledge. :



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 187

Mr. Hays. The reason I ask that is that it goes right back to what
we have been saying all along. You can change the words “human
behavior” to make them read “social science” and we would come up
with about the same general conclusion, would we not ? '

Dr. Hoess. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havs. That any experimentation with human behavior or the
social sciences or anything concerning the behavior of men is an
experiment or a research that you can’t put any adequate controls on?

Dr. Hoses. That would be my view.

Mr. Havs. So it is more or less an excursion into the dark and any
conclusions that you come up with should be qualified by saying that
there is no way to validly set up a scientific control, so these are
merely conclusions and the best we can come to in'the light of what
we have done.

Dr. Hoees. Exactly.

Mr. Hays. If the foundations adopt that as a principle in their
grants for research into the social sciences, you would be satisfied ?

Dr. Hoggs. I would say that would be a commendable forward step.

Mr. Hays. That is all.

The CHarrmMAaN. Are there any other questions?

If not, we thank you very kindly, Professor Hobbs.

Dr. Hoess. Thank you, sir.

The CaarrManN. Whom do you wish to call?

Mr. Wormser. I would like to call Mr. McNiece.

Mr. Havs. You say you wanted to call Mr. McNiece. It is time
for the morning bell for the House. I wonder if it would not be well .
to go over to Monday?

Mr. Koca. Mr. McNiece’s presentation, which is long, we can
put on at any time, so if we don’t start Monday, because we have
some other witnesses, we will put it on later.

The CHarMAN. As I understand, Mr. Wormser, the witness who
is to be here Monday is Mr. Sargent, of California. I might say Mr.
Sargent was the man who was first invited to become general counsel
of t%e Cox committee, the predecessor of this committee, and for rea-
sons at that time was unable to accept the invitation, but he is a student
of questions which we are dealing with here and, based upon my
knowledge of Mr. Sargent in other ways, I think his testimony
will contain a great deal of interest.

Mr. Hays. Let me ask this while we are on the matter of whom
we are going to call. You say Mr. Sargent was first approached
about being counsel for the Cox committee?

The Cmairman. He was invited to be counsel of the committee
by Mr. Cox.

Mr. Hays. Would it be possible at some time to bring in the counsel
of the Cox committee? There are a lot of questions I would like to
ask him. .

The CaatrMAN. I think that is something that might be considered.

Mr. Hays. I want to get a request in right now before we run out
of time.

I would like to have the counsel of the Cox committee brought in
one day. Ask him to come. I think he could give us some very valu-
able statements.
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The Cuamman. I think your suggestion is well received.

The committee on Monday will meet in the caucus room in the Old
House Office Building, which is room 362, at 10 a. m.

(Whereupon, at 11:50 p. m., Thursday, May 20, the hearing was
recessed until 10 a. m., Monday, May 24, 1954.)
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MONDAY, MAY 24, 1954

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
Seecian Commirree To INvEsTIGATE
Tax ExeMmpr FoUNDATIONS,
Washington, D. C.

The special subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to recess, in
room 1334, New House Office Building, Hon. B. Carroll Reece {chair-
man of the special subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Representatives Reece, Hays, and Pfost.

Also present: Rene A. Wormser, general counsel; Arnold T. Koch,
associate counsel; Norman Dodd, research director; Kathryn Casey,
legal analyst. ,

The Craarman. The committee will come to order.

‘Who is your first witness, Mr. Wormser ?

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Aaron Sargent, of San Francisco.

The Cuamrman., Will you be sworn? Do you solemnly swear the
testimony you are about to give in this proceeding shall be the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

TESTIMONY OF AARON M. SARGENT, ATTORNEY,
SAN FRANCISCO, CALIF.

Mr. SareeNT. Yes; I do. I have the original subpena Mr. Reece
served me. May I lodge it with the clerk at this time?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Wormser. Will you state your name, address, and occupation
for the record, please? .

Mr. SareeNT. Yes. My name is Aaron M. Sargent. My occupa-
tion is attorney at law. I also have had experience in connection with
special investigations and research, particularly in the educational
and antisubversive field. My office is in the Hobart Building in San
Francisco, Calif. T maintain a research office at Palo Alto, Calif.,
which is down in the San Francisco Peninsula. My residence is 606
Santa Rita Avenue, Palo Alto, Calif.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Sargent, you are here, I understand, to give
testimony on radicalism in education and the responsibility of the
foundations for it ?

Mzx. Hays. Before we go any further, I have a few questions I would
like to ask.

Mr. Wormser. I was just going to ask him to qualify himself.

Mr. Hays. I am going to qualify him. Were you ever offered the
counselship of the Cox committee ?

Mr. SarceNT. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Hays. Do you have any documentary evidence to that effect?

Mr. SareeNT. Not in my possession. You mean the specific offer-
ing of the position or discussion of my possible employment ?

Mr. Hays. I asked you a specific question. Were you offered the
counselship of the Cox committee ?

Mr. SarcenT. In substance, yes. It wasindicated verbally that my
appointment would be looked upon favorably. The actual tender I
do not think was made. I discussed the matter with Judge Cox in
Washington at the time.

Mr. Hays. In other words, it was an informal discussion about the
possibility of it, but actually you were never specifically offered it?

Mr. SargenT. No. I was never specifically offered it in a formal
way. It was under discussion. I found myself unable to do it for
a number of reasons.

The CaamrMan. Would you permit an interjection, Mr. Hays?

Mr. Hays. Yes. ,

The CHAIRMAN. As a member of the Cox committee, I might say
Judge Cox brought up the question of counsel. He brought up the
name of Mr. Sargent and gave his background and his evaluation of
him, which was favorable, indicating that he thought favorably of
his selection. The committee at this informal session authorized him
to get in touch with Mr. Sargent and negotiate with him. I do not
remember the exact details but as I recall it, the inference was to con-
clude a contract with him if he desired to do so.

At a later meeting he advised the committee that he had contacted
Mr. Sargent, who at that time was in Texas attending a bar associa-
tion meeting of some kind.

Mr. SarcenT. It was a meeting of the Sons of the American Revo-
lution, National Society, at Houston.

The Caairman. He advised he would be unable to accept the coun-
selship. That is the basis for my reference the other day. In view
of the fact that I made that reference, I thought I should further
explain the statement.

Mr. Hays. Did you ever offer to work for the Cox committee later
on. Mr. Sargent, atter the counsel was chosen ?

Mr. SareeNnT. Noj; I never did. Mr. Harold Keele, the counsel for
the committee, contacted me when I was in Washington—I do not
recall the exact date—September or October of that year. What year
was that? That committee was acting in 1952.

Mr. Hays. Yes. .
~ Mr. SarernT. It would be about October, as I recall, of 1952. T was
staying at the Statler. Mr. Keele’s office contacted me and requested
me to confer with him, which I did, and he asked me what I knew
about this thing. We went over it in some detail. He asked in what
way I could be of any help. I said if you feel that my services would
be of any assistance to you, I will see what I can do. But I was never
requested to act, and T did not solicit the arrangement in any way.
The entire request originated from Mr. Keele. He had me meet with
the staff at lunch and we did various things.

Mr. Hays. You are testifving now that Mr. Keele asked you.

Mr. SareenT. Correct. He asked me in what way I could help.
I indicated I thought that there were only two ways—as a witness,
or possibly under some special employment. It was in response to
his question how I could aid him. I did not want the assoclation at
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- the time. I had a -great deal of responsibility. I did not even con-
tact his office. I wasin town on other business. . o

Mr. Havs. Did you have a conference with Mr, Keele at that time?

Mr. SarceNT. Yes, Idid; a long conference.

Mr. Havs. It lasted until 8: 30 or so in the evening?

Mr. SareenT. I do not recall the hour. It_Iaste«f a long time. He

- reviewed a great many things about his policies in the handling of the
investigation and so forth. ‘

Mr. Havs. Do you recall saying that you would be available for
special consultation or investigative work to this Cox committee at
a fee of about $100 to $125 a day?

Mr. SareeNT. I may have stated that amount. That is about what

" it is worth for an attorney to leave his business and go out of town
and attend things of this kind. It is a very expensive and heavy
responsibility. I may have said that. '

Mr. Havs. And you recall that was considerably more than the
counsel was getting and that the committee probably would not pay
that, is that correct?

Mr. SareeNT. I think it was indicated that it was higher than the
scale; yes. However, that is what the sacrifice was worth to me.

Mr. Havs. Did you tell Mr. Keele the reason that you had declined
the job of counsel of the Cox committee? Did you tell him that?

er SarGeNT. I think he kiew it all right. I don’t specifically
recall.

Mr. Hays. Remember you are under oath. You just testified that
you were not specifically tendered the job. I am asking you, Did you
tell Mr. Keele that you declined the job?

Mr. SargenT. I don’t know whether I did or not. You are being
technical, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Hays. No; I am not being technical at all. I am just asking
you a question. You either did or didn’t.

Mr. SarcenT. I may have used that expression, but in a technical
and exact sense, I was not tendered the job. I felt here in justice to
this committee I should not make that statement. There was no for-
mal notice or a letter stating that “we offer you the counselship of the
committee.”

Mr. Havs. We brought that out.

Mr. Sareext. I may have used that reference in talking to Mr.
Keele in a loose general sense, in the sense I knew I probably could
be appointed and indicating to them I could not be available. I think
T would have been justified i1n making that statement. I said generally
something of that nature.

Mr. Hays. All right. I am not going to try to pin you down more
than that.

Mr. SargENT. In atechnical sense, I was not offered the job, no.

Mr. Hays. Did you give Mr. Keele any reason why you would not
have taken the job?

Mr. SargENT. I don’t remember. I may have indicated something.
I don’t recall specifically at this time.

Mr. Hays. You don’t remember whether you told him that you had
an estate that you were executor for in California and you could not
afford to turn down the fee involved ?

Mr. SareeNT. I could have told him that. That is the fact. It is
an estate pending at the present time, as a matter of fact. I am still
working on it.
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. Mr. Havs. Did Mr. Keele question you anything about the size of
that estate?

Mr. Sarcent. I don’t know whether he did or not. I don’t know
whether he did or not. I don’t mind telling you it is a quarter-million-
dollar estate in probate. It is important business. The party died
while I was in the East.

Mr. Hays. Have you at any time in the past criticized the Cox com-

. mittee on the ground that the questionnaires were not sworn to?

Mr. SARGENT. Yes.

Mr. Havs. Did you discuss with Mr. Keele at any time during your
conference the problem of having those questionnaires sworn to?

Mr. SarcENT. Yes; I asked why there was no oath on that question-
naire form. He said he was going to bring these people in later and
cross-examine them and use these statements to get preliminary
information.

Mr. Havs. Did you happen to discuss it with him to the extent of
agreeing that had they tried in the limited time to get the question-
naires sworn to that they probably would not have gotten any back?

Mr. SargenT. I think he said something like that. I don’t recall
I ever said it.

Mr. Havs. You do not know whether you agreed with that
conclusion? o

Mr. SarcENT. Idon’t thinkso. I was a little disturbed at the proce-
dure. It looked a little irregular to me. That committee had the
subpena power, including power to compel answer. I thought the
procedure was a little different, to say the least.

Mr. Hays. Did you discuss the mechanics of this thing? This com-
mittee only had a life of 6 months. Wasn’t the question discussed
that, if they required sworn questionnaires, that they probably
wouldn’t have had time to check every answer of the foundations, and
the committee probbaly would not have gotten back anything, so under
the circumstances it was better to go ahead this way than to risk
getting nothing?

Mr. SareeNT. You misunderstand the purpose and scope of that
conversation, Mr. Hays. I didn’t go there to discuss any of these
things with Mr. Keele. He called me in because he wanted to talk
to me and he outlined various things and I commented upon some of
them.

Mr. Hays. He called you in?

Mr. SareENT. I was definitely there at his request, and I remained
for a very long time, longer than I had any idea of staying. I got
there about 4 o’clock in the afternoon and I didn’t get out until prob-
ably around 8 o’clock, nearly 3 or 4 hours. '

Mr. Havs. I do not know who called you.

Mr. SarceNT. He did. I didn’t discuss these things with him at all,
except I might comment on what he said. He was apparently trying
to tell me what he was going to do. I was not guiding him.

Mr. Havs. It has been stated here by Mr. Dodd that there are certain
things missing from the files of the Cox eommittee. At least one set
of the answers to these questionnaires. Do you happen to have that
set ?

Mr. SareeNT. No, sir.

Mr. Hays. Did you ever have it?
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Mr. SargeNT. No, sir; I never did. The answers to questionnaires?
In the first place—

Mr. Hays. Do you have any material that came out of the files of
the Cox committee ? :

Mr. SarcenT. Not a single piece of paper of any kind. I think the
suggestion is a little bit unfair, Mr. Hays.

Mr. Hays. Well, now—

Mr. SarcenT. May I answer further, please?

Mr. Hays. Yes; you may answer, but we are not going to make
speeches. I have been lenient with you on making speeches so far. Do
you know a fellow by the name of “Bugeye” Barker ¢

Mr. SarceEnT. I want to answer the other question first.

Mr. Havs, You said you didn’t have any papers.

Mr. SarcenT. Yes; but I want to explain the circumstances to show
I couldn’t have any in the first place. May I answer?

Mr. Hays. Noj; you cannot make a speech.

Mr. SareeENT. T am not going to make a speech. May I answer that
question first, please?

Mr. Havs. You can answer whether or not you have anything out
of the files of the Cox committee.

Mr. SareeNT. I want to explain.

Mr. Hays. I will give you a chance to explain why you couldn’t
have later.

Mr. SareeNT. I did not at any time have access to those question-
naires or the answers except under the jurisdiction of the Clerk of
the House of Representatives in his office in one of these buildings
under his custody and in his office. The questionnaires had never been
answered when I saw Mr. Keele, which was in October. They had
been sent out. I saw no answers at that time.

Mr. Hays. Do you know one George, commonly known around
here as Bugeye Barker ?

Mr. SareeNT, I met him when I was in town.

Mr. Hays. Did he ever deliver anything to you from the files of
the Cox committee ?

Mr. SargenT. Not a single piece of paper of any kind.

Mr. Hays. Did you try to get from Mr. Keele any material about
the Cox committee?

Mr. SareENT. Not a single thing except a transcript I wanted to
borrow later. He handed me some kind of printed forms of question-
naires he was supposed to use. I think I took a few of those away
with me, just blank forms, nothing aside from that.

Mr. Hays. You didn’t ask for anything and later complained that
he turned you down?

My, SareeNT. No, of course not. I had no right to ask anything
of him. T never did except with respect to the transeript of the Hiss
case. N

Mr. Hays. Do you know a George DeHuszar ?

Mr. SargeENT. Yes, he is in Chicago.

Mr. Hays. Have you ever worked with him?

Mr. SargENT. No, I never worked with him. I discussed problems
with him from time to time. But I never worked with him on any
situation. I have corresponded with him as I do with other people
interested in this kind of work. He did a small job for me years
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ago, long before the Cox committee, and gave me some reports on
some matters. ’

Mr. Hays. Did I understand you to just say that you never asked
Mr. Keele for anything?

Mr. SarGeNT. Any documentary material ¢

Mr. Havs. Yes. .

Mr. SargeNT. I am pretty clear I never did.

Mr. Hays. Did you ever ask him for any information ?

Mr. SarceENT. 1 asked him at one time if he could get.me access
to the printed transeript of the proceedings on the trial of Alger Hiss.
I asked him if he could give me that. I was doing research and I
wanted to go over the transcript. He told me by letter he didn’t
have it. I later obtained it from another source. I did ask him for
- that. I never asked him for any committee material. I think that
is the only thing I ever did ask him for.

Mr. Hays. Did you write him at least two letters demanding cer-
tain information relative to the work of the committee?

Mr. SargenT. Not demanding anything, no. I had a few letters
with him, yes. I will be glad to identify any letters of mine if you
have them there, and if I look at my file at home, I will send you
copies of what my correspondence with him was.

Mr. Hays. Did you write him any letters wanting to know why
witnesses had not been sworn ¢

Mr. SarcENT. After the thing was over, I did. I wanted to pin
him down and tried to find why. That was after the committee had
disbanded. Yes, I did ask for his explanation and I got no satis-
factory answer.

Mr. Hays. You didn’t sort of try to run this Cox investigation
from the sidelines by any chance, did you?

Mr. SareenT. No, not under any conditions. I had nothing to do
with it. I waited until it was all over. I received the report and the
published transactions. I looked them over. I then discovered that
the witnesses had not been sworn. I was amazed about it. Mr. Keele’s
explanation to me was the fact that some sworn testimony would be
taken. I was astounded at what I found. I then opened correspond-
ence with Mr. Keele to find out why he had not done so. That is' when
the correspondence originated on the swearing of witnesses. -

Mr. Hays. Did you at any time want to set up another committee in
this session of the Congress?

Mr. SareeENT. Another committee?

Mr. Hays. A similar committee to the Cox committee—this com-
mittee?

Mr. SARGENT. You mean aside from this committee here?

Mr. Hays. No. Did you at any time either verbally or in writing
ask anyone to introduce a resolution setting up sych a committee as we
have meeting here today?

Mr. SarGeNT. No. The resolution was introduced. I was back here
after the resolution was introduced, and I was in favor of the resolu-
tion carrying. I did not suggest a resolution to be offered in the
first place. I had nothing to do with that.

Mr. Havs. Did any member of this committee tender you the job
of counsel or approach you?

Mr. SARGENT. %o, not under those circumstances, not even by sug-
gestion or indirection.
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Mr. Havs. Did you approach anyone asking:to be considered ?

Mr. SargenT. No.

Mr. Hays. How was the contact made that brings you here today,
Mr. Sargent?

Mr. SarGeNT. I received a letter from Mr. Norman Dodd. I don’t
have the exact date. ; : :

Mr. Hays. That is immaterial.

Mr. SarceEnT. I received a letter quite recently inquiring whether I
could be in any way helpful to this committee. I wired Mr. Dodd
back and told him that if they desired to take care of the usual, ex-
Eenses that I would be willing to come back and lay the entire matter

efore you. I received in response to that wire a telegram from Mr.
Dodd stating that my willingness to do that was greatly appreciated ;
that the expenses would be provided, and that T would be notified
shortly. I talked with him on the phone subsequently, and I told him
that I felt that if I came, I should have the protection of subpena so
as to make it clearly a well-defined legal arrangement. The subpena
was forthcoming, and I came. This originated in the first place at
the instance of your staff, and throughout was at their request, and not
ny request. Ify that had not happened, I would never have been here
at all.

Mr. Hays. Understand I am not trying to lead you into anything on
1119.3 question. I am merely trying to find out how the contact was
made.

Mr. SarcENT. The contract was made at the instance of your staff.
I am here at their request.

Mr. Havs. As I understand it from this three-page mimeographed
form that you have here, in which you say in the last paragraph that
a considerable amount of time is required for your presentation. I
sssume that you have a prepared presentation there, well documented
and so on.

Mr. SargenT. I have an outline to enable me to testify. It is not
prepared in the sense that it can be mimeographed and distributed
and have any use. I have an outline and it is organized to minimize
your time and to be orderly in its handling.

Mr. Hays. In other words, you are sitting there with a prepared
script that you cannot furnish to the committee, is that it ?

Mr. SarcenT. The question is not being able to furnish the com-
mittee. T understand you want to know what I know about this sub-
ject. I have arranged notes to enable me to do this with a minimum
of time and lost motion. I have such an outline for my guidance,
yes. The first part of my testimony, Mr. Hays, will be devoted to
this first statement here. For your convenience, as I get to other
sections of this, I will try and give you some sort of agenda as best
Ican. I havebeen in town only 5 days and working constantly to put
this material together after I got here. :

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Hays. I will ask you one more question, Mr. Sargent. In view
of the fact that you do not have a prepared statement, and according
to the short statement you have here, you say that it is going to be
very long, you would not have any objection if the committee inter-
r}lllptecgl you at any place to try to ask you a question to clarify some-
thing ?
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Mr. SarcenT. Noj; subject to one request, Mr. Hays. It may de-
velop that you will ask me some question which cannot be fully
answered without reference to other testimony I propose to give.
In a case of that kind, I would like to indicate to you the nature of
the other testimony, and ask leave to respond to it later. Running
questions as we go, of course, I am happy to answer. .

Mr. Havs. The committee will not try to put a limitation on your
answer.

Mr. SareenT. No; there are several blocks of testimony and one
of these questions may anticipate something which I am going to cover
very fully.

The CuamrmaN. Also, Mr. Sargent, I have indicated to Mr. Hays
and Mrs. Pfost that in addition to the questions they may ask as they

o along, that after reading the full transcript of your testimony, if
%urther questioning is desired, that you will become available to
answer. .

Mr. SarcenT. Certainly, except I do hope that it is possible to mini-
mize my stay in Washington and do it promptly. I have to go to
New York from here. If I can get through this coutinuously to a
point where you are approximately through, I will contact the com-
mittee staff, and if you want to hold one more hearing to question
me further on my testimony in coming back from New York I can do
that, and perhaps that will accomplish your purpose.

Mrs. Prost. Mr. Sargent, you have no carbon copies at all. You
have only one original of your lengthy testimony ¢

Mr. SareenT. I have not written out my testimony. I am giving
it as I go. I have notes from which I can testify to these various
facts. I haven’t it writteh out in full, no. I am testifying and not
just reading a piece of paper here.

Mr. Hays. Let me ask you this, and I am trying again to get some
clarification on this. Do you propose being specific? If you make
any generalizations, are you going to try to document those, and
name names ?

Mr. SareeExni. I propose to be absolutely specific and to make m
statements based upon documents which I personally have examined.
In some cases I have the document right here and I will read from the
document itself, '

Mr. Hays. In other words, you will read excerpts ¢

Mr. SargENT. Yes, and I will cite the original source. I am refer-
ring to books. I am refering to manuscript material.

Mr. Havys. All right. :

The CuarrmMaN. You may proceed, then, Mr. Sargent.

Mr. Wormser. May I first ask, Mr. Sargent, to state what educa-
tional and other experience you may have had which might qualify
you to give expert testimony 1in this proceeding ?

Mr. SargeNT. From the standpoint of educational background, I
am a graduate of Stanford University, class of 1923, receiving a de-
gree of bachelor of science in mechanical engineering, I was gradu-
ated from Hastings College of Law, which is the University of Cali-
fornia, in 1926, being granted the degree, bachelor of laws. I was
admitted to the bar of the State of California in 1926. I became
a member of the bar of the United States Supreme Court in 1930.
I am a member of the American Bar Association, the American Judi-
cature Society, State Bar of California. Twenty-seven years experi-



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 197

ence in the active practice of law, and 17 of those years concerned to
some extent with antisubversive work and investigations affecting
American education, and particularly the public school system.

From the standpoint of specific proceedings, I participated in hear-
ings in 194142, before the San Francisco City Board of Education
in regard to Rugg social science textbooks. Between 1942 and 1945,
I studied the progressive system of education. This was done at
the request of the California Society, Sons of the American Revolu-
tion. We inquired into the textbook condition of our State schools
and our State department of education at Sacramento.

In 1946, I began the inquiry which led up to the proceedings which
were later brought to Congress on the so-called %uilding America
textbooks.

I handled proceedings for the SAR before the State Board of
Education of California, and later made a presentation before legis-
lative committees on that. I drafted certain legislative bills on educa-
tion for that session at the request of various parties involved. I
have since studied the national aspects of this subversive teaching
problem. i

I am the author of the Bill of Grievances which was filed with the
Judiciary Committee of the United States Senate, and the Un-Amer-
ican Activities Committee of the House of Representatives by the
National Society, Sons of the American Revolution. I conducted the
research on which that document was based.

In 1952 for a brief period in May I was employed as a consultant
for staff work in research by the Senate Internal Security Commit-
tee. In 1952-53 I directed some research work conducted at the Hoover
Institute Library at Stanford University on war, peace, and revolution.
That is the collection of material assembled by Mr. Herbert Hoover
and his associates.

I have studied curriculum and teaching methods in social studies,
the philosophy and practice involved in the progressive system of
education, communism in education, also propaganda, tactics and ac-
tivities of revolutionary organizations, and the history of subversive
movement. Likewise the legal and constitutional questions involved.

On the question here by Mr. Hays it was brought out the cir-
cumstances under which I came. I served for a number of years as
chairman of the Americanization committee of the National Society,
Sons of the American Revolution. I do not occupy that office at the
present time. I am merely a member in good standing of the Society.
I am here not as the representative of any group, but an individual
citizen under subpena by you.

In the interest of full disclosure, I wish to acquaint you with this
fact at the present time. I am the president and research director of
a tax-exempt foundation for educational work that was recently
organized but which has no funds at its disposal at the present time,
and which has had no business relationships of any kind with any
foundation to which I will refer in my testimony. The corporation
is entitled, “Fund for American Leadership, Inc.” It was organized
under California law on August 17, 1953, for the purpose of train-
ing leaders in antisubversive work and studying revolutionary meth-
ods, their history, development and activities, which threaten the
national security, their propaganda, impact on American institutions,
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to study educational problems arising out of that condition and to
determine sound and practical solutions. -

I have here a certified copy of those articles which I would like
to have made a part of the committee files.

Mr. Havs. Just a minute. Let me-ask you about that. Has that
foundation ever had any money ?

Mr. SareenT. No. It still has no money. We are in the process
of determining what contact can be made to get funds.

Mr. Havs. I just suggest in view of some of the statements that
have been made about the gullibility of some of these people you
ought not to have much trouble in getting money.

Mr. SareeNT. The difficulty is that our side can’t get the money,
but the other side can always get it. This corporation was created
to find American money to study the antisubversive—-—

Mr. Hays. All you ought to do is say that in Texas and if you
are any kind of salesman at all, you ought to get the money.

Mr. SarcenT. So I appear strictly in an individual capacity. That
corporation is not affected in this matter. I am speaking entirely on
that basis.

Now, I have a prepared statement for the committee which at this
time I would like to read. :

The investigation required of this committee is one of the most
important matters which has ever come before the Congress of the
United States. It concerns the national security, the defense of the
principles set forth in the Constitution of the United States. You
will find that the situation confronting you is the result of a disre-
gard of trust responsibility—a condition amounting to abdication of
duty by the trustees of the tax-exmpt foundations which have exerted
such a great influence in the history of our country since the turn of
the century. .

In discharging its responsibility and weighing the evidence, this
committee must have some standard or yardstick to apply. I believe
the following ~re the legal and moral standards which apply to this
trust relationship.

This is an elaboration of the poster we have on the board here.

Standards of foundation conduct: It is the duty of tax-exempt
foundations and their trustees to observe and be guided by the follow-
ing standards of conduct:

First: Patriotism. To bear true faith and allegiance to the philos-
ophy and principles of government set forth in the Declaration of
Independence and the Constitution of the United States.

Second: Loyalty. To be active and positive in supporting the
TTnited States Government against revolutionary and other subversive
attacks;

To put patriotic money at the disposal of patriotic men in this field
of education to enable t?;em to support and defend our Constitution
and form of government.

Third : Obedience tolaw. To faithfully obey the laws of the United
States and the provisions of State law under which foundation
charters are granted;

Fourth : Respect for exemption. To use the tax-exemption privi-
lege in good faith, recognizing the purpose for which that privilege
is granted ;



TAX-EXEMPT FOUNDATIONS 199

To refrain from supporting communism, socialism, and other move-
ments which (1) increase the cost of government, (2) endanger the
national security, or (3) threaten the integrity of the Federal Govern-
ment.

Mr. Hays. Right there, I am going to stop you and ask you a ques-
tion. That is a very fine statement, but if you refrain from supporting
everything that the Republican campaign orators called socialism,
then you would be against everything that has been passed by the
Congress in the past 20 years. Isthat your definition ?

Mr. SarceNT. No, sir.  When I talk about socialism in my testi-
mony, Mr. Hays, I mean socialism of the kind advocated by the Fa-
bians of Great Britain, which has ruined the economic system of that
country, not individual projects which may seem wise for some
purpose or other on their own merits.

Mr. Havs. -I won’t debate with you what has ruined the economic
system of Great Britain or even say that Time magazine, a week or
two ago, talked about the remarkable recovery and the great dollar
balance. We will leave that out. Would you consider bank-deposit
insurance to be socialism ?

Mr. SargExT. Nojnot within the scope of what I mean here.

Mr. Hays, We want to get this term straightened out, because it has
been too widely applied.

Mr. SarceNT. I am very happy to do that.

Mr. Havs. How about old-age insurance?

Mr. Sarcent. No.

Mr. Havys. Social security and unemployment insurance?

Mr. SarceENT. No.

Mr. Hays. You would not consider any of those to be socialism ?

Mr. SargexT. I am talking about nationalization of business and
industry, a government-operated system which is national socialism
or Fabian socialism.

Mr. Hays. We will try to get one maybe you can get in on. How
about TVA?

Mr. SargENT. I think that is doubtful.

Mr. Hays. That is in the sort of gray area?

Mg SARGENT. You are not asking my policy on legislative matters
now ¢

Mr. Hays. No; but you are throwing these terms around, and you
are going to continue, 1 am pretty sure, and I want to get a delineation
of what 1s and what is not socialism when you use the word. You say
it is Fabian socialism. You may understand that and I may have
some smattering of what it means, but, if they put that in the news-
papers, to 99 percent of the people it is going to mean nothing. So
I am trying to get this down——

The Crairman. Since TVA has been interjected, may I also make a
comment on that. I think I can do so objectively. "The TVA was
started initially purely as a defense project for the purpose of manu-
facturing nitrogen which was then not available in adequate and in-
sured quantities. That is back in World War I. Then in connection
with the expansion of the development it was based upon flood con-
trol, which is a very important phase of the TVA development. Then
since the expenditures were being made for flood control and defense,
there was an incidental development, which was power. I think all
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engineers recognize that if the Government was going in to develop
the river for adequate flood-control purposes, as well as defense, that
then adequate provision must be made for the development of the river
for power purposes.

The only question remaining to be decided was the manner in which
the power development should be carried out. I think there was never
any question after the Government moved in but that the Government
should construct the dams. The question arose as to the manner in
which the power should be distributed. That is the key question.

If you will pardon me, since the question has come up and it comes
up frequently, a sharp difference of opinion existed—I was chairman
of the subcommittee that drafted the original Tennessee Valley devel-
opment and was chairman of the House conference committee.

One of the very sharp differences between the Senate committee and
the House committee was with reference to the distributing of the
power. As an individual, and I was supported by the majority of
the House conferees, I opposed the Federal Government establishing a
sprawling power-distributing system, and advocated instead that the
local authorities be permitted to organize companies for the distribu-
tion of the power. When the TVA Act in its final form was adopted,
that policy was embodied in the act. So that the Federal Govern-
ment does not distribute the power. I think this is an important
thing to keep in mind. The government outside of its defense and
flood-control aspects generates the power and sells it wholesale to the
various distributing agencies, which in the main are owned by munici-
palities, If desired, those distributing facilities could be owned
privately, as I recall, but it happens that none of them is.

I think when we get to questioning the socialism aspect of TVA, it
is well to keep in mind just what the TV A is; and that is the reason I
am taking a little while here to make this explanation with reference
to the Tennessee Valley Authority in view of my intimate relations
with it from its very inception.

Mr. Hays. Just let me say a word or two to clarify a couple of
things. In the first place, the incidental bydevelopment, which is
power, is the thing that put refrigerators in the kitchens and better
food on the table, and, in many cases, shoes on the feet of a lot of people
down in east Tennessee and other areas around there. I am using
that in a rather facetious way, but I am saying that it has created jobs
where there were no jobs, and it has been good for the whole economy.
The only way we did it differently in my district—we had the power
there, but we had no way to distribuce it.

The record will show that I have been objecting strenuously as a
member of an REA co-op to building our own power facilities when
there was plenty of power to buy. So we built the distribution plant
and we did it in reverse. I am aware of the sharp differences of
opinion. I was interested in getting power to the farmers. We do
have it. The power companies generate it and sell it to the co-ops who
sell it to their members. It is an interesting example of private busi-
ness and cooperatives working hand in hand to the mutual profit of
both.

The only reason I have brought up TVA is because it has been
called and has become associated in the minds of a great many people
with the term “socialism.” I wanted to know when we are using the
term here what it does and does not cover.
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Mr. SareeNT. When I use the term “socialism,” I refer to the politi-
cal movement which is known as the Socialist movement. The move-
ment which is working for a general program of planned economy
based on nationalization of industry, business, national resources, and
credit. The political operation of a nation’s economy, not fragmen-
tary things. Politics is something which these foundations are not
supposed to go into, and I think they have no right to undermine the
basis of their exemption by doing things of that type.

Mr. Hays. We will get to that in your specific accusations.

Mr. SareeNT. The fifth standard here is academic responsibility.
This is a part of my concept of standards of foundation conduct.

Academic responsibility requires these foundations to limit their
activities to projects which are, in fact, educational, and are con-
ducted in an academically responsible manner in accordance with
proper academic standards;

To refrain from using education as a device for lobbying or a means
to disseminate propaganda.

That is the end of the statement of standards.

The money administered by these foundation trustees is publie
money. The beneficiaries of these trusts are the American people;
the parents of children in our public schools. Education is a sacred
trust.” A high degree of integrity is expected of those connected with
it. We must consider the ethical duty of foundation trustees from
that standpoint.

Serious charges have been made against the foundations: It is your
duty to answer these questions; to find solutions and perhaps recom-
mend legislative action. I intend to be objective and give you the
facts; to present the truth without fear or favor. This presentation
will cover the history of the subversive movement; it will outline the
boundaries of the problem; discuss the most important ramifications,
and endeavor to give the data required for your consideration.

The subject is important, and also complex. Under the most favor-
able conditions, a considerable amount of time is required for my
presentation. :

The Cramrman. Now, reverting back to the TVA, because refer-
ence was made to wearing shoes.

Mr, Havs. I am glad to discuss that with you all afternoon.

The CmamrmanN. I might say that some of them wore shoes down
there before TV A.

Mr. SargeNT. Inasmuch as this matter touches directly on educa-
tion and involves a degree of criticism, I think it fair an(f’ proper for
me to state very briefly 1y position on the question of public education
and the public schools. Tt is as follows:

I support the public-school system and recognize its necessity to
make our system of government workable in practice. I believe it is
necessary and essential to maintain the integrity of that system and
protect 1t from subversives, political action and other pressure groups.
1 believe in the fundamental integrity of the average teacher. I am
convinced that the best interests of the teaching profession will be
served by the investigation to be made by this committee, and that such
an inquiry will restore inteﬁrity in the educational profession and
enable the schools to regain the position of confidence and esteem thew
should have in the hearts of the American people.
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Mr. Hays. You are saying by inference that they do not have that
position at the moment ¢ '

Mr. SargenT. I think they have lost it to a degree, Mr. Hays, because
of the tactics to which I refer.

Mr. Hays. You talk about California. But I want to put in the
record right here that the schools in Ohio have not lost the confidence
of the people, and they have not lost any integrity, and they are just
as good as they ever were; in fact, they are a little better.

Mr. SarcenT. Have you seen the magazine articles about the people
being concerned about the conditions of their schools nationally ?

Mr. Hays. Do you believe in astrology ?

Mr. SarceNT. No, sir; not I

Mr. Hays. Could you give me any reason why there are so many
peculiar people drawn to southern California ? ' ‘

Mr. SareeENT. I don’t live in southern California, and I wouldn’t
know.

Mr. Havs. You know, it is a funny thing, but every time we get
an extremist letter in my office—and it is either on the left or the
right—you don’t have to look at the postmark. It either comes from
southern California or Houston, Tex. I just wonder if there is some
reason for it.

Mr. SarcenT. I think, Mr. Hays, you will certainly want to reserve
your judgment about this question of the schools’ integrity bein,
involved until you have heard the evidence in this case, and I woul
like to present 1t from that point of view.

Mr. Havys. T just want to put in about the schools in Ohio. If you
have any evidence to the contrary, we will get down to specific cases.

Mr. SareenT. I know nothing about the (%hio situation specifically,
either pro or con.

Mr. Havs. Ithought not. Iknow a good deal aboutit. Thappened
to be ‘a teacher there. I have a lot of friends who have positions as
superintendents and executives in the school system from the large
to the small cities. There is no question about it. Not even some
crackpots in our legislature who have wanted to investigate every-
thing else have investigated the schools, because there is no demand
or reason.

Mr. SareenT. I am giving you facts and not opinion. First of all,
in approaching this Yroblem of the foundation influence, the sub-
versive-teaching problem is a foundation problem, and the founda-
tion problem in turn is a political problem with many ramifications.
From the American standpoint it had its beginning shortly before the
turn of the century in the 1890’s. This movement is closely related
to Fabian socialism, which became established in Great Britain about
1885, and developed into the movement which has undermined and
almost destroyed the economic system of Great Britain.

‘When the beachhead was established in our country, we had three
bulwarks of defense: First, there was a sound tradition founded on
Americanism; secondly, a written Constitution, and finally, Federal
judicial power in the courts capable of enforcing constitutional rights.

The radical intellectuals attacking that system relied upon propa-
ganda and brainwashing. They organized an attack upon patriotism,
challenging basic American philosophy founded on the doctrine of
natural law. They sought to create a blackout of history by slanting
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and distorting Listorical facts. They introduced a new and revolu-
tionary philosophy—one based on the teachings of John Dewey.

As early as 1892 they sought to establish the Federal income tax to
pave the way for national Federal socialism. This had the effect of
putting the people on an allowance, giving the National Government
unlimited power to spend for socialistic purposes, and reducing the
people to its will. It was proposed to carry out other parts of the so-
cialistic program by false and slanted propaganda.

Eventuall?r the judicial power itselF was to be undermined by court
packing and by attacks calculated to make the courts subject to the
Executive.

Education is one of the vital areas involved in this attack on the
American system. - The field includes not only elementary and sec-
ondary schools, but also our colleges and universities. The tax-exempt’
foundations are directly involved, because they have supported this
movement in the past, and are still promoting it in ways which restrict
educational activities and control public opinion.

The history of this movement is a record of the greatest betrayal
which has ever occurred in American history. Those are conclusions
based on the evidence I will present to you, and I am here for the
purpose of proving them.

To understand these condition, it is necessary to trace briefly the
history and development of the American subversive movement.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, I want to object to going further, and I
want to make a motion that the committee adjourn until we settle this
matter. This fellow can come in and read a political speech which he
- has had plenty of time to prepare. He has a mimeographed news re-
lease to the newspapers to get his views across, but he can’t do it for
the committee. 1 don’t know who mimeographed this for him, but it
looks like it came from the staff. Until we get a vote of the committee
in executive session, I move right now that the committee adjourn.

The Cuairman. With reference to the mimeographing, the chair-
man suggested to the staff that he thought it would be a convenience to
the press to have a release for the pressin advance,

Mr. Havs. The press is here, and they can decide for themselves
about these kinds of people. They do not have to have any spoon-fed
stuff. Idon’t give them any of mine.

The CuatrMaN. The extent of the mimeograph of the release I
had no responsibility for.

Mr. Hays. This kind of stuff goes in the paper. Suppose it is true?
I do not know whether it is or not. But we will give it the benefit of
the doubt. It is in there. If it is not true, it is still in there, if the
press uses it, which I doubt.

The CHarMAN. But it is convenient to the press to have a release in
advance with the dateline on it.

Mr. Havs. Yes, sir, it is a convenience for them to have a dateline
at the same time the committee meets so the press has it, and the public
has it before the committee hearing.

Mr. SareenT. This statement was prepared because it was my under-
standing that it was your desire to have some statement. That state-
ment is a summary of the historical material.

Mr. Hays. T am not finding too much fault with you. I would like
to have the record show that the committee was not notified you were
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subpenaed. We understood you were going to be a witness. We are
either going to have some orderly procedure here, or we are going to
adjourn and let the majority decide. If they are going to run it, then
let them get on the record.

The CHamrMAN. It is the chairman’s thought that all of the wit-
nesses should be subpenaed, and should be put under oath. That is the
procedure which we are following. I think in fairness to the witnesses
they should be subpenaed and they are all put under oath, and every-
body is on the same basis, and in the same category. That is the or-
derly procedure. We adopted that procedure at the suggestion of Mr.
Cox, which I think would serve for that matter as a standard. Every-
body that has a story is going to have an opportunity to tell his story.
None of us has any spare time that we want consumed, unless we are
accomplishing something by it.

You, as I have, sat on many committees. The witnesses do not
always have prepared, complete statements in advance. Frequently
they do have comprehensive notes prepared, which serve as a basis——

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, if I may interrupt you, there is a princi-
ple involved here, and that is that everything that Mr. Sargent has
read up to now since he started reading was furnished to the press
with a 10 a. m. deadline in a mimeographed form, and it was not fur-
nished to this committee. If we are going to do this business by indi-
rection by the back door, and by getting the drop on certain members
of the committee, I want to know it right now.

Mr. WormsEr. Don’t you have a copy of the release?

Mr. Havs. Yes, I got one from the press just now.

Mr. Wormser. It was not on your desk?

Mr. Hays. No, it was not. If you want to debate this now, I make
a motion now that we adjourn and go into executive session.

Mr. Wormser. Mr. Hays, Miss Casey told me she herself put a copy
on your desk.

Miss Casey. I put all three things on each member’s desk.

Mr. Hays. Allright. There are three things; one, a cover sheet ; two,
a special release, and this; I do not have it. That is what Mrs. Pfost
has. ' T am not saying that it was intentional, but I am saying that it
happened that way. There is a principle involved here. There is an
indictment of the whole American educational system here, which was
fed out to the press in a mimeographed copy and read to the committee
at 11 o’clock. The press has had it God%mows how long: “Hold for
release 10 a. m. Monday morning.” ,

Mr. SarceNT. May I proceed with my evidence ?

Mr. Hays. No, you may not proceed until we either adjourn or I am
voted down, one of the two.

Mr. WormseEr. Mr. Chairman, may I state that the press has asked
us specifically whenever we can to give them some sort of digest of
what the witness is going to testify. \

Mr. Hays. The press has not been alone about that. I have been
pleading with you for the same thing for the members of the com-
mittee.

Mr. Wormser. May I go on. I understood it was proper procedure
for us to do that. We have done it with considerable effort. It is
not easy to get these things out. We are trying to suit the convenience
of the committee, and to the extent that the press is involved, their
convenience also.
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The Crmamrman. I might say that so far as the staff is concerned,
they have resisted doing it. It was at my insistence that they did it,
because of the great inconvenience that it occasioned them, and the
facilities of the staff. I insisted that it should be done. I am sure
that they worked overtime. It was not for the purpose of advancing
any view or the interests of any phase of this subject under investi-
gation, but purely based upon my long years of experience here in
Washington, the convenience of the press having something in ad-
vance. That is all there was to it. I am at a loss to understand

Mr, Wormser. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt to suggest that the
gentlemen of the press here would certainly be willing to state, I am
sure, that they pleaded with us to give them this digest.

Mr. Hays. We can put them on the stand and let them state that.
That doesn’t change my mind a bit. If they are entitled to have it,
the committee is entitled to have it.

Mr. WorMsEr. The committee has had it. '

Mr. Havs. Yes, just now, because I raised a rumpus about it.
We got it only by accident because one of the boys from the press
table brought 1t over.

Mr. Wormser. I beg your pardon. Miss Casey distributed them.

Mr. Hays. Miss Casey admits through some oversight we did not
getit. I don’t want you to blame Miss Casey.

The CHamRMAN. Mrs. Pfost, you had one?

Mrs. Prost. No, this gentleman of the press handed it over to me,
and then gave me a second one.

Mr. Wormser. Miss Casey has made the definite and flat statement
that she put a full set in front of all five committee members.

Miss Casey. I puta full set before each member. -

Mrs. Prost. Here are the three articles, but not the press release.

Mr. Hays. I didn’ eat it, and it is not here. I have not moved out
of this chair since I have been here.

The CHaRMAN. Why don’t we proceed? I will call a meeting of
th((i committee during the afternoon to discuss any questions of pro-
cedure.

Mr. SarcENT. May I continue, then, Mr. Reece?

Mr. Havs. You can continue and I will withdraw my objection,
kI)u_t now I will start asking a few questions about this press release

just got.

Youbsay “when the beachhead was established in our country.”
You are talking about what beachhead ?

Mr. SarcenT. The beachhead of the organized Socialist movement
which had its inception in Great Britain under the Fabian tactic, and
which came in here to infiltrate our educational system.

Mr. Hays. You apparently know there was a beachhead. When
and where was it established? When was the first landing made?

Mr. SArGeNT. A definite landing was made as far as becoming an
effective agency in about 1905 with the organization of the Inter-
collegiate Socialist Society. That is one of the points I am going to
cover in my testimony when I get to it.

Mr. Hays. We will get to it a little in advance. What was the name
of the organization?

Mr. SarceNT. Intercollegiate Socialist Society, organized by Jack
London and a number of others, in Peck’s Restaurant in New York
City.

49720—54—pt. 1——14
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Mr. Hays. In 1905¢

Mr. SARGENT. About 1905.

Mr. Hays. By Jack London?

Mr. SARGENT. Yes.

‘Mr. Havs. Is that the Jack London that used to write some books?

Mr. SarcENnT. That is right, that is the man. I have a pamphlet
explaining that which I will read to the committee when I get to that
point.

Mr. Hays. Did he import this thing from some other place?

Mr. SarceNT. He was a member of a radical intellectual elite that
came in here definitely to try to twist our institutions around in favor
of the organized socialist movement.

Mr. Havs. Back in 1905.

Mr. SarGeNT. Yes. Some of the background extends further back
than that, but that is a definite identifiable date.

Mr. Hays. They did a lot of twisting, I assume?

Mr. SargenT. They sure did.

Mr. Hays. We have resisted pretty well for 50 years, haven’t we?

Mr. SarcExT. Have we?

Mr. Hays. I am asking you. What do you think?

Mr. SareeNT. I think we departed very materially. Among other
things, it is plainly asserted and charged today that the doctrine of
inalienable rights and natural laws as set forth in the Declaration of
Independence is obsolete. They have accomplished that false belief
in the American mind.

Mr. Hays. Now, Mr. Sargent, you would not want to take a poll
down on the street and ask the first 100 people you meet if they believe
that?

Mr. SareENT. No. I am talking about the slanting of the courts
and the governmental procedure.

Mr. Hays. All the courts have been undermined, too ?

Mr. SARGENT. Somewhat, yes.

Mr. Havs. Congress, too, I suppose?

Mr. SarceNT. I am not going into all that. I am here to give you
the chronology and facts, Mr. Hays, by documents, and not my per-
sonal opinions.

Mr. Havys. Let me tell you just because you say it is so doesn’t make
it a chronology or a fact.

Mr. SarcENT. I am giving the evidence. I state my conclusions as
set forth here. I am going to cite the books and materials which
make that position maintainable.

Mr. Hays. There may have been a fellow by the name of London
and some others who believed in socialism, but what are you going to
do about it? Did they have a right in 1905—I am not asking as of
today—to believe in whatever they wanted to believe ?

Mr. SarceNT. I am not questioning the right. I am telling what
they did. T am here to prove the allegation by means of the evidence
and I would like to go on with it.

Mr. Hays. You were satisfied to distribute that statement of yours
to the press, and I am not going to be satisfied until I find out a bit
more about 1t until I find out how you picked these sentences

Mr. SareeNT. Iam here for the purpose of proving it.

The CHarMAN. Most of the sentence to which you refer was re-
peated in the statement which he has made. Mr. Sargent has a
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resentation to make. The chairman’s feeling is that it would be

elpful and it would be in the interest of conservation of time and
orderly procedure, I do not mean without interruption, if he would
be permitted to proceed in a reasonably orderly manner to complete
‘his testimony. There are numerous questions which I am sure that
I for one will want to ask him as we go along or later. But if we
move along, I think it would be in the interest of good procedure.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, I want to say this, that the thing that
concerns me is: If such a thing has happened, that is one thing. I
would like to be specific about it, and I am going to continue object-
ing to this kind of presentation. Let me read why: “They organized
an attack on patriotism. They sought to create a blackout in history.
They introduced a new and revolutionary philosophy. As early. as
1892 they sought to establish”—this has all been handed out to the
press with an awful lot of pronouns in there. What I want to know
is who are these people. Let us start from the beginning and name
names and do it right. ‘

The CrHARMAN. That is what I would like to know. I would like
for him to proceed with his statement and see if we can find out.

Mr. Sarcext. I will give you exactly that information chronologi-
cally on the basis of books by going through this thing. I can’t answer
your questions in one sentence.

Mr. Hays. No, but your statement to the press, Mr. Sargent—and
you won'’t sit there and deny it—was deliberately designed to create
an impression that education all has got an odor about it.

The Citairman. Mr. Hays——

Mr. Hays. You can hammer all you please, but you are not going
to shut the minority up. You have mimeographed statements but
you are not going to silence me.

The CriaikMaN. I am not trying to silence anyone.

Mr. Hays. Youarenot going to, either.

The Cramman. I want to take the responsibility myself for a state-
ment being prepared for the press. I am the one who insisted on it.
Mr. Sargent knew nothing about it. The members of the staff did
not prefer to do it, and I suggested that I thought it ought to be done
even at great inconvenience to the staff.

Mr. Hays. Who wrote it ? .

The CraRMAN. As to that, I do not know. It was mimeographed,
I am sure, at the instance of the staff.

Mr. SarcEnT. The statement was prepared by me by request. I did
not originate the idea of having one. I did it because I was present
at your hearing the other day

The Cratrman. The responsibility for the statement being given
out to the press is the chairman’s.

Mr. Havys. All right. It is the chairman’s.

The Cramrman. He did not know there was any or could be any
controversy on that phase of it, I might add. :

Mr. Havs. You do not realize how easily you can get into a
controversy with me. .

Mr. SareeNT. I was here the other day, Mr. Hays, and I heard your
request that statements be furnished, and I assumed I was furthering
your wishes in the matter.

Mr. Havs. You sure would, if I had the statement at 10 o’clock or 5
minutes until 10.
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Mr. SarcenT. I prepared it, as I understood you wanted statements
furnished.

Mr. Hays. I have said repeatedly that I am not blaming you. The
point I am making, and I want to make it perfectly clear, is this: I
have tried to insist from the very first meeting we had that this thing
be conducted objectivelf and in the interest, to use your own terms,
Mr. Chairman, of orderly procedure. There have been a lot of peo;l)le
and a lot of organizations and a lot of institutions that have had a lot
of things said about them, both by written statements and in the hear-
ings. T haven’t heard any of them. T have not been able to get a com-
mitment that any specific one of these people is going to be allowed
to come in and tell his story. You know what happened in the
McCarthy hearings. They kept Stevens on the stand for 14 days until
they wore him out and wore the public out, and they got one impres-
sion across to the people’s minds, and the other side 1s not going to
get into the papers unless it is a lot more sensational than I think it is
going to be. This is the same technique. We will put out the sensa-
tional accusations and get it in the paper on page 1, and if they are not
true, if these people come in, that will get on page 16, and who is going
to read it anyway.

The CuairmaN. The chairman has stated that he has not made any
plans about publicity. He has not been interested in that phase of it.
‘What he is interested in is developing the facts with the view of the
facts ultimately forming the basis of a report. It is the long-range
results that the chairman is interested in and he has made no efforts—
and I am sure the members of the press will bear me out in this—to
try to get over to the press any idea, preconceived or otherwise. I
am sure that some of the press have looked at the chairman somewhat
critically because of his failure to give information about the commit-
tee. I wanted to wait until the facts were developed and let the press
develop its own view. The chairman has certainly not tried to pub-
licize himself. He does not care whether his name is ever in the paper.
As far as publicity is concerned, I have reached the period in my life
where I am not looking for publicity, I am not looking for any clients,
and not looking for anything further in the way of personal advance-
ment. The chairman is interested in only one thing, and that is help-
ing this committee do a good job, which I think the country is inter-
ested in. I am not going to lose my patience. I do not have any time
to spare, but I am going to take whatever time is necessary in order
to do what I can toward helping accomplish the job.

I want to provide every opportunity for the views which occur to
you as we go along to be advanced, Mr. Hays.

Myself, I am very much interested in getting the story which Mr.
Sargent, who has now for some 15 years been intimately associated
with on this whole subject, and the proof which he might or might
not have to support what he has to say. I am not accepting what he
has to say as being factual until he has completed his statement, and
I see what he has to support it.

Mrs. Prost. Mr. Chairman, since we have this report here before us,
this release, I wonder if I might ask Mr. Sargent a couple of questions
that are embodied in the release ?

The Cmarman. Yes.
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Mrs. Prost. I notice on the bottom of page 1 and carries on to
page 2: ‘

As early as 1892 they sought to establish the Federal income tax in order to
pave the way for national Federal socialism.

This statement would indicate that you feel that the Federal income
tax has brought about socialism, and that it is a socialistic procedure.

Mr. SarcenT. I think it has had a tremendously powerful effect in
doing exactly that in two ways. One way is placing very, very large
amounts of money at the disposal of the Federal Government to spend,
and the other way is the resultant control which it has had upon the
people. At the national level, a general socialistic program would be
1mpossible without that tax.

Mrs. Prost. Do you think we should not have a Federal income tax?

Mr. SarceNT. I think the power of the Federal Government to tax
income should be very strictly reduced in order to prevent the invasion
of the sovereignty of the States, and let the States doit. I think it is.
The average workingman works 1 day a week to pay this tax. It is
a soak-the-people tax as it is operating now.

Mrs. Prost. It is what?

Mr. SareenT. Soak, soaking the people and subjecting them to the
power of the Federal Government.

Mrs. Prost. Then you would eliminate completely the Federal
income tax and allow the States to take care of their taxes?

Mr. SarcenT. I would not eliminate it completely. I would put
a ceiling on it, and not have the Federal Government absorb most of
the available revenues. Let the States spend their own mnoney where
the people can control the projects at a local level and not be subjected
to Washington. :

Mrs. Prost. What would you do when these emergencies arise, such
as we have had—war emergencies?

Mr. SareeENT. I am thinking of the tax-limitation proposal ad-
vanced by others, which includes an emergency clause allowing higher
taxes to cover defense or other emergency.

Mrs. Prost. Then you would still have to revert back to a Federal
income tax to take care of national emergencies.

Mr. SarcExT. When the emergency was over, the tax would go
back to the limited rate.. However, that is not germane to what I am
presenting here.

Mrs. Prost. It will be one of those things which is going out to
the press today. Tome it is an insinuation that the Federal income tax
paves the way for national Federal socialism, and certainly we have
Federal income tax today, and I wanted to clarify whether or not
you believe the Federal income tax is a socialistic measure.

Mr. SarGenT. I can add another point. If you will look at the
Federal budget in 1892, when this tax was first proposed, you will
find the Federal Government did not need any such revenue at all. It
did not need a tax of this kind for its fiscal purposes at all. The Fed-
eral budget was very low. The Federal Government always had the
power to tax inheritances. The courts sustained that. Here we have
a case where a tax capable of this great abuse was actively proposed
and put over when there was no money need for the tax.

here was some other reason. In the light of developments, there
are many, including myself, that ascribe an entirely diﬂgrent purpose
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to it. The purpose being to pave the way for Federal control on a
very, very broad scale. It occurred at a time when this Socialist
movement was moving in. My conclusion is that it was done for
that purpose, and I think that is a correct assumption.

Mrs. Prost. In other words, you are practically saying that you
feel that the Federal income tax is used for furthering socialistic
measures.

Mr. SarcENT, It is establishing that; yes. Without the Federal
income tax, national socialism in the United States would be prac-
tically impossible to accomplish. The Government could not do it.
The abuse of the tax power is one of the most serious things we
have had here in altering our entire balance in government. It has
made the States paupers and compelled them to come to Washington
to get their money and submit to the conditions imposed on them to
get their own money back.

Mr. Havs. That is a pretty broad statement without much founda-
tion.

Mr. SarceENT. You ask——

Mr. Havys. I am not going to ask anybody. My State didn’t have
a nickel of bonded debt until last year. It is against the State con-
stitution, so it was not a pauper. But there is a way they can go
into debt if they want to, and that is by vote of the people. So all
through the years instead of building roads by selling bonds, as
North Carolina did, the people of Ohio have chosen not to do that,
but come down to get the money from the Federal Government when
they could. They didn’t come as paupers. So last year they decided
in their wisdom by an overwhelming vote—and I didn’t think it was
such a good idea then and it may turn out it is not yet—but the people
voted, they bonded the State for half a billion dollars to build the
roads, but they did it by vote of the people. -

Mr. SareeNT. You had in Taft a great American who has repre-
sented some of the philosophy I speak of.

Mr. Hays. Taft was a great American, and you and I can agree on
that. He was one of the great Americans of all time and knowing him
as I did, if he were sitting here today, he would be just as bored with
this procedure as I am.

To get back to your statement, you are making the flat assertion
here that the income tax started out as a Socialist plot to destroy
the Government. That is what your statement says.

Mr. SarcenT. It had that purpose on the part of the Socialists who
advocated it, yes; that is my opinion.

Mr. Hays. But your statement implies, if it does not flatly say,
that the people who passed the income tax were involved in this.

Mr. SarceNT. The people did not think that. They thought they
were buying something else. They found out later they were buying
a larger package than they had any idea.

Mr. Havs. The people can stop the tax and repeal it.

Mr. SareeNT. They can do it by constitutional amendment.

Mr. Hays. They can do it by changing the Members of Congress
in a democracy. .

Mr. SarcenT. That is right.

Mr. Havs. If this were a great Socialist plot and they thought they
were being robbed, they could change the Congress.
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“«Mr. SareeNT. I am not here to-discuss the political seience problem
involved in the tax. | ' '

Mr. Hays. You are here saying this.

Mr. SareeENnT. I am pointing out that the circumstance can be
weighed properly in the light of the history of the time which I am
proposing to give you, dates and circumstances, so you can integrate
the relationship of this pattern.

‘Mr. Havys. But it is your opinion that the income tax was first
introduced as a result of a sociaﬁst plot.

Mr. SargenT. I think the radicals of that period had precisely that
in mind, yes.

Mr. Hays. Do you have any other legislation that you think came
about as a result of a socialist plot ?

Mr. SargeNT. I don’t know of anything in particular at this time
that occurs to me. T am talking about the broad pattern and not the
whole series of legislative enactments. I don’t think that is pertinent
to your inquiry here.

‘Mr. Havs. It is pertinent in view of this statement to ask you if
you think that people should be taxed according to their ability
to pay.

Mr. Sarcent. I said the Federal Government’s power to do it.
The States have that power. I am talking about the Federal Govern-
ment’s power to do the taxing and to control the States through this
ty}l)é of thing. .

r. Havs. You have implied here that you have a great deal of
reverence for the Constitution. The Constitution gave the Federal
Government certain powers to tax. .

Mr. SarceNT. I am talking about the 16th amendment power to
tax thé people without limit.

Mr. Havs. But that is part of the Constitution, is it not?

Mr. SARGENT. Yes.

Mr. Havs. Put in there in a constitutional manner,

Mr. SarcenT. Yes, and I am saying that constitutional proposal
as far as the radicals were concerned was deliberate to make Federal
national taxation a possibility.

Mr. Havys. They started out on the 16th amendment to make Federal
national socialism.

Mr. SarceNnT. I think that was part of the scheme. I am talking
about the Federal tax.

Mrs. Prost. The reason I am asking you this, Mr. Sargent, is
because the news release has been given, and I thought it should be
explored -and clarified before we adjourn today. The last para-

raph——

& Mr. SareenT. On page 2 or page 1?

Mrs. Prost. On page 2. I might go back to “Eventually,” the last
sentence of the first paragraph on page 2:

Eventually, the judicial power itself was to be undermined by “court packing”
and by attacks calculated to make the courts subject to control by the Executive.

Education is one of the vital areas involved in this attack on the American
system of government. The field includes not only elementary and secondary
schools, but also our colleges and universities. The tax-exempt foundations are

directly involved because they have supported this movement in the past, and
are still promoting it. * * *
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You feel that the foundations are directly involved in supporting
this type of thing. You are making that allegation with regard to the
educational system in America.

Mr. SargenT. That is right.

Mrs. Prost. And you say that the history of this movement is a
record of the greatest betrayal that ever occurred in American history.

Mr. SareenT. I think that is a correct statement.

Mrs. Prost. Do you feel that these tax-exempt foundations are
knowingly placing their money in the hands of and stimulating this
type of socialistic method ?

Mr. SargenT. I think they are doing it on purpose, yes, deliberately.
There is such a record of continuous notice, failure to do anything——

The Caamman. I am very anxious to get his testimony.

Mr. SargenT. I can answer this much more fully.

Mr. Hays. Mr. Chairman, if some of the spectators can’t keep still
I suggest you get the sergeant at arms to clear them out. I am tired
of the whispered advice.

Mr. SarceNT. May I say it is difficult to answer fully and clearly
questions like this because it includes evidence I am going to put in.
After the evidence is in, I can answer you much better.

Mrs. Prost. I realize that, but I was thinking that with this type
of statement going out, perhaps we were enlarging on that one phase
of it and could get some direct answers.

Mr. SarcenT. I will elaborate further. It is my opinion that the
Rockefeller, Ford, and Carnegie Foundations are guilty of violation
of the antitrust laws and should be prosecuted. I have evidence I

- am going to present here on that subject and court decisions. I think
they are violating the prohibition against restraint of trade, and that
this is being done on purpose. '

Mr. Hays. Why don’t you turn that evidence over to the Attorney
General ?

Mr. SarceNT. You can decide what to do with it after you have the
material.

Mr. Havs. This committee is not going to decide what to do with
it. If you want my opinion, the committee ought to dispense right
now without more of this.

Mr. SargeNT. I am here on subpena to give you the facts. I would
like to do it.

Mr. Hays. I am going to explore this statement of yours to try to -
get some facts about it, i% I can.

Mr. SargenT. My answer is that I think this was done on purpose
and knowingl§;

Mr. Hays. You say, “Eventually the judicial power itself was to
be undermined by court-packing”; just how were the courts packed?

Mr. SareeENT. By the Roosevelt proposal of 1937 in February, and
the attacks on the judiciary which preceded it.

Mr. Havs. It didn’t pass.

Mr. SarceENT. No, but there was a continuous policy of loading
judicial appointments for years with men of a specific philosophy and
Jdiseriminating against others who held counterphilosophy.

Mr. Havs. In other words, the courts were loaded all the 20 years
the Democrats were in with Democrats; that is a very mnnusual
situation.
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‘Mr. SarcenT. I am not talking about Democrats. I am talking
about men having a philesophy similar to that which actuated the
so-called left-wing group.

Mr. Hays. The courts have been loaded a little bit along the way
by the present Chief Executive. He appointed the Chief Justice.
Perhaps the most significant social decision the courts ever handed
down has been the one they handed down last week, and with all of
this packing of these peculiar people they came up with a unanimous
decision.

Mr. SareenT. I am not talking about that decision.

The Cuarrman. You do not mean to say that the President is trying
to pack the courts?

Mr. Hays. T am not accusing him of anything.

Mr. SarceNT. In 1936 1n October, before the Presidential election,
a group of educators sponsored and printed and put in the hands of
American schoolchildren a schoolbook advecating a plan to pack the
Supreme Court of the United States. I say that 1s a deliberate attack
on the judiciary, in the educational system, arrd I have the evidence.

Mr. Hays. You say that was a deliberate attack on the judiciary.
Do you realize that the Supreme Court has not always been composed
of nine members? There was one time when it had more. Was that
an attack on somebody ?

Mr. Sargent. I think my answer, Mr. Hays, is this——

Mr. Havs. In other words, anybody who disagrees with you and
your very peculiar beliefs, as T have seen them outlined here, is attack-
ing the system ; is that right?

Mr. -SarcEnT. I want to answer your question; yes. I think the
Senate Judiciary Committee finding that this court-packing bill was
dangerous and unparalleled is sufficient justification for my state-
ment. The unanimous report of the Senate Judiciary Committee.
You asked me for my authority. I havein my possession a schoolbook
advocating the court-packing plan and putting it in the elementary,
and I think it was the secondary classrooms in those days before the
presidential election, and before the Congress of the United States
got the court-packing bill.

Mr. Havs. All right, that happened.

Mr. SarcENT. Yes.

Mr. Hays. 1 was not here when you say it happened.

Mr. SarGENT. It proveseducatorsdid it, does it not ?

Mr. Havs. Mr. Chairman, I hate to do this, but I will have to ask
some person be put out if they cannot refrain from heckling. I admit
there are a lot of people who do not agree with me and that is all right.

Mr. SarcEnT. May I again request leave to follow my testimony?

The CratRmaN. I'was going to ask that the spectators be careful not
to make interjections.

Mr. Havs. I do not mind it for a day or two, but this has been
going on with one person since the hearing started. I do not know
whom she represents and where she comes from, and she has a right to
her opinion, and she has a right to write me a letter, but I do not want
any hand and arm signals.

Mr. Hays. To go back to one other thing, do you agree to any
change? It hasbeen advocated for a long time in textbooks and other-
wise that the voting age should be lowered to 18. Do you find any-
thing significantly wrong with that ¢
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Mr. SarcenT. I have never thought much about it. It is not within
the scope of what I am presenting here. I don’t really know.

Mr. Havs. Of course, it is within the scope, because you are infer-
ring that because somebody suggested that maybe 11 would be a better
number than 9 that is un-American.

Mr. SareenT. No, I am talking about the use of foundations and the -
educational system for partisan political purposes which has been
done and which I am prepared to prove. That is what I am here for.

Mr. Havs. Do you think that lowering the age limit to 18 is a
partisan political purpose? o

Mr. SareenT. I think for an educational system to advocate it is
lobbying and prohibited by statute; yes.

Mr. Hays. You don’t think a teacher in a classroom would not have
a right to bring it up in a class of American Government and get some
discussion and opinion ?

Mr. SareenT. I am not talking about that. I am talking about a
foundation promoting that concept with its money. Congress said
it should not be done under section 101, and I understand you are
here to get evidence of that kind, that they have actively promoted
issues.

Mr. Havs. Do you think if a foundation gave somebody money to
advocate it in a book that that would be bad?

Mr. SargeNT. If the book was objective; no. Slanted presentations
of issues is prohibited here. Suppression of the right of critical
analyses of scholarly findings is definitely an infringement of your
statute.

Mr. Hays. Do you believe that through any book that I happen to
hand you or I could go through any book on the subject you hand me
and delete paragraphs here and there, that would make it slanted any
way we wanted to slant it.? -

Mr. SargeNT. I am not talking about deleting paragraphs. I am
talking about a consistent policy of always supporting one side of the
controversy and never doing anything in support of the other. That is
propaganda, :

Mrs. Prost. You feel that the foundations have used their money
to that extent?

. Mr. SarcenT. I think definitely they have. I think that is the crux
of this matter.

Mzrs. Prost. You think they have not used their money on construc-
tive books, but they will give out great donations on the subversive
type of literature and further that type of printing entirely?

Mr. SareeNT. Yes. I am convinced of it. In fact, I have been
told that by people in the profession. Prof. John C. Almack, formerly
of the Stanford School of Education, told me one time that it is a waste
of time trying to get any money from the foundations for the conserva-
tive side of these issues. That it could not be done. He was an experi-
enced educator.

The CuairMaN. You may proceed.

Mr. SareeNT. Thank you.

Here, then, briefly, is a chronology of the subversive movement as,
first of all, general background material. I will commence by talking
about the Fabian Socialist movement in-Great Britain. I have notes
here. The data on this first sheet is taken from a source book which
I think is a recognized and able authority. It is the book entitled
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“Fabianism in the Life of Great Britain”; the author is Sister Mar-
garet Patricia McCarran, the daughter of Senator McCarran. Itisa
doctoral thesis resulting in the granting of her degree of doctor of
philosophy. It is a very extensive book based on original source
material.

Mr. Hays. You say she is a sister?

Mr. SarceNT. She is a member of a Catholic order.

Mr. Havs. I didn’t know they used her last name.

Mr. SarceENT. That is her full name. Her full name appears on
the book and that is who she is. T have read the book myself.

I am taking significant dates here to orient the British movement
with the American side of the picture. The inception of the move-
ment was the year 1883; an original Fabian group formed, composed
of Thomas Davidson, Edward R. Pease, and Hubert Bland. They
met in London and adopted an agreement to reconstitute society and
they adopted the name “Fabian.”

The Fabian system briefly consisted of four elements. Research,
to further their specific ideas; education of a propaganda type to
carry it out; penetration of governmental agencies generally, legisla-
tive and executive both; and, finally, penetration carried to the point
of permeation resulting in complete control of the governmental
system.

The following year, 1884, George Bernard Shaw joined the move-
ment and became, and was active, for many, many years subsequently.
In 1885 Sydney Webb, Sydney Olivier, and Anna Besant became
members. They established a publication known as the Fabian News
in 1891. ‘

In 1892 they began active lecturing and campaigning. They elected
a member of Parliament that year. They moved into the university
field in 1895 and established a unit at Oxford. They founded the
London School of Economics——

Mr. Hays. Mr, Sargent, that is all a matter of history. We know
about those characters. They have been pretty well discredited down
through the years. Nobody is paying much attention to them. Do
you think it 1s fair to waste our time?

Mr. SarGeNT. I think it is fair. They have not been discredited
and they have not stopped. There is substantial evidence that the
successors of that group are very intimately connected with American
affairs right now.

Mr. Havs. I have heard that charge bandied about for a good many
years, but it only results in somebody saying so. Nobody has ever
pinned it down. It finally boils down to, “well, he disagrees with me,
so therefore he is no good.”

Mr. SareeNT. Won’t you wait until I get through before you con-
clude that? Maybe you will change your mind.

Mr. Havs. I will tell you, the way you are going, some of the stuff
you are bringing in, I don’t know whether you are ever going to get
through. '

Mr. SareenT. If you will help me I will get there as fast as I can.

By 1900 the movement had entered four of the universities in Great
Britain. I have referred to the Federal income tax movement here.
That began in 1892 with a demand for Federal income tax legislation
made at a time when the fiscal needs of the Federal Government re-
quired no such taxation. Some political objective must have been
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behind the move at the time because the revenue need was not there.
In 1893 the Income Tax Act was:passed and then repassed over a Pres-
idential veto. In 1894, the United States Supreme Court held the
statute unconstitutional of the basis of the Constitution as it then
stood.

The agitation continued. In 1909 Congress proposed the income
tax amendment to the States and in 1913 it was adopted as the 16th
amendment to the Federal Constitution. Unlimited tax power was
conferred. The effect was as I mentioned.

Mr. Hays. You say that was proposed in 1909 ?

Mr. SareeNT. The amendment was proposed in 1909.

Mr. Havys. That took a vote of the Congress?

Mr. SargenT. That is right, it was voted.

Mr. Havs. Do you have any breakdown of how many on each poli-
tical party party voted on that?

r. SARGENT. I don’t know. I presume it was substantial.

Mr. Hays. In other words, both parties had already been indoc-
trinated with this socialism as early as 19097

Mr. SarcenT. I didn’t say that.

Mr. Hays. You say right here in your statement you handed out to
the press that this was a plot to establish the Federal income tax in
order to pave the way for national Federal socialism.

Mr. SarceNT. I say the radical group had that in mind. The people
had a more immediate situation at hand. There were great abuses
in that period that we are all familiar with and reform of some type
was undoubtedly due and needed.

The conclusion I adopt is that a normal American movement for
reform was perverted by the introduction of various things which
were accepted and which became dangerous in practice and made our
present situation what it is. There was a political purpose behind
this amendment obviously. The money was not needed. The idea
was to give the Federal Government the power to take money. The
power to take money was given. The power to take money became a
very important part in what followed.

That is all fact. That is well known.

Mr. Hays. Some of it is fact: '

Mr. SareenT. It is a fact the Government didn’t need the money.
Look at the budget. It is a fact that that unlimited power was con-
ferred. It is a fact that subsequently there has been a very extensive
use of that power. It is also a fact that without this power socializing
of the United States would have been well nigh impossible.

Mr. Hays. Was the Government in debt in 1909 %

Mr. SareenT. I don’t think it had very much. The Civil War
was pretty much off the books and the budget was very low. The
Spanish-American War was more or less a picnic. It only lasted a
short time and the cost was not great.

Mr. Hays. We ought to mimeograph that and send it out to the
Spanish-American veterans.

Mr. SarcenT. In the financial sense it was not costly. It lasted a
short time. Financially I am speaking of. It was not an expensive
war, and we had a period of very great prosperity and plenty of
resources.

From the educational standpoint, the story begins about 1896 with
the establishment of the Dewey Laboratory School at the University
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of Chicago. That school continued until 1903. The Dewey in ques-
tion here is the professor of philosophy, John Dewey, who expounded
~a principle which has become destructive of traditions and has created
the difficulties and the confusion, much of it, that we find today.
Professor Dewey denied that there was any such thing as absolute
truth, that everything was relative, everything was doubtful, perma-
nently doubtful, that there were no basic values and nothing which
was specifically true.

The concept was revolutionary in practice. I don’t know what
the good professor thought of his reasons, but the effect of it was to
undermine existing props and to make possible the specific thing I
refer to here, because as soon as you say there are no basic principles
at all, that everything is debatable and uncertain, changeable from
day to day, you automatically wipe the slate clean, you throw his-
rorical experience and background to the wind and you begin all over
again, which is just exactly what the Marxians want someone to do.
~ Therefore, John Dewey was a gift from the gods to the radicals.

He was just tailormade for this sort of situation. I haven’t the
faintest idea of what Dewey himself thought he was doing. I am
merely saying it happens and had this effect.

Mr. Hays. You would not think there is anything unusual in a
professor of philosophy coming up with some crackpot theory like
that.

Mr. SArceNT. I would think it is somewhat significant and unusual
when a long parade of other people back up the man and make it
the guiding philosophy of an educational system.

Mr. Havs. You would not say that there ought not to be any new
ideas or research in any educational system ?

Mzr. SarGeENT. Noj; I didn’t say that.

Mr. Havs, You say that any time we break with tradition we are
automatically getting into something bad.

Mr. SarceNT. I am saying it is generally agreed by philosophers
that this philosophy of John Dewey was extremely destructive in
practice and made it possible to accomnplish the things that were later
done. It brought about the policy of attacking the American tradi-
tion. They attacked patriotism.

Mr. Hays. Let me try to tie that down with an example here.
You say attack American tradition. There was a tradition around
the time of Civil War that it was perfectly all right for you to buy
your way out of the Army. I think the fee was $300.

Mr. SarGENT. That is an American tradition?

Mr. Hays. It was then. It was very reputable and nobody ques-
tioned it and everybody did it. .

Mr. SareEnT. That 1s not what I mean by the word “tradition.”

Mr. Hays. It is hard to keep words in context and define them.

Mr. SarceEnT. Tradition as in the Declaration of Independence.
That is a statute passed by the Congress and is a basic document. The
principle of the Declaration of Independence was directly undermined
and attacked by the philosophy of John Dewey.

Mr. Havs. Another document that you keep citing, and a very
valuable document, is the Constitution. Did the Constitution have
any reference to slavery at all in the beginning ?

Mr. SarGENT. Of course it did. You know that. Until 1808.

Mr. Havs. That was part of the tradition?
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Mr. SargeNT. No. I don’t use tradition in that sense. Every sec-
tion of the Constitution is not-a tradition by any manner of means.
I mean the essentials. ’

Mr. Hays. What are you going to do, pick the traditions and the
rest is not according to your definition?

Mr. SareEnt. No, I am going to talk about the essential rights of
human beings. Most people agree on what that stuff is.

One of the most fundamental concepts of all is the doctrine of in-
alienable rights, the fact that your rights belong to you and my rights
belong to me and are not given to me by any majority in society;
that we acquire those rights at birth and we get them by natural law
or the laws of God. ‘

Mr. Hays. I will go along with you. That is the first time today
that you and I have been able to specifically get something down in a
definition that both of us could agree on.

Mr. SarGeNT. All right. Dewey throws that out. He said not even
that one. That is overboard, too.

The philosophy of John Dewey is a natural for radicalism because
it makes everything uncertain and the subject of confusion. They
deny there are such things as natural rights. They say that rights
are whatever the majority say, here today and gone tomorrow. - Sort
of an off-again, on-again Flannigan affair.

Mr. Havs. You believe in laissez-faire?

Mr. SarceNT. What do you mean by that term?

Mr. Havys. It is generally used in the same term. You know the
definition of it. Let-alone theory, that the Government should not
interfere. !

Mr. SarceNT. Noj; I don’t think there should be a complete want of
governmental restraint. Anarchy would be the result of it.

Mr. Havs. There has been testimony before these hearings that
there has been a plot to do away with the laissez-faire theory.

Mr. SarcEnT. That word has been booted around to a great extent.
Like “democracy,” it has been picked up by all the Communist fronts
and they throw it all over the place until the word is almost useless
for any practical purposes. ‘

Mr. Havs. In other words, laissez-faire, democracy, or any other
word has certain limitations?

Mr. SarGeENT. Some of those words have. Natural law means a
very specific thing. I say that John Dewey’s philosophy struck a
mortal blow at natural law and that is the cement which holds this
country of ours together from the standpoint of religion, philosophy,
and governmental policy. ‘

Mr, Havs. You and I both apparently agree that John Dewey’s
philosophy is not the kind of philosophy with which we would asso-
ciate ourselves.

Mr. SarceNT. That is right. Definitely. I think it is a very de-
structive thing and very unfortunate.

Mr. Hays. But you would not say that John Dewey did not have a
right to believe that and to advocate it?

r. SARGENT. No. All these people had a right to advocate these
things. But the foundations didn’t have a right to step in and actively
promote one theory and throw the rest overboard.

Mr. Hays. Up to now you say the foundations did that and threw
the other one overboard ¢
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Mr. SargenT. I.will get to that. That comes into the picture. I am
giving you the historical background first. I will be talking about
foundations very shortly.

The CralRMAN. You may proceed.

Mr. SareenT. On the basis of these principles John Dewey estab-
lished this laboratory school at the University of Chicago in 1896
and conducted experimental education. He continued until 1903.

Teachers College, which has become subsequently identified with
much of the conditions to which we will refer, became affiliated with
Columbia in 1898,

In 1902, John D. Rockefeller established his first foundation known
as General Education Board. From the standpoint of contemporary
affairs, that was just 1 year before the first Russian revolution, at-
tempted under Lenin, when they adopted the principles of Karl Marx.
There was violence, and in Russia at that particular time there were
threats which broke out in 1905 after Russia lost the war with Japan.

The writers of this period were discussing many conditions which
were obviously bad ang should be condemned. In 1904, for example,
Robert Hunter wrote his book entitled “Poverty,” Steffens wrote about
The Shame of the Cities, Tarbell wrote the book The History of the
Standard Oil Company at about the same time. In 1905,” Charles
Evans Hughes made his investigation of life insurance scandals in
New York.

The point is that the country at the time was in a very active con-
dition of flux due to these many influences which I think we are
familiar with.

Jack London writes in 1905 in War of the Classes explaining how
he became a Socialist. In the same vear John Dewey became pro-
fessor of philosophy at Columbia University and brought his concept
into that university.

Now we come to the Intercollegiate Socialist Society. My authority
here is a publication of that organization itself, which relates the
facts regarding its formation. This is published by the League for
Industrial Democracy, which is the successor of the old Intercollegiate
Socialist Society. e pamphlet is entitled “Thirty-five Years of
Educational Pioneering, L. I. D. Celebrates Past Achievements and
Asks Where Do We Go From Here ?”

Mr. Hays. When was that published ?

Mr. Sarcent. It relates to the original histor.g of the movement;
copyright notice is 1941. It was a meeting they held to discuss their
own history and background and recites what happened.

The meeting which is reported on by this pamphlet, as the pamphlet -
states, was held on Thursday evening, November 28, 1941, at their
35th anniversary dinner at the Hotel Edison in New York City. There
were three or four hundred members and guests present.

One of the main speakers was John Dewey, president of the League
for Industrial Democracy, who is referred to here as one of the fore-
most educators and philosophers. Harry W. Laidler, the executive
director of the league was among those present. Harry W. Laidler’s
speech gives an exact copy of the original call issued for the formation
of this prior group in 1905 and reads as follows. The heading is Call
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for an Intercollegiate Socialist Society and the main body reads as
follows: .

In the opinion of the undersigned, the recent remarkable increase in the
Socialist vote in America should sefve as an indication to the educated men
and women in the country that socialism is a thing concerning which it is no
longer wisé to be indifferent.

Mr. Havs. When was this written ? :

Mr. SargenT. This was the original notice of 1905 being reported.
At the subsequent anniversary dinner they put in their copy of the
original notice of formation which I am reading.

The undersigned, regarding its aims and fundamental principles with sym-
pathy, and believing in them will ultimately be found the remedy for many
fir-reaching ecohomic evils, proposed organizing an association to be known
as the Intercollegiate Socialist Soclety for Coliege Men and Women, Graduate
and Undergraduate, through the formation of study clubs in the colleges and
universities, and the encouraging of all legitimate endeavors to awaken an
interest in socialism among the educated men and women of the country.

Signers of the call for the meeting are: Oscar Lovell Triggs, Thomas
Wentworth Higginson, Charlotte Perkins Gilman, Clarence Dar-
row, William English Walling, G. Phelps Stokes, B. O. Flower,
Leonard D. Abbott, Jack London, Upton Sinclair.

The article goes on to state that the meeting was organized as a
result of this call and held on the top floor of Peck’s Restaurant, 140
Fulton Street, New York City, on the afternoon, September 12, 1905.

Further on in the article 1t relates that in the year 1906 in pur-
suance of this plan, Jack London took a spectacular trip among col-
leges. That was in early 1906. It says that in scores of colleges
the speakers of this organization presented to students the challenge
of a new social order. It refers to present day leaders of thought in
the movement, including Paul Douglas, Isadore Lubin, and a number
of others here.

Mr. Hays. Let ushavethem all.

Mr. Sarcent. All right. Bruce Bliven, Freda Kirchwey, Paul
Douglas, Kenneth Macgowan, Isador Lubin, Evans Clark, Devere
Allen, John Temple Graves, Jr., Mary Fox, Carl Llewllyn, Broadus
Mitchell, Abraham Epstein, Otto S. Beyer, Theresa Wolfson, and a
host of others at Stanford, Barnard, Columbia, Harvard, Clark, Am-
herst, Oberlin, Princeton, Vassar, Yale, Johns Hopkins, Pittsburgh,
Illinois, Wisconsin, and other colleges. I read that without para-
phrasing.

Mr. Hays. What were they doing ? ;

Mr. SarceNT. It says here that many of these people were among
the active members ot Intercollegiate Socialist Society college chap-
ters during those days. In other words, these names relate to the
early activities of the group.

r. Hays, That was1906 %

Mr. SareENT. You can’t say exactly, Mr. Hays, because they are
referring to the early days. He does not peg this particular thing as
a date. It was during the early period as this pamphlet would indi-
cate, in any event.

Mr. Hays. It seems to me you might have missed the most signficant
thing in that whole thing. You have not emphasized it. You said
when you started out somewhere along in there that the significant
size of the Socialist vote must convince of one thing or another. That
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was back around 1905. I don’t know what the Socialist vote was in
1905, but I will wager in proportion to the population it was lower
than now.

Mr. SarcenT. I have no idea. That statement appeared in the
call of the notice.

Mr. Hays. Don’t you think you are right?

Mr. SareENT. I would not want to hazard a guess.

Mr. Hays. In other words, you are getting pretty excited about
something here that has proved over the years 1905 to 1954 that it
didn’t have enough drive of its own to survive.

The CrarrMaN. May I interject? You are making reference of
that in connection with the 1941 meeting of the LID as I understand.
Is that correct ?

Mr. SarGeNT. Yes. The Intercollegiate Socialist Society, the pred-
ecessor for the Industrial League for Democracy.

Mr. Hays. What I am re%:rring to is the original call for the
meeting.

Mr. SareenT. That is right.

The CaaRMAN. May T ask, is the League for Industrial Democracy
a tax exempt institution ?

Mr. SarceENT. It is my understanding that it is. This was clearly
a propaganda organization, Mr. Hays. It was formed, as its notice
shows in the first place, to actively promote a political movement,
namely, socialism. ‘ ‘

Mr. Hays. I am not arguing with you, sir, that it was not a propa-
ganda organization or anything of the kind. It probably was.

The thing that I am trying to find out is how much significance
did it have and whether it ever had any effect or not.

Mr. SargentT. I think it had a great deal of significance. Not in
the Socialist Party vote, but in making its policies effective in other
ways as the Fabians in Great Britain did. They infiltrated other
parties and worked their will in this fashion.

They didn’t go out and run for election. They used the attack
system by masquerading under other groups. That is exactly what
we find in this educational picture.

This pamphlet I have before me shows that Robert Morss Lovett
became the first president of the Intercollegiate Socialist Society
and you will find from its proceedings that he was identified with
it for many years. Mr. Lovett has one of the most outstanding
records of Communist-front affiliation of anyone I have ever seen.
He belonged to a total of 56 Communist-front organization, this man,
the president of this particular group here.

I have the list before me. He belonged at some date or dates
between this time and the year 1949, to one or more of these various
organizations, not necessarily, of course, simultaneously.

Mr. Havs. He is a bad actor, I take it, this fellow Lovett. Are you
going to read all 56 of those?

Mr. SarcenT. He is an egghead. He is an educated fool who joins
anything and is a knockout for propaganda and used this organiza-
tion obviously for the purpose to which I refer. I think the record
can properly state something about the character of the people that
got in here because we are studying propaganda.

~Mr. Havs. If you are going to use the word “egghead,” and I have
no objection to it—it has become a generally accepted term—maybe
49720—54—pt. 1——15
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we ought to have a definition of it. You use it in a connotation that
is ridiculous or something of that kind ¢

Mr. SarcenT. You want a definition of egghead; all right, I have
it. Itisin an articla in a recent magazine., I think I would go for this.
It is the American Mercury issue of June 1954. ,

Mr. Havs. I think you probably would go for anything that the
Mercury writes. :

Mr. Sarcent. The article is by Howard Lo